

A Thesis submitted for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

In Life Sciences

'Novel Approaches for Risk Management of Legionella bacteria in Domestic Water Systems'

By

Aji Peter 1239752

September 2018

Declaration of Own Work

I declare that this research entitled 'Novel Approaches for Risk Management of Legionella bacteria in Domestic Water Systems' is entirely my own work and that where material could be construed as the work of others, it is fully cited and referenced, and/or with appropriate acknowledgement given.

Name of Student: Aji Peter

Name of 1st Supervisor: Dr. Edwin Routledge

Name of 2nd Supervisor: Professor Xiaohui Liu

Abstract

Legionella pneumophila, the causative agent of Legionnaires' disease, is a water born pathogenic bacteria commonly found in natural and manmade water systems such as rivers, lakes, wet soil, hot and cold water storage systems (being able to survive at temperatures between 6-63°C, and proliferating between 20-45°C), showerheads, cooling towers and spa pools. The main pathway of exposure to *Legionella* is by inhaling the aerosols containing the microorganism. Legionnaires' disease can be fatal if not diagnosed and treated at the right time. Practical *Legionella* control starts with a risk assessment of the water system and followed by the regular monitoring and water sampling. UK Health and Safety Executive (HSE) have implemented strict legislations to protect the public from Legionnaires' disease. This research highlights and addresses three major data gaps identified in *Legionella* control and management strategy employed in the UK and worldwide; namely, (i) the underestimation of microbiological threat in current cold water storage sampling strategy, (ii) the inability of current qPCR diagnostic methods to detect live *Legionella* control in domestic water systems.

During my PhD, 15 relevant cold water storage tanks (selected from more than 6000 tanks surveyed at different sites located in different London Boroughs) were used to investigate the risk factors that contribute towards Legionella proliferation, and revealed serious shortcomings in the appropriateness of the water sample taken for regulatory testing. Secondly, molecular biology research was carried out to develop an accurate, reliable and rapid testing method for the detection and quantification of live Legionella using qPCR techniques. This was successfully achieved by extracting RNA from a Legionella lenticule, converting the RNA into cDNA and amplifying the cDNA using qPCR techniques. Finally, regular monitoring data from 120 London buildings (60 known to be *Legionella* positive and 60 known to be *Legionella* negative) was used to identify the possible risk factors contributing towards *Legionella* outbreaks. Data for these factors was then used to develop a predictive risk model for Legionella contamination using Principal Component Analysis (PCA). The model was validated with 66 new London buildings and 9 out of London buildings. The model showed 100% accuracy in predicting the risk of *Legionella* by distinguishing infected and non-infected sites in London as well as for the sites in out of London.

Acknowledgements

"I am your God. I will strengthen you and help you; I will uphold you with my righteous right hand" (Isaiah 41:10)

Inspiration for this research is from my M.Sc. course and the practical experience I gained through my professional career and is a milestone in my professional development. I remember and thank all the people who have helped and advised me throughout my profession as a water treatment engineer.

Firstly, I thank Almighty God Jesus who is always with me to guide, protect and support to live a successful life and I commit my devotion to him until the end of my life.

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my supervisor Dr. Edwin Routledge for his wonderful support, guidance and supervision throughout the development of this research project from early stage to conclusion.

I also like to thank Professor Xiaohui Liu, my second supervisor, Dr. Anne Lockyer (my help and guide in molecular biology research) for their help and guidance for the successful completion of this research program. I also thank Dr. Abdul Chaudhary and Prof. John Sumpter who inspired me to start this PhD program and the Institute for the Environment at Brunel University for giving me the opportunity to study for my PhD degree in environmental science.

I specially thank my colleagues Edwin, Jas and all the staff members of Aqua Technologies Europe Ltd for their abundant support during this PhD research project.

Finally I thank my wife for her sacrifice, unconditional support and encouragement throughout this course. I am grateful to my children, parents and friends for supporting me and always encouraging me to continue my studies.

Contents

Declarati	on of Own Work	2		
Abstract				
Acknowle	Acknowledgements			
Contents.		5		
Abbrevia	tions and Acronyms			
List of Pu	blications			
List of Ta	bles			
List of Fig	ures			
CHAPTER				
GENERAL	INTRODUCTION			
1.1	This Research Project			
1.2	Discovery of Legionnaires' disease (LD)			
1.3	Legionella species			
1.4	Legionella Ecology			
1.5	Pathogenicity of Legionella bacteria	29		
1.6	Exposure to Legionella bacteria			
1.7	Seasonal Patterns			
1.7.1	Future Perspectives - Climate Change			
1.8	Legionellosis			
1.9	Factors Affecting the Virulence of Legionella			
1.10	Clinical diagnosis of LD			
1.11	The Epidemiology of Legionnaires Disease	41		
1.12	Epidemiological investigations	42		
1.13	LD in the UK	43		
1.14	LD in the EU	46		
1.15	LD worldwide	51		
1.15.1	Summary of global LD situation	58		
1.16	Costs of LD to society	54		
1.17	Risk Factors Associated with Legionella bacteria in domestic and control measures	water systems 56		
1.17.1	Domestic water systems			
1.17.2	Effects of pipework and plumbing fixtures	63		
1.17.3	Deadlegs and dead ends	64		

	1.17.4	Galvanised steel pipework and fittings	66
	1.17.5	Copper pipework and fittings	67
	1.17.6	Plastic pipework and fittings	69
	1.17.7	Thermal insulation	70
	1.17.8	Cold water storage tanks	73
	1.17.9	Hot water storage	81
	1.17.9.1	Other hot water sources	
	1.17.9.2	Mixed water sources	
1.	18	Regulations for Legionella control	
	1.18.1	General control measures for Legionella bacteria	90
	1.18.2	WHO Guidelines	91
	1.18.3	USEPA Guidelines	91
	1.18.4	European Guidelines	92
	1.18.5	UK Health and safety law	92
1.	19	Remedial Actions in the event of positive Legionella detection	
	1.19.1	Disinfection Methods	95
	1.19.2	Thermal disinfection	95
	1.19.3	Chemical disinfection	97
	1.19.4	Oxidising disinfectants	97
	1.19.4.1	Chlorine	
	1.19.4.2	Chlorine Dioxide	94
	1.19.4.3	Ozone	95
	1.19.4.4	Monochloramine	95
	1.19.4.5	Silver Peroxide	96
	1.19.4.6	Non-Oxidising disinfectants	96
	1.19.5	UV disinfection	101
	1.19.6	Copper Silver ionisation method	97
	1.19.7	Point of use filtration	98
1.	20	Challenges and shortfalls in current Legionella control strategy	99
	1.20.1	Defining those who are most at risk	103
	1.20.2	Detecting and quantifying Legionella to inform remedial actions	107
	1.20.3	Understanding the real extent of LD in society	110

1.20.4	Shortcomings in the Legionella risk assessment	111
1.20.5	Summary of research gaps	111
1.21	Research Aims	
CHAPTER	TW0	
SURVEY C	OF RESIDENTIAL BUILDINGS	
2.1	Introduction	
2.2	Methods	
2.3	Results	
2.4	Discussion and conclusion	
CHAPTER	THREE	
SPECIFIC	STUDY ON COLD WATER STORAGE TANKS	
3.1	Introduction	
3.2	Methods	
3.2.1	Tank Selection	
3.2.2	Tank Inspection	
3.2.3	Water sample Collection	
3.2.4	Microbiological analysis	
3.2.5	Data analysis and interpretation	
3.3.	Results	
3.3.1	Effect of Seasonality on Stored Water Temperature	
3.3.2	Microbiological Status of Water Samples	
3.3.3	Visual inspection report	
3.4	Discussion	
3.4.1	Factors Affecting Regulatory Action Decisions	
3.4.2 Tanks	Comparison of TVC Analysis under the Ball Valve and at the 134	e Far End of
3.4.3 the Far	Comparison of <i>E. coli</i> , Coliforms and <i>Legionella</i> Under the Bal End of Tanks	l Valve and at 135
3.4.4	Variation in water temperature UBV and FE of Tanks	
3.4.5	Water stagnation and microbiological growth	
3.4.6	The Role of Biofilm as a Source of Bacterial Contamination	
3.4.7	Microbiological Impact of Sediments at the FE of Tanks	
3.4.8	Public Health Perspectives	
3.5	Recommendations and Conclusions	
3.6	Future work	145

CHAPTER FOUR143			143
DEVELOPING A QPCR METHOD FOR THE DETECTION OF LIVE LEGIONELLA 143			143
4.	1	Introduction	143
	4.1.1	Unreliability of diagnostic methods	148
	4.1.2	qPCR diagnostic method	144
	4.1.2.1	DNA (Deoxyribonucleic acid)	145
	4.1.2.2	RNA (Ribonucleic Acid)	145
	4.1.2.3	Importance of extraction and analysis of RNA	145
	4.1.2.4	qPCR diagnostic method for <i>Legionella</i> bacteria	146
	4.1.2.5	The working procedure of qPCR method	146
	4.1.2.6	General interpretation of qPCR results	152
	4.1.2.7	Advantages and disadvantages of current qPCR diagnostic method	150
4.	2	Aim and objectives of this research	154
	4.2.1	Aim	154
	4.2.2	Objectives of this research	154
	4.2.3	Exclusions of the research	160
4.	3	General Methodology	161
	4.3.1	MIQE guidelines	156
	4.3.2	Design of primers and probes	156
	4.3.2.1	Assay targeting 23S rRNA Gene	162
	4.3.2.2	TaqMan Assays	157
	4.3.2.3	Primers/probes validation	165
	4.3.3	Positive control	165
	4.3.3.1	Preparation of standard solutions for positive control	165
4.	3.4 Le	gionella lenticules	162
	4.3.4.1	Handling <i>Legionella</i> lenticules	
	4.3.5	Legionella culture	167
	4.3.6	General precautionary measures	163
	4.3.7	RNA stabilisation	164
	4.3.7.1	RNA extraction	164
	4.3.7.2	RNA Purification	166
	4.3.8	DNA extraction	168

	4.3.9	RNA quantification	175
	4.3.9.1	Gel Electrophoresis	170
	4.3.9.2	Nanodrop concentration check	171
	4.3.10	gDNA elimination and cDNA synthesis (various approaches)	177
	4.3.10.1	Using SuperScript III First-Strand Synthesis SuperMix for qRT-PCR.	177
	4.3.10.2	Using QIAGEN DNA elimination kit	178
	4.3.10.3	Using Amplification Grade DNaseI	178
	4.3.11	TaqMan Mastermix Preparation	174
	4.3.12	qPCR amplification methods	180
	4.3.13	qPCR assay conditions	180
	4.3.14	Inhibition monitoring	181
	4.3.14.1	qPCR assay optimisation	181
	4.3.14.2	Assay limitations	182
	4.3.15	Result interpretation in this assay	182
	4.3.16	Method Development	178
	4.3.16.1	Experiment 1	178
	4.3.16.2	Experiment 2	178
	4.3.16.2.	1 Heat killing and amplification of <i>Legionella</i> .	179
	4.3.16.3	Experiment 3	179
	4.3.16.3.	1 Sample preparation for DNA and RNA extraction	180
	4.3.16.4	Experiment 4	180
	4.3.16.4.	1 Preparation of dilution series for qPCR	181
	4.3.16.4.	2 Preparation of samples for standard culture analysis.	181
	4.3.16.5	Experiment 5	182
	4.3.16.5.	1 qPCR response to a dilution series	182
4	.4	Results and Discussion	183
	4.4.1	Primer/probe validation output	188
	4.4.2	Inhibition monitoring output	
	4.4.3	Positive control output	190
	4.4.4	qPCR assay optimisation	192
	4.4.4.1	Assay optimisation including probes/primers	188

4.4.5	RNA quantification19	94
4.4.5.1	Agarose gel analysis output1	94
4.4.5.2	Nanodrop concentration check output1	94
4.4.6	Legionella culture enumeration19	95
4.4.7	Results of Experiment 119	95
4.4.8	Results of Experiment 219	98
4.4.9	Results of Experiment 31	97
4.4.9.1	Amplification differentiates the concentration of DNA and RNA20	03
4.4.10	Results of Experiment 42	01
4.4.10.1	Comparison of C_T values with culture analysis results (cfu/L)2	06
4.4.11	Results of Experiment 52	14
4.5	Conclusion and recommendation2	14
4.5.1	Conclusion 2	14
4.5.2	Future work and Recommendations2	14
CHAPTER	FIVE	16
DEVELOP	MENT OF AN EVIDENCE BASED RISK MANAGEMENT MODEL2	16
5.1	Introduction2	16
5.2	Aim	17
5.3	Methodology2	17
5.3.1	Compilation of Risk Monitoring Data2	19
5.3.2	Data Entry	20
5.3.3 contami	Identification and ranking of the most common risk factors for <i>Legione</i> ination/proliferation	lla 23
5.3.4	An assessment of the effectiveness of temperature monitoring	26
5.3.5 Legione	Development of a predictive risk model to determine the likelihood <i>ella</i> contamination in buildings	of 26
5.3.6 unknow	Validation of the predictive risk model with new client buildings vn <i>Legionella</i> contamination status	of 27
5.3.7	Validation of the predictive risk model with sites outside of London23	32
5.4	Results	28
5.4.1	Risk factors	28
5.4.2	Effectiveness of temperature monitoring	28
5.4.3	Legionella Risk Predictive Model2	30

5.4.4	Validation of the risk model with new client buildings		
5.4.5	Validate the application of the risk predictive model with out of buildings	London 233	
5.5	Discussion	234	
5.5.1	Identification of risk factors	234	
5.5.2	Assessment of the effectiveness of temperature monitoring	237	
5.5.3	Legionella Risk Predictive Model	237	
5.5.4	Validation of the Risk Predictive Model with new client buildings	239	
5.6 Conclusions		240	
CHAPTER SIX241			
GENERAL DISCUSSION		241	
6.1	General discussion	241	
CHAPTER	CHAPTER SEVEN		
CONCLUSI	CONCLUSIONS, RECOMMENDATIONS AND FUTURE WORKS		
7.1	Conclusions	244	
7.2	Recommendations	244	
7.3	Future works	245	
REFERENC	ES	252	

Abbreviations and Acronyms

ACOP L8	Approved Code of Practice, Legislation 8
Ag ²⁺	Silver ions
BCDC	British Communicable Disease Surveillance Centre
BCYE	Buffered Charcol-Yeast Extract
САР	Community Acquired Pneumonia
CAPNETZ	Competence Network for Community Acquired Pneumonia
cDNA	complimentary DNA
cfu	colony forming units
CKD	Chronic Kidney Diseases
COG	Clusters of Orthologous Groups
СОЅНН	Control of Substance Hazardous to Health
CPVC	Chlorinated Poly Vinyl Chloride
Ст	Threshold Cycle
Cu ²⁺	Copper ions
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic Acid
Dot/Icm	Defective in organelle trafficking/Intracellular multiplication.
dsDNA	double-stranded DNA
ECDC	European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control
ELDSNet	Legionnaires' Disease Surveillance Network
EMA	Ethidium Monoazide
EPA	Environmental Protection Agency
EU	European Union
FRET	Fluorescence Resonance Energy Transfer
gDNA	genomic DNA

GRP	Glass Reinforced Plastic
GU	Genomic Unit
HDPE	High Density Poly Ethylene
HSE	Health and Safety Executive
HSG	Health and Safety Guideline
LCV	Legionella Containing Vacuole
LD	Legionnaire's Disease
LHS	Left Hand Side
LP	Legionella pneumophila
MALDI-TOF MS	Matrix Assisted Laser Desorption/Ionization Time of Flight Mass Spectrometry.
MIQE	Minimum Information required for the publication of qPCR Experiments
MRSA	Methicillin-Resistant Staphylococcus Aureus
PCA	Principal Component Analysis
РМА	Propidium Monoazide
PPB	Parts Per Billion
РРМ	Parts Per Million
PVC	Poly Vinyl Chloride
qPCR	quantitative Polymerase Chain Reaction
RA	Risk Assessment
RHS	Right Hand Side
RT	Reverse Transcriptase
SDS	Sodium Dodecyl Sulphate
ssDNA	single-stranded DNA
T4SS	Type IV Secretion System
TMV	Thermostatic Mixing Valve
UAT	Urinary Antigen Test

UK	United Kingdom
UKAS	United Kingdom Accreditation Service
USA	United States of America
USEPA	United States Environmental Protection Agency
UV	Ultra Violet
VBNC	Viable But Non-Culturable
WC	Water Closet
WHO	World Health Organisation

List of Publications

Peter, A., Thompson, K. C., & Routledge, E. J. (2017). Barriers to effective Legionella control in a changing world: a practitioner's view. Environmental Technology Reviews, 6(1), 145-155.

Peter, A and Routledge, E (2018). Present-day monitoring underestimates the risk of exposure to pathogenic bacteria from cold water storage tanks. PloS one, 13(4), e0195635.

List of Tables

Table 1.1 Currently known Legionella species

Table 1.2 Aging population trend in Europe during the period 2005 – 2015 taken from Eurostat

Table 1.3 Case fatality rates for confirmed cases of Legionnaires' disease between2014 – 2016 in England and Wales.

Table 1.4 Number of reported cases of LD and age-standardised rates (ASR) per 100,000 populations, by reporting country and year, European Union/European Economic Area, 2011–2015.

Table 1.5 Main characteristics of reported Legionnaires' disease cases, EuropeanUnion/European Economic Area, 2011–2015.

Table 1.6 Comparison of actions to be taken following *Legionella* detection in water samples taken from hot and cold water systems in healthcare and non-health care premises.

Table 1.7 An example of WHO's recommendation for verification and corrective action for *Legionella* detected in samples taken from hot and cold water systems.

Table 1.8 EU guidelines for required action following *Legionella* detection in hot and cold water systems.

Table 2.1 Structured questionnaire used for conducting the survey in 20 residentialbuildings in different London boroughs.

Table 2.2 Survey report of 5924 residents in 20 residential complexes from different boroughs in London.

Table 3.1 Tank details of the fifteen tanks assessed, including tank dimensions,capacity, construction material, position and sampling date.

Table 3.2 Relative scoring. Relative scoring of sedimentation, biofilm, scale andcorrosion levels in each tank.

Table 3.3 Water sample temperatures and analysis results

Table 3.4 Comparison of TVCs, *Pseudomonas* and *Legionella* (cfu/volume) from UBV and FE samples.

Table 4.1 Primers and probes used in this qPCR assay

Table 4.2 Reagents used for RT and NRT samples.

Table 4.3 QIAGEN genomic DNA elimination reaction mix.

Table 4.4 Four dilutions (1, 2, 3 and 4) of bacterial culture with proportionate RNA protect Bacteria Reagent.

Table 4.5 Diluted cDNA amplification data used to generate the inhibition plot.

Table 4.6 Four 10 fold dilution series of cDNA and positive control amplification dataused to generate the Figure 4.8.

Table 4.7 qPCR data of standard curve generated from the amplification of 10 fold five dilution series of standard Legionella pneumophila DNA.

Table 4.8 C_T values corresponding to each amplification curve in experiment-1

Table 4.9 CT values corresponding to each amplification curve in Experiment-2

Table 4.10 The C_T values corresponding to each of the amplification and their mean values with NRT amplification values for comparison.

Table 4.11 The C_T values corresponding to 100% (full live *Legionella*) and each RNA dilution along with mean C_T values.

Table 4.12 Full *Legionella* lenticule and dilution series 100%, 50%, 25%, 12.5%, 5%and 0.5% culture analysis results.

Table 4.13 qPCR amplification data of four 10 fold dilution series of cDNA with mean C_T values used to generate the scatter plot.

Table 4.14 SWOT analysis of the PCR assay based on the cDNA amplification from RNA extracted from live *Legionella* bacteria.

Table 5. 1a Numerical codes for age of the building, usage and availability of the risk assessment.

Table 5.1b Numerical codes for temperature monitoring frequency and samplingfrequency.

Table 5.1c Numerical codes for internal tank(s) condition and thermal insulation of the tanks and pipework.

Table 5.2a Calculated p-value for the most common contributing risk factors.

Table 5.2b Calculated p-value for the less common (rarely-contributing factors) risk factors.

Table 5.3 Randomly selected sites with regular temperature monitoring in place andwithout regular temperature monitoring in place.

Table 5.4 Sites without regular temperature monitoring, 7 positive Legionella detections in the past 6 years.

Table 5.5 Sites with regular temperature monitoring, only one positive Legionella detection in the past 6 years.

Table 5.6 SWOT analysis of the new PCA Legionella risk predictive model

List of Figures

Figure 1.1 Infection cycle of *Legionella* pneumophila within the alveolar macrophage.

Figure 1.2 Root of infection from water supply, water storage, aerosols generation and contraction with human host.

Figure 1.3 Graphical representation of the number of reported cases of LD in England and Wales on annual basis from 2007 to 2016.

Figure 1.4 Represents a normal and healthy chest X-Ray and chest X-Ray after *Legionella* infection.

Figure 1.5 A - Age-standardised rate of Legionnaires' disease per 100,000 populations, European Union/European Economic Area, 2011–2015.

Figure 1.5 B-Notification rates of Legionnaires' disease per 100,000 populations by sex and age group and male-to-female rate ratio by age group, European Union/European Economic Area, 2011–2015

Figure 1.6 Report of National Notifiable Disease Surveillance System shows that the LD cases are on the rise since 2000.

Figure 1.7 Typical domestic hot and cold water storage and pipework.

Figure 1.8 - A and B are deadlegs and C and D are dead ends.

Figure 1.9 A: uninsulated metal cold water storage tank, B: modern pre-insulated (factory insulated) glass reinforced plastic (GRP) cold water storage tanks, C: fibreglass insulated tank and D: copper cold water pipes insulated with foil backed fibreglass insulation.

Figure 1.10 A – Schematic of a domestic hot and cold water system in W1T postcode (London) with mains break tank supplying the potable water; B and C are the typical examples of mains break tank located in the lower ground plant room connected to booster pump sets supplying potable water to the entire building.

Figure 1.11 Single piece factory insulated moulded GRP cold water storage tank (A) and sectional factory insulated GRP cold water storage tank (B).

Figure 1.12 Scale accumulation on the tank wall.

Figure 1.13 Sediments and corrosion at the bottom of a cold water storage tank

Figure 1.14 Biofilm on water surface130

Figure 1.15a Tanks connected in series

Figure 1.15b tanks connected in parallel

Figure 1.15c Water flow indication schematic of tanks connected in series

Figure 1.15d Water flow indication schematic of tanks connected in parallel

Figure 1.16a Single piece plastic tank without clear space around.

Figure 1.16b. Pre-insulated GRP sectional tank with clear space around.

Figure 1.17 1 –inlet and 3 – outlet connected opposite to each other to encourage the tank's internal water flow, 2- is the screened breather vent to improve the internal air circulation of the water storage tank and 4 is the thermal insulation fitted to the pipework.

Figure 1.18A; Sparge pipe connected to internal of the tank outlet; B. water flow indication schematic when using a sparge pipe to the internal of tank outlet.

Figure 1.19 shows the internal coil structure and cold water feed and hot water generation within the calorifier.

Figure 1.20 Schematic of large calorifier with anti-stratification circuit

Figure 1.21 Hot water return to the calorifier.

Figure 1.22 Calorifier fitted with circulating pump on the return pipework

Figure 1.23a Electric water heater

Figure 1.23b gas fired water heater

Figure 1.24 Calorifier fitted with appropriate thermal insulation.

Figure 1.25 Reservoir type water heaters: A – internal structure and B – external view

Figure 1.26 A-Local water heater, B. Instantaneous water heater, C. Point of use water heater.

Figure 1.27 Scaled showerhead

Figure 1.28 TMV

Figure 1.29 HSE's ACOP L8 legislation (latest) to protect the public from Legionnaires' disease.

Figure 1.30a, Water sample collection for *Legionella* analysis in sterile bottles (supplied by UKAS accredited laboratory) in accordance with BS 7592:2008.

Figure 1.30b, BCYE culture of *Legionella* bacteria from environmental water samples in UKAS accredited laboratory.

Figure 1.30c, a sectional GRP tank after the cleaning and disinfection.

Figure 3.1 Schematic of a typical water system

Figure 3.2 Sample temperature comparison.

Figure 3.3 TVC analysis result comparison.

Figure 3.4 shows the results of analysis of the water samples for both *Pseudomonas* and *Legionella* species.

Figure 3.4 Comparison of Legionella and Pseudomonas analysis results.

Figure 3.5 shows a comparison of TVC and *Pseudomonas* species quantified in samples collected from both UBV and FE locations in potable water tanks at different times of the year.

Figure 3.5 Comparison of TVC and *Pseudomonas* analysis results.

Figure 3.6 Long cold water storage tank.

Figure 3.7 Comparison of long metal tank and small plastic tank.

Figure 3.8 Position of inspection hatch and inlet on cold water storage tank.

Figure 3.9 Comparison of LD cases in the USA and UK.

Figure. 4.1 In a typical PCR reaction, number of copies of DNA obtained after each cycle.

Figure 4.2 Typical qPCR amplification plot showing number of cycles, exponential phase and non-exponential phase.

Figure. 4.3 1. An oligonucleotide probe is constructed containing a fluorescent reporter dye on the 5' end and a quencher dye on the 3' end.

Figure. 4.4 Representation of the overall amplification reaction employed in this assay.

Figure. 4.5 Amplification of 23S rRNA gene from five samples of standard 10 fold dilutions of *Legionella pneumophila* DNA

Figure 4.6 Amplification curves from 4 samples of 10 fold dilutions of cDNA from one Legionella lenticule.

Figure 4.7 Inhibition plot generated from cDNA dilution series

Figure 4.8 Amplification curves of 4 x 10-fold dilutions of cDNA

Figure 4.9 Scatter plot showing efficient amplification of cDNA and the DNA positive control diluted in 10-fold steps.

Figure 4.10 qPCR standard curve plot of C_T values of 10 fold dilution series of five standard Legionella pneumophila DNA samples against log of input nucleic acid.

Figure 4.11a qPCR amplification plots for 23S rRNA gene from RNA extracted from a full Legionella lenticule.

Figure 4.11b C_T values of triplicate qPCR samples used for 23S gene amplification from RNA extracted from live lenticule.

Figure 4.12a Amplification of cDNA made from RNA extracted from full (live Legionella) and fully heat killed *Legionella* lenticules.

Figure 4.12b Scatter plot representation of C_T values corresponding to live sample and heat killed sample.

Figure 4.13a Amplification plots showing successful extraction and amplification of genomic DNA from full live *Legionella* lenticule and completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule along with amplification of cDNA synthesized from RNA extracted from completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule.

Figure 4.13b Scatterplot representations of C_T values obtained from the RT amplification of total genomic DNA from full *Legionella* lenticule (Live), completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule and cDNA produced from completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule.

Figure 4.14 A Linear relationship between the number of Legionella analysed by standard culture analysis (cfu/L) in dilution series 100%, 50%, 25% and 12.5% and amplification of cDNA extracted from RNA of the similar dilution series.

Figure 4.15 Amplification of cDNA synthesised from RNA extracted from dilution series 50%, 25%, 12.5%, 5% and 0.5% from full live *Legionella* lenticule showing the proportionate reduction in amplification.

Figure 4.16 Scatter plot representation of amplification of cDNA (mean C_T) synthesised from RNA extracted from full lenticule (Live Legionella (100%) and dilution series 50%, 25%, 12.5%, and 5% from full lenticule (live *Legionella*) showing the proportionate reduction in amplification.

Figure 4.17 Comparison of culture analysis results with qPCR amplification plots from RNA extracted from full lenticule (100% live *Legionella*) 'A', and dilution series 50%, 25%, 12.5% and 5% 'B'.

Figure 4.18a Amplification of cDNA from RNA extracted from a bacteria culture of 10 fold dilution series 1, 0.1, 0.01 and 0.001 as 1,2,3 and 4 respectively in triplicate.

Figure 4.18b Scatter plot generated from the cDNA dilution amplification data demonstrating a linear relationship with C_T values and increase in dilution.

Figure 4.19 Linear correlations between C_T values and sample RNA concentration.

Figure 5.0 Principal component analysis (PCA) plots derived from a study of urinary nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) spectra of mice.

Figure 5.1 Graph prepared from the table comparing the average building occupancy rate (%) >50 and <100 (blue bar) and the total number of *Legionella* positive detection per building (red bar) in the past six years.

Figure 5.2 Comparison of the annual occupancy rate of *Legionella* detected (n=60) and non-detected (n=60) sites using categorical data (see Table 5.1a).

Figure 5.3 Comparison of the age of the buildings from *Legionella* detected (n=60) and non-detected (n=60) sites using categorical data (see Table 1a).

Figure 5.4a Shows the percentage of infected and non-infected sites where regular temperature monitoring was in place.

Figure 5.4b Shows the percentage of infected and non-infected sites where regular temperature monitoring was not in place.

Figure 5.5 PCA for 60 infected and 60 non-infected sites.

Figure 5.6 PCA for 66 new client buildings.

Figure 5.7 PCA for 9 new out of London buildings.

CHAPTER ONE

GENERAL INTRODUCTION

1.1 This research project

This research project entitled 'Novel Approaches for Risk Management of *Legionella* bacteria in Domestic Water Systems' presents novel applied research taken from the perspective of a *Legionella* control practitioner.

1.2 Discovery of Legionnaires' disease (LD)

On 21st July 1976, about four thousand World War II legionnaires with their families and friends gathered together in Philadelphia, United States of America (USA) to participate in the 58th American Legion's Convention. About six hundred participants were staying in Bellevue Stratford Hotel, Philadelphia (Honigsbaum, 2016). The very next day of the opening day, some of the participants fell ill with flu like symptoms, fever, cough and breathing difficulties. On 27th July 1976, one of the participants had died with the above symptoms. Within a week, more than 234 participants were showed the same symptoms and 34 had died. Five months later, in January 1977, Dr. Joseph McDade and his team succeeded to identify the causative agent of illness, which was isolated from the lung tissues of the infected participants. This, previously unrecognised bacterium named as '*Legionella* pneumophila' and the illness named as Legionnaires' disease (LD) a potentially fatal form of pneumonia (Oliva et al., 2018); Dingman, 2017; Ferguson, 2016).

1.3 Legionella species

The genus *Legionella* is comprised of different *Legionella* species, including *Legionella* pneumophila. New species of *Legionella*, and serogroups, have been discovered since the original discovery in 1977. More than 60 *Legionella* species (Table 1.1) (ECDC, 2017b; Cunha et al., 2016), encompassing at least 70 serogroups (approximately half of

which have been isolated from, or detected in, clinical specimens), have been identified so far; many of which are found to be pathogenic (Benitez and Winchell, 2016; Gomez-Valero et al., 2014). The most commonly detected species in the United Kingdom (UK), European Union (EU) and United States of America (USA) associated with LD is L. pneumophila serogroup-1 (Eisenreich and Heuner, 2016; Essig et al., 2016; Gomez-Valero et al., 2014, Mercante and Winchell, 2015).

Table 1. 1 Currently known Legionenia species		
1. L. anisa,	2. L. birminghamensis,	
3. L. bozemanii,	4. L. cardiaca,	
5. L. cincinnatiensis,	6. L. clemsonensis,	
7. L. dumoffii,	8. L. erythra,	
9. L. feeleii,	10. L. gormanii,	
11. L. hackeliae,	12. L. jamestowniensis,	
13. L. jordansis,	14. L. lansingensis,	
15. L. londiniensis,	16. L. longbeachae,	
17. L. lytica,	18. L. maceachernii,	
19. L. micdadei,	20. L. nagasakiensis,	
21. L. oakridgensis,	22. L. parisiensis,	
23. L. pneumophila,	24. L. sainthelensi,	
25. L. steelei,	26. L. tucsonensis,	
27. L. wadsworthii,	28. L. waltersii	
29. L. adelaidensis,	30. L. beliardensis,	
31. L. brunensis,	32. L. busanensis,	
33. L. cherrii,	34. L. drancourtii,	
35. L. dresdenensis,	36. L. drozanskii,	
37. L. fairfieldensis,	38. L. fallonii,	
39. L. geestiana,	40. L. gratiana,	
41. L. gresilensis,	42. L. impletisoli,	
43. L. israelensis,	44. L. massiliensis,	
45. L. moravica,	46. L. nautarum,	
47. L. norrlandica,	48. L. quateirensis,	
49. L. quinlivanii,	50. L. rowbothamii,	
51. L. rubrilucens,	52. L. santicrucis,	
53. L. saoudiensis,	54. L. shakespearei,	
55. L. spiritensis,	56. L. steigerwaltii,	
57. L. taurinensis,	58. L. thermalis,	
59. L. tunisiensis,	60. L. worsleiensis,	
61. L. yabuuchiae		

Table 1. 1 Currently known Legionella species

Source:<u>https://ecdc.europa.eu/sites/portal/files/documents/ELDSNET_2017-</u> revised_guidelines_2017-web.pdf.

1.4 Legionella ecology

Legionella pneumophila (LP) are gram-negative, motile, rod-shaped bacteria (Figure. 1.1) found naturally in fresh water habitats (Hellinga et al., 2015; Dietrich et al., 2001) and can occur in compost samples, natural soil and potting soil (van Heijnsbergen et al., 2016; Travis et al., 2012), and manmade water storage systems (Vaccaro et al., 2016; HSE, 2015). The Legionella cell envelope is composed of branched-chain fatty acids and distinctive ubiquinone (protein electron carriers used in cellular respiration), whose structural differences are used to classify different *Legionella* species (Morens et al., 2004) –see Section 1.3 (*Legionella* species). In nutrient rich environments *Legionella* pneumophila is approximately 2-20µm in length and 0.3-0.9µm in width. In contrast, in nutrient-deficient environments, the bacteria become long and filamentous (Mekkour et al., 2013).

Despite their association with water, *Legionella* are not considered to be a freeliving waterborne bacterium. Instead, they parasitize and reside within free-living protozoans (amoeba) found in freshwater and wet soil (Boamah et al., 2017). The fact that *Legionella* bacteria can multiply intracellularly in a number of different protozoan species is an integral aspect of their ecology. Amoebae also protect *Legionella* from adverse environmental conditions, resulting in increased resistance to acids, antibiotics, biocides and osmotic and thermal stresses (Berjeaud et al., 2016; Greub and Raoult, 2004). Some amoebae species expel biocide-resistant vesicles containing large numbers of *Legionella* bacteria, which subsequently act as airborne agents for the transmission of *Legionella* bacteria (Newton et al., 2010) – see Section 1.6.

The specificity of conditions and nutrients needed for *Legionella* to proliferate and culture in the lab has resulted in them being described as 'fastidious bacteria'. L-cysteine is required as the primary growth factor and ferric iron (often associated with metal rust in domestic water systems) is also essential for optimal growth of this organism. Unlike other organisms, energy is derived from amino acids in *Legionella* species, rather than carbohydrates (Percival and Williams, 2014). *Legionella* can remain dormant in cool water, but will multiply when the water temperature rises to a suitable level (typically between 20 and 45°C). Unlike other bacteria, *Legionella* can survive and multiply in hot water (up to 50°C) (HSE, 2016; Temmerman et al., 2006). Like any other living organisms, *Legionella* also requires nutrients to multiply (Refer Chapter 3, 3.4.5 to 3.4.7). There are a number of nutrient sources including the

organisms which commonly encountered within the water systems itself, for example, amoebae, algae and other bacteria. Amoebae are one of the predominant members of protozoan family which is also found in many biofilm communities, play an important role in the lifecycle of *Legionella* pneumophila by providing habitat, protection and nutrients (Oliva and Buchrieser, 2018; Declerck, 2010). Some studies have reported that the presence and concentration of Legionella pneumophila in biofilms is directly proportional to the biomass of protozoa (Abu Khweek and Amer, 2018). Amoebae can provide not only habitat for Legionella pneumophila but also the debris from dead amoebae can act as nutrient to encourage the proliferation as well as replication (Temmerman et al., 2006).

Importantly, Legionella is increasingly detected at high levels in the manmade environment, with contamination of domestic hot and cold water storage systems, showerheads, cooling towers, spa pools, humidifiers, water closet (WC) cisterns, water fountains, water features, air conditioning systems, spas and irrigation systems being reported (Cunha et al., 2016; Garrison et al., 2016; Khodr et al., 2016). Within the built environment, *Legionella* proliferation is also encouraged by water stagnation, and the presence of sludge, slime, scale, corrosion products, biofilms and a pH range of 6-8 (CDC, 2018a; Garrison et al., 2016; ECDC, 2011). Legionella is capable of surviving at temperatures ranging from <0 to 60°C (there is some evidence for survival at even higher temperatures – see Rhoads et al., 2016), and can reproduce at temperatures between 20-45°C, with maximum virulence at \sim 37°C (Sharaby et al., 2017). Factors positively associated with Legionella proliferation in manmade systems include water stagnation, water pH (between 6.0 to 8.0), the existence of sludge, scale and corrosion products (possibly acting as nutrients), and the presence of biofilms including protozoa (within which it can persist during extreme conditions) (Eisenreich and Heuner, 2016; Oliva et al., 2018).

1.5 Pathogenicity of Legionella bacteria

The ability of *Legionella* to replicate within environmental protozoa also provides it with the capability to replicate in alveolar macrophages in humans, resulting in a form of lobar pneumonia (Newton et al., 2010). Indeed, the term 'pneumophila' means lung-loving (Tsai et al., 1979), and due to the abundance of nutrients and favorable

temperatures, lungs are an ideal environment for *Legionella* to grow and breed. Once *Legionella* enters the lungs, it penetrates deeply into the gas exchange (alveolar) region (Tsai et al., 1979). Within the human respiratory tract, airborne particles deposition is mainly governed by the size of the particles. Normally, the upper region of the respiratory tract expels most of the particles >2 microns in size; however, this expulsion is muted in smokers and alcoholics, and is the reason why smokers and alcoholics are more susceptible to *Legionella* infection (Sopena et al., 1998).



Figure 1.1 Infection cycle of *Legionella* pneumophila within the alveolar macrophage: The *Legionella* Dot/Icm T4SS system produces multiple effector proteins (pink circles and triangles) that initially form a vacuole around the bacteria enabling it to hide from the macrophage lysosome fusion. The vacuole interacts with membranes of the endoplasmic reticulum of the macrophage and becomes similar to the rough ER in appearance and studded with ribosomes. Within the *Legionella* containing vesicle (LCV) the bacteria multiply, and eventually lyse the cell to release more bacteria into the lung.

(Source:

http://www.nature.com/nrmicro/journal/v7/n1/fig_tab/nrmicro1967_F1.html)

Pathogenic bacteria have developed a number of strategies to infect host cells to cause various diseases. Most of the gram negative bacteria make use of type IV

secretion system (T4SS) to distribute their toxins into human host cells where they create a favourable environment for their survival and replication. The first cellular level of the human lungs defence system is the alveolar macrophages and phagocytes which try to ingest and destroy any invader. In most cases, this attempt is successful, but macrophages (or phagocytes) fail to digest the *Legionella* bacteria. Instead, *Legionella* consumes the phagocyte as a nutrient and begins to replicate within the host cell (Figure 1.1) (Bouyer et al., 2007). Intracellular replication of *Legionella* within macrophages requires a special type IV secretion system (T4SS), known as the 'defect in organelle trafficking/intracellular multiplication (Dot/Icm)' system. This Dot/Icm system acts as a carrier for multiple effector proteins, orchestrating a variety of protein-protein interactions within the host cell to form a unique vacuole that escapes lysosome fusion and interacts with membranes and vesicles of the secretory pathway. The formation of this special *Legionella* containing vacuole (LCV) is necessary for the replication of the pathogen and its spread to new cells (Shin and Roy, 2008).

The pathogenicity of *Legionella* pneumophila is therefore a consequence of its ability to penetrate and grow within alveolar macrophages (Shin and Roy, 2008). In most cases *Legionella* bacteria resist the hosts' immune system by cleavage of immunoglobulin and by using its polar flagellum to avoid ciliary clearance (Kabus, 2017; Molofsky and Swanson, 2004). *Legionella* bacteria replication happens exponentially every two hours and the lungs become overloaded with *Legionella* in just a few days, making breathing difficult and leading to death in untreated.

Human health hazards associated with exposure to *Legionella* pneumophila are severe, and appropriate precautions are necessary to minimise the risk of *Legionella* exposure within society. Despite these precautions, hundreds of cases of *Legionella* outbreaks occur every year in the UK (HSE, 2013), and thousands of cases occur worldwide (Borges et al., 2016; Chamberlain et al., 2017). Domestic hot and cold water systems are one of the main sources of Legionella pneumophila exposure in the built environment, and is responsible the majority of the reported cases of Community Acquired Pneumonia (CAP) in the UK and worldwide (Murdoch et al., 2018; Cunha et al., 2016).

1.6 Exposure to Legionella bacteria

Primary mode of transmission of *Legionella* is by inhaling or aspirating aerosols or soil (Figure 1.2) containing the bacteria (Craun, 2018; Soda et al., 2017; Travis et al., 2012). There are some instances where LD may have been contracted by inhaling bacteria during the ingestion of contaminated water (Tateda et al., 2003). Recent studies have also identified exposure to potting compost, soil, and gardening activities to be risk factors (Kenagy et al., 2017; Van Heijnsbergen et al., 2016), as 12% of garden soil samples and up to 69.3% of composts samples have been found to be contaminated with *Legionella* species including *Legionella* pneumophila and *Legionella* longbeachae (Van Heijnsbergen et al., 2016; Conza et al., 2013a). Once the bacteria enters the lungs, the normal incubation period is 2-16 days (occasionally this may take even longer) before the subject starts to show symptoms of the disease (CDC, 2018b; NHS, 2018).



Figure 1.2 Root of infection from water supply, water storage, aerosols generation andcontractionwithhumanhost.(Source:http://blogs.bournemouth.ac.uk/research/2012/05/17/bu-student-identifies-Legionella-pneumophila-in-windscreen-washer-fluid/).

Until recently, it was also believed that LD could not be transmitted from one person to another (Correia et al., 2016). In this example, a forty eight year old cooling tower engineer in Portugal passed the disease on to his 74 year old healthy mother who was caring for him. Both patients died within 1 week of each other. Analysis of urine specimens from both patients were positive for *Legionella* antigens, and culture analysis of respiratory secretions obtained from both the patients confirmed a severe infection with *Legionella* pneumophila serogroup 1. Separate *Legionella* whole genome sequencing carried out using on isolates at the National Institute of Health in Lisbon revealed that both genomes matched one another. Further investigation revealed that the second patient was in close contact with the first patient during the time of taking care of the first patient in a poorly ventilated room and the timeline of second infection was highly coherent; 6-7 days for the typical incubation of *Legionella* pneumophila. This study concluded by reporting this to be an example of person to person transmission of LD (Correia et al., 2016; Borges et al., 2016).

1.7 Seasonal patterns

Generally, most of the cases of LD especially LD outbreaks are closely related to seasonal patterns, with the highest number of reported outbreaks occurring in the late summer to autumn (EPA, 2015a). Globally there is an increasing trend of Legionnaires disease in summer season (Simmering et al., 2017; Cunha et al., 2016) and latest studies have suggested that the recent increases in cases of CAP could be due to increases in precipitation, warm and humid weather associated with climate change (Raeven et al., 2016; Beauté et al., 2016; Sakamoto, 2015). Fisman and team have reported that wet humid weather often occurs six to 10 days prior to the occurrence of LD (Fisman et al., 2005). In addition, a study by the US Nationwide Inpatient Sample and US weather data found that LD risk significantly increased when weather was warm and humid, with a dose-response relationship between relative humidity and the likelihood for Legionellosis. When the mean temperature was 15–26°C with humidity >80.0%, the diagnosed cases of LD among CAP were 3.1 times higher than that with humidity level of <50.0%. In other words, the likelihood of LD within CAP cases increases when weather is warm and humid (Simmering et al., 2017). Increased survival of Legionella pneumophila at high relative humidity is reported, although aerosol viability data from laboratory studies might not represent the true environmental situation (Phin et al., 2014)

A study in the Netherlands to investigate the short-term effects of the weather on Legionellosis reported peak weekly incidences of LD to occur when mean weekly temperatures reached 17.5° C, with high relative humidity. A slight increase in average weekly sunshine (1 hour) resulted in an additional increase of 1.8% (95% CI 1.2–2.4). A mean weekly cloud cover of 7-8 oktas was found to cause the relative humidity to rise

to very high levels. Indeed, a 1% increase in relative humidity was associated with a 4 - 6% (95% CI 4. 7–8. 2) increase in the cases of LD. When the average weekly precipitation intensity was 3 mm/h (P=0. 004), the reported cases of LD was maximal, therefore, the report stated that the LD cases are highest when average weekly precipitation falls in the range of 40 - 60 mm in summer season. Thus, this study also established a correlation between LD with humidity, temperature and precipitation as during humid and showery summer season, there was significant increase in the number of reported cases of LD. This investigative study concluded that the result obtained from this study can be used for the future prediction of LD cases in The Netherlands during showery summer season (Karagiannis et al., 2009).

Another study conducted in Taiwan using long term daily data from 1995-2011 reported changing weather to be a significant risk factor in LD cases. In this study, Chen and team investigated the impacts of temperature, precipitation and relative humidity on LD. Daily precipitation levels of 61–80 mm (95% CIs 1.106–5.978) in warm season significantly increased the number of cases of LD compared to 21–40 mm (95% CIs=1.074–2.513) precipitation levels of the same season in previous years. In contrast, this study did not identify any linear correlation between relative humidity alone and increased number of cases of LD and concluded that the increased daily precipitation in humid warm region is a critical risk factor for maximising the occurrence of Legionnaires' disease (Chen et al., 2014).

Investigation reports from the UK also confirm that warm and wet weather conditions can significantly increase the number of cases of community acquired Legionnaires' disease due to the increased rate of Legionella proliferation (Halsby et al., 2014). Predicted global warming could become one of the most risky contributing factors of increased community acquired LD in EU and in the UK. Possible temperature increases within domestic cold water systems could encourage Legionella proliferation and replication. Moreover, increased humidity may prolong Legionella pneumophila survival in aerosols thereby increasing the likelihood of exposure to Legionella via inhalation of contaminated aerosols (Simmering et al., 2017; Prussin II et al., 2017).

Another source of evidence for extensive *Legionella* proliferation during wet warm weather conditions is the PHE data of reported cases of LD from 2007 to 2016. The

MET office reported August 2007to be the wettest summer month since records began in 1914 (MET, 2008; ncdc, 2008). Later the MET office reported 2007 to be the year of heaviest rainfall ever recorded (MET, 2008). In light of these weather reports, it is interesting to note that the maximum number of LD cases reported in the UK also occurred in 2007 since *Legionella* monitoring began in the UK in 1988 (Figure 1.3) (PHE, 2016a).





1.7.1 Future perspectives - Climate change

A study carried out by the European Legionnaires' Disease Surveillance Network (ELDSNet) found that 10582 out of 11836 suspected cases of LD were confirmed between 2009 and 2010 in the European Union. Out of the 10582 confirmed cases, 71% (n=7397) were community acquired. Healthcare related cases were only 8% (n=893) and the remaining 20% (n=2187) were travel-related. The UK Health Technical Memorandum for Safe water in healthcare premises – Part B also confirms that "the incidence of healthcare associated waterborne illness, including Legionnaires' disease, is relatively low" (HTM, 2016). 43% of total reported cases (n=5100) were found in individuals aged 65 and above (Beaute et al., 2013). This study also confirmed a significant increase of reported cases in 2010 (n=775) possibly as a result of the exceptionally warm summer that year (Barriopedro et al., 2011). Long-term climate

predictions indicate that EU and UK temperatures and precipitation are likely to increase in the near future as a part of global warming (Vautard et al., 2014; Hajat et al., 2014; Chou et al., 2012) and environmental conditions are likely to become increasingly favourable to the proliferation of Legionella bacteria in water systems (Sakamoto, 2015; Hicks et al., 2007).

1.8 Legionellosis

Legionella bacteria are known to cause three types of clinical infections that differ in their severity, termed Legionnaires' disease (LD) Pontiac fever and Lochgoilhead fever (CDC, 2018c; Goldberg et al., 1989). Legionellosis is the general term used to describe all the diseases caused by *Legionella* bacteria (HSE, 2013). Out of these three illnesses, Legionnaires' disease is the most serious one (being a potentially fatal pneumonic form of the disease) and other two are considered as less serious and non-fatal.

In 2015, 96.1% of culture-confirmed cases of LD in Europe were attributed to Legionella pneumophila (HPS, 2017). However, recent reports from different parts of the world, including Australasia, indicate that LD can also be caused by another species, known as Legionella longbeachae (Isenman et al., 2016; Cameron et al., 2016), especially in the immunosuppressed population as well as people with underlying diseases (Kenagy et al., 2017; Edelstein and Christian, 2015). Legionella pneumophila is responsible for up to 17.5% of cases of diagnosed community acquired pneumonia (CAP)(Para et al., 2018). In Europe itself, the reported cases of CAP ranged from 1.6 to 9 cases per 1000 in adult population every year (Chen et al., 2018). A review of 41 studies of community acquired pneumonia (CAP) in Europe estimated Legionella species to be responsible for 1.9% of outpatients, 4.9% of hospitalised patients and 7.9% of ICU patients (Simmering et al., 2017). Legionella pneumophila is responsible for 80–85% of Legionella infections worldwide, and together serogroups 1 and 6 are responsible for two-thirds of all Legionnaires Disease cases (Victor et al., 2002). Although *Legionella* pneumophila serogroup 1 is the most frequently identified cause of LD, recent studies suggest that about 20% of LD cases are caused by Legionella pneumophila serogroup 3, Legionella pneumophila serogroup 9, Legionella pneumophila serogroup 6 and *Legionella* longbeachae with non-specific symptoms, such as cough and fever (Ito et al., 2017).
LD has no particular clinical features to distinguish this disease from other types of pneumonia. Majority of the cases start with a headache, dry cough, fever and sometimes diarrhoea, but laboratory investigation is necessary to confirm the diagnosis. The normal incubation period of *Legionella* species is thought to be 2–10 days; however, recent studies have reported longer incubation periods up to 19 days. Males are more at risk than females in terms of Legionnaires disease and is estimated that of all the reported cases of LD, 60–70% are male (WHO, 2018; ECDC, 2017; Beauté, 2017). Generally, fatality rate of LD is 8–12%, but there are evidences that in the cases of elderly people, patients with pre-existing medical conditions, smokers, and the cases of delayed diagnosis and treatment shows higher mortality rate up to 34% (Phin et al., 2014).

Lochgoilhead fever is caused by a species called *Legionella* micdadei and its incubation period is up to nine days and this illness is named after an outbreak in Lochgoilhead, Scotland (Gobin et al., 2009). Lochgoilhead fever is associated with only milder flu-like symptoms (Benin et al., 2002) and there have been no recorded deaths associated with this form of Legionellosis (www.cdc.gov/ncidod). Pontiac fever is caused by another species of *Legionella*; the normal incubation period is 2-3 days and is an acute self-limiting flu-like illness with symptoms that mimic influenza such as nausea, malaise, sore throat, a non-productive cough vomiting, and abdominal pain, without pneumonia (Diederen, 2008).The diagnosis of Pontiac fever is made on the basis of clinical, epidemiological and environmental microbiology findings. It is reported that the infection rate is more than 90% among exposed population and approximate recovery rate is one week (Tossa et al., 2006).

1.9 Factors affecting the virulence of Legionella

Whatever their specific cause of LDS, approximately 10-15% of the reported cases are fatal. Although most of the population is susceptible to these infections, susceptibility to disease can be higher in certain groups (Percival and Williams, 2014; EPA, 2016; Borges et al., 2016; Edelstein and Christian, 2015). Major contributing factors affecting susceptibility to *Legionella* bacteria are a weakened immune system, being over 50 years of age, and suffering from existing illness such as respiratory problems, kidney disease, diabetes and cancer (HSE, 2000; Qin, 2012). Currently, one in six people (18%) living in the UK are reported to be aged 65 and above, and is

estimated that this figure will be one in four (25%) by 2050 (ONS, 2017). Data from Eurostat on population structure and aging clearly shows an increasing trend for an aging population within European Union (EU) countries (Table 1.2). By 2080, the total proportion of people over 65 years of age residing in the EU is expected to reach 28.7% compared to 18.9% in 2015 (Marois et al., 2018; PSA, 2016; Eurostat, 2017).

	0–14 y	ears old	15-64	15–64 years old		65 years old or over	
	2005	2015	2005	2015	2005	2015	
EU-28 (')	16.3	15.6	67.2	65.6	16.6	18.9	
Belgium (1)	17.2	17.0	65.6	64.9	17.2	18.0	
Bulgaria	13.7	13.9	68.9	66.2	17.4	20.0	
Zech Republic	14.9	15.2	71.1	67.0	14.1	17.8	
Denmark	18.8	17.0	66.1	64.4	15.0	18.6	
iermany (1)	14.5	13.2	66.9	65.8	18.6	21.0	
stonia (2)	15.4	16.0	68.0	65.2	16.6	18.8	
reland	20.7	22.1	68.2	64.9	11.1	13.0	
ireece	15.1	14.5	66.7	64.5	18.3	20.9	
pain	14.5	15.2	69.0	66.3	16.6	18.5	
rance (1)	18.7	18.6	65.1	63.0	16.3	18.4	
Croatia (²)	15.9	14.7	66.7	66.5	17.3	18.8	
taly	14.1	13.8	66.4	64.5	19.5	21.7	
yprus	19.9	16.4	68.0	69.0	12.1	14.6	
atvia	15.0	15.0	68.4	65.6	16.6	19.4	
ithuania	17.1	14.6	67.1	66.6	15.8	18.7	
uxembourg (1)	18.6	16.7	67.3	69.2	14.1	14.2	
lungary (1)	15.6	14.5	68.8	67.6	15.6	17.9	
lalta	17.6	14.3	69.0	67.2	13.3	18.5	
etherlands	18.5	16.7	67.5	65.4	14.0	17.8	
ustria	16.1	14.3	67.9	67.2	15.9	18.5	
oland (1)	16.7	15.0	70.2	69.5	13.1	15.4	
Portugal	16.0	14.4	66.8	65.4	17.2	20.3	
lomania	17.5	15.5	68.4	67.5	14.2	17.0	
lovenia (1)	14.4	14.8	70.2	67.3	15.3	17.9	
Slovakia	17.1	15.3	71.3	70.7	11.7	14.0	
inland	17.5	16.4	66.6	63.7	15.9	19.9	
weden	17.6	17.3	65.2	63.1	17.2	19.6	
Inited Kingdom	18.1	17.7	65.9	64.6	15.9	17.7	
celand	22.3	20.4	65.9	66.1	11.8	13.5	
iechtenstein	17.6	15.1	71.3	68.9	11.1	16.0	
orway	19.7	18.0	65.6	65.8	14.7	16.1	
witzerland (1)	16.3	14.9	67.9	67.3	15.8	17.8	
lontenegro (²)	20.8	18.5	66.7	67.8	12.5	13.7	
YR of Macedonia (2)	20.0	16.8	69.1	70.5	10.9	12.7	
Albania	26.5	18.6	65.1	69.0	8.3	12.5	
Serbia (1)	15.8	14.4	67.0	67.2	17.1	18.5	
Turkey	27.5	24.3	65.9	67.8	6.7	8.0	

Table 1.2 Aging population trend in Europe during the period 2005 – 2015 taken from Eurostat

(*) Break in time series in various years between 2005 and 2015.

(2) The population of unknown age is redistributed for calculating the age structure

Source: Eurostat (online data code: demo_pjanind)

In 2009, 23% of the total population of Japan was over 65 years of age, and this is expected to rise above 33% by 2030 (Muramatsu and Akiyama, 2011). Also, in the United State of America (USA), people aged 65 and above is expected to reach 24% of the total population by 2060 compared to 15% in 2016, with further increases by 2075 (PRB, 2016). In a recent report by the WHO it states that "as people get older, they become less active and the overall evidence for adults aged 65 years and above showed that they become more susceptible to disease compared to active individuals" (WHO, 2017). However, once men reach 45 years they are known to be at higher risk of contracting LD (Farnham et al., 2014), and this risk increases with age up to 65 years of age and above. All these projections indicate the necessity of precautionary measures

to be implemented to protect the health of this potential vulnerable population in terms of CAP.

Among the over 65 year olds, diabetes and Chronic Kidney Diseases (CKD) are the most common risk factors for LD (Russo et al., 2018; Cai and Chen, 2016), and about 40% of individuals aged 65 and above living in the UK suffer from long standing illnesses (LLUK, 2015). Currently, 12 million people in the United Kingdom were reported to be over 65 years old, and forecasts suggest this figure will rise to approximately 19 million by 2050 (Parliament, 2015). As revealed by the 2011 Census Analysis, only 3% of over 65 year olds reside in care homes across England & Wales, and 2.5% in London (ONS 2014). A recent estimate suggests that there are 5,153 nursing homes and 12,525 residential homes in the UK and approximately 405,000 people aged 65 and above live in these homes (LLUK, 2015). By inference, approximately 10.7 million over 65s in the UK therefore reside within their own flats and apartments of residential estates sharing communal hot and cold water facilities and these elderly population also fall in the same risk category i.e. 'potential high risk' as the population in healthcare premises in terms of LD.

1.10 Clinical diagnosis of LD

Initial symptoms of Legionnaires' disease (LD) are a high fever, headache, chills and muscular pain. Generally, LD patients become lethargic and develop a non-productive cough at the beginning, but eventually it becomes productive and some patients (about a third) may develop watery diarrhea and vomiting, and half the cases report symptoms of confusion, and being delirious (Cunha et al., 2016). Not everyone who is exposed will develop the symptoms of LD and in some cases human hosts may only have flu-like symptoms (Kuroda and Takeuchi, 2011). In contrast, some of the infected patients develop blood-streaked or pus-forming sputum with severe pneumonia symptoms, and this can be fatal if not diagnosed and treated at the right time (EWGLI, 2011).

The clinical diagnosis of Legionnaires' disease was done by culture (isolation of any *Legionella* species from lung tissue, respiratory secretions, pleural fluid etc.) and serological investigation. But these methods are time consuming with low sensitivity (Phin et al., 2014). Since early-1990s, clinical diagnosis was done by analysing

Legionella pneumophila serogroup 1 antigen in the urine of infected patients (Garrison et al., 2016; Musher et al., 2014). However, *Legionella* urinary antigen test was not recognised as a diagnostic method until 1996; but, later this method was identified as reasonably reliable diagnostic procedure and it was commercialised as routine test kits (Garrison et al., 2016; Helbig et al., 2003). Currently, urinary antigen detection method is used for clinical diagnosis of in 70-80% of LD cases in Europe and USA. However, there are remarkable limitations in this method as it detects only Legionella pneumophila species but very poor sensitivity with non-*Legionella* pneumophila strains (Reller et al., 2003). Currently PCR diagnostic method is considered far more sensitive than rapid antigen tests (Musher et al., 2014). Unfortunately, commonly prescribed antibiotics such as 'Erythromycin' or 'clarithromycin' are ineffective against *Legionella*, but can slow or stop the intracellular multiplication of *Legionella* thereby giving the immune system a chance to regain control (Haranaga et al., 2007). Once the immune system gains the upper hand, recovery can start and may eventually clear the infection, although permanent lung damage can occur (Figure 1.4) (Tateda et al., 2003). Legionnaires' disease can be fatal if not diagnosed on time and treated appropriately (Cunha et al., 2016; LDOIT 2014).

LD is usually diagnosed by the culture of samples of sputum, lung tissues, blood, urine or by chest radiograph (Valster et al., 2011; McDade et al., 1977). One of the most complicated issues with LD is the difficulty in distinguishing clinically between patients with LD and other types of pneumonias caused by Chlamydophila, Streptococcus and Mycoplasma; all of which have identical radiological and clinical findings (Sharma et al., 2017; Sopena et al., 1998). Legionnaires' disease has a wide spectrum of severity and frequency of extra pulmonary manifestations; and there are many reported cases of continued progression of pneumonia despite of appropriate treatment, with the possibility of respiratory system failure and breathing arrest. In cases of severely LD infections, clinical improvement can be very slow, and there may be no signs of improvement for more than a week even after appropriate antibiotic therapy has been administered (Kao et al., 2017; Roig and Rello, 2003).



Figure 1.4a.

Figure.1.4b

Figure.1.4c

Figure 1.4a represents a normal and healthy chest X-Ray with full lung capacity (dark shaded area). Figure 1.4b. Chest X-Ray after *Legionella* infection; dark shaded area has been diminished due to the lung damage and reduced lung capacity. Figure 1.4c. Chest X-Ray years later of infection, dark shaded area is still remaining almost same as that of after the infection indicates that the permanent lung damage can occur during *Legionella* infection.

(Source: http://www.mevis-research.de/~hhj/Lunge/xSammlungInf2Fr.html)

1.11 The epidemiology of Legionnaires disease

Epidemiology is the scientific study of diseases; in terms of incidence, distribution, and possible control of diseases and other factors relating to various health problems (WHO, 2018). An epidemiologic investigation determines the nature and source of *Legionella* infection; therefore, epidemiological investigation is extremely important in any outbreak of Legionnaires' disease.

Until recent years, epidemiology data of Legionnaires' disease was limited to countries such as USA, Europe, Canada, Australia, New Zealand Japan and Singapore where LD is considered as a notifiable and fatal infectious disease. In Europe, LD surveillance schemes are in place since 1995 and many epidemiological studies and researches are in progress in terms of Legionnaires' disease. However, LD is likely to be underestimated or unrecognised in many countries; thus the global quantification of LD is difficult (Phin et al., 2014). According to the available global data, the age and sex distribution of LD cases are almost similar between countries and most cases occur in older people, with very rare in children (Greenberg et al., 2006). In 2011, the average rate of infection in EU countries was 9.2 per one million people, but the range was 0-21.4 per million among EU countries. In Europe, the highest number of cases was

reported from Spain, France and Italy; however, globally highest numbers were reported from USA with an increase of 11.5 per million in 2009 compared to 3.9 per million in 2000 (Beauté et al., 2013; Jacquinet et al., 2015).

LD is broadly classified into three categories; community acquired, nosocomial and travel related. Community acquired pneumonia (CAP) is defined as the LD cases without any history of overnight stays in hospital or healthcare facilities or holiday or travel abroad or hotel accommodation prior to showing symptoms of the disease. Nosocomial can be defined as the infection received from hospital or nursing home or any other healthcare facility for at least 10 days prior to showing symptoms of Legionnaires' disease. This can be a hospitalised patient, an outpatient, a hospital staff or a healthcare worker. Travel related cases are when an individual is clinically and microbiologically diagnosed with Legionnaires' disease, and who has spent at least one night in a holiday place, business accommodation or in a hotel anywhere in the world prior to showing symptoms of the disease. This overnight stay can be in camp sites, rented holiday apartments, tourist facilities, ships and any other accommodation other than that mentioned in CAP and nosocomial related cases (LDCD, 2016). Many studies and investigations have identified that the long-time un-occupancy of hotel rooms with large number of outlets cause water stagnation within the pipeworks and outlets encourage the proliferation of *Legionella* bacteria, unless proper control measures and monitoring systems are in place (Phin et al., 2014; Ricketts et al., 2010; WHO, 2018a). Recent studies have reported that the same scenario is applicable in the case of cruise ship in terms of Legionnaires' disease (Guyard and Low, 2011; Garrison et al., 2016). Travel related cases of LD varies from countries to countries as 1.68 cases per one million nights were reported from Greece in 2009, but in the same year only 0.55 cases per one million nights were reported from the UK (ECDC, 2017).

1.12 Epidemiological investigations

Two common 'terms' widely used in terms of Legionnaires' disease are 'outbreaks' and 'cluster'. An 'outbreak' can be defined as two or more cases of LD closely linked in time in terms of weeks (less than a month) and where there is epidemiological evidence that the source of infection is common but no microbiological evidence is collected (LDCD, 2016). In the UK, Europe and USA, an incident control team should be appointed to investigate any confirmed outbreaks. A cluster is defined as more than two cases that appear to be linked by work place, residence, community settings,

hospital or other healthcare premises and which have close proximity in dates of infection (LDCD, 2016). Knowledge of the potential source of LD is an essential step in preventing further spread of the disease (Greig et al., 2004).

Once a diagnosis is confirmed, all infected patients and their close contacts need to be interviewed by using a standardised questionnaire to collect information on current disease, place of residence, potential risk factors and movements two weeks prior the illness occurred. In most of the cases, these interviews were conducted in the hospital where the patient is admitted and further interviews with close contacts are conducted with the use of their personal diaries to clarify the details of their movements prior to the outbreak. This investigation can be extended to the routes taken to and between home, shops, workplaces, leisure centres and any other locations including any trips out of the local area (PHE, 2018). The travel details are extremely important in epidemiological investigation as this is the key factor to establish the outbreak as travel related or local. If there is no evidence of travel related outbreak, the detailed history of local movements down to road and postcode level is conducted wherever possible. Any identification of new confirmed cases, the case histories need to be compared to find out the possible association of infection. In some cases, new information can emerge from investigating the confirmed cases of new diagnosis, and in such cases repeated interviews with infected patients and their close contacts can help to accelerate the progress of epidemiological investigation by linking information from various sources to reach a potential common source (HPS, 2014; White et al., 2013; Kirrage et al., 2006). A Legionnaires 'disease outbreak followed by an epidemiological investigation in Genesee County, Michigan during 2014-2015 is a typical example of this kind. Complete investigation report was obtained during 2016-2017 which includes review of completed medical records of infected patients, death certificate information, environmental testing results, laboratory testing summaries, reports of interview with patients, water system details, residents details etc. (Michigan, 2018).

1.13 LD in the UK

According to the reports from PHE published in December 2017, the number of potential cases of Legionellosis reported during the year 2016 was 510. Out of these, 357 cases were confirmed of Legionellosis. The total number of cases of legionellosis in 2016 was lower than in 2015 (389 confirmed cases). In contrast, the total number of

cases in 2016 remain higher than the annual confirmed case numbers between 2011 and 2014 and is above the 349 mean annual number of cases observed since 2006 (PHE, 2016). In England and Wales, average fatality rate for confirmed cases of Legionnaires' disease during 2014 – 2016 was 7.2% with community acquired 9.8%, nosocomial 22.2% and travel related (abroad and UK) 3% (PHE,2016). Another report from NHS indicated that during the period of 2011 to 2013, there were 84 deaths confirmed from LD in England and Wales (NHS, 2015). In addition, there are other reports indicating that the actual number of deaths and infected cases are much more than officially estimated. These findings are supported by another report from the British Lung Foundation, which showed that 0.5-1.1% of adults in the UK get pneumonia each year (BLF, 2018); however, in most of these cases are treated only on the basis on their primary symptoms without diagnosing the actual cause of infection. Therefore, it is likely that the number of infected cases of LD and the number of deaths caused by LD reported by NHS are not a reflection of the true extent of Legionnaires Disease in the UK.

Many studies have reported that *Legionella* species are the predominant causative agent for community-acquired pneumonia (CAP) (Hashmi et al., 2017; Viasus et al., 2013). WHO reported that *Legionella* species are responsible for 2–15% of hospital admissions for community-acquired pneumonia (Sakamoto, 2015). However, some of the studies have reported that *Legionella* is not the main causative agent for CAP (Ryu et al., 2017; Dissanayake et al., 2016). This contradictory report indicates the fact that analysing for *Legionella* species is not recommended for all patients contracted with pneumonia, but is recommended only for particular patient subgroups. This can result in the overall underestimation of the role of *Legionella* species in CAP (Decker et al., 2016).

Another study conducted in 1992-1993 estimated the annual cost of managing 261,000 reported cases of community-acquired pneumonia in the UK to be in the order of £440.7 million at 1993 prices, and the 83,153 cases of CAP that were treated in hospital accounted for 96% of the annual cost (Guest and Morris, 1997). This study concluded with a warning that new strategies should be developed and implemented to prevent the rising number of CAP and related hospitalisation; otherwise, this cost could be significantly high in the future (Guest and Morris, 1997).

An investigation in 2003 related to a community acquired Legionnaires' disease outbreak in the UK, reported 28 cases of LD with a fatality rate of 7% (2 deaths), and all

infected cases were epidemiologically linked to one location (Kirrage et al., 2006). Another investigation on Nosocomial outbreaks of Legionnaires' disease in England and Wales during the period of 1980 to 1992 reported that 62% of the total outbreaks of LD were associated with hospitals or other healthcare premises, with the remaining being individual or single isolated cases (Joseph et al., 1994). Recent evidence suggests that LD cases in the UK are steadily rising every year; a recent report from the Chartered Institute of Plumbing & Heating Engineering (CIPHE) also supporting this concern of increasing number of LD (CIPHE, 2017). However, the actual number of outbreaks and infected cases is likely to be much higher than reported figures as majority of the cases with pneumonia symptoms are treated without a clinical diagnosis of the actual cause of the infection (Decker et al., 2016).

According to the PHE (PHE, 2016), the majority of LD cases in the UK are related to travel abroad. However, the use of domestic water facilities, especially showers, upon return from holiday may pose a very high risk in terms of LD exposure and infection. *Legionella* bacteria may proliferate in domestic water systems due to the water stagnation that is typical of periods of non-usage, for example in the holiday period. In addition, the cold water storage tank located in the loft space or roof may warm to a favourable temperature for *Legionella* bacteria proliferation in the summer if not replenished often with fresh water. Another report of PHE states that the maximum fatality rate is reported from nosocomial LD cases (Table 1.3), and the second largest death rate is from community acquired LD cases (PHE, 2016).

	Cases	Deaths	Case Fatality Rate (%) (95%			
			CI)			
Community	580	57	9.8 (7.5 - 12.5)			
Nosocomial	27	6	22.2 (8.6 - 42.3)			
Travel	463	14	3.0 (1.7 - 5.0)			
Abroad						
Total	1070	77	7.2 (5.7 - 8.9)			

Table 1.3 Case fatality rates for confirmed cases of Legionnaires' disease between 2014 – 2016 in England and Wales.

Source:https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/legionnaires-disease-in-englandand-wales-2016

1.14 LD in the EU

Legionella species (especially *Legionella* pneumophila), is a leading cause of community-acquired pneumonia in many European countries. Many studies have reported that in recent years the number of cases of Legionnaires' disease detected in Europe has increased significantly and is mainly community acquired (Beauté, 2017). A report from Germany showed that the number of undiagnosed cases of LD is increasing in recent years because the urine antigen test does not recognise species of *Legionella* other than *Legionella* pneumophila following clinical presentation. Furthermore, the clinical presentation and outcome of community acquired *Legionella* pneumophila infection differs significantly from hospitalised patients and outpatients of nosocomial *Legionella* infections (Murdoch et al., 2018; von Baum et al., 2008).

European Surveillance Scheme for Travel Associated Legionnaires' Disease (EWGLINET) have a formal reporting procedure to monitor and provide epidemiological and microbiological information on the total number of reported cases of LD, travel-related and non-travel related detected in each EU countries. Since April 2010, EWGLINET is coordinated by ECDC and the name of the scheme changed to European Legionnaires' Disease Surveillance Network (ELDSNet). According to the reports from 30 EU countries in 2015, total reported cases of LD was 7034; 6573 (93.4%) of which were classified as confirmed and the remaining 461 (6.6%) cases were probable (ECDC, 2017). There are serious concerns about the current lack of coordinated testing procedures for LD which severely hampers outbreak investigations because fewer clinical isolates are available to match against environmental isolates (ECDC, 2015; Hartemann and Hautemaniere, 2011). For example, a travel related outbreak of LD occurred in Spain during the summer of 1993; five cases of LD were reported with one death related to a tour group from the UK. This tour group stayed at four different hotels in Spain with other French tourists. Genotypic and phenotypic comparison of Legionella pneumophila isolates obtained from one of the UK cases and the French case showed that they were indistinguishable from each other, and from environmental isolates obtained from the water facility of the hotel at which all five cases had stayed. A cohort study of the UK tour group was carried out to determine the extent of this outbreak and the international participation in this investigation has proved the importance of a European surveillance scheme for Legionnaires' disease

and the benefit of microbiological collaboration between *Legionella* testing laboratories in Europe (Joseph et al., 1996).

The world's largest outbreak of Legionnaires' disease reported to date occurred in July 2001 in Murcia (Spain). 449 cases of LD were confirmed among more than 800 suspected cases reported, although the mortality rate was only 1%. During epidemiological investigation, 600 completed questionnaires indicated that the point of exposure was an outdoor point in the Northern region of the city. An environmental isolate from the point of exposure and clinical isolates from the infected patients were identical and subsequently identified and supported the epidemiologic investigation and conclusion (García-Fulgueiras et al., 2003). These examples illustrate the importance of collaborative efforts to link disease outbreaks to sources of exposure on an international scale, given increasing mobility within society.

In general, LD raises serious concern in all 30 European Union and European Economic Area (EU/EEA) countries as recent data showed the number of reported cases of LD is rising every year (Table 1.4). Between 2005 and 2010, 5,500-6500 LD cases were reported in Europe annually making one case per 100,000 people (Beauté et al., 2013). But in 2015 alone, the reported cases of LD in EU were 7034 of which 6573 were confirmed cases (ECDC, 2017).

Between 2011–15, 29 countries had reported 30,532 LD cases to ECDC; 92.3% (28,188) were confirmed cases and 7.7% (2,344) were probable cases. There was a significant increase in confirmed cases of LD from 2011(90.6%) to 2015(93.3%). For example: Lativia, Poland and Romania had only a few confirmed cases in 2011(38%, 44%, and 0%, respectively) compared to 2015 when more than 70% of cases were confirmed in each country. In 2011, the total number of reported cases in these countries was 4,915, but in 2015, this figure has gone up to 6,986 due to better monitoring. Furthermore, the age-standardised rate ASR) also increased (Figure 1.5 A) from 0.97 LD cases per 100,000 population in 2011 to 1.30 LD cases per 100,000 population in 2015 which is equal to an annual average increase of 0.09 LD cases per 100,000 population (95% CI, 0.02–0.14; p = 0.02)(Beauté, 2017).

Table 1.4 Number of reported cases of LD and age-standardised rates (ASR) per 100,000 populations, by reporting country and year, European Union/European Economic Area, 2011–2015.

Country	2011		2012		2013		2014		2015	
country	Number	ASR								
Austria	96	1.12	104	1.22	100	1.13	133	1.48	160	1.79
Belgium	79	0.71	84	0.45	155	1.37	200	1.72	196	1.44
Bulgaria	0	0.00	0	0.00	1	0.01	1	0.01	1	0.01
Cyprus	1	0.13	7	1.01	6	0.76	6	0.80	2	0.25
Czech Republic	57	0.52	56	0.53	67	0.63	110	1.03	120	1.10
Denmark	123	2.20	127	2.29	113	2.02	158	2.76	185	3.24
Estonia	7	0.51	3	0.24	10	0.76	8	0.59	6	0.43
Finland	9	0.16	10	0.18	15	0.24	10	0.17	17	0.27
France	1,170	1.84	1,298	2.01	1,262	1.92	1,348	2.04	1,389	2.07
Germany	635	0.73	628	0.72	810	0.90	832	0.92	865	0.95
Greece	18	0.16	29	0.25	38	0.33	27	0.24	29	0.25
Hungary	37	0.36	33	0.32	29	0.29	32	0.32	58	0.56
Iceland	3	1.35	2	0.71	0	0.00	4	1.30	1	0.36
Ireland	6	0.18	15	0.44	14	0.39	8	0.20	11	0.30
Italy	1,021	1.56	1,346	2.04	1,363	2.04	1,510	2.21	1,556	2.23
Latvia	49	2.32	48	2.33	34	1.63	38	1.86	22	1.09
Lithuania	2	0.07	9	0.31	1	0.04	8	0.28	7	0.25
Luxembourg	6	1.20	5	1.04	7	1.27	5	0.91	5	0.91
Malta	9	2.07	4	1.04	2	0.35	9	1.79	6	1.38
The Netherlands	311	1.88	304	1.83	308	1.83	348	2.04	419	2.39
Norway	33	0.72	25	0.52	40	0.83	51	1.06	60	1.22
Poland	18	0.05	8	0.02	11	0.03	12	0.03	23	0.06
Portugal	89	0.82	140	1.28	94	0.85	588	5.33	145	1.30
Romania	1	0.00	3	0.02	1	0.00	1	0.00	5	0.03
Slovakia	7	0.13	4	0.08	6	0.12	14	0.26	14	0.27
Slovenia	44	2.14	81	3.84	77	3.62	59	2.76	106	4.98
Spain	706	1.52	972	2.07	815	1.72	925	1.78	1,024	2.12
Sweden	127	1.32	102	1.04	122	1.25	136	1.38	142	1.42
United Kingdom	251	0.41	401	0.66	331	0.54	370	0.59	412	0.65
EU/EEA	4,915	0.97	5,848	1.13	5,832	1.12	6,951	1.31	6,986	1.30
Source: Beauté J(2017). On behalf of the European Legionnaires' Disease Surveillance										
Network. Legionnaires' disease in Europe, 2011 to 2015. Euro Surveill. 2017;22:pii=30566.										



Figure 1.5 A - Age-standardised rate of Legionnaires' disease per 100,000 populations, European Union/European Economic Area, 2011–2015; B-Notification rates of Legionnaires' disease per 100,000 populations by sex and age group and male-to-female rate ratio by age group, European Union/European Economic Area, 2011–2015 Source:http://www.eurosurveillance.org/content/10.2807/1560-7917.ES.2017.22.27.30566

Like the global ratio, LD across the EU is more common in males with an overall male-to-female rate ratio of 2.6:1. This ratio was almost unchanged during the period of 2011–15, but was 1.5:1 in people below 20 years, and 3.3:1 in the age group 40-49 (Figure 1.5B). In older age group (such as people over 65), this ratio varied significantly in each country (i.e. 1.1:1 in Slovakia cf. 5:1in Cyprus). During this study period, sources of infection were identified for 26,900 cases, of which 70.7% (19,019) were community acquired, 19.9% (5,357)were travel related, 7.3% (1,973) were nosocomial and 2.0% (551) were associated with other settings (Table 1.5)(ECDC, 2017).

Table 1.5 Main characteristics of reported Legionnaires' disease cases, EuropeanUnion/European Economic Area, 2011–2015

Characteristics	Ca	ises	Notification rate/100,000 population			
	Number	Percentage				
		(%)				
All cases	30,532	100	1.21			
Age group (years)		•	•			
< 20	159	0.5	0.03			
20-29	473	1.6	0.15			
30-39	1,440	4.7	0.41			
40-49	4,037	13.3	1.08			
50-59	6,917	22.7	2.00			
60-69	7,120	23.4	2.52			
70-79	5,882	19.3	2.88			
≥80	4,434	14.6	3.47			
Unknown	70	NA	NA			
Sex						
Male	21,618	71.1	1.75			
Female	8,789	28.9	0.68			
Unknown	125	NA	NA			
Probable setting of infe	ection	•	•			
Community	19,019	70.7	0.75			
Travel abroad	3,098	11.5	NA			
Domestic travel	2,259	8.4	NA			
Nosocomial	1,322	4.9	NA			
Other healthcare	651	2.4	NA			
Other	551	2.0	NA			
Unknown	3,632	NA	NA			
Cluster status						
Sporadic cases	19,559	90.1	NA			
Clustered cases	2,158	9.9	NA			
Unknown	8,815	NA	NA			
Outcome						
Alive	21,003	90.7	NA			
Dead	2,161	9.3	0.09			
Unknown	7,368	NA	NA			

This study excluded Croatia from the analysis, because it only started reporting LD cases in 2013. Source: <u>https://ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications-data/legionnaires-disease-europe-2015</u>

Of all EU countries, 16 countries had identified the source of infections for more than 80% of their reported cases of LD. The proportion of sources varied from country to country. For example, Norway reported only 38.8% of LD cases to be community acquired whereas Slovenia had 96.1%. In contrast, Norway had 61.2% travel associated cases but in Spain, Latvia, Bulgaria and Italy had only less than 2% (Beauté, 2017).

1.15 LD worldwide

Legionnaires' disease is a global issue as it can affect anybody who inhales an infectious dose of Legionella bacteria (Skerrett, 2018). The number of cases of LD that occur globally is unknown as most of the countries (with the exceptions of the USA, EU/EEA and UK) do not have accurate data and reporting systems for LD. However, on the basis of individual studies and available limited data, it is estimated that two to nine percent of CAP globally is actually LD (Cunha et al., 2016). Recent reports from USA showed that the numbers of LD outbreaks have increased 450% over the past fifteen years; more than 6100 cases of LD were reported in the United States during 2016, and this number is likely to be underestimated as most cases of CAP are treated without proper diagnosis (CDC, 2018d; Granseth et al., 2017). The number of cases of LD has increased significantly since 2000 (Figure 1.6) possibly due to the increased testing for Legionnaires' disease, an ageing U.S. population, ageing plumbing systems and older infrastructure and predicted climate change (Reynolds, 2016). Most reported cases of LD have occurred in the summer but, LD outbreaks can happen at any time of the year. In USA, Legionnaires disease is considered as a nationally notifiable disease and is monitored by two national level surveillance systems: (i). Nationally Notifiable Diseases Surveillance System (NNDSS), (ii) Supplemental Legionnaires' Disease Surveillance System (SLDSS). All LD outbreaks are reported through the Waterborne Disease Outbreak Surveillance System (WBDOSS) and all the cases of LD should be reported to a local or state health department (McClung et al., 2018).





In Singapore, there are some reporting systems in place and during 2000-2009 period, 238 cases of LD were reported. These cases were reported sporadically and individually during each year. According to these limited data, annual incidence of community acquired LD cases have decreased to 0.16 cases per 100,000 in 2009 from 0.46 cases per 100,000 population in 2003 and travel related LD cases have increased to 27.3% during 2005–2009 from 6.2% during 2000–2004 (p<0.0005)(Lam et al., 2011).

There are some individual case studies also from Japan, where an outbreak of LD in 2002 infected 272 people of which 6 died. Further investigation identified the source of outbreak to a traditional bath house in southern Japan (BBC, 2002). An outbreak of LD was also reported in 2015 from Hong Kong's brand-new government headquarters. The water system was contaminated with *Legionella* bacteria at levels that were fourteen times higher than the acceptable level. Hong Kong's education secretary was diagnosed with Legionnaires' disease in 2015, and another report from Hong Kong's health officials report a 65 year male admitted in hospital with the symptoms of fever, cough with sputum and shortness of breath who was diagnosed with Legionnaires'

disease and died a few days after hospitalisation. Total 66 cases of LD were reported in 2015; however, the total number of Legionnaires' disease cases reported in 2016 was 51 (BBC, 2016; BBC, 2015; BBC, 2012).

In Asia, it is estimated that almost one million adult deaths occur every year due to CAP. Many of these deaths occur among the elderly, although an estimate reported 160,000 deaths occurred in the age group of 15–59. In Asia, there was no proper data or study on CAP until recently, and there is still no systematic review or study on CAP similar to the US and Europe (Peto et al., 2014). A number of observational studies of patients hospitalised with CAP have confirmed that 2 to 9% of CAP is contributed by Legionnaires' disease (Phin et al., 2014). Many studies have confirmed that the organism causing community acquired Legionnaires' disease in USA and Europe is the same in Southeast Asia. Therefore, the guidelines for controlling the disease and treatment of patients infected with *Legionella* bacteria in Asia should be the same as those used in Europe and the USA (Wattanathum, et al., 2003).

According to a study by Song and team, CAP caused by *Legionella* pneumophila in Asia appears to be relatively low and this study suggests that this could be due to difficulties in diagnosis of the causative pathogen. In contrast, Wattanathum and team identified that Legionnaires' disease was associated with CAP in a minimum of 8.2% of outpatients and 5.4% in hospitalised patients in Thailand (Wattanathum, et al., 2003; (Song et al., 2016). Inter-country variations are expected in Asia due to its large size, difference in climate diversity in geography and life style. In a study on CAP across Asia, 25% of CAP was attributed to LD in Manila, but in other Asian countries it was in the range of 0-5.3%. In addition, 32.4% of LD in Manila occurred in the month of January. Furthermore, an Asian surveillance study reported that Legionnaires' disease is more frequently associated with CAP among the urban population living in the east and south-east region of Asia (Peto et al., 2014; Ngeow et al., 2005).

Some studies on CAP from China reported that CAP remaining as a major public health issue in China and the reported cases were relatively higher than that reported in US and Europe. However, there are no specific studies reported from China on Legionnaires' disease (Zhu et al., 2018; Guan et al., 2010).

There are recent reports of *Legionella* outbreaks in the UAE, following recent government efforts to classify *Legionella* bacteria and LD as a reportable disease. Consequently any outbreaks of LD or positive detection of *Legionella* bacteria by accredited laboratories must be reported to the government. In addition, enforcement authorities conduct spot inspections at various sites in order to collect water samples to check for the presence of *Legionella* to safeguard public health. However, they haven't established an emergency response system in case of an outbreak of Legionnaires disease (PHE-Dubai, 2017; UAE, 2017).

1.15.1 Summary of global LD situation

Legionnaires' disease is on the rise globally and is one of the predominant contributing factors of CAP. In many countries, LD is a nationally notifiable disease and LD outbreaks can happen at any time of the year. In USA, reported cases of LD have increased significantly; however, the actual cause of this increase is unclear (CDC, 2018a; Misch, 2016). Reported cases of LD in Europe also increased and this could be due to the climate change and changes in population structure (Beauté, 2017). In Singapore, LD reporting system and data are limited due to the limitations in diagnostic procedures; individual case studies were reported from Japan and Hong Kong (Phin et al., 2014; Lam et al., 2011; BBC, 2002; BBC, 2016; BBC, 2015; BBC, 2012). In Asia, there is no systematic study on CAP or LD; however, a recent study report from India demonstrated the presence of *Legionella* pneumophila serogroup 1 in the hospital water systems, and suggests LD could be the major cause of pneumonia among hospitalised patients (Chaudhry et al., 2017). Another study from China reported that 5.1% CAP cases in main land China is contributed by Legionellosis and Legionella pneumophila is the main causative agent for *Legionella* infections (Jiang et al., 2016). ECDC reported that an increase in LD cases in EU travellers returning from Dubai indicating the increase of LD cases in Middle East; recently, LD is classified as a reportable disease in UAE (ECDC, 2016; UAE, 2017).

1.16 Costs of LD to society

Most identified cases of LD are isolated sporadic cases where a source is never found. On the basis of the available information and comparative assessment, the source of outbreaks can be from home, hospital, work or other environments where *Legionella* bacteria is able to proliferate and survive. Some experts believe that this increase in LD is attributed to factors such as identification of new sources of infection, changes in diagnostic methods, and improved surveillance systems (Joseph, 2004; Gamage et al., 2018). Nevertheless, one of the most important concerns during a *Legionella* outbreak (aside from public health), and one of the main reasons for preventative measures and monitoring, is the significant health-care costs associated with LD outbreaks (Lock et al., 2008) In addition, because of the complexity in identifying the source of an outbreak, and a general lack of necessary information, every confirmed case of *Legionella* is carefully investigated by public health authorities. The main aim of investigation is to identify the source of outbreak and to manage the risk of further infection. The costs involved in handling an outbreak and investigation of the source has rarely been considered, and there are no national guidelines in the UK on what reporting threshold (in terms of cost) is needed to initiate detailed investigations of *Legionella* outbreaks (Lock et al., 2008).

An economic evaluation of a single *Legionella* outbreak in South East London, (including epidemiological and environmental investigations, microbiological analysis and the staff time and resources provided by the 11 organizations responsible for managing the outbreak) revealed a total estimated cost of £455,856, although only £64,264 (14%) was spent on investigation and management of the outbreak compared with £391,592 (86%) spent on the hospital treatment of the infected patients (Lock et al., 2008).

Reports indicate that 261000 cases of community-acquired pneumonia have been diagnosed annually during 1992-1993 in the UK, costing £440.7 million to the National Health Service based on 1992/1993 prices (Guest and Morris 1997). Furthermore, two large-scale studies investigating the incidence of pneumonia in hospitals in England reported significant increases in admissions between 1998 to 2014 and 2002 to 2009, respectively (Quan et al., 2016). Moreover, 2012 NHS reports showed that the costs of pneumonia related admissions in hospitals account for £1,700 to £5,100 per each admitted patients (CRCAP, 2012). It is likely, therefore, that the current financial burden on the NHS, related to community-acquired pneumonia, is much higher than the 1992/1993 cost of £440.7 million (Feldman & Anderson, 2016). Moreover, if cases of pneumonia are treated with normal antibiotics without proper diagnosis for LD, the health consequences can be extremely serious, leading to long term morbidity, and creating additional cost burdens to the NHS (Ott et al., 2011; Guest & Morris, 1997). Indeed, a long term study carried out of 122 survivors of LD in the Netherlands found persistent symptoms of fatigue (in 75% of patients), neurologic symptoms (in 66%), and neuromuscular symptoms (in 63%) after 17 months despite the original diagnosis of LD (Lettinga et al., 2002).

According to a research report presented at the International Conference on Emerging Infectious Diseases in 2010, three common waterborne diseases (Legionnaires' disease, cryptosporidiosis and giardiasis disease) together cost \$539 million annually in the USA (CDC, 2010). The cost analysis of these water-borne diseases poses physical burden as well as health care costs to thousands of infected people every year (CDC, 2010). Unfortunately, there are no well-documented data on the health care costs associated with these waterborne diseases. However, available information from insurance claims databases between 2004 and 2007, on the basis of the hospitalisation costs paid by insurers and direct costs to patients estimated total costs of confirmed diagnosis and hospitalisation for Legionnaires' disease to be approximately 101-321 million dollars (compared to 16-63 million dollars for giardiasis and 37-145 million dollars for cryptosporidiosis). Unidentified causes of illness (such as diarrhoea, cold and flu-like symptoms) were excluded from this annual estimate unless they were associated with prolonged hospitalisation periods (i.e. weeks). Consequently, the actual cost associated with these infections, especially Legionnaires' disease or community acquired pneumonia is likely to be much higher than the estimated cost in this study (Collier et al., 2012)

In addition to the costs of investigation, assessment, control and hospitalisation, there are additional costs to an organisation's overheads during an outbreak of LD, including system shutdowns, the costs of alternative arrangements and financial losses due to lost working days. There could be other costs to patients, their families and their employers due to the hospitalisation or absence from the family as well as work place (Lock et al., 2008).

1.17 Risk factors associated with Legionella bacteria in domestic water systems and control measures

1.17.1 Domestic water systems

Domestic water systems generally consist of a water supply source to the building (e.g. incoming city mains, bore well water), cold water storage, hot water storage, associated pipework, showers, water discharging taps and other outlets (HSE, 2016).



Figure 1.7 Typical domestic hot and cold water storage and pipework. **(Source:** http://www.hse.gov.uk/legionnaires/hot-and-cold-water-storage.htm)

Domestic water systems have been identified as a major source of *Legionella* pneumophila (Cunha et al., 2016; Beer et al., 2015). *Legionella* can colonise and proliferate within domestic hot and cold water systems, particularly in showers and hot water systems (Figure 1.7), and be inhaled by humans during the water usage that produces aerosols (Hines et al., 2014; Lin et al., 2011). Many studies have confirmed that the mains water feeding our water systems derived from the water treatment plant is one of the major sources of *Legionella* bacteria (Waak et al., 2018; Özen et al., 2017; Parr et al., 2015). A study carried out in the United States during 2009–2010 reported that out of 6,868 Legionellosis cases reported to the Centre for Disease Control and Prevention, 84% were caused by *Legionella* pneumophila serogroup-1. LP

serogroup-1 has been isolated from a number of natural freshwater environments, and this can reach water treatment plants and subsequently escape disinfection (Donohue et al., 2014). Furthermore, biofilms found in water distribution systems (pipework and plumbing fixtures) contribute significantly towards *Legionella* proliferation within the water systems (Liu et al., 2006). A study carried out in Germany found that the household potable water systems as well as potable water systems in public buildings are contaminated most commonly with *Legionella* pneumophila (Kruse et al., 2016).

The mains water feeding domestic water systems produced from the water treatment plant is disinfected prior to distribution. Recent studies demonstrated that the disinfection techniques are effective in reducing the pathogens present in mains water but fails to eliminate them from the potable water (King et al., 2016; Kruse et al., 2016). Even though disinfection kills most of the pathogens in the mains water supply, the water can be re-contaminated during its transportation and distribution through the pipework as well as storage (Prest et al., 2016; Kilb et al., 2003). The quality of the water we obtain from the tap can differ markedly from that of the mains water supply (EWGLI, 2011). The long horizontal installation of pipework, the materials used for the pipework and fittings, dead-legs, thermal insulation of water storage system and their associated pipework, excessive water storage, internal condition of the storage tanks and their location can all affect the water quality (Brown et al., 2001). If suitable nutrients are present, and water temperatures are within the range of 20-45°C, *Legionella* proliferation may occur (HSE, 2013).

1.17.2 Effects of pipework and plumbing fixtures

The role of pipework and plumbing fixtures are significant in *Legionella* control (Rhoads et al., 2016).A study carried out on a hospital hot-water system in England consistently isolated *Legionella* pneumophila from the calorifier drain point at levels of 104cfu/L. The temperatures of water samples collected were 50°C or below. When the temperature of the calorifier was raised to 60°C (by shutting off the cold water feed to the calorifier), the *Legionella* count was reduced to a non-detectable level. However, 10 minutes after reopening the cold water feed to the calorifier the *Legionella* count reached previously detected levels (104cfu/L). Further Investigations confirmed that the cold-water supply to the calorifier was continually feeding *Legionella* to the hot water system despite disinfection of the cold water storage tank and hot water system (Farrell et al., 1990). This case illustrates the importance of the external water

distribution pipework system in distributing *Legionella* to domestic hot and cold water systems, where local conditions may promote proliferation (Casini et al., 2014).

A recent study on drinking water plumbing systems (DWPS) to identify the risk factors of *Legionella* proliferation reported that 807 potable water samples were collected from 9 separate buildings have had the presence of *Legionella* species including *Legionella* pneumophila (>100 cfu/100ml). This study identified pipework length proportion as the main contributing factor for *Legionella* contamination rather than temperature difference or water stagnation (Völker et al., 2016). Generally, in water distribution pipeworks, biofilm form on the interior of pipe walls which can harbour *Legionella* and other microorganisms such as *E. coli, Campylobacter* sp, *Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Mycobacterium* sp, *Aeromonas* sp, adenoviruses, rotaviruses, noroviruses, and parasitic protozoa. These micro-organisms can attach to pre-existing biofilms, and survive for longer periods depending on the ecology of the particular organism and the environmental conditions (Berjeaud et al., 2016).

Another study by Rhoads and team demonstrated that plumbing loops and restricted water circulation through long running pipework can encourage *Legionella* proliferation (Rhoads et al., 2016). Water distribution pipework design is one of the major contributing factors promoting *Legionella* growth within plumbing fixtures. In the case of hot water pipes that slowly mixed with the recirculating line; for example, a pipework feeding a shower head from a recirculating line on the floor or a kitchen tap feeding from a recirculating line running through the ceiling, can encourage *Legionella* growth due to the poor water flow, slow mixing and reduced water temperature resulted from the restricted water flow (Rhoads, 2017). The slow mixing creates an ideal temperature for *Legionella* proliferation even if the water heater(s) or calorifiers(s) operate at 60°C and above. These types of plumbing or pipeworks with poor water flows are considered as dead legs or dead ends (HSE, 2014a). Dead legs and dead ends are a major concern in terms of *Legionella* control and is one of the major contributing factors of *Legionella* outbreaks identified in Chapter 5 of this thesis.

1.17.3 Deadlegs and dead ends

Deadlegs (Figure 1.8 A and B) and dead ends (Figure 1.8 C and D) always raise concerns within water distribution systems (Jjemba et al., 2015). Generally, 'a deadleg

or dead end is the part of a water pipework system which cannot be drained through a normal sanitary flushing' (ASHRAE Guideline, 2000). Dead ends (also known as blind ends) are normally a redundant length of pipe, closed at one end, through which water cannot flow (Figure 1.8 C). A dead leg is referred to a section of pipe leading to an outlet through which water flows, but the outlet is unused or infrequently used (Figure 1.8 D) (HSE Terminology).



Figure 1.8 - A and B are deadlegs and C and D are dead ends, the examples of water stagnation that can be sources of *Legionella* contamination. (Source: A and D - own collection; B and C http://www.hse.gov.uk/legionnaires/hot-and-cold-terminology.htm.

The mains water derived from water treatment plants maintain the cold water temperature normally below 20°C at the point of distribution. However, cold water temperatures vary seasonally, and during extreme summer conditions the incoming mains temperature can exceed 20°C due to the heat transmission from increased ambient temperature. Nowadays, modern building specifications require an appropriate level of thermal insulation to keep the internal building temperature warm, and this may result in warming of the cold water pipes to above 20°C. In the event that the 'warm' cold water enters into a dead end or dead leg, biofilm formation can easily occur, and eventually *Legionella* can proliferate as a result of possible stagnation (ACR, 2016). Similarly, hot water systems operating at 60°C are capable of delivering hot water at 50°C minimum to all related outlets in the building. However, when this hot water enters into a dead end or dead leg, the temperature will fall as a result of reduced water flow rate or possible stagnation. If the water temperature is between 20-45°C, and nutrients are available, *Legionella* proliferation can occur (Schofield, 1985).

Sometimes, domestic hot and cold water systems may not be in use for extended periods (e.g. holidays). During this time, cold water temperatures will rise to ambient temperature, and hot water in the system will radiate temperature to the surroundings. Either way, water temperatures can fall in the range of 20-45°C for a period of time which will favour *Legionella* proliferation (HSE, 2013a). On the other hand, it is common practice in many buildings to change the use of some areas. For example, the use of an existing toilet may be stopped, and the space is converted into a store room instead without isolating the hot and cold water pipeworks from the point of main distribution pipework (Figure 1.6A). Consequently both the hot and cold water becomes stagnant within the associated pipework, and the variation in water temperature eventually results in optimal conditions for *Legionella* proliferation (Ciesielski et al., 1984).

A study reported that the presence of *Legionella* bacteria in flowing water as well as in stagnant water (sample from the dead end) of a drinking water distribution system found to be similar (Schwake et al., 2015). Contradictory to this report, many other studies reported that the poor water flow and water stagnation is an important contributing factor for the proliferation and multiplication of *Legionella* bacteria (Rakić, A 2018; Bédard et al., 2015; Boppe et al., 2016). From the view of a *Legionella* control practitioner with the first-hand experience, I agree with the reports that stagnant and poor flow situation can promote *Legionella* growth; the first report could be a standalone scenario and may be contributed by some other factors.

Traditionally, flushing of unused or infrequently used outlets and taps has been used as a remedial solution to avoid possible *Legionella* proliferation. However, normal sanitary flushing may not be sufficient to eradicate all the bacteria due to the restricted water flow within the dead legs. Furthermore, prolonged water stagnation contributes to biofilm formation where micro-organisms, including *Legionella*, can harbour. Usual water stagnation in dead legs and dead ends can lead to biofilm formation within the pipework which can harbour micro-organisms (Green, 1993) as well as the protozoa in which *Legionella* can persist (Declerck et al., 2009).

Legionella proliferation within deadlegs or dead ends can result in contamination of the whole distribution system, and may result in human exposure during water usage (Greig et al., 2004). Figure 1.6A shows a wash room, but currently, water in this pipework is not in use as this room is used as a store room and this unused wash room is acting as a deadleg. In figure 1.6D, the provision of a by-pass connection from the incoming mains is capped off and the isolation valve installed is after 30 cm from the mains pipework. At present, this 30 cm pipework is acting as a dead end.

1.17.4 Galvanized steel pipework and fittings

Until around 1970, traditional domestic water systems were serviced with lead pipes and water tanks. However, once the health effects of lead poisoning in drinking water were realised, lead pipes were replaced with galvanised steel, copper and plastic (Quinn and Sherlock, 1990). Galvanised steel pipework has two major disadvantages when used in water distribution systems (Duruibe et al., 2007; Saby et al., 2005). Galvanized steel is corrosion resistant steel which has undergone a chemical processing to achieve its property. Steel is coated with a number of layers of zinc oxide which will act as a protective surface layer to protect the metal from corrosion. The most popular galvanisation method is hot-dipped galvanization and this process allows the zinc to bond permanently to the metal surface as well as within the steel itself which is incredibly beneficial to the steel fighting off rust. However, slow rusting can easily be caused by the reaction between iron in steel and oxygen as well as water which will lead to the deterioration of galvanised steel. In this slow deterioration process, the zinc layer will first become damaged, providing a longer life to the actual product (Dreulle, 1980). The zinc from the galvanised steel pipes mixes with drinking water and can lead to serious negative health impacts in terms of zinc poisoning (Duruibe et al., 2007). Several studies showed that the zinc contamination in drinking water as a result from the corrosion of distribution pipework poses serious threat to human health (Alam and Sadiq, 1989). Furthermore, corrosion products within the galvanised steel pipeworks can act as a better nutrient for microorganisms especially for *Legionella* pneumophila (GROWTH-PROMOTING, 1998). A study into the effects of pipework materials on biofilm formation showed the highest rate of biofilm formation on steel pipes compared to copper and plastic (Yu et al., 2010). The presence of biofilm is a better indicator of microbial growth, as biofilms in many water supply systems form an environment in which different bacteria can become entrapped for long periods. Besides this, biofilms contribute to bio-corrosion, are a barrier to disinfection (organisms may survive deep within the biofilm) and possibly act as a reservoir for pathogenic and non-pathogenic microorganisms including *Legionella* pneumophila (Armon et al., 1997). Therefore, copper and plastic pipeworks and fittings have become more common in recent years.

1.17.5 Copper pipework and fittings

Copper has antimicrobial properties against bacteria, viruses and fungi (Warnes and Keevil, 2013; Salgado et al., 2013). Also, in recent years, antimicrobial action of copper against Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria and norovirus has been described in a number of studies (Bleichert et al., 2014). As a result of these advantages and easy to work with properties, use of copper and copper alloys has become widespread in water industry especially in water distribution network (Warnes et al., 2012). A study in USA hospitals demonstrated that the numbers of MRSA, Staphylococci, Gram-negative and vancomycin resistant enterococcus as well as the total number of bacteria were significantly lower when copper was introduced as the surface material (Schmidt et al., 2012). A similar study conducted in UK hospital also found that the isolation of several pathogens, such as, Escherichia coli, methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus (MRSA), Clostridium difficile from copper surfaces was significantly lower than the samples from aluminium, plastic and chrome-plated surfaces. However, this study also demonstrated that copper was not effective in killing Legionella pneumophila (Giao et al., 2015). In contrast, many other studies (Warnes and Keevil, 2013; Salgado et al., 2013) have reported that copper has antimicrobial properties. These two reports are not contradictory to each other as other studies indicating that the microorganisms survive only a few minutes on copper surfaces depending on several other factors; copper corrosion produces toxic substances which inhibits microbial richness as well as copper pipes itself do not encourage bacterial community (Vincent et al., 2016; Fish et al., 2016). These reports indicate that the copper pipes are not effective in killing micro-organisms present in water but help to minimise the microbial proliferation and richness.

Copper is normally resistant to corrosion, but certain conditions can lead to surface corrosion within the water pipeworks; a process called 'cuprosolvency'. Cuprosolvency is directly related to the water quality within the distribution systems, especially water chemistry and temperature (Critchley et al., 2001). Recent studies have also found that micro-organisms are also involved in cuprosolvency, associated with the formation of biofilms within the internal pipework surface (Critchley et al., 2003). These biofilms are complex structures of micro-organisms with extra cellular products, organic and inorganic debris attached to surfaces (Bremer et al., 1992). Many studies have been conducted to investigate the causes of pitting corrosion in copper plumbing systems associated with biofilms. In all cases, corrosion was attributed to the biofilm itself, and corrosion products were microbial in origin (Arens et al., 1995). However, pitting corrosion is less significant in normal hard water with high organic carbon concentrations, but general corrosion is still present and pitting corrosion is particularly significant in the case of soft water (Lytle and Nadagouda, 2010). In general, accumulation of corrosion products and the presence of biofilm within the pipework are associated with an increased risk of *Legionella* proliferation (Liu et al., 2016; Walker et al., 1991). Despite the protective effects of copper on preventing biofilm formation, elevated copper concentrations in drinking water also have serious implications in terms of public health (Dietrich et al 2004). World Health Organisation (WHO) and European Union (EU) has adopted the guideline value of copper in the drinking water as 2mg/l and this threshold limit of copper is usually maintained in drinking water by water supply companies. However, corrosion of copper pipeworks and fittings together with copper leaching can increase the level of copper significantly high in drinking water (Water UK, 2006).

1.17.6 Plastic pipework and fittings

Plastic pipes and fittings are lightweight, non-corrosive, hard and resistant to chemical attack. Due to their availability in large lengths, elastic properties, reduced cost of handling, transportation and installation, they have become popular in the water industry (Andrady and Neal, 2009). Mainly, there are two types of plastic pipes are in use in terms of water and wastewater industry; (i) Poly Vinyl Chloride (PVC) and (ii) Chlorinated Poly Vinyl Chloride (CPVC) or High Density Poly Ethylene (HDPE) (Heim and Dietrich, 2007). PVC pipe and fittings are not suitable for pressured water and hot water as they are liable to crack, and reduces the strength in high temperatures. However, CPVC pipes can be used for hot water and potable water

distribution. CPVC pipes are in use to carry water for long distances without worrying about pressure loss, corrosion or scaling and are considered to be a better alternative to copper for potable water distribution (CPVC, 2017; Nesterchuk and Raisa., 2012).

Although plastic pipework and fittings have a number of positive advantages in water distribution network, many recent studies have demonstrated that synthetic plumbing materials adversely affect the water sensory aspects (i.e. taste and odour) and chemical water quality, as well as the significant negative impact in drinking water quality in terms of human health (Heim and Dietrich, 2007). A study published in Journal of Environmental Engineering reported that plastic pipework and fittings leach polyvinyl chloride and phthalates into drinking water, which may cause human health issues including reproductive and hepatic toxicity (Heim and Dietrich, 2007). Furthermore, hazardous dioxins can release into water from PVC pipeworks due to its heavy chlorine content and most of the dioxins are classified as carcinogens (Walter et al., 2011; Tomboulian et al., 2004; Rossi and Schettler, 2000). In the United States, the Centre for Disease Control (CDC) warned the general public that short term exposure to phthalates may not be toxic in adults, but infants and children should be protected and further reported that the long term exposure to phthalate is toxic in adults also (Schettler, 2006; Swan, 2008).

Moreover, Plastic pipes, cisterns and fittings can leach organic materials and chemicals (plasticisers) into the water and these can act as nutrients for microorganisms in the water systems including Legionella bacteria (Lehtola et al., 2004). Another study on changes in water quality and biofilm formation in a pilot-scale water distribution system with copper and plastic pipe work showed, the formation of biofilm was faster in plastic pipes compared to copper pipes (Lehtola et al., 2004). The fundamental characteristics of biofilms are that they attached to a substrate and consists of a number of different bacteria co-adhered by physical appendages and extra-cellular polymeric substances. In order to form a biofilm, the essential requirements are the micro-organism themselves and a substrate; thus, a biofilm cannot form in the absence of one of these ingredients (Garrett et al., 2008). This indicates that plastic pipeworks and fittings can encourage the growth of microorganisms in the water systems (Proctor and Hammes, 2015). Copper pipework and fittings are safer than any other plumbing materials that are used in installations, as many studies have shown copper has the effect in suppressing the micro-organisms such as *Legionella* pneumophila (Blanca et al., 2005).

1.17.7 Thermal insulation

Thermal insulation of the water distribution system especially water storage and pipework plays an important role in terms of *Legionella* control. Water temperature maintenance (e.g. hot water at 50^oC minimum and cold water below 20^oC) throughout the water system is vital to protect the system from the proliferation of *Legionella* bacteria (Bédard et al., 2016). As a *Legionella* control practitioner, presence of thermal insulation on water system and its condition is an important parameter to check while carrying out *Legionella* risk assessment in accordance with BS8580. In addition, thermal insulation has been identified as an important contributing factor in deciding a particular building as high risk or low risk category by using the risk predictive model based on statistical software PCA in Chapter 5 of this thesis.

Heat energy has the tendency to attain thermal equilibrium. As a result of this characteristic, heat always flows from warmer to cooler surfaces until the temperatures of both surfaces become equal. A material resistant to conduction, convection and radiation of heat can reduce the flow of heat from one surface to another, and these materials are generally known as thermal insulators (Yamamoto et al., 1985). The primary function of a thermal insulation is to protect the system from heat loss or gain. A good insulator is made from an opaque non-metallic material with a non-crystalline structure. Thermal insulating properties can be enhanced further by creating small air pockets inside the structure (Korjenic, 2011). There are different types of thermal insulation available commercially. However, the most commonly used types in the water industry are fiberglass insulation (figure 1.9 C), mineral wool, cellulose insulation, polyurethane foam and polystyrene (Styrofoam) (Al-Homoud, 2005).



Figure 1.9 A: uninsulated metal cold water storage tank, B: modern pre-insulated (factory insulated) glass reinforced plastic (GRP) cold water storage tanks, C: fibreglass insulated tank and D: copper cold water pipes insulated with foil backed fibreglass insulation. (Source: own collection).

It is important that both the pipework and water storage system (i.e. cold water tanks and calorifiers) should be thermally isolated from the surroundings using an appropriate insulation (Figure 1.9b, 1.9d) (Plouffe et al., 1983). In the case of cold water, the mains water temperature at the distribution point is always less than 20°C. However, during transportation through the pipework, water temperatures can exceed 20°C if the ambient temperature is above 20°C (Hruba, 2009). Furthermore, domestic cold water storage tanks are normally located in the roof or loft space. Even at the beginning of the summer season, ambient temperatures can reach 20°C or above. In the event of a water storage tank without appropriate insulation (Figure 1.9a), thermal transmission can occur from the ambient warmer air into the stored cold water, and the increase in temperature of the stored water temperature may favour *Legionella* pneumophila proliferation (Goutziana et al., 2008).

A study carried out by Stout and colleagues on patient's drinking water facility within the hospital environment demonstrated that the incoming mains water (municipal water) with all satisfactory parameters were supplied directly to the cold water storage tank feeding the drinking water facilities. Increased stored water temperature along with other adverse internal conditions of the storage tank encouraged the proliferation of *Legionella* bacteria, resulting in contamination of the entire system, including the drinking water facilities (Stout et al., 1985). Extreme winter weather can also freeze the cold water pipeworks in the loft space or roof, and may interrupt the entire building water distribution leading to temporary stagnation. Also, there are many incidents of pipes bursting when water freezes within the pipework due to the expansion below the freezing point 4°C (Westerberg, 1991). Appropriate thermal insulation is an essential requirement to keep the cold water storage and distribution system safe and free from *Legionella* pneumophila (Brundrett, 1994).

In the case of hot water storage, calorifiers or water heaters need to have proper thermal insulation to maintain appropriate operating temperatures. Otherwise, heat loss from hot water storage into the surrounding environment can adversely affect the operating temperature as well as the hot water distribution. If the hot water storage temperature falls below 60°C, related hot water outlets could easily fall below 50°C due to other heat losses throughout the distribution pipework (Lasheras et al., 2006). Moreover, even if the hot water storage operates at 60°C, uninsulated distribution pipework can cause significant heat loss from the hot water distribution system, and water temperatures may fall below 50°C. In both cases, water temperatures can fall in the favourable temperature range for the proliferation of *Legionella* bacteria (Darelid et al., 2002). A number of comparative studies on insulated and uninsulated hot water systems have shown that uninsulated hot water storage and pipework causes loss of water temperatures resulting in the reduction of operating temperatures that are optimal for *Legionella* proliferation (Rhoads et al., 2016; Clarke and Grant, 2010).

1.17.8 Cold water storage tanks

Cold water storage tanks are another important source of *Legionella* contamination in buildings. Many studies have reported that potable water is the most frequent source of exposure to *Legionella* bacteria (Garrison et al., 2016; Ryu et al., 2017; Seenivasan et al., 2005). It is vital to understand that in the practical world, potable water source in many modern or newly constructed buildings is mains break tank (Nowadays, it is common in the UK and other parts of the world that mains water

enters the building and stored in a tank located most commonly on the ground level or lower ground (basement) level of the building) (Figure 1.10 A). Water booster pumps connected to these mains break tanks pumps the potable water to the other parts of the building (Figure 1.10 B and C) (Practitioners practical experience). In addition, Drinking Water Inspectorate (DWI) suggests the use of outlets connected to the mains water supply for potable use; however if potable water comes from a storage tank it will be safe to use provided the tank is properly designed, correctly installed and kept in good condition (dwi, 2013). Another study by Ryu and colleagues reported that the newly built apartment's potable water, especially hot water was the source of *Legionella* infection and further recommended that effective monitoring of hot water in buildings should be considered (Ryu et al., 2017). Another important information to consider in this regard is the commonly used unvented hot water system cannot be fed directly from the incoming mains rather it can be fed only from a cold water storage tank located higher level than the hot water storage (HSE, 2014; See Chapter 3). Furthermore, Chapter 3 of this thesis, 'Specific Study on Cold Water Storage Tanks'; out of 15 cold water storage tanks surveyed, 7 was potable water tanks located in the lower ground or ground level. However, this important aspect of potable water storage is rarely studied.

A study on 134 roof-harvested rainwater tank samples using qPCR reported that *Legionella* was detected in all the tanks and warned opportunistic pathogens such as *Legionella*, canthamoeba spp, Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Mycobacterium avium and Mycobacterium intracellulare in tank water may present health risks from both the potable and non-potable uses (Hamilton et al., 2016). Another study conducted after a Legionnaires disease outbreak in Flint demonstrated that a corrosive potable water source caused high level of *Legionella* contamination in potable water distribution system (Rhoads et al., 2017). All these study reports indicates the importance of water storage tanks in buildings associated with microbiological contamination and *Legionella* outbreaks. In addition, one of the major contributing factors of *Legionella* contamination in building water system is identified as number of cold water storage tanks and their internal condition (see Chapter 5).





Figure 1.10. A – Schematic of a domestic hot and cold water system in W1T postcode (London) with mains break tank supplying the potable water; **B and C** are the typical examples of mains break tank located in the lower ground plant room connected to booster pump sets supplying potable water to the entire building. (Source: A-Own drawing; B and C own collection).

In some cases, water tanks are made with proper thermal insulation; however, other factors such as the construction method, materials used, tank's internal conditions, plumbing arrangements, internal water flow and tank location can contribute towards Legionella proliferation (Ciesielski et al., 1984). Water storage tanks with relatively lower storage capacity can be constructed as a single piece moulded tank which will be free from tiny internal joining gaps (Figure 1.11A), whereas, sectional tanks always have tiny gaps between the joinery and these can harbour micro-organisms if not properly maintained (Figure 1.11B) (Borella et al., 2005). This issue was addressed by using single piece plastic tanks. However, plastic tanks are not the best option for Legionella control due to chemical leaching, and less rigid properties (Abokifa et al., 2016; Rogers et al., 1994). Water safety regulations for portable water in England and Wales as well as Scottish Water Byelaws clearly states in the complete installation guidelines requirements of cold water services/storage tanks that the materials used for the manufacturing of cold water storage tanks should be rigid, as non-rigid materials can bend and become deformed during adverse weather conditions which may lead to cracks, breaks and even cause flooding in the entire building. On the other hand, the breaks and cracks on the non-rigid cisterns allow insects/vermin enter the tanks and contaminate the whole water system. (WRAS, 2015; Edwards et al., 2003)



Figure 1.11 Single piece factory insulated moulded GRP cold water storage tank (A) and sectional factory insulated GRP cold water storage tank (B). (Source: own collection)

Cold water storage tanks constructed in galvanised iron or black steel get corroded during water storage; and corrosion products mainly iron oxide remains within the water tank for a long time. A study carried out by Conley and colleagues showed that the presence of certain metals such as potassium, iron and zinc can significantly encourage the growth of *Legionella* pneumophila even if their concentration is in lower level (2.29, 12.412 and 0.924 ppm respectively) (Conley et al., 1985). A recent study in USA demonstrated that iron is a key nutrient for *Legionella* growth in water systems (Rhoads et al., 2017). These findings indicate that metal corrosion products are important factors for the survival and growth of *Legionella* pneumophila (Carson and Mumford, 2010).

Mains water already contains a variety of minerals, in some cases relatively high amount of calcium and magnesium. These minerals can contribute to the formation of scale which can firmly adhere on the underlying surface of the water storage tank (Figure 1.12) (Donaldson and Grimes, 1988). The accumulation of scale presents a significant impact on biological contaminations within the water system such as providing habitat for bacteria colonies, including *Legionella*, and acting as essential nutrients for their metabolism (Bartram, 2007). Many studies on nutrients that encourage *Legionella* growth have reported scale nutrients to be one of the major contributing factors for *Legionella* proliferation (Schwake, 2013).



Figure 1.12 Scale accumulation on the tank wall (Source: own collection).

The suspended matter that settles at the bottom of a fluid is known as sediment. During water storage, tiny suspended solids and dissolved solids in the mains water will settle to the bottom of the tank as sediments (Figure 1.13). In metal tanks, corrosion products and sediments together encourage *Legionella* proliferation as they
act as nutrient sources (Qin et al., 2017). The relationship between sediments and Legionella growth in water systems was first established in 1982. In this study cultures taken from water samples from storage tanks with no sediments were found to contain very low numbers of bacteria. After a period of time to allow sediment accumulation, the same tanks produced a high count of bacteria, but once the sediments were removed by flushing the bottom of the tanks, no bacteria was found (Wadowsky et al., 1982). Later, many studies on water systems including cooling towers have confirmed that the sediments are responsible for Legionella proliferation and growth (Llewellyn et al., 2017; Springston and Yocavitch, 2017; Erdoğan and Arslan, 2016) (See Chapters 3 and 5). Sediments provide not only nutrients but also habitat for the survival of Legionella bacteria. Sediment in the pipework also provides the same habitat for Legionella bacteria as it would in the bottom of a cold water storage tank (Bothner, 2016). Stout and colleagues also reported the concentration of sediment to be directly related to the proliferation and multiplication of Legionella bacteria in the water system (Stout et al., 1985). Legionella risk associated with sediments can be minimised by more frequent monitoring and internal cleaning.



Figure 1.13 Sediments and corrosion at the bottom of a cold water storage tank (Source: own collection)

According to Health and Safety Executive's (HSE), approved code of practice legislation 8 (ACOP L8) 2013, water storage in any building should be limited to 24 hours usage; i.e. the maximum retention time of cold water storage should be maximum one day (HSE, 2013). Large tanks with excess storage capacity create conditions for water stagnation, which eventually leads to biofilm formation (Figure 1.14) which harbours many micro-organisms including *Legionella* pneumophila

(Armon et al., 1997). If multiple cold water storage tanks are present in a building, they are usually linked together, either in parallel or in series. Multiple tanks connected in parallel (Figure 1.15b) often draws water equally from all the connected tanks (Figure 1.15d); in contrast, tanks connected in series (Figure 1.15a) discourage the internal water circulation thereby promoting water stagnation (Figure 1.15c). In this arrangement, incoming mains water is connected to the first tank only; all the other tanks acts as reservoir tanks, and the outlet is normally connected to the last tank in the series. This arrangement causes the water in the first and last tanks to replenish often, but the other tanks in between are affected by stagnation of the water on the upper layer. The number of outlets connected to each tank also plays a major role, as in some arrangements, most of the outlets would be connected to a single tank which may leave other tanks in the arrangement with less internal water movement.



Figure 1.14 Biofilm on water surface (Source: own collection)



Figure 1.15a

Figure 1.15b

Figure 1.15a Tanks connected in series and **Figure 1.15b** tanks connected in parallel (own collection).



Figure 1.15c

Figure 1.15d

Water flow indication schematic of tanks connected in series Figure 1.15c and water flow indication schematic of tanks connected in parallel Figure 1.15d. (Source: own drawing).

The location of the cold water storage tank is also very important in terms of Legionella control. Normally, cold water storage tanks are located on the roof top, within the loft space of the building, on the ground floor or in the lower ground (basement) level. Tanks located on the roof top are mostly exposed to adverse weather conditions such as hot temperatures in the summer, freezing cold in the winter and heavy rainfall which can affect the quality of water stored inside the tanks. Appropriate thermal insulation can act as a barrier to these changes to a certain extent, and the provision of a tank housing will further help to maintain the water quality unaffected. Cold water storage tanks located within the loft space are more protected from adverse weather conditions due to well insulated building roof. However, some of the tanks in the loft space are tightly surrounded and sometimes partially covered by stored items that have been accumulated in the loft space. These items can restrict ambient air circulation and increase the ambient temperature, thereby affecting the stored water temperature if the thermal insulation provided to the tank is not appropriate (Figure 1.16a). Cold water storage tanks located on ground floor and in basement (lower ground) tank rooms are more protected against adverse weather conditions. However, these tank rooms are also often used as store rooms (practitioners site survey experience), and the stored items can create negative impacts in terms of ambient air temperature. Latest HSE guidelines for *Legionella* control in domestic water systems ACOP L8 2013 HSG 274 part-2 specify the need to maintain a minimum one metre clear space around the cold water storage tanks (Figure 1.16b) in order to rectify this issue.





Figure 1.16a. Single piece plastic tank without clear space around (Source: own collection)

Figure 1.16b. Pre-insulated GRP sectional tank with clear space around



Figure 1.17 1 –inlet and 3 – outlet connected opposite to each other to encourage the tank's internal water flow, 2- is the screened breather vent to improve the internal air circulation of the water storage tank and 4 is the thermal insulation fitted to the pipework. (Source: own collection).

In the early part of 1980's, metal tanks were replaced by fibreglass tanks; but in early 1990's pre-insulated Glass Reinforced Plastic (GRP) tanks replaced metal and fibreglass tanks (ASHRAE Guideline, 2000). Even if the tanks are thermally insulated, poor internal air circulation can create humid conditions within the tank, resulting, eventually, in raised internal stored water temperatures leading to proliferation of *Legionella* bacteria (HSE, 2016a). In order to get rid of this possibility, the tanks should be fitted with a screened breather vent to improve internal tank air circulation, and to protect the stored water from insects entering the water storage tank (Figure 1.17 -2).

The plumbing arrangement of the water tank is also a very important factor in maintaining water quality. If the inlet (incoming mains) and outlets are on the same side, internal water circulation will be restricted and this could lead to the water stagnation within the storage tank. Current WRAS guidelines insist that the inlet and outlets of the storage tank should be fitted opposite to each other to enhance the internal water circulation (WRAS, 2015). Many water storage tanks were installed prior to the implementation of this guideline, with inlets and outlets fitted on the same side of the tank leading to internal water stagnation. However, this can be rectified by installing a sparge pipe to the tank outlet (Figure 1.18A). Size of the pipework is another factor as relatively larger inlet and smaller outlets could lead to the possible water stagnation (Stojek and Dutkiewicz, 2006).



Figure 1.18A; Sparge pipe connected to internal of the tank outlet; B. water flow indication schematic when using a sparge pipe to the internal of tank outlet. (Source: A - own collection; B- own drawing)

1.17.9 Hot water storage

Unlike other bacteria species, *Legionella* is considered as a thermo-tolerant bacteria which can withstand temperatures in the range of 50-60°C for several hours (Bartram et al., 2007). These specialised characteristics allow *Legionella* to proliferate and

survive in hot water systems (Whiley et al., 2017). Allegra and colleagues (2011) proposed that *Legionella* strains can become heat resistant after being subjected to a cycle of heating treatments for a long time. One of the major findings of their study was that some strains of *Legionella* submitted to superheating in the environment for a long time were shown to develop resistance to high temperatures (Allegra et al., 2011). This phenomenon was demonstrated by the high proportion of culturable cells and 'not culturable but viable' (NCBV) cells still present after a 30-minute treatment at 70°C (Farhat et al., 2012). Further analysis showed that although *Legionella* diversity was reduced, pathogenic *Legionella* species (*Legionella* pneumophila and *Legionella* anisa) remained after the heat shock, and also after chemical treatments. The biofilm was not removed, and the bacterial community structure was transitorily affected by the treatments. It was concluded that eradication of *Legionella* requires a better understanding of the ecology of bacterial and eukaryal species associated with *Legionella*-containing biofilms (Farhat et al., 2012).

Main hot water storage in domestic properties is calorifiers, water heaters and instantaneous water heaters or point of use water heaters. Out of all these hot water storage systems, calorifiers are a major area of concern (HSE, 2014). A calorifier is a heat exchanger which heats water indirectly by circulating over a heating coil or multiple coils. Normally, the primary source of heat can be water or steam (heated by an external heat source such as a boiler), contained within a pipe immersed in the water. The hot water or steam within the coil do not mix or come in contact each other (DMME, 2015).



Figure 1.19 shows the internal coil structure and cold water feed and hot water generation within the calorifier.

(Source: http://www.tnorrismarine.co.uk/product/calorifiers)

The incoming cold water (typically less than 20 °C) enters at the bottom of the calorifier, (often gravity fed) from the cold water storage tanks and is mixed with hot water inside the calorifier and heated to the required temperature using the internal heated copper coils housed inside the calorifier (Figure 1.19). Mainly there are two types of calorifiers are in use; vertical calorifiers and horizontal calorifiers. In vertical calorifiers, the hot water or steam from external source enters the coil through the top pipework connection and passes through the inlet valve which is thermostatically controlled to avoid over heating or boiling of the stored water within the calorifier. In contrast, lower temperatures at the bottom of the calorifier, where cold water enters (Figure 1.19) together with the nutrient rich bottom area of the calorifier can support the abundant growth of *Legionella* bacteria. In the case of infrequently used hot water system, the operating temperature can fall below 50°C which can further accelerate the growth of *Legionella* that is present at the bottom of the calorifiers (HSE, 2016).

Many studies have demonstrated that the domestic hot water system is a potential source of Legionella contamination (Ryu et al., 2017; Bédard et al., 2015; Rhoads et al., 2015). In Germany, 452 samples were collected from randomly selected single family residential flats to analyse for the presence of Legionella. All these flats were supplied with treated ground water from public water treatment works. Drinking water quality and parameters were within the satisfactory limits of German water regulations. Analysis results showed 12% of the flats with recirculating hot water system had maximum counts of Legionella which reached 100,000 cfu/100ml; out of the positive results 93.9% was Legionella pneumophila species and 71.8% was belonged to serogroup-1. This study also demonstrated that the volume of the hot water storage and intermittently raising hot water temperatures above 60°C had no effect on Legionella count. Thus, this study reported that low temperature (below 46°C) in the hot water storage system to be a significant factor leading to the proliferation and intensified growth of Legionella bacteria (Mathys et al., 2008). The US Waterborne Disease and Outbreak Surveillance System (WBDOSS) has reported the increasing importance of LD contracted from individual residential hot water systems since its inclusion for monitoring which commenced in 2001 (Craun et al., 2010). A domestic hot water system was also shown to be responsible for an outbreak of LD originating from a residential block of flats in Copenhagen (Denmark) (Krojgaard et al., 2011).

In order to minimise the possibility of *Legionella* proliferation at the bottom of the calorifier, electric immersion heater is also introduced in recent years (Figure 1.19). In large calorifiers, an anti-stratification circuit is provided (Figure 1.20) to enhance the

internal water circulation, and to maintain the required hot water temperature throughout the hot water storage. A hot water return circuit is also necessary to maintain the hot water temperature throughout the system as this can encourage the water circulation when the water is not in use (Fields, 2002). These return hot water circuit (Figure 1.21) from the distribution pipework to the hot water storage (calorifier) also useful to eliminate the possible variation of hot water storage temperature and water distributing temperature (Rhoads et al., 2016). Provision of a circulating pump further encourages the hot water circulation to maintain the operating temperature throughout the hot water system (Laperriere et al., 1992). It is recommended in the latest HSE's ACOP L8 guidelines that the hot water return circuit should be fitted with circulating pumps (Figure 1.22), which can accelerate the recirculation and avoid possible water stagnation within the pipework (Boppe et al., 2016).



Figure 1.20 Schematic of large calorifier with anti-stratification circuit (Source: own drawing)



Figure 1.21 Hot water return to the calorifier. (Source: <u>http://www.tnorrismarine.co.uk/product/calorifiers</u>)



Figure 1.22 Calorifier fitted with circulating pump on the return pipework to maintain the temperature throughout the hot water system. (Source: own collection)

Water heaters are another type of hot water storage system where *Legionella* can colonise and multiply. Water heater can be defined as an appliance usually powered by gas or electricity, that heats water and stored for domestic purposes. Both electric and gas fired water heaters are fed by direct mains water with the help of pressure regulating valves and non-return valves. Figure 1.23a is an electric water heater and

figure 1.23b is a gas fired water heater. In both the cases, water gets heated directly within the water heaters and stores the hot water ready to use.







Figure 1.23b gas fired water heater

(Source: http://www.engineeringapps.net).

Generally, electric water heaters operate by using one or two direct immersion heating elements controlled by thermostats, which heat the water within the water heater tank to the required temperature.

Gas fired water heaters also operate almost on the same principle. A thermostat located near the bottom of the tank is inserted into the side of the tank which senses the temperature drops below the desired set level, and this provides signal to the burner for ignition. When the desired temperature is reached, the thermostat shuts off the burner. Gas fired water heaters attain the desired temperature level about twice as fast as electric water heaters. Due to the provision of internal direct heating, these water heaters are much safer as compared to calorifiers in terms of *Legionella* proliferation.

Hot water storage such as calorifiers and water heaters should operate at 60°C to attain a minimum of 50°C at all related outlets. It is extremely important for calorifiers and water heaters to provide appropriate thermal insulation (Figure 1.24) as heat loss from these systems can reduce the stored hot water temperature which can lead to *Legionella* proliferation as well as more frequent or continues operation causes additional use of fuel, waste of energy and unnecessary contribution to emission (Johanssona et al., 2003).



Figure 1.24 Calorifier fitted with appropriate thermal insulation. (Source: own collection)

Another type of domestic water heaters exists, called 'reservoir type water heaters', which comprise of a cold water storage tank fitted on top of a water heater. This design poses a serious concern in terms of *Legionella* control. The heaters benefit owners in terms of energy savings, as the copper hot water tank below can heat the copper cold water tank above by convection. However, problems can occur if the cold water temperature falls within the range of 20-45°C which is optimum for *Legionella* proliferation and multiplication. Furthermore, the possible presence of nutrients such as sediments and scale deposits within this cold water storage tank can further accelerate the *Legionella* growth and contaminate the entire hot water system in the event of heater operating at below 50°C. This type of water heaters (Figure 1.25) are considered as high risk hot water systems in terms of *Legionella* control and their usage is discouraged, although they were previously promoted as energy saving water heaters over the last few decades.



Figure 1.25 Reservoir type water heaters: A – internal structure and B – external view (Source: <u>http://www.gasapplianceguide.co.uk/DirectandIndirectCylinders</u>)

1.17.9.1 Other hot water sources

There are other hot water systems such as local water heaters, point of use water heaters (POU) and instantaneous water heaters.



Figure 1.26 A-Local water heater, B. Instantaneous water heater, C. Point of use water heater. (Source: own collection)

Small or local water heaters (Figure 1.26A) and the point of use water heaters (Figure 1.26B and C) are relatively low risk hot water systems as they operate with minimum water storage (EWGLI, 2011). These water heaters are comparatively safer than calorifiers and large water heaters in terms of *Legionella* proliferation. These water heaters are installed in situations where hot water usage is minimal, as they are

not designed for the hot water storage. However, *Legionella* can grow in these system also if they are operated at low temperatures (<50°C). In general, these hot water systems are considered as low risk systems in terms of *Legionella* if they operate in the range of 50-60°C at all times. These findings can be supported with a study carried out in Germany; analysis results of 452 hot water samples from domestic residences for the occurrence of *Legionella* bacteria showed 93.9% positive, in contrast, all the samples collected from local/instantaneous/POU water heaters were free from *Legionella* contamination (Mathys et al., 2008). However, intermittent operation of these systems can cause water temperatures to fall in the range of 20-45°C which is the favourable temperature region for *Legionella* proliferation. Once *Legionella* proliferation is occurred within these systems, these organisms can move back towards the main flow stream and contaminate the whole system.

1.17.9.2 Mixed water sources

Showers and outlets fitted with thermostatic mixing valves are the main sources of mixed water in domestic properties. Favourable water temperatures, the presence of stagnant water, and scale deposits within the showerheads can create a nutrient rich environment for *Legionella* proliferation and growth (Spalekova and Bazovska, 2003). Showers (Figure 1.27) are considered as a major source of *Legionella* infection due to excessive aerosol generation during their use. Most showers are thermostatically controlled to provide with a comfortable showering temperature of 35-40°C, which is the optimum temperature for *Legionella* proliferation. *Legionella* outbreaks in domestic properties have been traced back to contaminated showers; for example, during the summer of 1980, 58 people were infected with Legionnaires disease out of 5,000 guests stayed at the Rio Park Hotel. Epidemiological investigation reported that the outbreak was caused from infected showers as those who took shower in each morning had been contracted LD (Macfarlane and Worboys, 2012). Furthermore, many recent studies have identified that the showers are one of the major sources of Legionella contamination as well as potential LD outbreaks (Chinsembu, and Hakwenye, H (2010; Collins et al., 2017a; Prussin et al., 2017).

Vulnerable premises that accommodate vulnerable people such as hospitals, health care premises, schools and elderly homes are the main areas where thermostatic mixing valves (TMV's) are installed (Figure 1.28) to eliminate the risk of scalding.

TMVs are normally installed prior to the water usage point where cold water and hot water are mixed together in a ratio offset by the thermostat; normally in the range of 35-40°C. Thus, water temperatures within TMV's are always in favour of *Legionella* proliferation, and scale deposits within the TMVs can provide nutrients for bacterial growth. Therefore, TMVs are categorised as high risk systems in terms of *Legionella* control and their usage has been discouraged in recent years. However, existing TMVs can be maintained with more frequent internal cleaning and disinfection with extensive monitoring (Murray, 1988).



Figure 1.27 Scaled showerhead (Source: own collection)

Figure 1.28 TMV

1.18 Regulations for Legionella control

1.18.1 General control measures for Legionella bacteria

Legionella risk cannot be eliminated; but by taking appropriate control measures *Legionella* risk can be reduced. In the UK, HSE has implemented regulations and appropriate guidance to control *Legionella* in water systems (HSE, 2013). These include (a) avoiding water temperatures between 20 °C and 45 °C in the water system; (b) avoiding water stagnation within the water system; (c) avoiding the use of materials in the water system that encourage the proliferation of *Legionella* bacteria or any other microorganisms; (d) ensuring water system is clean and free from rust, scale, sludge, organic matter and biofilms (e) ensuring the water heaters or calorifiers are

operating at 60^oC to attain a minimum of 50^oC at all related hot outlets (f) ensuring the hot water is recirculated to avoid stagnation as well as maintain the temperature and (g) considering water treatment to control the proliferation of *Legionella* bacteria or to reduce the possibility of bacterial growth (h) monitoring any control measures in place (i) reducing aerosol generation and (j) keeping records of remedial actions taken including maintenance work (HSE, 2015).

World Health Organisation (WHO), United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA), American Society of Heating, Refrigerating, and Air-Conditioning Engineers (ASHRAE), European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC) and UK Health and safety Executive (HSE) has provided specific guidelines to protect the public from *Legionella* infection.

1.18.2 WHO guidelines

The World Health Organization (WHO) had three principal documents providing guidance on *Legionella* control; Guidelines for Drinking-water Quality (WHO, 2004), Guidelines for Safe Recreational Water Environments (WHO, 2006), Guide to Ship Sanitation (WHO, 2007). In 2007, a review was conducted resulting in a specific document on *Legionella* control: *LEGIONELLA* and the prevention of Legionellosis (WHO, 2007). This 252 page document has addressed a number of shortfalls in previous guidelines and provided specific guidelines for healthcare and non-health care premises.

1.18.3 United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) guidelines

The United States Centre for Disease Control and Prevention estimates that 8,000 to 18,000 people are hospitalised in the U.S every year with Legionnaires' disease. There are Federal guidelines and state guidelines in place to protect the public health in terms of Legionnaires disease (EPA 2017). In addition, there are ASHRAE (American Society of Heating, Refrigerating, and Air-Conditioning Engineers) guidelines to manage the risk of Legionellosis from Building Water Systems (ASHARE, 2015).

1.18.4 European guidelines

European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC) and European Legionnaires' Disease Surveillance Network (ELDSNet) has provided specific guidelines on prevention and control of *Legionella* bacteria in water systems (ECDC, 2012; ECDC, 2011). The main aim of ELDSNet is to operate as a network to detect, control and prevent LD cases, clusters and LD outbreaks within EU/EEA countries and assist with detection and response even outside European countries. European Legionnaires' Disease Surveillance Network helps within the EU countries to share information and collaborate on Member State actions to ensure the residents of European countries are better protected from contracting Legionnaires' disease associated with travel within their own country or abroad (ELDSNet, 2017).

1.18.5 UK health and safety law

UK Health and Safety Executive (HSE) have implemented strict legislation under Control of substance hazardous to health (COSHH) regulations to control *Legionella* and protect the public from Legionnaires' disease. *Legionella* control procedures in the UK should be in accordance with Approved Code of Practice, Legislation 8 (ACOP L8). HSG Part 2 Published in 2014 gives practical advice on the legal requirements for the 'control of *Legionella* in hot and cold water systems (HSG, 2014).



L8 (Fourth edition) Published 2013

Figure 1.29 HSE's ACOP L8 legislation (latest) to protect the public from Legionnaires' disease. (Source: <u>http://www.hse.gov.uk/pubns/books/l8.htm</u>

ACOP L8 (Figure 1.29) gives the legislative requirements and guidance about risk of *Legionella* bacteria in the water systems and effective control measures. ACOP L8 also gives the guidance on the management of compliance with the relevant parts of Health and Safety at Work Place Regulations 1999 (HSE, 2014). ACOP L8 was revised in 2013 and a separate guideline was allocated for the control of *Legionella* bacteria in hot and cold water systems under the code HSG274 Part 2 published in 2014 (HSG, 2014).

There are two important steps to follow in *Legionella* control; first is to carry out a specific and detailed risk assessment to identify the possible risk factors in terms of *Legionella* and second is to establish a routine monitoring program on the basis of the risks identified. This monitoring program includes regular temperature testing, hot and cold water storage system inspection, water sampling for *Legionella* analysis and periodic cleaning of water systems (Stout, 1998). Temperature monitoring is needed to ensure the system is operating within the threshold limits as hot water temperature must be above 50°C and the cold water temperature must be below 20°C. Water storage systems inspection (e.g. water tank(s) are needed to ensure that the system is free from sediments, corrosion products, scale, water stagnation, other debris, sludge, slime, algae and biofilm as these can harbour *Legionella* as well as act as nutrients for bacteria (Geary, 2000).

Water sampling and analysis plays an important role in *Legionella* control as visual inspection cannot provide any estimate of microbiological contamination of the water system. There are specific guidelines outlined for water sampling in BS 7592:2008 (BS 7592:2008); water samples are collected in sterile bottles (Figure 1.30a) which are then sent to accredited laboratories to analyse for *Legionella* bacteria by culturing on Buffered Charcoal- Yeast Extract (BCYE) agar medium (Figure 1.30b).This standard diagnostic procedure can take up to eleven days to get the results and report (Ta et al., 1995). If *Legionella* is detected during the analysis, disinfection of the water system will be necessary (Figure 1.30c).



Figure 1.30a, Water sample collection for *Legionella* analysis in sterile bottles (supplied by UKAS accredited laboratory) in accordance with BS 7592:2008. **Figure 1.30b**, BCYE culture of *Legionella* bacteria from environmental water samples in UKAS accredited laboratory. **Figure 1.30c**, a sectional GRP tank after the cleaning and disinfection as water sample analysis of the stored water was identified with *Legionella* spp serogroup 1.

Source: Figure 1.30a and c: own collection, Figure 1.30b: https://www.alsglobal.com.

However, each year approximately 200-300 reported cases of Legionnaire's disease are reported in the UK every year, and there are hundreds of cases which are not reported. In 1981, WHO recommend all cases of pneumonia admitted to hospital be examined for *Legionella* infection, but in the current economic climate this is not practical and has not been followed. Thus the risk of Legionnaires' disease is increasing and subsequently the number of outbreaks is on the rise (Diederen, 2008). This increasing number of cases of LD could be resulted from public contracting *Legionella* infection from the domestic water systems which are not in-compliance with latest ACOP L8 guidelines (personal observation of Aji Peter as a *Legionella* control practitioner).

1.19 Remedial cctions in the event of positive Legionella detection

Once the laboratory analysis result confirms the system is infected with *Legionella* bacteria, disinfection of the water system may be necessary depending on the level of *Legionella* bacteria identified (HSG274Part2, 2014). There are a number of disinfection techniques available depending on the nature of the infected system.

1.19.1 Disinfection methods

There are a number of disinfection methods available but many of them are not been generally used (for example, membrane filtration), therefore, those are not reviewed here. Commonly used disinfection methods are thermal disinfection (normally for hot water system), chemical disinfection, Ultra Violet (UV) light disinfection, ozone disinfection, copper-silver ionisation disinfection and point of use filtration (Walraven and Chapman, 2016). Disinfectants used for portable water must be suitable for human consumption due to its chemical properties and concentrations. Additional disinfectants can be used for non-potable water systems as associated human health risks are no longer of concern (Werner et al., 2016; Blanc et al., 2005). In this research, I am mainly discussing about the domestic hot and cold water systems and therefore, other water systems disinfection methods are excluded from this review.

1.19.2 Thermal disinfection

Thermal disinfection (pasteurisation) has been widely used in hot water systems as *Legionella* cannot survive more than a minute at 70°C (Kruse et al., 2016; Callizoa et al., 2005). In this procedure, the calorifier/water heater need to be operated at 70°C and all the related outlets also should attain a minimum of 60°C. Any deadlegs or dead ends in the system need to be heated to 70°C by using trace heating techniques (Yang et al., 2016; Al-Sharif, 2006; Kima et al., 2002). All the outlets should be flushed for at least five minutes to ensure the water discharging temperature is 60°C or above.

The water system should be well insulated to achieve the best result of thermal disinfection. Once the temperature of all outlets reaches a minimum of 60°C, the whole

hot water system should be kept at the same temperature for a minimum of one hour. After one hour, the calorifier's operating temperature is reduced to 60°C and all the outlets are flushed until the temperature stabilises. At this stage, the system is considered to be free from Legionella and ready to use. However re-sampling is necessary to confirm that the hot water system is free from Legionella infection. In normal operation, hot water temperature should be in the range of 50-60°C as above 62^oC presents a possible scalding risk (HSG274Part2, 2014). In contrast, many studies demonstrated that thermal disinfection is not effective compared to other popular disinfection techniques (Marchesi et al., 2016). A study conducted in a 1070 bedded hospital in Taiwan showed that pasteurisation performed over an eight-week period eliminated Legionella bacteria from the hospital ward taps and brought down the bacteria count from 80 percent to 25 percent in ICUs. However, Legionella growth rate increased significantly after two months, from zero to 15% in hospital patient wards, and from 25% to 93% in ICUs. A second round of thermal disinfection was carried out for a 2-day period, but no significant reduction was achieved during this treatment (Chen et al., 2005).

The main advantage of thermal disinfection is that, it generally does not require any special equipment and is easy to carry out (Ji et al., 2018; EPA, 2015). However, there are a number of disadvantages for this disinfection procedure as follows (Pūle, 2016; EPA, 2015; Campos et al., 2003):

- (i) This is only applicable to hot water distribution system with heating efficiency.
- (ii) It is labour intensive and time-consuming.
- (iii)It requires significant amount of energy as well as manpower to perform the flushing.
- (iv) It may not be effective in dead legs and dead ends where water circulation is relatively poor.
- (v) Thermal disinfection is not effective within thermostatic mixing valves and mixed taps
- (vi)Possible scalding risk during thermal disinfection is a significant and this risk increases in vulnerable premises such as hospitals, schools and elderly care homes.

(vii) The high temperature applied on the hot water distribution system during this method can damage pipes, valves and pump seals, resulting in leakage, valve and pump damage.

1.19.3 Chemical disinfection

Many studies have demonstrated that the chemical disinfection techniques are more effective in managing the risk associated with *Legionella* infected systems (Marchesi et al., 2016; CDC, 2016; Stalter et al., 2016). There are oxidising agents and non-oxidising agents as chemical disinfectants.

1.19.4 Oxidising disinfectants

Generally used oxidising agents are chlorine, bromine and iodine (Halogens), chlorine dioxide, potassium permanganate, hydrogen peroxide, ozone and chloramines. Out of all these oxidising agents, chlorine is the most widely used disinfectant; however, chlorine dioxide, ozone, hydrogen peroxide and chloramines are also popular in water treatment industry (Walraven and Chapman, 2016).

1.19.4.1 Chlorine

Chlorine and chlorine based compounds are oxidising disinfectants that can efficiently inactivate microorganisms including *Legionella* species during disinfection treatment, as well as helps to maintain the water quality throughout the distribution system. (Montes et al., 2014; McGuire, 2013). Chlorine is added to water as chlorine gas; sodium hypochlorite solution or dry calcium hypochlorite is used for this purpose. Chlorine as sodium hypochlorite is the most common form of disinfectant used in domestic water systems (Gillilland, 2014). Chlorine can be used in hot and cold water systems for in-line ongoing treatment (as a precautionary measure) as well as to the cold and hot water tanks or to the entire distribution system. Also, chlorine can use at high doses for emergency shock treatments (hyper chlorination) of domestic water systems (Borella et al., 2016). When chlorine is used as a disinfectant, the role of pH is

very important as chlorine exists as hypochlorous acid in the pH range of 6.4 to 7.6 and out of this pH range, it exist as hypochlorite ion (EPA, 2016a). Hypochlorous acid is comparatively a stronger disinfectant and oxidant than hypochlorite due to its fast reactive nature (Park et al., 2004).

The efficiency of chlorine disinfection is mainly depends on factors such as chlorine concentration, pH, temperature, contact time, buffering capacity of the water, types of microorganisms present in the water, concentration of organic matter in water, and presence of biofilm in the water system (McGuire, 2013); Le Dantec et al., 2002). Even though chlorine is widely used as a strong oxidising disinfectant against *Legionella*, there are significant negative impacts in chlorination. There are enough evidences that chlorination of hot and cold water systems can shorten the life of the installations and damage the entire water distribution system (Lytle and Liggett, 2016; Abigail et al., 2007). Last of all is the lack of long lasting effect which means chlorination cannot eliminate *Legionella*, but only can suppress the growth and also chlorine cannot penetrate in to biofilms (Percival and Williams, 2014).

1.19.4.2 Chlorine dioxide

Chlorine dioxide is relatively more powerful than chlorine in hot and cold water disinfection (WHO, 2016). Chlorine dioxide is a green-yellow water-soluble gas that can diffuse through cell membranes of micro-organisms, and this gas can be manufactured by mixing sodium chlorite and a strong acid such as hydrochloric acid or nitric acid. This can be used as the same way of doing chlorination and is more successful in the hot water system as chlorine dioxide can penetrate in to the biofilms, active in higher temperatures and in higher pH (Walraven and Chapman, 2016). Chlorine dioxide is active and is an effective disinfectant in a wide range of pH as compared to chlorine and is also considered as less corrosive than chlorine (Shirasaki et al., 2016). Some studies reported that chlorine dioxide reacts with polyethylene water pipes which resulted in serious damage to the pipework system (Yu et al., 2011). The amount of chlorine dioxide required for effective disinfection is depend on factors such as the complexity of biofilm within the system, pipework material and condition, population and type of micro-organism present, pipe size and length of the distribution system, water turnover rate and treatment goals such as *Legionella* control (WHO, 2016; Lin et al., 2011). Maintaining total residual chlorine dioxide level of 0.1–0.5 PPM within the domestic water distribution system is usually sufficient to control *Legionella* bacteria, although higher levels may be necessary in a heavily contaminated system (HSE, 2014).

1.19.4.3 Ozone

Ozone is used as an effective disinfectant in domestic water systems (Xie, 2016). It is generated at the location of use, using either air or liquid oxygen and is then transferred into the water phase. When dissolved in water, unstable molecular ozone (O3) decomposes to hydroxyl radical, which is a stronger and reactive oxidizing agent than molecular ozone (Glaze, 1987). The efficiency of ozone disinfection is totally depending on the concentration of the oxidants and the reactivity of the contaminants with each oxidant (Gehr et al., 2003). Water temperature has direct impact on ozone disinfection as efficiency increases as temperature increases (Cho et al., 2003). In contrast, due to the fast decomposition of ozone in hot water, it is difficult to maintain a higher concentration level throughout the water system to control *Legionella* bacteria. Therefore, balance between higher inactivation rates and lower CT with increased water temperature need to be maintained during ozone disinfection (Ruiz et al., 2007).

1.19.4.4 Monochloramine

Monochloramine (NH2Cl) is an oxidising disinfectant and is active in controlling bacterial re-growth and controlling biofilms (Baron et al., 2015). The primary advantage of Monochloramine is that can penetrate biofilm, although excess ammonia contributes towards certain biofilm growth (Gomez-Alvarez et al., 2016). The main application of monochloramine in domestic water systems is for residual disinfection and it has a more persistent nature and stability in water system than chlorine (Taylor et al., 2000). When interacting with biofilm bacteria, monochloramine can actively penetrate; whereas chlorine cannot penetrate biofilm as well as it may get consumed through various reactions. Some studies have demonstrated that monochloramine was able to penetrate biofilms 170 times faster than equivalent amount of free chlorine in domestic water systems (Lee et al., 2011).

There are reports from studies that monochloramine can easily react with rubber and plastic materials which can create severe damages in pipework systems and pumps (EPA, 2016a; Rogers et al., 2004). Monochloramine in water can adversely affect kidney dialysis and should not be present in dialysate water (Fairey et al., 2007; Tipple et al., 1990). Monochloramine can cause detrimental effects on fish species as water containing monochloramine cannot be used for aquariums (Tkachenko and Grudniewska, 2016; Altinok, 2004). Another risk factor is that monochloramine is capable to react with organic matters in the water to form a number of DBPs such as nitrosamines causing potential public health concerns (Yang et al., 2016a; Stalter et al., 2016; Vikesland et al., 1998).

1.19.4.5 Silver peroxide

Silver-peroxide is considered as an environmentally friendly water disinfectant mainly based on hydrogen peroxide and silver-nitrate (Marchesi et al., 2016; Pedahzur et al., 2000). The capability of silver-peroxide in eliminating micro-organisms such as bacteria, viruses, amoeba, mould, fungi and algae are well identified with its efficacy in controlling the biofilms (Kotze, 2015; Armon et al., 2000). Silver peroxide has been developed in 1970 and it offers hydrogen peroxide stabilisation; a long lasting efficient disinfectant. Silver peroxide differs from ordinary hydrogen peroxide because of the presence of antibacterial chemical, 'silver nitrate' (Pedahzur et al., 1997). When used as a water disinfectant, hydrogen peroxide activation stops when all the organic materials are oxidised. Once the oxidation process is stopped, the non-reacted hydrogen peroxide decomposes as water and oxygen. In contrast, silver-nitrate does not break down and become persistent in the domestic water system or remains in the environment (Ditommaso et al., 2016; Tofant et al., 2006; Pedahzur et al., 2000;Kim et al., 2004).

1.19.4.6 Non-Oxidising disinfectants

There are a number of non-oxidising organic disinfectants used against *Legionella* bacteria. They are amines, halogenated amides, halogenated glycols, aldehydes, heterocyclic ketones, thiocarbamates, organo-tin compounds and thiocyanates (Sanli-Yurudu et al., 2012). Most of these disinfectants are used in *Legionella* control of cooling tower systems and only rarely use in potable water

Legionella control; therefore, this review will not consider non-oxidising disinfectants (Reynolds-Clausen et al., 2018).

1.19.5 UV disinfection

As a water disinfection technique, UV is known to be an effective disinfectant due to its strong germicidal ability (Song et al., 2016). UV is capable of inactivating micro-organisms such as bacteria, viruses, protozoa, *Giardia lamblia* cysts or *Cryptosporidium* oocysts (Hijnen et al., 2006; Water Research, 2015). UV radiation inactivates microorganisms by altering their DNA in the cells and it does not remove organisms from the water (Giannakis et al., 2016; Liu et al., 1995). The efficiency of this process is mainly depending on exposure time, lamp intensity and water quality parameters (Water Research, 2015).

1.19.6 Copper silver ionisation method

Copper silver ionisation (CSI) method is found to be one of the most successful disinfection techniques against Legionella pneumophila (Walraven et al., 2016; Shih and Lin, 2010; Sabria and Victor, 2002). In contrast, some studies have demonstrated that CSI was not effective in the eradication of *Legionella* from the hot water system (Bédard et al., 2016; Garrison et al., 2016). Bédard and colleagues also reported that the operating temperature of the hot water system at the time of outbreak was in the range of 50-55°C. It is vital to understand that the hot water systems operating in this temperature region also can encourage *Legionella* proliferation if water stagnation or reduced water circulation arises anywhere in the system and sometimes promote Legionella growth if there is enough nutrients present within the water system (Barbosa and Thompson, 2016; Rhoads et al., 2016). In this method, water flows through a device with copper and silver electrodes connected to a low potential electricity supply. Positively charged copper ions (Cu 2+) and silver ions (Ag2+) are released in to the water and these ions establish electrostatic bonds with microorganism's cell wall which is negatively charged (Parr, 2016; Vidic et al., 2002). These bonds create tension forces leading to altered permeability of the cell wall which causes protein denaturation. This leads to cellular lysis and death (Kusnetsov et al., 2001; Rohr et al., 1999).

The main advantage of CSI system is easy to carry out installation and maintenance as well as very cost effective as compared to other disinfection techniques currently in use (Borella et al., 2016; Triantafyllidou et al., 2016). This procedure is efficient at any water temperature and this technique kills *Legionella* bacteria, rather than suppressing or preventing replication; thus eliminating the possibility of recolonization (Barbosa and Thompson, 2016; Lin et al., 1998a). Generally, it is recommended to maintain the copper ion level between 0.2 - 0.4 PPM and silver ions 0.02 – 0.04 PPM in domestic water systems (WHO, 2017). One of the main structural implications is that CSI can result in pipework corrosion (Loret et al., 2005). Copper and silver are heavy metals, and therefore it is desirable to reduce the quantity of these metals in domestic water especially in potable water to avoid various public health issues. (Lytle and Schock, 2008). Water distribution systems with copper pipework and CSI systems are considered as high risk water systems in terms of copper toxicity (Pettersson and Rasmussen, 1999; Zietz et al., 2003).

1.19.7 Point of use filtration

Advanced membrane filter technology have developed Point of Use (POU) water filtration systems capable of removing pathogenic microorganisms from domestic water (Alsbaiee et al., 2016). Microbiological contaminants including *Legionella* bacteria can be filtered using these technologies; and these filtration techniques include microfiltration (MF), ultrafiltration (UF), nano filtration (NF) and reverse osmosis (RO) processes. Point of Use (POU) filtration can be installed at specific taps and showerheads as a temporary measure providing physical barrier against water borne micro-organisms including *Legionella* pneumophila (Walraven and Chapman, 2016; Cervia et al., 2010). Hospitals and health care premises are benefitted with these devices to provide safe domestic water facilities for vulnerable patients by reducing the risk of pathogenic infections (Baron et al., 2014). The main risk factor with POU filters is the potential concentration of bacteria and foster growth of water borne pathogens within the filter. Any potential failures of POU filters can release high levels of pathogens and harmful micro-organisms to the water user. Also, there are

possibilities for filter to clog with scale, membranes foul and degradation by microorganisms (EPA, 2015).

1.20 Challenges and shortfalls in current Legionella control strategy

Legionella can actively colonise and proliferate within domestic hot and cold water systems, and this presents one way for humans to come into contact with Legionella thereby increasing their risk of contracting the disease (Garrison et al, 2016). Consequently, the World Health Organisation (WHO), European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC), European Legionnaires' Disease Surveillance Network (ELDSNet) and UK Health and Safety executive (HSE) have put in place guidelines to manage the *Legionella* risk and protect the public health (WHO, 2007; ECDC, 2012; ECDC, 2011; HSE, 2013). The UK Health and Safety Executive (HSE) have implemented strict rules under the 'Control of Substances Hazardous to Health' (COSHH) regulations to control *Legionella* and protect the public from LD by taking appropriate precautionary measures designed to reduce exposure to the bacteria. The latest guidance on the legal requirements to control *Legionella* bacteria in domestic hot and cold water systems HSG274 Part2 (published in 2014) has addressed many of the critical areas for practical Legionella control which was not addressed in WHO 'LEGIONELLA and the prevention of legionellosis' (2007) and ECDC TECHNICAL DOCUMENT European Legionnaires' Disease Surveillance Network (ELDSNet) Operating procedures (2011). Despite the valuable role of the HSE ACOP L8 (2013) and HSG 274 Part2 (2014) in managing the risks of exposure to Legionella, there are concerns and short comings that must still be addressed and planned for.

1.20.1 Defining those who are most at risk

Legionella bacteria remain a continuous hazard to human health due to their specialised characteristics (Borges et al., 2012). In the latest HSE guideline HSG274 Part 2 (published in 2014), special consideration has been given to health care premises and care homes. This includes remedial action, such as investigation, for any detection of *Legionella* between 1 and 100 colony forming units (cfu)/l in domestic water systems.

Notably, however, there is no recommended action for the same level of *Legionella* detection in other premises such as residential complexes with communal hot and cold water systems; considered to be 'low risk' areas. Health care premises (such as hospitals and care homes) are deemed 'high risk' areas due to the high proportion of vulnerable groups with increased susceptibility to LD due to existing illness and/or impaired immune system (HSG274 Part2, 2014). Table 1.6 (an excerpt of HSG274 Part2) compares the guidance on remedial action in the event of a positive *Legionella* result in both high risk areas (hospitals and care homes) and low risk areas (residential homes). According to this guidance, a greater level of remedial action or investigation is necessary if *Legionella* is detected below 100 cfu/L in healthcare premises. However, in non-healthcare premises, the same result would require no remedial action or intervention of any kind, despite the possibility of occupancy by susceptible residents (see Chapter 2) (Quan et al., 2016).

WHO advice (2007) states a target level of <1000 cfu/L Legionella spp for patients with classical individual risk factors and <50 cfu/L Legionella spp in some areas for high-risk patients in healthcare premises, which is arguably too high (Table 1.7). However, similar to the HSE guideline HSG274 Part 2, there are no guidelines given for Legionella detection in non-healthcare premises. Furthermore, European guidelines recommend remedial action when Legionella are present between 1000 cfu/L and 10,000 cfu/L (Table 1.8) regardless of whether these are detected in healthcare or non-healthcare premises (ECDC, 2011; ECDC, 2017d). This variability in the stringency of control measures may further accelerate the number of Community Acquired Pneumonia (CAP) cases. A study carried out on the available European data collated between 2005 and 2012 indicated CAP to cost society around €10 billion annually due to hospitalisation and lost working days (Torres et al., 2013). Campese et al., 2015 have reviewed the current knowledge of Legionnaires' disease (LD) in France illustrated by the epidemiological situation in 2013. In the United States, the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) also provides guidance on the control of *Legionella* bacteria in water systems. However, updated guidelines for the control of Legionella in Western Pennsylvania published in October 2014 state that 'in the absence of more definitive evidence or explicit U.S. federal guidance, guidelines from UK and EU can be considered' (UGCLWP, 2014).

Table 1.6 Comparison of actions to be taken following *Legionella* detection in water samples taken from hot and cold water systems in healthcare and non-health care premises.

Legionella bacteria	Recommended actions			
(cfu/l)	Healthcare premises	Non-healthcare premises		
Not detected or up to 100 cfu/l	In healthcare, the primary concern is protecting susceptible patients, so any detection of <i>Legionella</i> should be investigated and, if necessary, the system resampled to aid interpretation of the results in line with the monitoring strategy and risk assessment.	No action		
>100 cfu/l and	Either:	Either:		
up to 1000 cfu/l	 If the minority of samples are positive, the system should be resampled. If similar results are found again, a review the control measures and risk assessment should be carried out to identify any remedial actions necessary or if the majority of samples are positive, the system may be colonised, albeit at a low level. An immediate review of control measures and a risk assessment should be carried out to identify any other remedial action required. Disinfection of the system should be considered. 	 If the minority of samples are positive, the system should be resampled. If similar results are found again, a review of the control measures and risk assessment should be carried out to identify any remedial actions necessary or if the majority of samples are positive, the system may be colonised, albeit at a low level. An immediate review of the control measures and risk assessment should be carried out to identify any remedial action required. Disinfection of the 		
1000 6 11		system should be considered.		
>1000 cfu/1	The system should be resampled and an immediate review of the control measures and risk assessment carried out to identify any remedial actions, including possible disinfection of the system. Retesting should take place a few days after disinfection and at frequent intervals thereafter until a satisfactory level of control is achieved.	The system should be resampled and an immediate review of the control measures and risk assessment carried out to identify any remedial actions, including possible disinfection of the system. Retesting should take place a few days after disinfection and at frequent intervals afterwards until a satisfactory level of control is achieved.		

Source: http://www.hse.gov.uk/PuBns/priced/hsg274part2.pdf

Table 1.7 An example of WHO's recommendation for verification and corrective

Process	Indicator	Monitoring		Operational	Corrective action	
step				limit		
Verification	<i>Legionella</i> concentration in water	What	<i>Legionella</i> concentration	In areas for patients with classical Individual risk factors, target level of	What	Raising temperature, disinfection, restriction of water use, use of filtered water
		How When	Employ documented, validated and quality controlled methods 2 times/year(4 times/year in high risk	<1000 CFU/L Legionella spp. In some areas for high-risk patients, target level of <50 CFU/l Legionella	How When	Systematic search for failure in the system Immediately
		Where	Areas) At the entry and at selected point of use sites Infection control officer or hospital hygienist	spp.	Who	Plumber (for pump) Building engineer (Calorifier)

action for *Legionella* detected in samples taken from hot and cold water systems.

Table 1.8 EU guidelines for required action following *Legionella* detection in hot andcold water systems.

Legionella bacteria (cfu/litre)	Action required		
More than 1,000 but up to 10,000	 Either: (i) If a small proportion of samples (10-20%) are positive, the system should be resampled. If a similar count is found again, then a review of the control measures and risk assessment should be carried out to identify any remedial actions; (ii) If the majority of the samples are positive, the system may be colonised, albeit at a low level, with <i>Legionella</i>. Disinfection of the system should be considered but an immediate review of control measures and a risk assessment should be carried out to identify any other remedial action required. 		
More than 10,000	The system should be resampled and an immediate review of the control measures and risk assessment carried out to identify any remedial actions, including possible disinfection of the system.		

1.20.2 Detecting and quantifying *Legionella* to inform remedial actions

HGS274 recommends that water sample analysis for Legionella should only be performed in United Kingdom Accreditation Service (UKAS) accredited laboratories and most of these laboratories currently use culture methods as their standard analysis method (Gruas et al., 2013; Zhan et al., 2014). Quantitative data presented in the form of colony forming units per litre water (cfu/L) then form the basis for remedial action, if any, according to Table 1.6. Culture methods using Buffered Charcoal-Yeast Extract (BCYE) agar is still the 'gold standard' diagnostic procedure used (Collins et al., 2015). It can take up to 15 days for the full diagnosis and report to become available using the culture method, thereby increasing the likelihood of further exposure to *Legionella* in contaminated buildings following delays in taking preventative actions (Zhan et al., 2014; Pierre et al., 2017). In addition, many studies have demonstrated that quantification of Legionella using the culture method is not reliable as this always underestimates the population of *Legionella* in a given sample (Gruas et al., 2013; Whiley and Taylor, 2016; Dusserre et al., 2008; Delgado-Viscogliosi et al., 2009). An alternative rapid and sensitive testing method for quantifying *Legionella* bacteria in water is quantitative Polymerase Chain Reaction qPCR (Joly et al., 2006). qPCR is an efficient way to "amplify" (copy) specific small segments of DNA or RNA. PCR can therefore be used to detect and amplify genetic material recovered from environmental samples and present in small amounts over a million-fold within a few hours which is then sufficient for analysis (Higuchi et al., 1993).

Recent studies comparing culture methods to molecular biology approaches (qPCR), report large differences in *Legionella* count, with the BYCE Agar culture method often underestimating the presence of *Legionella* in around 50% of cases (Whiley and Taylor, 2016). Indeed, a sample recently analysed by ALcontrol Laboratories for Aqua Technologies produced a culture result < 100 cfu/l whilst the molecular determination by PCR reported 2448 genomic unit per litre (GU/L) (personal observation of the author; unreferenced, data not shown). Thus, significant challenges exist even today in reliably quantifying *Legionella* bacteria using culture methods due to the growth of other microorganisms and the presence of 'Viable But Non-Culturable' (VBNC) forms (Epalle et al., 2015; Gruas et al., 2013).

A comparative study of 3967 environmental samples analysed for *Legionella* using both culture methods and qPCR found large differences, with only 34% (n=1331) of samples testing positive with culture methods compared to 72% (n=2856) using qPCR (Whiley and Taylor, 2016). Culture methods may therefore (i) underestimate the presence of *Legionella* in samples (Dusserre et al., 2008), (ii) struggle to detect low concentrations of bacteria in environmental samples that fall within the regulatory framework, and (iii) introduce delays between monitoring and remedial action (Delgado-Viscogliosi et al., 2009). Inaccurate quantification of *Legionella* (especially at concentrations below 1000 cfu/L) and underestimation of viable bacteria in water samples (used for informing remedial action) raises important questions about the appropriateness of "no action" in non-healthcare premises where *Legionella* counts below 100 cfu/l are detected (Delgado-Viscogliosi et al., 2005; Dusserre et al., 2008).

The qPCR is however considered as an efficient diagnostic procedure for microorganisms on the basis of DNA synthesis, there are many disadvantages in this method. Many studies reported that, qPCR often *overestimates* the concentration of *Legionella* bacteria as this method detects both viable and non-viable *Legionella* cells (Delgado-Viscogliosi et al., 2009). A recent study by Slimani et al., entitled 'Evaluation of propidium monoazide (PMA) treatment directly on membrane filter for the enumeration of viable but non cultivable *Legionella* by qPCR' has clearly reported that the limitation of qPCR technique because the PMA-qPCR quantification yielded was significantly overestimating the number *Legionella* bacteria by diagnosing non-viable cells (Slimani et al., 2012).

Another remarkable disadvantage of qPCR is that the amplification reactions can be affected by certain substances called inhibitors found in the environmental samples which can result in producing inaccurate results (Brooks et al., 2010). Calcium ions, rust, bile salts, urea, phenol, ethanol, polysaccharides, sodium dodecyl sulphate (SDS), humic acids, tannic acid, melanin, different proteins such as collagen, myoglobin, haemoglobin, lactoferrin, immunoglobin G (IgG) and proteinases are some of the inhibitors possibly present in environmental samples (Schrader et al., 2012; Maiwald et al., 1994). However, this disadvantage can be addressed by measuring these inhibitors prior to analysis as well as diluting the DNA extract a further 10-fold (Miyamoto et al., 1997; Ballard et al., 2000). A study on environmental samples using qPCR techniques

104

demonstrated that naturally occurring inhibitors are a major threat for qPCR analysis of environmental samples, especially large volume water samples as the proportion of samples that could have been incorrectly reported as negatives was in the range of 0.3% to 71%, depending on water source. These reports indicates that the importance of measuring and addressing inhibition when reporting qPCR results as this raises serious concerns in the case of pathogenic micro-organisms present in environmental water samples (Gibson et al., 2012). Another study conducted on 133 fresh and marine water samples, serial dilutions were employed in addressing the identified inhibition along with four other internal controls (IC). The frequency and magnitude of inhibition was varied considerably among qPCR methods, but the performance was better when using an environmental master mix; however, fivefold dilution using DNA/RNA free molecular grade water was also effective in reducing inhibition in about 78% of samples (Cao et al., 2012).

Another reported disadvantage of qPCR is the difficulty in determining the cut-offs values. A study carried out on 223 hot water samples and 37 cooling tower samples using qPCR targeting the 16S rRNA, specific for the genus *Legionella* reported that PCR results were non-quantifiable for 2.8% of cooling tower samples and 39.1% of hot water samples; however, this was highly predictive in conventional culture methods for *Legionella* counts below 250 cfu/Litre. Furthermore, PCR cut-off values for identifying *Legionella* in hot water samples containing >103 cfu/Litre were determined separately in different laboratories. The cut-offs values were significantly different between the laboratories and had sensitivities from 87.7 to 92.9% and specificities from 77.3 to 96.5%. In addition, PCR cut-offs could not be determined for cooling tower samples and the results obtained were highly variable and often high for culture-negative samples. This study concluded by reporting 'quantitative *Legionella* PCR appears to be applicable to samples from hot water systems, but the positivity cut-off has to be determined in each laboratory' (Joly et al., 2006).

All these studies indicate that regardless of the current diagnostic procedures in place for *Legionella* detection, none of them provide accurate measurements to quantification of *Legionella* in environmental samples which is a barrier to effective monitoring and the protection of public health. Therefore, it is necessary to develop a more accurate, reliable and rapid diagnostic method for the determination and

quantification of live *Legionella* bacteria in water systems (Delgado-Viscogliosi et al., 2005).

Another issue that I have faced in my professional role as a practitioner in *Legionella* management and control are a lack of consistency in sampling protocols, sample preservation and sample transport conditions prior to analysis of a water sample at an accredited laboratory. If a sample is taken in a way that makes it unfit for purpose, (e.g. without immediate neutralisation of any biocides present), then the analysis result used for regulatory action will be unfit for purpose. This also applies to ensuring fit for purpose sample preservation and transport. Typically, sample bottles of 500 mL to 1000 mL should be suitable. Sampling guidance is available (ISO 19458:2006; BS 7592:2008). Ultimately, imprecision in the quantification of *Legionella* will negatively impact the effectiveness of enforcing authorities to recommend sensible practical guidelines for interpreting monitoring results.

1.20.3 Understanding the real extent of LD in society

The significant number of people classed as vulnerable/more susceptible/high risk residing in non-healthcare premises are not presently adequately protected by HSE ACOP L8 2013 and HSG 274 Part 2, combined with the possible role of changing external factors (e.g. climate change) in the UK, clearly indicates that a greater number of people are likely to be exposed to *Legionella* than presently thought. The latest report from the British Lung Foundation showed that 0.5-1.1% of adults in the UK get pneumonia each year (BLF 2014), and 0.1% of UK adults receive treatment for pneumonia every year by the National Health Service (NHS) (NHS, 2014). However, in most instances these cases are treated primarily based on their symptoms, and a specific diagnosis of the cause of the illness is not routinely made. Therefore, it is likely that the 306 cases of Legionella reported annually (PHE, 2014) are not a reflection of the true extent of Legionnaires Disease in the England and Wales. This findings can further be supported by a study in Germany led by The Competence Network for Community Acquired Pneumonia (CAPNETZ); thus reported that Legionella species was the causative pathogens in 3.8% of community-acquired pneumonia cases but only 3.7% in hospitalised patients related cases. Legionella pneumophila was the predominant species in both community acquired and hospitalised cases. According to

a recent clinical review of the diagnosis and management of pneumonia in the UK, 2-8% of all community acquired pneumonia cases are caused by *Legionella* pneumophila (CRCAP, 2012). It is vital to understand that the reported 2-8% underestimates the true incidence because it excludes pneumonia in immunocompromised groups or pneumonia as a pre-terminal event.

1.20.4 Shortcomings in the *Legionella* risk assessment

The first two important steps in *Legionella* control are (i) to carry out a detailed Legionella risk assessment to identify the possible risk factors, and (ii) establish a regular monitoring program on the basis of the highlighted risks (HSE, 2015). WHO guidelines, EU guidelines and HSE regulations all require a suitable and sufficient risk assessment and a regular review of the assessment to make necessary changes to keep the risk assessment up to date. There are proper guidelines given in HSG274 Part 2 to consider all aspects of Legionella control while carrying out a risk assessment. However, consideration of the type of population residing in buildings with communal domestic hot and cold water systems is presently missing. HSE ACOP L8 (fourth edition) published in 2013 has provided the guidelines to consider *when* to carry out a risk assessment review. This includes changes to the water system or its use, changes to the use of the building in which the water system is installed (e.g. a toilet and/or a wash basin is no longer 'in use' and rooms containing these items being used as storerooms instead), the availability of new information about risks or control measures, the results of checks indicating that control measures are no longer effective, changes to key site responsible personnel and a case of Legionnaires' disease or Legionellosis associated with the system (HSE, 2013). Within this guideline, I propose that the proportion of individuals in residential buildings with a weakened immune system, and/over 45 years of age, and/or suffering from existing illnesses are also important factors to consider (see Chapter 2). New legislation enabling the collection of health and demographic data on individuals in residential buildings by the Duty Holder for the purposes of risk management of LD may therefore be needed.

1.20.5 Summary of research gaps

Legionella bacteria are ubiquitous in the man-made environment and remain a serious threat to public health. Discrepancies in quantification of *Legionella*, shortfalls

in remedial action recommendations, omission of the ageing population residing in normal residential complexes when undertaking a risk assessment, and potential long term issues (such as climate change) means that practitioners must be ever more vigilant in protecting the public against the threat of Legionnaires' disease. The requirement of a more accurate, reliable and rapid standard sampling and testing method to quantify viable *Legionella*, and a review of remedial action recommendations is needed for the effective control of *Legionella* bacteria in domestic water systems.

1.21 Research aims

Following a critical review of the literature on the control of *Legionella*, this PhD research project, entitled 'Novel Approaches for Risk Management of *Legionella* bacteria in Domestic Water Systems' has identified a number of research gaps (from a practitioners perspective) in *Legionella* control, and has highlighted major risk factors that could lead to the proliferation and harbouring of *Legionella* bacteria in the domestic water systems. The following research aims have been identified:

1. Appropriateness of current guidelines to protect the ageing population: The present lack of consideration of the ageing population in the *Legionella* risk assessment guideline in residential settings highlights the possible need for a more focussed risk assessment strategy to manage the risk of *Legionella* infection in vulnerable individuals throughout society at large. In Chapter 2 the proportion of vulnerable occupants occupying typical London residential buildings is researched in order to establish the appropriateness of present measures detailed in HSE ACOPL8 to protect vulnerable people in society. New legislation enabling the collection of health and demographic data on individuals in residential buildings by the Duty Holder for the purposes of risk management of LD may be needed.

2. Appropriateness of current sampling methods: In Chapter 3 research is undertaken to investigate a possible shortfall in the Legionella risk assessment related to water sampling methods used for cold water storage tanks that inform regulatory actions. A thorough inspection of a number of cold water storage tanks from London properties was undertaken to see if changes in physical conditions within tanks can significantly affect the microbiological status of water samples collected at different locations from
within the same tanks. Water samples will be analysed by the same UKAS accredited laboratory using the 'gold-standard' culture method.

3. Rapid detection of live *Legionella*: Given the long time needed to obtain results using current culture methods, and the inability of current rapid methods to distinguish between live and dead *Legionella*, Chapter 4 attempts to develop a qPCR method to enable the rapid detection of live *Legionella pneumophila* in water samples. In order to develop the method, and avoid the need for culture, I will obtain RNA from live *Legionella* lenticules.

4. Finally, in my professional role as Technical Manager (Aqua Technologies Europe Ltd) I have access to risk monitoring data from hundreds of London buildings. The data contains information about known risk factors for *Legionella* proliferation. I will use these data to develop a predictive risk model to evaluate the likelihood of *Legionella pneumophila* occurring in residential buildings. The predictive power of the model will be validated using information from new client buildings (unknown status) that will be surveyed as part of routine monitoring.

CHAPTER TWO

SURVEY OF RESIDENTIAL BUILDINGS

2.1 Introduction

The first two important steps in *Legionella* control are (i) to carry out a detailed *Legionella* risk assessment to identify the possible risk factors, and (ii) establish a regular monitoring program on the basis of the highlighted risks (HSE, 2015). WHO guidelines, EU guidelines and HSE regulations all require a suitable and sufficient risk assessment and a regular review of the assessment to make necessary changes to keep the risk assessment up to date. There are proper guidelines given in HSG274 Part 2 to consider all aspects of *Legionella* control while carrying out a risk assessment. However, consideration of the type of population residing in buildings with communal domestic hot and cold water systems is presently missing. HSE ACOP L8 (fourth edition) published in 2013 has provided the guidelines to consider *when* to carry out a risk assessment review.

These include:

- changes to the water system or its use
- changes to the use of the building in which the water system is installed (e.g. a toilet and/or a wash basin is no longer 'in use' and rooms containing these items being used as storerooms instead)
- the availability of new information about risks or control measures
- the results of checks indicating that control measures are no longer effective
- changes to key site responsible personnel
- a case of Legionnaires' disease or Legionellosis associated with the system (HSE, 2013).

However, exposure of people over 65 years of age to *Legionella* in their residential homes, even at relatively low concentrations (and at levels that are deemed to be acceptable according to HSG274 Part 2), raises serious concerns about possible health implications of an increasing ageing residential population (Beauté, 2017). There are already clear warnings in the literature about the increasing burden of age-

related disease in UK society, with more than 6 million people aged 65 and above with long standing serious illness expected by 2030 based on current trends (LLUK, 2015).

In order to verify this concern, I conducted a survey of twenty residential building complexes in different London boroughs to gauge the extent of the 'high risk' occupants in residential buildings (Table 2.2).

2.2 Methods

This survey was administered through the specialised *Legionella* control company Aqua Technologies Europe Ltd. In order to gain access to these buildings and onsite documents, 50 building managers were contacted about the content and purpose of the survey so that they could make an informed judgment about whether they wished to participate. Any assurances, including confidentiality or anonymity, were also made explicit at this time. Twenty building managers agreed to participate in the study and signed the disclosure agreement with Aqua Technologies Europe Ltd. The necessary information required for the survey was provided by the building managers using onsite documents, and was independently verified with face to face communication with a small number of residents from each site. A structured questionnaire was used to carry out this survey as shown in Table 2.1. **Table 2.1** Structured questionnaire used for conducting the survey in 20 residentialbuildings in different London boroughs.

Site details:	Date of s	urvey:				
Client details:				I		
Property Manager	:		Survey c	arried out by:		
Contact details:						
Property type:		Is there any communal cold	Yes	Is there a commun	s there any communal hot water	
		water storage	No	system (eg;		No
		tank(s) on site		calorifiers/water		
				heaters)		
Total number of		Total number of		Total number of		
flats/apartments		residents/occupants		unoccupied		
				flats/apartments		
Total number of re	esidents age					
Number of	Diabetes	Cancer	Asthma	Chronic	Number of	
people(65+)with				Kidnev	people(65+)	with
long lasting				Disease	other non-	
illness				(CKD)	communicab	le
miless				(und)	disease (NCD)
						,
		1				

2.3 Results

The survey was carried out successfully for 20 residential complexes from different boroughs in London. The total number of residents included in this survey was 5924, and the survey data which included the total number of flats in each development, the total number of residents, the total number of residents aged 65 and above, the number of people with long lasting illness such as diabetes, asthma, cancer and CKD and the number of people aged 65 and above with other non-communicable diseases is given in Table 2.2.

	Post	Total number of	Total	Number and % (round	Number of people(65+) with long	Number of people(65+)with
No.	Code	flats/apartments	number of	figure) of residents	lasting illness (diabetes, cancer,	other non-communicable
			residents	aged 65 and above	asthma & CKD*)	disease (NCD)
1	TW3	48	142	18 (13%)	13	3
2	TW10	24	77	15 (20%)	14	0
3	KT1	30	102	21(21%)	18	3
4	W1	44	99	8 (8%)	5	0
5	NW1	96	256	57 (22%)	41	7
6	W5	25	79	17 (22%)	8	6
7	SE19	186	468	93 (20%)	62	10
8	SW17	645	1674	492 (29%)	320	45
9	E16	78	161	29 (18%)	14	4
10	NW8	28	77	20 (26%)	16	2
11	SW11	54	132	16 (12%)	9	4
12	SW9	28	67	8 (12%)	3	3
13	N2	64	157	29 (19%)	14	8
14	N3	58	139	14 (10%)	8	2
15	SW1P	54	128	23 (18%)	19	4
16	W1C	42	103	11 (11%)	5	2
17	E14	390	978	219 (22%)	145	27
18	W1J	32	68	13 (19%)	4	3
19	NW7	109	259	67 (26%)	43	9
20	SE20	244	710	129 (18%)	71	30

Table 2.2. Survey report of 5924 residents in 20 residential complexes from different boroughs in London for *Legionella* risk factors, including age and pre-existing long term illness.

* Chronic Kidney Disease (CKD)

2.4 Discussion and conclusion

These buildings consisted of flats or apartments of varying size from 64 to 645 units. On average 18% of the residents were found to be 65 years of age or over (confirming Government statistics), and most reported suffering from impaired immune systems or underlying diseases such as diabetes, cancer, respiratory problems and kidney diseases making them susceptible to *Legionella* infection. Importantly, the ageing population tend to prefer these shared dwellings over detached or semidetached houses due to the increased security, variety of communal facilities (such as leisure centres, water features and gardens) which they can enjoy without responsibility for the day-to-day maintenance (Michael et al., 2009). However, the ageing residents within these complexes are as vulnerable to *Legionella* infection as care home residents due to continuous use of domestic hot and cold water systems (Lin and Yu, 2014).

Therefore, it is my opinion that residential complexes should also be categorised as "high risk" settings for Legionnaires' disease based on the percentage of the elderly and vulnerable population inhabiting each building. The proportion of individuals in residential buildings with a weakened immune system, and/over 45 years of age, and/or suffering from existing illnesses should be important factors to consider within the HSG274 Part 2 guideline (Reference to Chapter 1). New legislation enabling the routine collection of health and demographic data of individuals in residential buildings by the Duty Holder for the purposes of risk management of LD is therefore needed. In otherward, the people who are susceptible to Legionella (immunosuppressed and elderly) do not all reside in care homes, and therefore guidelines need to be more explicit about how to protect these vulnerable groups in residential settings.

CHAPTER THREE

SPECIFIC STUDY ON COLD WATER STORAGE TANKS

3.1 Introduction

Potable water is typically produced at water treatment facilities where incoming water is treated to remove pathogens and is disinfected before it leaves the treatment works (Betancourt and Rose, 2004). A small residual amount of chlorine is left in the water to maintain its quality as it travels through the network of mains and pipes that deliver this water to various residences. Despite this, treated water can become contaminated with microorganisms during transportation throughout the pipework network, and also during storage (Kilb et al., 2003; Volker et al., 2016). Long horizontal installations of pipework, the types of materials used for the pipework and fittings, deadlegs (isolated sections of piping) and excessive water storage or stagnation can all affect water quality and encourage the proliferation of many species of bacteria (Brown et al., 2001). The inner walls of the water distribution pipework may also become corroded, thereby enabling calcium and magnesium (already present in the water) to accelerate the process of scale formation within the water storage tanks (Li et al., 2016; Cramer, 2003). Ultimately, suspended solids and dissolved solids in the mains water, together with the rust (corrosion products attributed during transportation), form sediments at the bottom of the storage tanks which can act as nutrients for Legionella bacteria (Volker et al., 2016; Best et al., 1985; ASHRAE Guideline, 2000)



Figure 3.1 Schematic of a typical water system A) Schematic of typical gravity-fed water system found in may commercial and older residential buildings. B) Schematic diagram of a typical cold water storage tank as per WRAS Guidelines 1. Incoming mains with isolation valve connected to ball valve; 2. Inspection access hatch situated above the ball valve to assist with maintenance; 3. Outlet of the tank with isolation valve (own drawing).

The plumbing arrangement also affects the internal environment of the tank (Rogers et al., 1994). When inlet (incoming mains) and outlets are on the same side, internal water circulation may be limited leading to greater water stagnation within the tank. The combination of an oversized mains inlet pipe and a relatively small outlet can also lead to water stagnation (DWI, 2010; 2000), thereby increasing the stored water temperature as well as contributing to biofilm formation; a perfect breeding ground for *Legionella* bacteria (van der Kooij et al., 2017; Stojek and Dutkiewicz, 2006; Fisman et al., 2005).

In order to protect society against the harmful effects of exposure to pathogenic bacteria, many countries throughout the world have developed and adopted standards used for the evaluation of microbiological status of point-of-use and point-of-entry potable water in buildings. The United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) and the European Environment Agency (under the EU Water Framework Directive) have implemented monitoring and sampling strategies to ensure that the health of building occupants is protected from unabated proliferation of pathogenic bacteria (Storey et al., 2011; Figueras and Borrego, 2010). In order to ensure the water quality and maintain a healthy water system, routine water tank inspection and stored water sample analysis is necessary (DWI, 2014). Analysis of 'representative water samples' collected from any water system are an important tool in the armoury used to evaluate the human health risk posed by a particular water system (WHO, 1997). Cold water storage tanks are one of the most important elements of concern, being both the point-of-entry of potable water into buildings, and the reservoir of water used to supply the entire building (Anaissie et al., 2003). According to Water Regulations Advisory Scheme (WRAS), the water storage tank should have an access hatch above the mains inlet valve of the storage tank (Figure 3.1B) to enable routine internal inspection and water sampling (WRAS, 2015). In the UK, all water samples taken for microbiological assessment are taken, transported and analysed under UKAS accredited conditions as stipulated by Drinking Water Inspectorate (DWI) for compliance (DWI, 2016).

The majority of the properties in the UK have cold water storage tanks located in the loft space or on the roof (HSE, 2014a). These tanks usually feed cold water taps by gravity (with the exception of the kitchen cold water tap) and the hot water calorifiers (DWI, 2013)(Figure 3.1A). In modern buildings, cold water storage tanks are located in either the basement or on the ground floor of the building. These tanks are connected to booster pump sets to provide stored water to the entire building. Wherever their location, the internal condition of these storage tanks has a direct impact on the quality of stored water, even if the tanks are properly designed, correctly installed and kept in good external order (DWI, 2013). Factors such as the tank construction method, the materials used, plumbing arrangements, internal water flow and tank location (the ambient temperature around the tank) have a direct impact on the internal environment of the tank, and conditions may arise that encourage the proliferation of pathogenic bacteria, including Legionella (Ciesielski et al., 1984; Turetgen and Cotuk, 2007).

The key assumption used in current practice is that a small volume (500ml) of water taken from under the ball valve is representative of the entire tank (Practitioner's experience). Importantly, the inspection hatch above the ball valve is usually the only access point to the stored water in any cold water storage tank, even though, BS 7592:2008 suggests that the water sample should be taken from the furthest point from the ball valve. A representative sample is a small quantity of something whose characteristics represent (as accurately as possible) the entire batch (Lee et al., 2010). Obtaining a representative sample is the most important factor for a relevant description of the environment, especially when the result will be used for regulatory purposes (Ramsey and Hewitt, 2005). According to The DWI, 'samples must be taken from locations that are representative of the water source, storage facilities, distribution network and points at which water is delivered to the consumer (DWI, 2014). These points should include those that yield samples representative of the conditions at the most unfavourable sources or places in the supply system, particularly points of possible contamination such as unprotected sources, loops, reservoirs, low-pressure zones, ends of the system etc.'(WHO, 1997). Here we explore the possible limitations of assessing the actual risk factors within the water tank during present-day routine visual inspection and collection of a 'representative sample' used for microbiological analysis according to DWI.

3.2 Methods

3.2.1 Tank selection

Service engineers contracted for routine inspection and maintenance by a specialised water hygiene management company (Aqua Technologies Europe Ltd) were used to identify suitable tanks to include in the study. According to the Drinking Water Inspectorate (DWI) standards, cold water storage tanks must be completely sealed with the exception of one access point for inspection, monitoring and maintenance situated above the ball valve (DWI, 2013). Therefore, selection criteria for suitable tanks for inclusion in the study was based on (i) the ability to take a water sample from the normal sampling hatch (located above the ball valve) and from the far end of the tank (usually requiring disassembly of the tank lid with risk of structural damage), and (ii) permission being granted by the site manager to undertake the

additional investigation and sampling. Out of approximately 6000 cold water tanks surveyed over a 12 month period (July 2015-July 2016), only 15 suitable cold water storage tanks meeting the sample access criteria were identified by service engineers at various sites located in different London Boroughs. Permission was granted by site managers to gain access the far end of the tank and carry out the additional inspection work in every case.

3.2.2 Tank inspection

Surveyed tanks were constructed from various materials, including metal tanks (galvanised iron), metal tanks with internal butyl lining, fibreglass tanks, plastic tanks and modern GRP (glass reinforced plastic) tanks. The external dimensions of each tank were measured in metres using a standard tape measure in order to calculate the capacity of each tank. The location of each tank in the building was recorded together with the inspection and sampling date (Table 3.1). Temperature of (i) the mains water through inlet discharge (ball valve), (ii) the stored water just below the ball valve and (iii) of stored water at the far end of the tanks were also recorded using a Testo 925 Aktionsset Sensor type K digital thermometer (temperature range -50 up to +300°C). All the tanks surveyed had been cleaned and disinfected between 12-18 months prior to my inspection date, with visual inspections and water samples taken every sixmonths (with the exception of potable water tanks where inspections are carried out quarterly) as a part of the routine monitoring program. Internal visual inspection was carried out for all fifteen tanks; sedimentation level, presence of biofilm, presence of scale and corrosion level was recorded qualitatively as 'negligible', 'slight', 'moderate' and 'heavy', and these findings were converted into numerical data (Table 3.2). Based on current industry practice, the visual assessment must be carried out by qualified, experienced and adequately trained personnel in accordance to industry standards as no specific measure is provided for these assessments in any of the relevant guidelines. Tanks could only be accessed and inspected on one occasion as part of the routine service contract in place.

Tank Reference	Dimensions (Metres)	Volume (M ³)	Material	position	Sample Date
T1	3.0 x 1.5 x	5.4	Metal	Roof	Nov 15
T2	2.5 x 1.4 x	4.7	Metal	Roof	Dec 15
Т3	4.0 x 2.0 x	16.0	GRP	Ground floor	Dec 15
T4	2.5 x 1.3 x	3.9	Fibreglass	Roof	Jan 16
Т5	2.7 x 1.6 x	6.5	Metal	Roof	Jan 16
Т6	6.0 x 2.0 x	36.0	GRP	Basement	Feb 16
T7	6.0 x 2.0 x	36.0	GRP	Basement	Feb 16
Т8	1.9 x 0.8 x	1.2	Plastic	Roof	Mar 16
Т9	3.2 x 2.0 x	9.6	Metal	Roof	Mar 16
T10	5.0 x 1.0 x	5.0	GRP	Ground	Apr 16
T11	4.0 x 4.0 x	32.0	GRP	Ground	Jun 16
T12	4.0 x 4.0 x	32.0	GRP	Ground	Jun 16
T13	4.0 x 1.7 x	10.2	Metal with butyl	Roof	July 16
T14	3.0 x 1.5 x	6.8	GRP	Basement	July 16
T15	1.0 x 0.7 x	0.6	Plastic	Roof	July 16

Table 3.1 Tank details of the fifteen tanks assessed, including tank dimensions, capacity, construction material, position and sampling date.

3.2.3 Water sample collection

Three water samples were collected from each of the tanks; one from the incoming mains (tank inlet), one from the tank just below the inlet ball valve (where routine sampling for pathogenic bacteria happens in practice), and one from the far end of the same tank (requiring dismantling on the tank). The samples for Legionella analysis were collected in 500ml sterile plastic bottles containing 0.69ml of 3.5% sodium thiosulphate and the samples for TVC, *E. coli*, coliforms and *Pseudomonas* analysis were collected in 500ml sterile plastic bottles containing 1ml of 18mg/L sodium thiosulphate (supplied by the UKAS accredited laboratory ALS Global) in accordance with BS 8554:2015 guidelines for the collection of water samples from hot and cold water services in buildings. All the samples were collected using a dipper, and the lid was closed tightly immediately after each sample collection. All the samples for Legionella analysis were kept in temperature controlled bags (6-18°C depending on the ambient temperature) and all other samples for TVC, *E. coli*, coliforms and *Pseudomonas* were transported in polystyrene cooler boxes (6-8°C) on their way to the laboratory. Water samples in temperature controlled bags were protected from heat

sources and sunlight during transportation to the laboratory. In all cases, the maximum time taken to deliver the samples to the laboratory was 4 hours from the point of collection of water samples.

3.2.4 Microbiological analysis

All water samples were analysed using standard UKAS protocols for TVC (3 days @ 22°C), TVC (2 days @ 37°C), Pseudomonas, Escherichia coli (E. coli), coliforms and Legionella pneumophila in a UKAS accredited laboratory (ALS Global, UK) under the same laboratory conditions within 12 hours of collection. In brief, the water sample for Legionella analysis (filtered with black nitrocellulose filters (Milipore), porosity of 0.45 μ m, dimension of 47 mm), a 10-ml and 100-ml volume of the original water sample was filtered, and the filter membrane was then placed directly on the agar for culture. A separate 100µl of the water sample was also plated directly onto the agar. Reduction of other interfering bacteria present in the sample was undertaken by dividing the original water sample into further portions; one was heated at $50^{\circ} \pm 2^{\circ}$ C for a period of 30 ± 2 minutes and another underwent acid treatment. All three portions were then plated separately onto BCYE agar with antibiotic supplements, Glycine Vancomycin Polymyxin Cycloheximide (GVPC), and incubated at 36°C for 10 days. Following incubation, an enumeration of morphologically characteristic colonies was made. The Legionella Spp. including Legionella pneumophila Serogroup1 and Serogroup 2-15 were then confirmed by MALDI-TOF MS protein profiling and the results were reported as cfu/L (Method statement for Legionella analysis in water samples, ALS Global).

TVC analysis was carried out using the pour plate method. Pour plates are prepared by pipetting 1ml of sample water into a sterile Petri dish and then adding molten agar and mixing gently by swirling the plate. Replicate sample plates are then incubated for 2 days at 37 °C and 3 days at 22 °C. The results were reported as cfu/ml. In the event that samples could not be analysed immediately upon receipt by the laboratory, they were kept at a temperature between 2 - 8°C, in dark conditions until analysis was commenced (Method statement for TVC analysis in water samples, ALS Global).

Pseudomonas analysis was carried out by spread plate method. Spread plates were prepared by pipetting 100ml of sample filtered through a membrane filter (pore size $0.22-0.45 \mu m$) onto the surface of the *Pseudomonas* agar base, supplemented with cetrimide, fusidic acid and cephaloridine (PCFC), and incubated at 30°C for 48 hours. The numbers of colony forming units were counted and then confirmed by a positive oxidase reaction. The results were reported as cfu/100ml. *E. coli* and coliforms analysis was also carried out by spread plate method using Membrane Lactose Glucuronide Agar (MLGA) plates, incubated at 35°C for 24 hours and any detection was reported as cfu/100ml (Method statement for *E. coli* and coliforms analysis in water samples, ALS Global).

All the samples were collected identically and analysed by the same UKAS accredited laboratory to ensure the consistency and accuracy of the results produced. Assay detection limits were 1 cfu/ml (TVC - 2 days at 37 °C, 3days at 22 °C), 1cfu/100ml (*Pseudomonas*) and 20 cfu/L(*Legionella*), based on UKAS accredited methods (UKAS, 2015).

3.2.5 Data analysis and interpretation

Absolute values (in cfu/volume of water collected) reported by accredited laboratories (Table 3.3) are used to determine if remedial action is necessary. All the samples collected were tested specifically in UKAS accredited laboratory because the values reported by these laboratories are rarely questioned for their precision or reliability. The entire regulatory system is based on 'threshold' levels, that once exceeded instigate regulatory action through non-compliance with the standards. Results of any repeated tests by accredited laboratories as part of their sample analysis processes are not reported, and any measures of variability (such as SD) are also not reported. The crucial research question highlighted here is therefore not whether two samples taken at different ends of the tank are different (from a statistical standpoint), but whether samples taken at different locations in the same tank (e.g. the ball valve end where samples are routinely taken) might result in different regulatory actions compared to samples taken at a different location (e.g. the far end of the tank, where water is abstracted into the building). For this reason, absolute values from the accredited laboratory were used to determine if samples taken at different locations inside the tank were equivalent in terms of their compliance with regulatory thresholds.

3.3. Results

With few exceptions, the level of sedimentation and biofilm increased in quantity/severity between UBV and FE. Also, this occurred in both cold water and potable water storage tanks (Table 3.2). In contrast, the formation of scale and presence of corrosion was more uniformly found.

Table 3.2 Relative scoring: Relative scoring of sedimentation, biofilm, scale and corrosion levels in each tank, where negligible (not visible) = 0; Slight = 1; Moderate = 2; Heavy = 3 (P) shows that the tank is designated for potable water use.

Tank Referenc	Se	edimentatio n		Biofilm	Scale	Corrosion	
е	U	F	U	F			F
	В	Е	В	Е		U	Ε
	v		v			В	
						v	
T1	0	1	0	1		1	1
T2	0	2	0	2		1	1
T3 (P)	0	1	0	1		0	0
T4	0	1	0	1		0	0
Т5	1	2	0	2		1	1
T6 (P)	1	2	0	1		0	0
T7 (P)	1	2	0	1		0	0
Т8	2	3	1	2		0	0
Т9	2	3	1	3		1	2
T10 (P)	2	3	1	3		0	0
T11 (P)	1	3	0	1		0	0
T12 (P)	1	3	0	2		0	0
T13	1	3	1	3		0	0
T14 (P)	1	2	0	1		0	0
T15	0	0	0	0		0	0

The results of the water sample temperature taken at the time of sampling, and microbiological analysis by ALS Global are shown in Table 3.3. The data clearly shows that the microbiological status of the water decreases from incoming mains, to under the ball valve, and is worst at the far end of the tank.

Sample Ref.	Sample temperature	TVC(3 days @ 22°C) cfu/ ml	TVC (2 days @ 37°C) cfu/ml	Pseudomonas spp (cfu/100ml)	E. coliE. coli	Coliforms	<i>Legionella</i> Spp cfu/L
T1 - IM	12.5	0	0	0	0	0	0
T1 - UB	12.5	0	0	0	0	0	0
T1 - FE	12.6	38	0	1000	0	0	0
T2 - IM	12.5	0	0	0	0	0	0
T2 - UB	12.5	0	0	0	0	0	0
T2 - FE	12.5	3000	23	0	0	0	0
T3 - IM	7	0	0	0	0	0	0
T3 - UB	8	0	0	5	0	0	0
T3 - FE	9	1100	0	500	0	0	0
T4 - IM	7	0	0	0	0	0	0
T4 - UB	7	9	0	3	0	0	0
T4 - FE	10	1300	85	27	0	0	0
T5 - IM	9.3	0	0	0	0	0	0
T5 - UB	9.8	97	6	12	0	0	0
T5 - FE	13.2	4200	165	1100	0	0	0
T6 - IM	8.4	1	0	0	0	0	0
T6 - UB	8.4	56	2	9	0	0	0
T6 - FE	12	2300	130	760	0	0	0
T7 - IM	8.5	0	0	0	0	0	0
T7 - UB	8.7	67	1	0	0	0	0
T7 - FE	13	1400	185	1390	0	0	0
T8 - IM	12.7	0	0	0	0	0	0
T8 - UB	12.9	50	0	7	0	0	0

Table 3.3 Water sample temperatures and analysis results (TVC, *E. coli*, coliforms, *Pseudomonas* and *Legionella pneumophila*) used to generate the figures 2-5. IM – incoming mains; UB – under the ball valve; FE – far end.

T8 - FE	14.8	2900	170	500	0	0	0
T9 - IM	13.1	2	0	0	0	0	0
T9 - UB	13.3	64	13	17	0	0	0
T9 - FE	15.2	2500	430	960	0	0	0
T10 - IM	16.4	0	0	0	0	0	0
T10 - UB	16.7	1974	1140	83	0	0	0
T10 - FE	18.0	2362	1900	680	0	0	0
T11 - IM	17.7	0	0	18	0	0	0
T11 - UB	18.9	3700	2620	980	0	0	0
T11 - FE	20.2	5930	3170	3110	0	0	100
T12 - IM	18.4	12	0	0	0	0	0
T12 - UB	18.5	560	120	9	0	0	0
T12 - FE	19.1	2300	900	420	0	0	0
T13 - IM	19.0	10	0	9	0	0	0
T13 - UB	19.2	1670	840	290	0	0	200
T13 - FE	20.7	5400	3850	2200	0	0	800
T14 - IM	17.9	0	0	0	0	0	0
T14 - UB	19.2	169	1	5	0	0	0
T14 - FE	19.8	1400	285	490	0	0	0
T15 - IM	17.0	0	0	0	0	0	0
T15 - UB	17.0	10	1	0	0	0	0
T15 - FE	17.0	10	2	0	0	0	0

3.3.1 Effect of seasonality on stored water temperature

Figure 3.2 shows the temperature of the incoming mains (IM) water and storage water under the ball valve (UBV) and at the far end (FE) of fifteen tanks, recorded during routine inspection and sampling between November 2015 and July 2016. Seven tanks were situated on the ground floor or basement, and were connected to booster pumps to distribute potable water to the entire building. Eight tanks were located on the roof, with the purpose of distributing stored water to the calorifier(s) and cold water taps (with the exception of the kitchen tap). Storage water temperature varied with seasonality as expected, with water UBV temperatures as low as 7°C in December (winter time) rising to 19.2°C in July (British summer time). In all fifteen tanks, IM water temperature varied between 7-19°C (depending on the season), which was below the regulatory threshold of 20°C for both mains water and stored water (HSE, 2011). The stored water increased in temperature by 0.1°C to 3.6°C from UBV to FE in the majority of tanks. In ten tanks, this temperature difference was $>1^{\circ}$ C, and in 4 tanks the temperature difference was $> 3^{\circ}$ C. The smallest water temperature differences (0°C to 0.1° C) occurred in tanks below $6m^3$ in either the winter (November/December) or summer (July), whereas the greatest temperature gradient differences occurred in large tanks (36m³) sampled in February. Although UBV water temperatures were always below the regulatory threshold, the FE of Tank 14 reached the regulatory threshold limit (20°C), and Tanks 11 and 13 exceeded the regulatory threshold (20.2 and 20.7°C, respectively).



Figure 3.2 Sample temperature comparison: Sample temperature (°C) of the incoming mains water (IM), under the ball valve (UBV) and at the far end (FE) of fifteen operational cold water and potable water storage tanks in different London Boroughs recorded during routine inspection and sampling between November 2015 and July 2016. The red line shows the regulatory threshold of 20°C (acceptable limit) used for routine monitoring.

3.3.2 Microbiological status of water samples

Figure 3.3 shows the water sample analysis results for Total Viable Counts (TVC) incubated for 3 days at 22°C (Figure 3.3B) and for 2 days at 37°C (Figure 3.3A), respectively. The TVC is an estimate of the total number of viable individual microorganisms (including bacteria, fungi and mould species) present in a set volume of sample, and provides a relatively rapid quantitative insight of the microbiological status of the sample. Fourteen of the tanks sampled showed increases in TVC between samples taken UBV and FE and incubated for 3 days at 22°C, with the exception of Tank 15 that had 10 cfu/ml at the both ends (Figure 3.3B). The biggest differences were observed in T2 and T3, where TVCs were 'not detected' in the UBV sample, but 3000 and 1100 cfu/ml were measured in the FE sample. T4 yielded 9 cfu/100ml in the UBV sample and 1300 cfu/ml at the FE, producing in 144-fold difference (2 orders of magnitude) in TVCs between the UBV sample and the FE sample. The tanks sampled between November and March (with the exception of T4) showed a 40.2-fold (± 12.1 sd) mean increase in TVCs at the FE compared to UBV, and the tanks sampled in the summer had relatively higher TVCs in the UBV samples resulting in a 3.7-fold (± 2.5 sd) mean overall increase in TVCs at the FE. Although, thirteen out of fifteen tanks showed increased TVCs in FE samples compared to UBV samples incubated for 2 days at 37°C, only eleven (T2,T4,T5,T6,T7,T8,T9,T12,T13,T14 and T15) were greater. UBV samples of potable water incubated for 2 days at 37°C were found to greater only on two occasions (T10 and T11; figure 3A). Figure 3A shows that the incubation temperature of 37°C favoured growth of microorganisms in water samples collected in April and into the summer. In T10 (sampled April 2016) the potable water UBV sample yielding 1141 cfu/ml, whereas the FE sample was yielding 1900 cfu/ml.



Figure 3.3 TVC analysis result comparison. Comparison of Total Viable Counts (expressed as colony forming units/ml) from water samples taken under the ball valve (UBV) and at the far end (FE) of fifteen independent cold water and potable water storage tanks located in different London Boroughs, and incubated at A) 37 °C for 2 days and B) 22 °C for 3 days. Tanks were sampled between November 2015 and July 2016. 'P' denotes tanks designated for potable water storage.

Figure 3.4 shows the results of analysis of the water samples for both Pseudomonas and Legionella species. The regulatory threshold for Legionella in tank water is 100 cfu/L. Figure 3.4A shows that most samples tested negative for *Legionella* in either UBV or FE samples. However, Tank 10 reached the regulatory threshold for Legionella (100 cfu/L) at the FE whereas Legionella was undetected under the ball valve. T12 also tested positive for *Legionella* in both UBV and FE samples, although the number of bacteria was 4-fold higher (800 cfu/L FE c.f. 200 cfu/L BVE) at the far end of the tank. Pseudomonas was regularly detected in tank water both in UBV and FE samples, with the exception of T2 and T15. In T7 (potable water) no Pseudomonas were detected in the UBV sample, whereas the FE sample yielded 1390 cfu/100ml. A similar finding occurred in T1, although this tank was not designated for potable water use. The UBV samples followed a seasonal trend, increasing from 7 cfu/100ml in March to a maximum of 980 cfu/100ml in June. In all tanks where Pseudomonas was detected in both UBV and FE samples, the number of bacteria in the FE sample was on average 54-fold higher (± 39) and varied between 9-fold and 98-fold depending on the individual tank and the season of sampling.



Figure 3.4 Comparison of *Legionella* and *Pseudomonas* analysis results. Comparison of (A) *Legionella* species (expressed as colon forming units/litre) and (B) *Pseudomonas* species (expressed as colony forming units/100ml) in water samples taken under the ball valve (UBV) and at the far end (FE) of fifteen independent cold water and potable water storage tanks located in different London Boroughs. Samples were taken between November 2015 and July 2016. 'P' denotes tanks that are designated for potable water use. The regulatory threshold for *Legionella* in tank water is 100 cfu/L.

Figure 3.5 shows a comparison of TVC and *Pseudomonas* species quantified in samples collected from both UBV and FE locations in potable water tanks at different times of the year. In all cases the UBV and FE samples provided a consistent course of action for TVCs incubated for 2 days at 37°C (10 cfu/ml), although T10 showed slight difference in the UBV sample (11 cfu/ml) compared to the FE sample (19 cfu/ml) (Figure 3.5A). In addition, in T12 the FE sample was 9 cfu/ml whereas the UBV sample was substantially lower (1 cfu/ml). In contrast, the levels of *Pseudomonas* in UBV samples was typically low (between 5 and 9 cfu/100ml) with the exception of T10 and T11 (83 and 980 cfu/100ml, respectively). All UBV samples, with the exception of T7, were detected with *Pseudomonas*. However, T7 showed much higher count in the FE sample (1390 cfu/100ml). There were consistently higher *Pseudomonas* counts in the FE sample relative to the UBV sample (Figure 3.5B).



Potable Water Tank Reference

Figure 3.5 Comparison of TVC and *Pseudomonas* **analysis results:** Comparison of A) Total Viable Counts (TVC; 2 days incubation at 37°C) and B) *Pseudomonas* species (expressed as colony forming units/100ml) measured in water samples taken under the ball valve (UBV) and at the far end (FE) of potable water storage tanks located in different London Boroughs. Samples were taken between December 2015 and July 2016.

Table 3.4 Comparison of TVCs, *Pseudomonas* and *Legionella* (cfu/volume) from UBV and FE samples.

Tank	TVCs (cfu/ml)			Pseudomonas (cfu/100ml)		Legionella (cfu/L)			
	UBV	FE	RT	UBV	FE	RT	UBV	FE	RT
11(P)	2620	3170	N/A	980	3110	N/A	0	100	100 cfu/L
13	840	3850	N/A	290	2200	N/A	200	800	100 cfu/L

Boxes in dark red show instances where there is a disagreement in compliance from UBV and FE samples

(P) Denotes that the water was used for potable use.

RT denotes the regulatory threshold.

3.3.3 Visual inspection report

Visual inspection of the tanks showed a clear increase in the level of sedimentation with distance from the ball valve (Figure 3.6B and 3.7B), and presence of biofilm was also noted towards the far end of the tanks whereas under the ball valve, water appeared visibly clear (Figure 3.6A and 3.7A). The presence of a slight scale was noted in T1,T2,T8,T9,T10,T13 and T14, although it appeared to be similar at both ends of the tanks. There was evidence of slight corrosion throughout all the metal tanks, whereas in T9 the far end appeared as moderate (Table 3.2). In the case of one metre long plastic tank (T15), water was apparently clear without sedimentation, stagnation, scale and biofilm (Figure 3.7D), and a temperature of 17°C was recorded for the incoming mains temperature and for the UBV and FE samples.



Figure 3.6 Long cold water storage tank: (A) Example of a 5 metre long GRP potable cold water storage tank showing the mains water inlet. (B) Sedimentation levels increase towards the far end (FE) of the tank from the inlet ball valve end (IBVE). The arrow shows the direction of mains water flow into the tank. Tank reference T10. Source: own collection



Figure 3.7 Comparison of long metal tank and small plastic tank: (A) 4 metre long metal cold water storage tank with butyl lining (T13) showing visibly clear stored water under the ball valve (A), compared to sediments and biofilm at the far end (B). (C, D) shows a 1 metre long plastic tank with visibly clear stored water (T15).

Source: own collection

3.4 Discussion

3.4.1 Factors affecting regulatory action decisions

Microbiological analysis of water samples taken from different cold water storage tanks throughout a year has shown large differences in microbiological concentration between UB and FE of the tanks. Furthermore, 2 out of the 15 tanks surveyed failed to trigger appropriate current regulatory action based on microbiological analysis (Legionella) of the water sample taken under the ball valve (n=15 tanks) compared to the far end sample using present-day standards (Table 3.4). Tanks that failed to trigger appropriate regulatory action were sampled in late spring and summer, suggesting warming temperatures to be an important factor in this response. Indeed, tanks 11 and 13 both exceeded the threshold for temperature at the far end of the tank, despite being complaint at the ball valve end. The variation in temperature of the incoming mains water was due to seasonal changes, whilst differences between UBV and FE samples were due principally to water stagnation towards the far end of the tanks (Lautenschlager et al., 2010).

3.4.2 Comparison of TVC analysis under the ball valve and at the far end of tanks

Most water contains microorganisms, and an estimation of their overall numbers provides important information used for system surveillance and water quality maintenance (Manuel et al., 2007). The Total Viable Count (TVC) is essentially a simple enumeration of all viable bacteria present in water (Allen et al. 2004). Microorganisms growing better in laboratory media at 22°C reflect environmental micro-organisms and can be used to plot seasonal variations. In contrast, microorganisms that grow at 37°C may represent those of faecal origin (Edberg et al., 2000). TVC analysis (3 days incubation at 22°C) of incoming mains samples taken from T6, T9, T12 and T13 (1, 2, 12 and 10cfu/ml, respectively) were below the HSE's former Potable Water Standard limit of 100cfu/ml (HSE, 2002). Also, TVC analysis (2 days incubation at 37°C) of mains water was non-detectable and below the former regulatory threshold of 10cfu/ml (HSE, 2002) (This RT mentioned here is only for comparison as this regulation is outdated). Although the mains water and UBV temperatures recorded were almost identical, the temperatures recorded at the far end of the tanks were comparatively higher (Figure 2) thereby encouraging bacterial growth at the far end of most tanks (van der Kooij et al., 2017; Whiley et al., 2017; Schwake et al., 2016). According to a study carried out in USA, it was reported that bacteria in drinking water pose a health risk to all individuals, and especially patients with underlying health issues (Ashbolt, 2015). TVC analysis results (2 days at 37°C) for UBV and FE samples from T11p were much higher (2620 and 3170, respectively) than expected. These results clearly indicate that the samples taken from UB cannot represent the actual quality of the water that draws to the building outlets.

3.4.3 Comparison of *E. coli*, Coliforms and *Legionella* under the ball valve and at the far end of tanks

E. coli and coliforms analysis results were negative in all the samples tested, indicating that the water was likely to be free of pathogens associated with faeces (Kapperud, 1982). However, in all the six potable water tanks *Pseudomonas* was detected at levels ranging from 5 to 980 cfu/100ml for UBV samples and 420 to 3110 cfu/100ml for FE samples. The presence of both biofilm and sedimentation towards the far end of the tanks (see Table 3.2) may be responsible for this concentration of (Liu et al., 2016; Klausen et al., 2003; Al-Harbi, 2003). *Pseudomonas* is bacteria commonly found in soil and water and it can cause a variety of infections in immunosuppressed population and people with long-term lung diseases such as cystic fibrosis (BLF, 2018). There are a number of strains of *Pseudomonas* and *Pseudomonas* aeruginosa strain is the most common strain causing infections in humans (CDC, 2018). Some studies report that *Pseudomonas* growth in drinking water is probably related to its ability to create and colonize biofilms in plumbing fixtures (Moritz et al., 2010; Kennedy, 2012).

The presence of *Pseudomonas* and their associated biofilms is also a risk factor for other pathogenic bacteria, including *Legionella* (Falkinham III et al., 2015). This is illustrated here using the water sample analysis result from T13, where the TVC analysis and *Pseudomonas* counts were high in both cases, suggesting the higher risk of *Legionella* proliferation. Analysis confirmed the presence *Legionella* in both UBV and FE samples (200 cfu/L and 800cfu/L, respectively) in T13. Changes to the internal environment of the tank from the ball valve end to the far end of the tank are supported by visual inspection reports produced at the time of water sampling (Table. 3.2) and additional photographic evidence included in this study (Figures 3.6 and 3.7). On the basis of the routine inspection report and the results presented, the increasing trend of microbial activity towards the far end of the tanks is likely due to increasing temperature, water stagnation, presence of biofilm and sedimentation with distance from the ball valve (Barko and Smart, 1986; Konishi et al., 2006).

3.4.4 Variation in water temperature UBV and FE of tanks

In this study, variations in water temperature from the mains supply end to far end of some tanks increase by as much as 3-3.6°C. Temperature is known to play an important role in the colonization of *Legionella* bacteria in water systems (Buse et al., 2017; Schwake et al., 2015; Borella, 2004). *Legionella* bacteria can survive and persist at temperatures between 6 and 63°C although proliferation is generally accepted to occur between 20-45°C and when suitable nutrients are available (HSE, 2013). Although the temperature of the mains water entering the tank was at, or below, 12°C in the winter months, the temperature at the far end of the tanks exceeded 12°C in almost all cases, with the exception of two tanks sampled in the winter (December and January). Therefore, the temperature of the stored water at the far end of the tank may reach optimum levels for *Legionella* proliferation if the water is not frequently replenished (Valero et al., 2017). Indeed, T11 and T13 both contained live *Legionella* pneumophila (100cfu/L and 800cfu/L, respectively), and had water temperatures at the far end that exceeded 20°C. According to Health Technical Memorandum Part B produced by UK Health Department in 2016, incoming mains water temperature can reach up to 25°C in the summer season (HTM, 2016) and the water temperature at the far end can reach well above 30°C; close to the maximum virulence temperature (37°C) for *Legionella* bacteria where it achieves maximum ability to infect and subsequently multiply (WHO, 2007).

In effect, there is a significant difference in the temperature of the stored water under the ball valve and at the far end of the tank which is influenced by seasonal

variables (Figure 3.2), resulting in clear differences in the microbiological quality of water samples taken from these two locations.

3.4.5 Water stagnation and microbiological growth

Water stagnation is recognised to be a major factor in water hygiene maintenance and management (Lipphaus et al., 2014). Stagnant water provides ideal conditions for microbiological growth to occur (ASHRAE, 2018). For example, overnight stagnation of drinking water in household taps was found to be associated with a 2-3 fold increase in microbial concentrations and changes to the bacterial community composition. However, after flushing the taps for 5 minutes, bacteria concentrations and water temperatures decreased to levels generally found in the drinking water network (Soderberg et al., 2004; Pepper et al., 2004). Visual observations of the water contained within the tanks investigated here also found evidence of surface water stagnation, due to a combination of slow outgoing of water from the bottom of the tank and poor internal water circulation (Manuel et al., 2007). Surface water stagnation is an important causal factor for biofilm formation, thereby creating a perfect breeding ground for pathogenic bacteria, including *Legionella* pneumophila (Declerck, 2010).

3.4.6 The role of biofilm as a source of bacterial contamination

Biofilms are known to be a major source of bacterial contamination, and are often responsible for recurrent contamination of water systems by *Legionella* pneumophila (Declerck et al., 2009). In natural environments, biofilms are typically described as complex, natural assemblages of various types of microorganism involved in a multitude of trophic and symbiotic interactions (Berlanga and Guerrero, 2016; Stoodley et al., 2002). Although biofilms often typically start in nutrient rich environments (where bacteria change from free-living planktonic cells to sessile surface bound cells state), their presence represents a protected mode of growth allowing different types of cells to survive in hostile environments for extended periods of time, and also to disperse to colonize new niches when environmental conditions change (NRM, 2004; O'Toole et al., 2000; Kurniawan et al, 2015). Once established, biofilms can cause bio-corrosion of water storage and supply materials, and are a major cause of disinfection inefficiency, serving as reservoirs for various pathogenic and non-pathogenic microorganisms, including *Legionella* (Fish et al., 2016; EPA, 2007). Biofilm growth was consistently greater at the far end of the tank (Table 3.2). Indeed, only 25% of tanks surveyed had biofilms at the ball valve end and these were characterised as 'slight' and occurred in the spring and summer periods. In contrast, 90% of all tanks surveyed had biofilm at the far end of the tank (50% 'slight', 20% 'Moderate' and 21% 'severe') and these occurred throughout the year despite seasonal changes in incoming mains temperatures (Table 3.2). 11 out of the 15 tanks surveyed here were also noted to have surface water biofilms at the far end of the tank. Importantly, FE water samples had consistently higher levels of microbiological activity (TVCs and *Pseudomonas* counts). Therefore, analysis of water samples taken under the inlet ball valve (where samples are routinely taken for monitoring and regulatory compliance) is not representative of the actual overall condition of the stored water due to biofilm growth associated with water stagnation.

3.4.7 Microbiological impact of sediments at the FE of tanks

Tiny suspended and dissolved solids are carried in the mains water and settle in the bottom of water storage tanks to form sedimentary deposits (Liu et al., 2017; Gray et al., 2000). Corrosion products scale and sediments then act together as nutrients, encouraging *Legionella* proliferation (Qin et al., 2017; Douterelo et al., 2016). According to a study carried out by Veterans Administration Medical Centre and University of Pittsburgh, the presence of sediment in stored water enhances the survival of *Legionella pneumophila* directly by acting as a nutrient, but also indirectly by encouraging the growth of other environmental bacteria that interact with Legionella via nutritional symbiosis. The bacteria and sediments act synergistically, in combination, to improve the survival of bacteria, including *Legionella pneumophila* (Fabian et al., 2017; Stout et al., 1985). Here we found that eleven of the tanks with microbiological activity also had sedimentation at the far end of the tanks, whereas the bottom of the tank under the inlet valve was comparatively free from sediments (Table 3.2). As with the biofilms, sedimentation became more severe with distance from the inlet valve, suggesting that a greater risk of bacterial contamination would occur from the mains inlet to the far end of the tank. The sample collected from the far end of the

tank therefore more accurately represents the actual quality of the stored water entering the building system, and it is therefore vital to collect water samples from this location. Unfortunately, the far ends of most water storage tanks are sealed and completely inaccessible. Current WRAS guidelines, state that the inspection and sampling access hatch location should be above the inlet ball valve (Figure 3.1B and Figure 3.8) in order to facilitate maintenance of the inlet/ball valve (DWI, 2014).



Figure 3.8 Position of inspection hatch and inlet on cold water storage tank: A typical 4 metre long metal cold water storage tank with internal butyl lining showing the position of the inspection hatch and mains inlet to the ball valve.

Source: own collection

3.4.8 Public health perspectives

Even in modern society, waterborne pathogenic bacteria continue pose a serious threat to human health. Legionnaires' disease (LD), caused by *Legionella pneumophila*, is just one of a number of potentially fatal diseases associated with water related infections (PHO, 2014). Importantly, the internal conditions of the tanks used to store water, and associated water quality parameters, will influence the rate of proliferation of *Legionella* bacteria within the water system, the risk of exposure to contaminated aerosols containing *Legionella* bacteria during normal water usage, and the likelihood of contracting in LD (HSE, 2014). Water temperatures between 20-45°C

are known to encourage Legionella growth within water systems (FHG, 2014; Temmerman et al., 2006; Konishi et al., 2006) and studies in United States and Europe have confirmed that stored cold water temperature is likely to rise above 20°C in summer, consistent with greater numbers of community acquired Legionnaires disease (Worrall 2015; Brandsema et al., 2014). We found that incoming mains water of $\sim 20^{\circ}$ C could reach 22-23°C at the FE of tanks greater than 1 metre in length in the summer. Legionella proliferation (if present) is likely to occur quickly in the warmer and nutrient rich water at the far end of the tank, where it is then abstracted for use in the building. The number of reported cases of Legionnaires' disease in the USA follows a seasonal trend, being much higher during the summer season (Prussin II et al., 2017), and the seasonal prevalence of LD appears to be worsening, possibly as a result of climate change (Worrall, 2015). Indeed, the number of reported LD cases in The Netherlands was unusually high in the summer of 2010, associated with warmer and wetter climatic conditions (Brandsema et al., 2014). Furthermore, the outcome of these studies agrees with official statistics on LD published by both US and UK government agencies (Figure 3.9). Given the disparity between measurements taken at different end of the tanks, we propose that monitoring at the far end of cold water storage tanks would provide a more accurate and relevant indication of microbiological contamination, enabling appropriate precautions to be taken to protect the public from water pathogenic diseases, including Legionnaires' disease.



Figure 3.9 Comparison of LD cases in the USA and UK: Average percentage of LD cases occurring in the United States and UK annually by month. U.S census data 2000-

2009 and UK census data from 2015 and 2016 relative to seasonal high temperatures (District of Colombia and average UK temperature). Census data reported to Centres for Disease Prevention and Control (CDC) through the National Notifiable Disease Surveillance System (NNDSS) and a Supplemental Legionnaires Disease Surveillance System (SLDSS). UK data on Legionnaires disease was acquired from Public Health England reports. Solid line represents USA and dashed line is the UK.

Source: Created using the data from CDC and PHE.

3.5 Recommendations and conclusions

Public health risks from exposure to pathogenic bacteria in buildings, and strategies used to control pathogenic bacteria must be constantly reviewed and revised (Whiley, 2016). It is generally assumed that water sample analysis will provide a representative view of the microbiological status of the entire tank in order to inform risk management strategies. Here we report significant differences in the microbiological status of water samples collected under the ball valve (where there is easy access, and where samples are routinely taken for regulatory compliance) compared to the far end of the tank where water typically enters the building but where sampling access is constrained. In order to control *Legionella* and maintain water hygiene standards, it is vital that a representative sample is collected as part of routine monitoring.

According to our results we recommend that there should be an additional access hatch at the far end of water storage tanks for internal inspection and water sampling. Large disparities in water quality parameters were noted in water samples taken from opposite ends of tanks greater than one metre in length. In order to comply with current WRAS guidelines, any cold water storage tank over 1000 litres capacity should have a screened warning pipe and a screened overflow (DWI, 2014). In the same way, we propose that new water storage tanks of similar capacity should contain an additional inspection and sampling access hatch at the far end of the tank, and this requirement could be imposed through appropriate national and international guidelines.

3.6 Further work

The number of tanks surveyed in this study was limited due to difficulties in accessing the far end of the storage tanks. Further study with increased number of water storage tanks would be beneficial to understand the findings of this study in depth. Thus, the regulating authorities can be convinced and the proposals made in the recommendation (3.5 of this thesis) can be implemented for better monitoring and maintenance of cold water storage systems.

CHAPTER FOUR

DEVELOPING A qPCR METHOD FOR THE DETECTION OF LIVE LEGIONELLA

4.1 Introduction

Legionella bacteria remain as a serious threat to public health especially among immunosuppressed and elderly population (Alsehlawi et al., 2016). *Legionella* bacteria are the main causative agent of community acquired and hospital-acquired pneumonia, with sporadic cases and outbreaks of LD reported worldwide (Cameron et al., 2016). Sporadic cases of LD can be treated effectively and outbreaks of LD can be controlled more efficiently if there is a rapid reliable diagnosis method to identify all the species and strains of *Legionella* bacteria. The diagnostic methods currently in use are neither fully reliable nor standardised (Whiley and Taylor, 2016; Mercante and Winchell, 2015).

4.1.1 Unreliability of diagnostic methods

There are different diagnostic methods available to detect the presence of Legionella in environmental samples as well as clinical samples. Culture based diagnosis methods using Buffered Charcoal-Yeast Extract (BCYE) agar is still the 'gold standard' diagnostic procedure used to detect Legionella bacteria (Andreozzi et al., 2016; Cunha et al., 2016). However, culture is time consuming due to the slow growth rate of Legionella species, and this delay in getting the analysis results increases the likelihood of exposure to Legionella in contaminated systems (Zhan et al., 2014; Delgado-Viscogliosi et al., 2009). This method is further complicated by difficulties in isolating *Legionella* species in samples due to the abundant background growth of other micro-organisms, which also can inhibit *Legionella* growth (Diaz-Flores et al., 2015; Toplitsch et al., 2018). Furthermore, *Legionella* species may be protected within amoebae and remain undetected (Berjeaud et al., 2016;; Greub and Raoult, 2003). In addition, the standard culture methods employed for the isolation of Legionella species were primarily developed for the detection of *Legionella* pneumophila; therefore, this method is much less sensitive in detecting other Legionella species causing similar diseases. For these reasons, it is widely recognised that standard culture methods significantly underestimate the presence of Legionella in samples (Dietersdorfer et al., 2016).

Moreover, culture based diagnosis methods have very poor sensitivity and struggle to detect low concentrations of bacteria in environmental samples that fall within the regulatory framework (Delgado-Viscogliosi et al., 2009). A comparative study on different diagnostic procedures reported that only 20% of all the known *Legionella* positive samples were reported as positive by culture methods, and the major factor for this failure was reported to be the overgrowth by competing micro-organisms on the culture medium (Díaz-Flores et al., 2015). These drawbacks of conventional culture methods for *Legionella* detection can have a significant negative impact on the results and interpretation in terms of underestimating the actual health risk. Inaccurate quantification and underestimation of *Legionella in samples* (especially at concentrations below 100cfu/L), due to poor sensitivity, and delays in diagnostic procedures associated with conventional culture methods raises serious concerns about the reliability of current methods used to protect public health against Legionnaires' disease (Conza et al., 2013; Mercante and Winchell, 2015; Díaz-Flores et al., 2015).

There are various clinical methods to diagnose *Legionella* bacteria such as direct fluorescence antibody staining, serological diagnosis and *Legionella* pneumophila urinary antigen tests (UATs). However, these procedures (with the exception of UATs) are considered unreliable with poor sensitivity and specificity. (Maurin et al., 2010). As an alternative solution, PCR based diagnostic techniques have been developed in recent years as rapid, efficient and sensitive alternatives to culture methods in the diagnosis of all *Legionella* species in clinical and environmental samples (Avni et al., 2016; Cunha et al., 2016).

4.1.2 qPCR diagnostic method

A real-time polymerase chain reaction, also known as quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) is a laboratory technique that monitors the amplification of a targeted DNA molecule during PCR. DNA replication occurs when a DNA sample and a DNA polymerase, primers, nucleotides and other reagents are added in laboratory condition and the reagents facilitate the required reaction to copy the DNA code. qPCR can be used not only to detect the presence of specific bacteria in a given sample, but also to monitor the amount of bacteria in terms of Genomic Unit (GU)(Kralik and Ricchi, 2017; Thermofisher, 2016). GU is a measure of the number of genomes present, with the
genome being the genetic blueprint of an organism consisting of both genes and all non-coding DNA packaged in chromosomes (Joly et al., 2006).

4.1.2.1 DNA (Deoxyribonucleic acid)

Deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) is the genetic material present in every cell of organisms and mostly it is located within the cell nucleus (Alberts et al., 2002; Bowater, 2001). In 1869, a German scientist named Frederich Miescher was the first person to observe DNA. Later in 1953, James Watson, Francis Crick, Rosalind Franklin and Maurice Wilkins figured out the structure of DNA, and established that DNA can carry biological information in living organisms. In1962, they were awarded the Nobel Prize in medicine for the same discovery (Dahm, 2005).

4.1.2.2 RNA (Ribonucleic Acid)

RNA is a biological macromolecule with a number of different functions. Messenger RNA (mRNA) is transcribed from DNA to act as a template for protein synthesis - carried out by ribosomes, which includes ribosomal RNA (rRNA) and associated proteins. Amino acids required for protein synthesis are delivered to the ribosome on transfer RNA (tRNA) molecules to be assembled into proteins using the mRNA as a template. There are non-coding RNAs such as tRNA and rRNA, small nucleolar RNAs (snoRNA), short interfering RNAs (siRNA), microRNAs (miRNA) and piwi-interacting RNAs (piRNA) which are functional RNA molecules that do not translate into proteins ((Tan and Yiap, 2009).

4.1.2.3 Importance of extraction and analysis of RNA

Although DNA is double stranded and RNA is a single stranded, both contain a sequence of nucleotides that carry genetic information. RNA analysis by hybridization technologies, such as RT–PCR, northern blotting, RNA-sequencing and microarray analysis can provide almost accurate indication of an organism's gene expression profile. However, RNA is relatively unstable compared to DNA due to the presence of ribonucleases (RNases; enzymes that rapidly degrade RNA molecules). RNases are,

however, stable, effective in very small quantities, difficult to inactivate and do not require cofactors. Therefore, RNA isolation and analysis requires specialised techniques (Tan and Yiap, 2009). One of the most valuable techniques used in recent micro-biological research is the nucleic acid amplification and detection using qPCR (Bustin, 2010).

4.1.2.4 qPCR diagnostic method for *Legionella* bacteria

An alternative diagnostic method for quantifying all *Legionella* species and serogroups present in water samples is quantitative Polymerase Chain Reaction (qPCR) (Whiley and Taylor, 2016). This method is an efficient way to "amplify" (copy) a specific small segment of DNA in order to make it detectable (Kralik and Ricchi, 2017). This process can be considered quantitative, if the product is detected in the exponential phase of amplification when the amount of product detected is still proportional to the amount of starting material. By using a fluorescent marker within the reaction and following the increase in fluorescence in "real-time," the exponential phase of the reaction can be identified and samples compared, either to a control reference gene or to a quantitative standard (Valones et al., 2009).

4.1.2.5 The working procedure of qPCR method

The qPCR technology generates multiple copies of a gene, or section of DNA, from a sample of genomic DNA (Garibyan and Avashia, 2013). Using this technique, rapid DNA amplification resulting in millions of copies of target DNA enables detection and identification of specific gene sequences. Under controlled laboratory conditions, small segments of DNA are produced by enzymes called DNA polymerases which add complimentary deoxy-nucleotides (dNTPs) to a piece of single-stranded DNA (ssDNA) called the 'template'. Smaller pieces of DNA, known as primers are used as a starting point for the polymerase reaction. Primers are small synthetically-produced pieces of DNA (oligomers), between 15 and 30 nucleotides long and are designed from short DNA sequences at the very ends of the gene being amplified. During the PCR process, the DNA being amplified is denatured by heat in order to separate the double stranded DNA. Upon cooling, the primers then bind to the ssDNA template and create a place for the polymerase reaction to begin. The polymerase then extends the primer using the DNA as a template, until the temperature is increased again to denature the newly formed double stranded DNA. Performing multiple cycles leads to a doubling of the

amount of template after each cycle and an exponential amplification of the desired product. PCR was developed from the discovery of thermophiles and thermophilic polymerase enzymes so that the polymerases maintained structural integrity and functionality even after heating at high temperatures (Robertson and Phillips, 2008).

The reaction process involved in the PCR technique is as follows (Garibyan and Avashia, 2013; Butler, 2012):

- Denaturation: A sample containing DNA template, primers, polymerase enzyme and dNTPs is heated to 94-98°C to denature the DNA template.
- Annealing: Following denaturation, the sample is cooled to a moderate temperature in the range of 48-72°C, which facilitates the binding of the primers to the single-stranded DNA templates.
- Elongation: In this step the sample is heated to 68-72°C for elongation of the desired template from the primers. The DNA polymerase uses the original single strand of DNA as a template to attach complementary dNTPs to the 3' ends of each primer and form a section of double-stranded DNA in the region of the gene of interest.

During the PCR reaction, this process of denaturing, annealing and elongation are repeated 30-40 times; increasing exponentially the number of copies of the desired gene in the sample (Figure 4.1) and the entire PCR assay can be completed in 1-2 hours' time. The number cycles required is based on the amount of DNA target material at the beginning, and the number of copies of the PCR product required (Biorad, 2015). The denaturing step in each cycle stops the elongation process of the previous cycle. The elongation step duration can be made longer or shorter depending on the size of the desired product (determined by the distance of the binding sites of the primers on the target DNA) and as the PCR progresses, the majority of new DNA copies will be the size of the section of gene between the primers as they would have been generated from products of both primers.





The probe is a fluorescently dye-labelled oligonucleotide (25–40 nt) that forms a hairpin structure; the 5' and 3' ends have complementary sequences of 5–6 nucleotides enabling the probe to form a hairpin-like structure that specifically hybridizes to a 15– 30 nucleotide section of the target DNA. The fluorescent reporter molecule is attached to the 5' end, and a quencher molecule is attached to the 3' end of the probe. Thus, in the absence of suitable template, the formation of the hairpin structure brings the fluorescent reporter and quencher together, and no fluorescence is emitted. qPCR relies on the specific and efficient amplification of target DNA, and the binding of the fluorescent probe enables the visualisation and quantification of PCR products. SYBR Green is the most commonly used DNA-binding dye for qPCR as this binds nonspecifically to double-stranded DNA (dsDNA). SYBR Green exhibits relatively less fluorescence when it freely exists in solution; however, fluorescence increases up to 1,000-fold once it binds to dsDNA. Thus, the fluorescence signal becomes proportional to the amount of dsDNA in a reaction and also increases as more PCR product accumulates during amplification. As DNA amplification progresses exponentially, so does the fluorescence signal, thereby making it possible to calculate the original amount of target DNA (Biorad, 2015; NEB, 2018).

Generally, Taqman primers are designed to have an annealing temperature in the range of 55 - 60°C and the TaqMan probe should have a melting temperature (Tm) 5-10°C higher than that of the primers. The probe is typically <30 nucleotides and should

not contain a G at its 5' end as this could quench the fluorescent signal even after the hydrolysis. Also, a sequence within the target that has a GC content of 30-80% is preferable, meaning that the probe also contains a high GC content for complimentary binding. The reporter and quencher selection is an important aspect of designing a TaqMan probe. When designing singleplex reactions, use of FAM-labelled probes are recommended because they perform well and are readily available and inexpensive. Furthermore, they can be detected by most of the instruments currently in use (Sigma, 2017; Smith and Osborn, 2009; Nadkarni et al., 2002).

4.1.2.6 General interpretation of qPCR results

In order to understand the qPCR results, examination of a typical sample amplification plot is useful (Figure 4.2). In this plot, the PCR cycle number is shown on the x-axis, and the fluorescence from the amplification reaction, which is proportional to the amount of amplified product in each sample, is shown on the y-axis.





The qPCR amplification is characterised by two separate phases; an exponential phase (first phase), followed by a non-exponential phase (second phase). In first phase, the amount of PCR products almost doubles in each cycle. As the reaction progresses, the reaction components are consumed and become limited, and the reaction slows down and enters the plateau phase. At the beginning, fluorescence remains at background levels, until the amplified products accumulate enough to produce a detectable fluorescent signal. The cycle number at which this fluorescent signal is seen produces is called the 'threshold cycle' (CT or Cq). When the reagents are not limited and CT values are measured in the exponential phase, this can be used to calculate an accurate amount of template present in the reaction. The amount of template present at the beginning of the amplification reaction determines the CT, and if the amount of template present at the beginning of the reaction is large, only few amplification cycles are required to accumulate enough amplified product to produce a detectable fluorescent signal above the background levels. In other words, more amplification cycles are required to produce fluorescent signal above back ground levels if the amount of template product is small at the beginning of the reaction; such a reaction would have late CT values. This relationship of amplification cycle and the amount of template present forms the basic principle of the quantitative aspect of real time PCR (Biorad, 2017; Biorad, 2006). I will now describe a PCR technique that was used to amplify complimentary DNA (cDNA) synthesised from RNA extracted from live *Legionella* cells.

4.1.2.7 Advantages and disadvantages of current qPCR diagnostic method

One of the most valuable techniques used in recent micro-biological research is nucleic acid amplification and detection (Brahmadathan, 2016). Scientists in many areas of research (such as micro-biology, biotechnology, basic science, medicine, diagnostics, forensic science etc.) rely on these techniques for a wide range of applications (Bustin, 2010). Qualitative nucleic acid detection is sufficient for some applications; however, many other applications demand a quantitative approach (Schoch et al., 2002). Current PCR methods used to identify *Legionella* species in water samples are specifically designed to detect DNA. However, a serious disadvantage of DNA based amplification methods is that they cannot differentiate between the viable and non-viable *Legionella* cells, which results in an overestimation of the presence of viable *Legionella* bacteria in any sample under investigation (Cancino-Faure et al., 2016). This is because amplification of DNA occurs in both live and dead *Legionella* cells in the sample (Polo-López et al., 2017). Therefore, rapid detection of *Legionella* by qPCR is suitable for monitoring changes in *Legionella* concentration in a water system, but cannot be used for the determination of live *Legionella* bacteria in water samples (Díaz-Flores et al., 2015). Furthermore, risk assessment by qPCR diagnosis of *Legionella* in water systems without any background information (such as water treatment program and duration of treatment) may be inappropriate as false positives may occur due to the presence and detection of persisting dead cells left over from previous disinfection treatments. On the other hand, a low number of bacteria detected by qPCR is considered to be a strong indication for the absence of risk in terms *Legionella* bacteria (Díaz-Flores et al., 2015).

In the current qPCR diagnosis method for *Legionella* detection, there is no consensus on its application (e.g. how and when it should be applied) and there is no standardised interpretation used for reporting the results (Collins et al., 2017; Shih and Lin, 2006). Therefore, although the PCR diagnostic method is considered to be a useful technique for identifying the likely presence of *Legionella* species in water samples, it cannot be used for positive prediction. Despite this, it can effectively be used for negative prediction in routine water system monitoring, and to check the effectiveness of water treatment programs in place (Krojgaard et al., 2011; Tronel and Hartemann, 2009; Díaz-Flores et al., 2015). qPCR data is reported to practitioners in genomic units per litre (GU/L). However, a specific explanation of how these data relate to the conventional gold standard has still not been established (Whiley and Taylor, 2016). Indeed, the sensitivity of qPCR methods (a measure of the true positive detection rate) varied widely between laboratories (being in the range of 87.7-92.9%) and specificity (a measure of the true negative rate) was found to differ in the range of 77.3-96.5%. Furthermore, qPCR cut-off value for cooling tower samples was unable to determine due to the large variability in results. In contrast, qPCR cut-off value for hot water samples was determined, but the results obtained from each laboratory were significantly different (Joly et al., 2006).

In order to overcome the problem of overestimation of *Legionella* bacteria caused by detecting non-viable cells in clinical and environmental samples, a new qPCR diagnostic method was developed in recent years to detect viable cells by including

photoactivatable DNA intercalators; either propidium monoazide (PMA) or ethidium monoazide (EMA) (Ditommaso et al., 2015). EMA and PMA are capable of penetrating the membrane of damaged (unviable) cells and then bind to DNA molecules, thus inhibiting the amplification of DNA from dead cells. This results in the amplification of unbound DNA from viable cells (Zhong et al., 2016). This rapid detection method showed comparable specificity and sensitivity in detecting viable *Legionella* in water samples compared to current gold standard 'conventional culture analysis' (Li et al., 2015; Ditommaso et al., 2014). Compared to EMA, PMA has increased specificity for dead cells. Many studies have reported that this diagnostic method (qPCR combined with PMA) is highly successful in detecting viable Legionella in water samples compared to conventional culture analysis (Scaturro et al., 2016; Ditommaso et al., 2015). In contrast, a study reported that PMA concentrations in the samples should be high enough to compensate for other compounds present in environmental samples. This raises concerns due to the increased toxicity of PMA at higher concentrations. Thus, this study concluded that PMA cannot be regarded as an appropriate method for detecting viable *Legionella* cells in environmental water samples (Taylor et al., 2014). There are other remarkable disadvantages in the use of this method, as comparison of the results from different laboratories is complicated by the use of different sample concentrations, light exposure times and PMA exposure protocols. In addition, the efficiency of PMA varies depending on each experimental condition, which raises concerns about the reliability of the results (Bonetta et al., 2017).

Inhibitors found in the environmental samples can interfere with qPCR amplification reactions resulting in inaccurate results (Brooks et al., 2010). A study on environmental samples using qPCR techniques demonstrated that naturally occurring inhibitors are a major threat for qPCR analysis of environmental samples as between 0.3% to 71% of samples being incorrectly recorded as being negative depending on the water source. These reports illustrate the importance of measuring and addressing inhibition when reporting qPCR results used to monitor pathogenic micro-organisms present in environmental water samples (Gibson et al., 2012). This disadvantage can be addressed by measuring these inhibitors prior to analysis, as well as diluting the DNA extract a further 10-fold (McKee et al., 2015; Cao et al., 2012). A study conducted on 133 fresh water and marine water samples, used serial dilutions and 4 internal controls to address the identified inhibition. The frequency and magnitude of inhibition varied considerably depending on the qPCR method used, but assay performance was better

when using an Environmental Master Mix. However, a five-fold dilution using DNA/RNA free molecular grade water was also effective in reducing inhibition in about 78% of samples (Cao et al., 2012).

In summary, none of the current diagnostic procedures used for *Legionella* detection can reliably quantify *Legionella* in environmental samples, and this poses a serious problem in the effective monitoring and protection of public health. Therefore, more accurate, reliable and rapid diagnostic methods for the determination and quantification of *Legionella* bacteria in water systems are needed (Cristovam et al., 2017; Delgado-Viscogliosi et al., 2005).

4.2 Aim and objectives of this research

4.2.1 Aim

The aim of this research is to develop a method for the detection of viable *Legionella* and quantification using qPCR techniques. Distinguishing between viable and non-viable bacterial cells poses a significant challenge in microbiological diagnostics using qPCR (Alvarez et al., 2013). qPCR is a highly sensitive and quantitative method of detecting bacteria; but it does not distinguish between viable and non-viable bacteria, because, this method detects the organism's DNA (Chen and Chang, 2010). But, since DNA is persistent in the environment for a long period of time (and potentially even after cells have lost viability), DNA-based detection and quantification methods often over estimate the number of viable cells or provide false positive results in the absence of viable cells (Ditommaso et al., 2014). For example, in terms of *Legionella* control in domestic hot water systems, a qPCR test is more likely to show positive results even after the *Legionella* contaminated hot water system has been adequately disinfected due to the persistence of genomic material (DNA) from dead cells in the system (Nocker and Camper, 2006; Delgado-Viscogliosi et al., 2009).

However, RNA is only found in viable cells and, unlike DNA, quickly disappears from non-viable cells due to its short half-life period Cangelosi and Meschke, 2014). . RNA can be detected and quantified by PCR if it is first converted to complementary DNA (cDNA) using the enzyme reverse transcriptase (RT) (Xu et al., 2017; Wang et al., 2016). With this knowledge, this research aimed to extract total RNA from *Legionella pneumophila* species and convert it into cDNA, in order to detect and quantify the concentration of live *Legionella pneumophila* based on the amplification of the 23S gene. The longer-term aim of this research is to develop a laboratory-based assay that could be applied by UKAS-accredited laboratories to detect and quantify live *Legionella* in real environmental samples.

4.2.2 Objectives of this research

In order to establish a qPCR method to detect live Legionella, it was necessary to:

i) Validate a method to obtain live *Legionella*, and heat-killed *Legionella* samples.

- ii) Validate RNA extraction and cDNA synthesis protocols on Legionella.
- iii) Validate PCR primers/probes (used in DNA assay) on *Legionella* cDNA and a separate DNA positive control.
- iv) Test whether viable/nonviable *Legionella* cells can be distinguished with RTqPCR assay.
- v) Establish a relationship between qPCR results and *Legionella* culture analysis results (cfu/L).

4.2.3 Exclusions of the research

In this PCR assay the 23S gene primers were developed to detect the *Legionella* genus, and were used to amplify cDNA from *Legionella pneumophila* alone. No other *Legionella* species were tested for validation of the primers/probes for cross reactivity. Testing and validation of this assay with environmental samples was not carried out.

4.3 General Methodology

4.3.1 MIQE guidelines

The PCR Assay developed in this chapter was conducted following the the Minimum Information required for the publication of qPCR Experiments (MIQE) guidelines formulated by Bustin and colleagues in 2009. MIQE guidelines describe the minimum information necessary for conducting and evaluating qPCR experiments with increased consistency and transparency. There are nine major components to consider, including: experimental design, sample preparation, nucleic acid extraction, reverse transcription, qPCR target information, qPCR oligonucleotides, qPCR protocol, qPCR validation and data analysis (Bustin et al., 2009).

4.3.2 Design of primers and probes

Taqman based primers and probes were used in this qPCR assay. The primers (short nucleic acid sequences) provide the starting point for DNA synthesis DNA primers are designed in the laboratory to bind to known sequences of the 5' and 3' strands of the target single stranded DNA, enabling DNA replication (and amplification) to occur (Smith and Osborn, 2009).

The design of primers and probes is one of the most important requirements for qPCR experiments. The probe design and chemistry are largely personal choices as there are a number of options to consider prior to their selection and design (Navarro et al., 2015). The probes and primers used in this assay were taken from the peer reviewed research article entitled 'Design and implementation of a protocol for the detection of *Legionella* in clinical and environmental samples' (Nazarian et al., 2008) and are listed in Table 4.1. Primer and probe sequences for the *Legionella pneumophila* specific 23S rRNA gene and the *Legionella pneumophila* specific TaqMan probe were designed and optimised using 6-carboxy-fluorescein (FAM) as the fluorescent reporter on the 5' end, and the *Legionella* genus specific TaqMan probe was designed with VIC as the fluorescent reporter on its 5' end. All probes were designed with 6-carboxytetramethylrhodamine (TAMRA) as the quencher dye on the 3' end of the probe (Nazarian et al., 2008).

Primer or probe	Nucleotide sequence (5'-3')	Gene detected
Leg23SF forward	CCCATGAAGCCCGTTGAA	23S rRNA (92 bp)
Leg23SR reverse	ACAATCAGCCAATTAGTACGAGTTAGC	
Lsp23SP VIC-TAMRA	TCCACACCTCGCCTATCAACGTCGTAGT	

Table 4.1 Primers and probes used in this qPCR assay

Leg23SF forward, product code: SY150613449-096, Leg23SR reverse, product code: SY150613448-091 and Lsp23SP VIC-TAMRA, product code: HA10101976-002 was purchased from SIGMA ALDRICH UK and Taqman Environmental Master Mix 2.0 was purchased from Fisher Scientific UK Ltd.

4.3.2.1 Assay targeting 23S rRNA gene

Legionnaires' disease (LD) are predominantly caused by the *Legionella* species *Legionella pneumophila*, although an increasing number of other *Legionella* species have been reported to cause human diseases (Refer Chapter 1 section 1.3). There are no specific clinical presentations to LD; therefore accurate diagnosis of the causative species is necessary. The 23S rRNA gene is common to all prokaryote species. Although the primers of this qPCR assay are designed specifically to target 23S rRNA gene of the *Legionella genus*, they were only tested here on *Legionella pneumophila* (Llewellyn et al., 2017).

4.3.2.2 TaqMan assays

TaqMan assays (also known as the 5'-nuclease assay) employ sequence-specific primers as well as a sequence-specific fluorescently labelled oligonucleotide probe known as the TaqMan probe. This probe consists of a fluorescent reporter (fluorophore) at the 5' end and a quencher at the 3' end (Taqman, 2017). Taq polymerase was originally extracted from bacteria that tolerate (i.e. replicate) in high temperatures of 75–80°C. In PCR, the ability of the Taq polymerase enzyme to withstand high temperatures without denaturing is critical due to the requirement of high temperatures for denaturing (or separating) the dsDNA prior to copying. Same as

in any other PCR, TaqMan also requires a DNA template, a polymerase, two primers (5' and 3') that are specific to the region being amplified, and a unique, sequence-specific probe.

Fluorophores are small fluorescent molecules attached to oligonucleotides in order to function as probes in qPCR technology. There are two types of fluorophores known as reporter (donor) and quencher (acceptor). When a reporter fluorophore absorbs energy from light sources, it attains an excited state and the emission of energy from fluorophore as fluorescence causes the returning of the same to the ground state. This emitted light from the reporter has a lower energy, lower frequency and a longer wavelength than the absorbed light. This light can be transferred to an acceptor fluorophore. If both fluorophores are within a specific distance (10 to 100Å), the transfer of excited-state energy from a reporter to a quencher is described as Fluorescence Resonance Energy Transfer (FRET). There are two different FRET mechanisms, (i) FRET-quenching; in this mechanism the electronic energy of the quencher is dissipated as heat because the acceptor molecule is non-fluorescent, and (ii) FRET mechanism; the transferred energy is emitted as fluorescence because the acceptor molecule is fluorescent (Navarro et al., 2015).

During the PCR reaction, Taq polymerase moves towards the template strand and adds nucleotides to the 3' end from the primers to produce a complementary strand of DNA. The probe cannot be extended by Taq polymerase as Taq polymerase does not contain a free hydroxyl. In this instance, the reporter dye on the 5' end of the probe generates fluorescent light proportional to the amount of DNA produced and the 3' end of the probe is a quencher. While the probe is intact, the reporter dye is in very close proximity to the quencher. If both fluorophores are within a specific distance (10 to 100Å), the transfer of excited-state energy from the reporter to the quencher occurs, and is known as Fluorescence Resonance Energy Transfer (FRET). In this way the fluorescence emitted by the reporter on the probe in guenched due to the energy transfer by fluorescence resonance. However, when Tag reaches the fluorescent probe, Taq partially displaces and cleaves the probe by removing it from the DNA template in addition to its polymerase activity. This causes separation of the reporter from the quencher, thereby generating a permanent increase in fluorescence correlating with DNA doubling (Figure 4.3). Separation of the reporter from the quencher and cleavage of the probe from the target allows primer extension to continue to the end of the template strand. Therefore, the probe does not inhibit the overall PCR process. As the reporter dye molecules are cleaved from their respective probes with each PCR cycle, an increase in fluorescence intensity proportional to the amount of amplicon produced is observed (Taqman, 2017).

The major advantages of TaqMan chemistry are the requirement for specific hybridization between probe and target in order to generate a fluorescent signal. The probes can be labelled with different reporter dyes allowing amplification and detection of two distinct sequences in one reaction tube and elimination of post-PCR processing reduces assay labour and material costs. However, synthesis of different probes is required when amplifying distinct sequences in the same reaction (Taqman, 2017).



Figure. 4.3 1. An oligonucleotide probe is constructed containing a fluorescent reporter dye on the 5' end and a quencher dye on the 3' end. While the probe is intact, the proximity of the quencher dye greatly reduces the fluorescence emitted by the reporter dye by fluorescence resonance energy transfer (FRET). 2. If the target sequence is present, the probe anneals downstream from one of the primer sites and is cleaved by the 5' nuclease activity of Taq DNA polymerase as this primer is extended. 3. This cleavage of the probe separates the reporter dye from the quencher dye, increasing the reporter dye signal, and removes the probe from the target strand, allowing primer extension to continue to the end of the template strand. Thus, inclusion of the probe does not inhibit the overall PCR process. 4. Additional reporter dye molecules are cleaved from their respective probes with each cycle, resulting in an increase in fluorescence intensity proportional to the amount of amplicon produced.

(Source: https://www.biosyn.com/tew/taqman-vs-sybr-green-chemistries.aspx).

4.3.2.3 Primers/probes validation

A known amount of *Legionella* DNA standard supplied by Pall GeneDisc Technologies (France), was used to prepare five serial dilutions that were amplified (targeting 23S rRNA gene) to generate the standard curve for the validation of primers and probes used in the assay (see 4.3.3).

4.3.3 Positive control

The inclusion of a positive control in the qPCR is necessary to ensure that the assay is performing optimally, thereby eliminating the chance of false negatives. Commonly used positive controls are external DNA or RNA carrying a target sequence of interest. If these positive controls are assayed in separate PCR wells from the experimental samples, these external controls determine whether the RT or PCR reaction conditions are optimal or not. Furthermore, positive controls can be used to assess whether the experimental samples contain inhibitors that affect reverse transcription or PCR reactions (Qiagen, 2017; Nolan et al., 2013).

4.3.3.1 Preparation of standard solutions for positive control

The positive control in this qPCR assay contained a known amount of *Legionella* pneumophila DNA (equivalent to 250,000 GU in 6 μ l– which is the volume used in the Gene Disc assay) supplied by Pall GeneDisc Technologies, France. The initial standard was serially diluted a further four times in 10-fold steps and were amplified alongside

four 10-fold dilutions of cDNA synthesised from RNA extracted from a *Legionella* lenticule (See 4.3.16).

In brief, the 2ml micro-tube containing diluent was thawed at room temperature and mixed by vortexing for five seconds. The micro-tube containing frozen dehydrated standard Legionella pneumophila DNA was centrifuged for five seconds followed by the addition of 200 µl of diluent. Without shaking or vortexing, the standard Legionella pneumophila DNA in micro-tube with diluent was allowed to stand for a minimum of 60 minutes at 5°C \pm 3°C. This micro-tube containing 250,000 GU/6 μ l was labelled as 5. Another four 1.5 ml micro-tubes were prepared and labelled as 1, 2, 3 and 4. 180 µl of diluent was then dispensed into each empty micro-tubes. Micro-tube 5 (containing 250,000 GU/6 μ l) was vortexed for 5 seconds, then briefly centrifuged after which 20 μ l of Legionella pneumophila DNA was pipetted from '5' into micro-tube '4'. The microtube '4' was vortexed for 5 seconds and centrifuged shortly. 20 µl of Legionella pneumophila DNA from '4' was pipetted into micro-tube '3' followed by five seconds vortexing and short centrifugation. Again 20 µl of *Legionella* pneumophila DNA from '3' was pipetted into micro-tube '2'; vortexed for 5 seconds and centrifuged shortly. Finally, 20 µl of Legionella pneumophila DNA from '2' was pipetted into micro-tube '1' followed by five seconds' vortexing and short centrifugation. Thus, the 10-fold dilution series of five standard Legionella pneumophila DNA samples was prepared. The GU present in each 6µl volume are as follows:

- 1-25 GU (Log value -0.00001)
- 2-250 GU (Log value -0.0001)
- 3-2500 GU (Log value -0.001)
- 4-25000 GU (Log value 0.01)
- 5-250000 GU (Log value 0)

The Genomic Units (GU) correspond to the final amount of DNA in each PCR well based on a volume of 6μ l used in the PALL GENE DISC system. These standard DNA solutions can be stored up to 72 hours at 5 °C ± 3 °C. The standard dilution series were amplified in triplicate to generate the PCR data to calculate the slope and qPCR assay efficiency.

4.3.4 Legionella lenticules

Legionella pneumophila bacteria used in all experiments were extracted from *Legionella* lenticules. Each lenticule contains bacteria from a pure culture preserved in a tablet format (LENTICULE disc) with a self-indicating silica gel desiccant. Manufacturing and testing of the bulk reference material was done by Public Health England (PHE). Preparation and retesting of the final product ready to use for customers (which includes filling, packaging and distribution) was done by Sigma-Aldrich (12821 *Legionella pneumophila* Lenticule discs, 500-50,000cfu, product code: 101768252). On receipt, the mylar bag containing the plastic vials with the lenticule discs was stored unopened at -20° C.

4.3.4.1 Handling Legionella lenticules.

The plastic vials containing the lenticule discs were removed from the freezer, and left for 10 minutes to reach ambient temperatures (15-20°C).Lenticule discs must not be refrozen and must be used within one hour after reaching ambient temperature. Ringers solution was prepared by dissolving Sodium Chloride (NaCl - 7.2 gram)Potassium Chloride (KCl – 0.37 gram) and Calcium Chloride (CaCl₂ - 0.17 gram) into 1 litre reagent grade water and adjusting the pH between 7.3 – 7.4 using Sodium Hydroxide (NaOH) solution. This solution was filtered through a 0.22µm filter and autoclaved for sterilisation. The bacterial culture medium was prepared by adding 10µl of Ringers solution to 390 µl of deionised water in a 2ml sterile plastic tube and one lenticule was added directly to the solution by capping and inverting the tube, after which it was allowed to stand for 10 minutes at room temperature (15-20°C) to ensure the lenticule had dissolved completely. After 10 minutes, the bacterial culture was vortexed three times for 30 seconds and left at room temperature for five minutes to allow any air bubbles to disperse. A short spin was carried out in centrifuge to get rid of any remaining air bubbles that had formed during vortexing.

4.3.5 Legionella culture

A total 6 *Legionella* lenticules were used to prepare 6 solutions (1 lenticule dissolved in 400 μ L Ringers solution) of *Legionella pneumophila*. Three of the solutions (Triplicate) were heated to 80°C on a Dri-block (hot plate) for one hour and then kept for 2 hours at room temperature (22°C). These heat killed *Legionella* solutions, along with the three untreated samples, then were made up to 500 ml with deionised water for culture analysis. All the samples were analysed at a UKAS accredited laboratory by culture on BCYE agar (Ref. Chapter 3, section 3.2.4).

4.3.6 General precautionary measures

RNases are very active and generally stable enzymes that do not require cofactors to function, and small amounts are sufficient to destroy RNA (Moelling and Broecker, 2015)). Therefore, it was extremely important to eliminate any possible RNase contamination from plasticware. Care is also needed to avoid introducing RNases into the RNA sample during purification procedures. The following precautionary measures were employed to create and maintain an RNase-free environment whilst working with RNA. Dust particles, bacteria and moulds (being the most common sources of RNase contamination) was minimised by ensuring that the laboratory space was thoroughly cleaned before and after use; vinyl gloves were used while handling reagents and RNA samples to prevent RNase contamination from hands as well as from dusty laboratory equipment. Gloves were changed frequently and all the sample and reagent tubes were closed whenever possible in order to avoid contamination. The purified RNA was kept on ice for downstream applications.

In order to remove RNase contamination from laboratory equipment, such as Gilson pipets, a commercially available RNase removal solution was used. These were thoroughly rinsed with 0.1 M NaOH, 1 mM Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) followed by RNase-free water to ensure that they were free from RNase contamination (Lever et al., 2015; Farrell, 2012). Pre-treated sterile, disposable polypropylene tubes were used because no pre-treatment was required for these tubes to inactivate RNase. Virkon solution(Dupond) was prepared by dissolving 1 tablet in 500ml of tap water to be used as the disinfectant during the entire procedure in all experiments. All the steps up to RNA extraction were carried out in the Biological Safety Cabinet (BSC) as *Legionella* bacteria was considered inactive only after the lysis step. A FFP3-face fit tested mask was used for work with *Legionella*.

Six different experiments were carried out during this research. The protocol employed during RNA extraction and DNA extractions are same in all eight experiments. However, two different kits were used for cDNA synthesis and three different protocols were followed in genomic DNA elimination.

4.3.7 RNA stabilisation

Additional materials required to carry out this protocol, included RNAprotect Bacteria Reagent and RNeasy Protect Bacteria Kits, Ringers solution, dry hot plate and face fit masks. Two volumes of RNAprotect Bacteria Reagent was added to one volume of bacteria culture (i.e. 800µl of RNAprotect Bacteria Reagent was pipetted into 2ml tube containing 400µl of the bacterial culture). The volume of the tube must be 4-times that of the bacterial culture. After addition of RNAprotect Bacteria Reagent to the bacterial culture, the tube was capped and mixed immediately by vortexing for 5 seconds, and then allowed to stand for 5 minutes at room temperature $(15-25^{\circ}C)$ to achieve immediate stabilization of RNA. After five minutes, the bacterial culture was centrifuged for 10 minutes at 5000 x g. After centrifugation, the pellet may not be easily visible due to an interaction between the cells and the stabilization reagent that causes a change in the optical density of the cells. The supernatant was decanted, and the remaining liquid was removed by gently dabbing the inverted tube onto a paper towel. Any remaining supernatant was not removed by pipetting, as this may lead to loss of the bacterial pellet. Pellets can be stored at -15 to -30°C for up to 2 weeks or at -70°C for up to 4 weeks if needed. The pellets were thawed at room temperature (15-25°C), in readiness for RNA extraction and purification.

4.3.7.1 RNA extraction

This protocol involves enzymatic lysis followed by mechanical disruption recommended for Gram-negative bacteria and easy-to-disrupt Gram-positive bacteria grown in minimal media.

Equipment and reagents required for this protocol included Lysozyme, Tris and EDTA for preparing TE buffer, TissueLyser system (TissueLyser II, QIAGEN), acid washed glass beads, 2 ml Safe-Lock tubes, RNeasy Kits, β -mercaptoethanol (β -ME) (stock

solutions are usually 14.3 M), RNeasy Mini Kit, RNeasy Midi Kit and RNeasy Protect Bacteria Midi Kit (QIAGEN), Ethanol (96–100%) and ethanol (80%).

- 1. 10μ l β -mercaptoethanol was added per 1ml Buffer RLT from RNeasy Protect Bacteria Midi Kit, and mixed gently. Buffer RLT is stable for 1 month after the addition of β -mercaptoethanol. However, the protocol recommends that you only make up what is required for immediate use. 350μ l was required per sample in this experiment.
- 100µl of TE buffer prepared by mixing 10mM TrisCl, 1mM EDTA and adjusted the pH to 8.0 using NaOH solution) containing 15 mg/ml lysozyme was required per sample.
- 3. 25–50mg acid-washed glass beads (150–600μm diameter) were required per sample. These were weighed out in a 2 ml Safe-Lock tube for use in step 7.

Freshly prepared of previously thawed bacterial pellets (see '4.3.7 RNA stabilisation') were prepared for use in step 4.

- 100µl of TE buffer containing lysozyme was added to the sample and mixed by vortexing for 10 seconds.
- The sample was incubated at room temperature (15–25°C) for 10 minutes. During incubation, the sample was vortexed for 10 seconds every 2 minutes. (Vortexing can be avoided if the incubation can be carried out on a shaker-incubator).

Note: Since the RNA is stabilized, the incubation time can be extended without affecting the procedure, and may increase the RNA yield.

- After the incubation at room temperature for 10 minutes, 350µl of Buffer RLT was added to the sample and vortexed vigorously for 5–10 seconds.
- Note: It is important to ensure that β -meracaptoethanol is added to Buffer RLT before use and the pellet is thoroughly re-suspended in Buffer RLT.
- 7. The suspension was transferred into a 2 ml Safe-Lock tube containing the acid washed glass beads prepared in step 2 and the cells were disrupted in the TissueLyser for 5 minutes at maximum speed.
- 8. After the completion of step 7, the samples were centrifuged for 10 seconds at maximum speed and the supernatants were transferred into new 2 ml tubes.

220μl of RNA free, 96–100% ethanol was added to the supernatant in each 2 ml tube, and mixed gently by pipetting. (Centrifugation is not recommended at this stage).

Note: After the addition of ethanol, a precipitate may form but this will not affect the RNeasy procedure.

The following steps were completed before starting with the main protocol of RNA Purification Procedure:

- Buffer RPE was supplied as a concentrate (RNeasy Protect Bacteria Midi Kit) and 4 volumes of ethanol (96–100%) was added before using it for the first time, as indicated on the bottle, to obtain a working solution.
- b. DNase I stock solution was prepared before using the RNase-Free DNase Set for the first time. The solid DNase I (1500 Kunitz units) was dissolved in 550µl of RNase-free water provided. In order to avoid loss of DNase I RNase-free water was injected directly into the stock vial using an RNase-free needle and syringe. The solution was mixed gently by inverting the vial as vortexing is not recommended at this stage.
- c. In order to achieve long-term storage of DNase I (for up to 9 months), the stock solution was removed from the glass vial, and divided into single-use aliquots (10 μ I), and stored at -15 to -30°C. Thawed aliquots can be stored at 2–8°C for up to 6 weeks, however, refreezing of the aliquots after thawing is not recommended.

4.3.7.2 RNA purification

1. The lysate from step 9, including any precipitate that may have formed, was transferred into an RNeasy Mini spin column placed in a 2 ml collection tube supplied with the kit. The lid was closed gently, and centrifuged for 15 seconds at 8000 x g. After the centrifugation, the flow-through was discarded and the collection tube was reused in step 2. In the event of lysate exceeding 700 µl, centrifugation of successive aliquots through the spin column is recommended. The flow-through should be discarded after each centrifugation.

- 2. 10µl of DNase was added to 70µl Buffer RDD (supplied in the kit) for each sample, i.e., 10µl DNase from DNase I stock and 70µl Buffer RDD makes 80µl solution. Aliquots of frozen DNase from the DNase I stock (see above) were thawed until became clear. A short centrifuge was carried out before mixing with Buffer RDD. The solution was mixed gently by inverting the tube, and centrifuged briefly to collect residual liquid from the sides of the tube.
- 80μl of DNase I was added to the sample directly to the RNeasy spin column membrane, and incubated at room temperature (20–30°C) for 15 minutes.

It is important to ensure to add the DNase I incubation mix directly to the RNeasy spin column membrane as DNase digestion will be incomplete if part of the mix sticks to the walls or the O-ring of the spin column.

- 4. After incubation, 350µl of Buffer RW1(from the kit) was added to the RNeasy spin column, and then centrifuged for 15 seconds at 8000 x g. The flow-through was discarded along with the collection tube.
- 6. RNeasy Mini spin column was placed in a new 2 ml collection tube (supplied) and 500µl Buffer RPE was then added to the RNeasy Mini spin column. The lid was gently closed before centrifuging for 15 seconds at 8000 x g to wash the spin column membrane. The flow-through was discarded, and the collection tube reused.
- 7. A second 500µl aliquot of Buffer RPE was added to the RNeasy Mini spin column. The lid was gently closed before centrifuging for 2 minutes at 8000 x g to wash the spin column membrane. This long centrifugation ensures that no residual ethanol is carried over during elution as this may interfere with downstream reactions. After centrifugation, the RNeasy Mini spin column was carefully removed from the collection tube which was discarded avoiding touching the elute, otherwise, carryover of ethanol may occur.
- 8. The spin column was placed in a new 2 ml collection tube, and centrifuged at full speed for 1 minute.
- 9. The RNeasy Mini spin column was then placed in a new 1.5 ml collection tube

(supplied) and 30μ l RNase-free water was added directly to the spin column membrane. The lid was closed gently, and centrifuged for 1 minute at 8000 x g to elute the RNA (Eluted RNA can be kept at -80°C).

4.3.8 DNA extraction

DNA extraction in this research was carried out as follows using QIAamp DNA extraction MiniKit (50), Ref. No. 5130.

- 1. The live bacterial culture (Sample A) and heat killed Legionella (Sample B) were centrifuged for 10 minutes at 5000 x g and the supernatant was decanted. Any remaining supernatant was removed by gently dabbing the inverted tube once onto a paper towel. The bacterial pellets were proceeded with DNA extraction and purification.
- The bacterial pellet was re-suspended in 180μl ATL buffer, supplied with the QIAamp DNA Mini Kit (50).
- 3. 20µl of proteinase K was added to the sample, mixed by vortexing, and incubated at 56°C (water bath) for 3 hours until the tissue is completely lysed. The samples were occasionally vortexed during incubation to disperse the sample.

Note: Proteinase K must be used. QIAGEN Protease has reduced activity in the presence of ATL Buffer. Lysis time varies depending on the type of tissue processed. Lysis is usually complete in 1–3 hrs. Lysis overnight is possible and does not influence the preparation. To ensure efficient lysis, a shaking water bath or a rocking platform should be used. If not available, vortexing 2–3 times per hour during incubation is recommended.

- 4. After lysis, the samples were briefly centrifuged to remove any drops from the inside of the lid.
- 200µl Buffer AL was added to the sample, mixed by pulse-vortexing for 15 seconds, and incubated at 70°C for 10 minutes. The 1.5 ml micro-centrifuge

tube was briefly centrifuged to remove drops from inside the lid.

Note: It is essential that the sample and AL Buffer are mixed thoroughly to yield a homogeneous solution. A white precipitate may form on addition of AL Buffer, which in most cases will dissolve during incubation at 70°C. The precipitate does not interfere with the QIAamp procedure or with any subsequent application.

 200μl ethanol (96–100%) was added to the sample and mixed by pulsevortexing for 15 seconds followed by brief centrifugation of the 1.5 ml microcentrifuge tube to remove the drops from inside the lid.

Note: It is essential that the sample, Buffer AL, and the ethanol are mixed thoroughly to yield a homogeneous solution. A white precipitate may form on addition of ethanol. It is essential to apply all of the precipitate to the QIAamp Mini spin column. This precipitate does not interfere with the QIAamp procedure or with any subsequent application. Do not use alcohols other than ethanol since this may result in reduced yields.

7. The mixture from step 6 (including the precipitate) was carefully applied to the QIAamp Mini spin column (in a 2 ml collection tube) without wetting the rim. The cap was closed and the tubes were centrifuged at 6000 x g for 1 minute. The QIAamp Mini spin column was placed in a clean 2 ml collection tube (provided), and the tube containing the filtrate was discarded. Each spin column was closed to avoid aerosol formation during centrifugation.

Note: It is essential to apply all of the precipitate to the QIAamp Mini spin column. Centrifugation is performed at $6000 \times g$ to reduce noise, and centrifugation at full speed will not affect the yield or purity of the DNA. If the solution has not completely passed through the membrane, centrifuge again at a higher speed until all the solution has passed through.

8. The QIAamp Mini spin column was carefully opened and added 500µl Buffer AW1 without wetting the rim, closed the cap and centrifuged at 6000 x g for 1 minute. The QIAamp Mini spin column was placed again in a clean 2ml collection tube (provided), and discarded the collection tube containing the filtrate.

- 9. The QIAamp Mini spin column was carefully opened and 500µl of AW2 Buffer was added without wetting the rim. The cap was closed and the tube was centrifuged at full speed (16,000 x g) for 3 minutes.
- 10. The QIAamp Mini spin column was placed in a new 2 ml collection tube (not provided with the kit) and the old collection tube with the filtrate was discarded. The tube was centrifuged at full speed (16,000 x g) for 1 minute to eliminate the chance of possible AW2 Buffer carryover.
- 11. The QIAamp Mini spin column was placed in a clean 1.5 ml micro-centrifuge tube (not provided with the kit), and the collection tube containing the filtrate was discarded. The QIAamp Mini spin column was carefully opened and 200µl of AE buffer was added, after which the tube was incubated at room temperature for 1 minute, followed by centrifugation at 6000 x g for 1 minute.
- 12. The resulting DNA (pellet) was stored in the freezer at -20°C.

The DNA pellets were not diluted for PCR amplification. All other procedures for PCR amplification were as described in Experiment 1, including master mix preparation. The cDNA synthesised from RNA extracted from completely heat killed Legionella lenticule (plus any residual genomic DNA in the sample; if dead, there should theoretically not be any cDNA) was also amplified with DNA extracted from full live lenticule and completely heat killed lenticule for comparative study purpose.

In this experiment, a different protocol was tested for genomic DNA elimination in Sample C, but cDNA synthesis was undertaken as described in Experiment 4.

4.3.9 RNA quantification

4.3.9.1 Gel electrophoresis

The overall quality of extracted RNA including RNA yield may be assessed by electrophoresis on a denaturing agarose gel (Ream et al., 2016). In this qPCR assay, gel electrophoresis experiment was conducted as follows:

0.5g of agarose powder was weighed in a paper plate and mixed with 50ml of Trisborate-EDTA (TBE) buffer and added RNase-free water to make up the solution to100 ml in a 200ml conical flask. The mixture was heated in a microwave by swirling the flask occasionally until the agarose is completely dissolved in TBE. The clear agarose solution was cooled to 65-70°C in a water bath and 3µl of GelRed Nucleic Acid Stain was added and gently mixed by swirling. Once mixed, the whole mixture was poured into a gel tray to prepare a gel with dimensions $10 \times 14 \times 0.7$ cm. A comb was inserted into the gel immediately after pouring the gel into the tray by ensuring that there is enough space between the bottom of the comb and the gel tray (0.5–1.0 mm) to allow proper well formation and avoid sample leakage into the gel tray. The gel was allowed to set for 30 minutes whilst ensuring that there was no air bubbles trapped in the gel or between the wells.

An electrophoresis tank was cleaned with detergent solution, thoroughly rinsed with RNase-free water followed by a gentle rinse with ethanol and allowed to dry. The gel and comb were placed in the electrophoresis tank which was filled with TBE gel running buffer, ensuring approximately 1 mm of liquid above the surface of the gel. The comb was then removed carefully from the gel which was left to equilibrate for 30 minutes. 5µl of RNA loading buffer was added to 3µl of each RNA sample followed by a short centrifugation. The sample was then heated at 72°C for 2 minutes in a water bath and directly kept on ice. The heat killed samples were applied to the wells of the gel in the electrophoresis tank by inserting the pipette tip deep into the well and slowly expelled the liquid. The electrodes were connected and the power supply turned on (100 V). The gel was run for 25 minutes, after which it was placed under a UV light source in a BioDoc-It Imaging System. The GelRed in the gel allows visualization of the RNA with UV light.

4.3.9.2 Nanodrop concentration check

RNA yield from each dilution (Refer section 4.4.11) was also checked using a Nanodrop One spectrophotometer (Thermofisher, 2017) to ensure that the RNA extraction procedure was successful and the concentration of RNA (in ng/ μ l) was recorded. The samples do not need to be diluted before measurement due to the wide range detection

with small sample volume, and reading can be taken in a single measurement in less than 30 seconds. No other reagents or accessories are required for this measurement (Wieczorek et al., 2012). Blanking of the machine was carried out using 1 μ l of blanking solution (provided by the manufacturer) after which1 μ l of each purified and undiluted RNA sample (prepared from 1, $\frac{1}{2}$, $\frac{1}{4}$ and $\frac{1}{8}$ lenticule) was dispensed directly on to the Nanodrop sensor.

4.3.10 gDNA elimination and cDNA synthesis (various approaches)

4.3.10.1 Using SuperScript III First-Strand Synthesis SuperMix for qRT-PCR.

gDNA elimination and cDNA synthesis was carried out using ThermoFisher SuperScript III First-Strand Synthesis SuperMix for qRT-PCR, product number: 11752050. The following protocol has been optimized for generating first-strand cDNA for use in two-step qRT-PCR. An incubation temperature of 50°C for 30 minutes is recommended as a general starting point; higher temperatures (up to 60°C) may be used for difficult templates.

1. Two tubes of 0.2ml were prepared; One for the sample with Reverse Transcription (RT) and the other for the same sample without RT.

0		
	Samples with RT (RT)	Samples without RT(NRT)
RT Reaction Mix	10 µl	10 µl
RT Enzyme Mix	2 µl	-
RNA	8 μl	8 µl
DEPC-treated water	-	2 µl

Table 4.2 Reagents	s used for RT	and NRT samp	oles.
--------------------	---------------	--------------	-------

- The tube contents were gently mixed by flicking followed by a short centrifuge.
 The following procedures were carried out in a PCR machine.
- 3. The samples were incubated at 25°C for 10 minutes to allow the reverse transcriptase to convert RNA to cDNA in the sample and then the temperature was raised to 50°C for 30 minutes as the enzyme is more active at 50°C and can provide higher specificity with higher yield of full length cDNA (up to 12 kb in length).
- 4. The reaction was terminated by heating at 85°C for 5 minutes to heat-inactivate the reverse transcriptase, and then chilled on ice.
- 5. 1µl of *E. coli* RNase H was added to each sample and incubated at 37°C for 20

minutes. (*E. coli* RNase H is an endoribonuclease which degrades the RNA strand of RNA/DNA hybrid molecules and produces ribonucleotide molecules with 5-phosphate and 3-hydroxyl termini. RNAse H is inactive against single or double-stranded RNA molecules).

The synthesised cDNA was then diluted in the ratio of 18μ l deionised water (DW) and 2μ l cDNA followed by a short centrifuge. Diluted cDNA was stored at -20° C until use.

4.3.10.2 Using QIAGEN DNA elimination kit

The genomic DNA elimination reaction was carried out on ice as follows using QIAGEN RNeasy Plus Micro Kit (50), product No. 74034. gDNA Wipeout Buffer (2 μ l) and Template RNA from viable or heat killed lenticules were (12 μ l) mixed in a 0.2ml tube, incubated for 2 minutes at 42°C, and then placed immediately on ice. Reverse transcription master mix was prepared on ice as follows:

Table 4.3 QIAGEN genomic DNA elimination reaction mix followed by cDNA synthesis with RT to look at cDNA yield and without RT to look at effectiveness of genomic DNA removal. Sample A is heat killed; whereas Sample B is live (untreated).

Component	Sample B,	Sample B,	Sample A,	Sample A,
	with RT(µl)	without RT (µl)	with RT(µl)	without RT (µl)
RT Master mix	1	-	1	-
RNase free water		1	-	1
	-			
RT Buffer	4	4	4	4
RT Primer Mix	1	1	1	1
Template RNA	14	14	14	14
(live or heat killed)				

All the samples were incubated in a PCR machine, 15 minutes at 42°C followed by 3 minutes at 95°C and chilled on ice. Synthesised cDNA was diluted in the ratio of 18μ l DW and 2μ l cDNA followed by a short centrifugation and kept at -20°C.

4.3.10.3 Using amplification grade DNaseI

Amplification Grade DNaseI, product code AMP-D1 supplied by Sigma Aldrich UK is used for gDNA contamination removal. Amplification Grade DNase I (Deoxyribonuclease I) is an endonuclease isolated from bovine pancreas that digests double- and single-stranded DNA into oligo- and mono-nucleotides and this kit is suitable for eliminating DNA from RNA preparations prior to RT-PCR (DNASE1, Sigma Aldrich).

1µl of DNAseI and 3.5µl RNAse free buffer (Sigma-Aldrich) were added to 30µl RNA and incubated 10 minutes at 37°C in a water bath. After the incubation, 3.5µl of 3M (mol) Sodium Acetate, 100 µl ice cold 96-100% ethanol and 1µl GlycoBlue was added to the sample and kept at -20°C overnight for 14 hours. The sample was then centrifuged at 4°C for 30 minutes at 12000g and resultant pellets were washed with 100µl ice cold 70% ethanol and centrifuged again for15 minutes at 4°C and 16000g. The supernatant was removed and the pellets were air dried for approximately 10 minutes. The pellets were then dissolved in 25µl RNAse free water ready for cDNA synthesis as described in in Experiment 4.

4.3.11 TaqMan mastermix preparation

TaqMan Master Mix was prepared using the kits (TaqMan Environmental Master Mix 2.0, Ref. No. 4396838 supplied by Life Technologies, UK, Probes SF (Product code: SY150613449-096), SR (Product code: SY150613448-091) and SP (Product code: HA10101976-002) are supplied by Sigma Aldrich) in the following basic ratio:

10µl TaqMan

0.5µl Probe SF

0.5µl Probe SR

0.2µl Probe SP

6.8µl Deionised Water (DW)

Samples were prepared in triplicate; therefore, the volume of master mix was prepared for 8 PCR wells (3 for RT, 3 for no RT, 1 for NTC and 1 extra as a precautionary measure to avoid shortage due to the possible loss during pipetting and well filling).

Taqman -	80µl	
Probe F	-	4.0µl
Probe R	-	4.0µl
Probe P	-	1.6µl
DW	-	54.4µl

4.3.12 qPCR amplification methods

PCR plate wells were filled with 2µl of diluted cDNA sample and 18µl of Taqman master mix. One well was filled with 2µl deionised water and 18µl TaqMan master mix as no template control (NTC) to look for general reagent contamination. One sample was with Reverse Transcription (RTcDNA) and the other was without RT (purified RNA prior to cDNA synthesis) to look for genomic DNA contamination. After filling the required number of PCR wells, the whole plate was sealed and spun downed to eliminate air bubbles and all the samples were amplified in triplicate.

4.3.13 qPCR assay conditions

This qPCR assay was performed with primers and probes targeting the *Legionella pneumophila* 23S gene, and both primers and probes were optimised to a Taqman assay. Bio-Rad CFX96TM real-time PCR detection system was used to amplify the cDNA, Hard-Shell 96-Well Semi-Skirted PCR Plates and seals used were manufactured and supplied by Biorad Systems. The PCR wells are filled with samples (Refer section 5.3.4) containing primers, probes, TaqMan environmental master mix and diluted cDNA (2µL) template with RT reaction mix for a total volume of 20 µL. 2µL of cDNA from the total cDNA yield (30 µL) was diluted with 18µL of RNA/ DNA free molecular grade water

supplied by Sigma Aldrich. For the positive control, a known amount of *Legionella pneumophila* DNA standard was added to tubes containing the same amount of primers, probes, and TaqMan environmental master mix. In order to check for genomic DNA contamination, NRT samples containing the same amount of primers, probes, and TaqMan environmental master mix, but without RT reaction mix were also included. Differences in volumes in the various samples and controls were adjusted with RNA/ DNA free molecular grade water as necessary. The thermal cycling process consisted of 95 °C for 10 minutes as an initial incubation, followed by 40 cycles of 95 °C for 15 seconds and 60 °C for 1 minute representing standard TaqMan conditions (Nazarian et al., 2008).



Figure. 4.4 Representation of the overall amplification reaction employed in this assay.

4.3.14 Inhibition monitoring

Accurate qPCR results depend on a variety of factors including the quality of the reagents, experiment design, sample quality, and the presence of inhibitors. High protein levels and other chemical contaminants that persist after cDNA preparation can cause PCR inhibition. Inhibition in a qPCR assay can be monitored by performing a serial dilution of synthesised cDNA templates (Svec et al., 2015). In this assay, qPCR data from four dilutions of synthesised cDNA were used to generate inhibition plots. The cDNA samples were amplified in triplicate and were assayed for inhibition and the average of proportionate amplification (C_T) values used to generate the inhibition plot.

4.3.14.1 qPCR assay optimisation

The efficiency of a PCR assay can be defined as the fraction of target molecules that are copied in a single PCR cycle (Svec et al., 2015). A 100% efficient qPCR assay is expected to yield a 10-fold increase in PCR amplicon in every 3.32 cycles during the exponential phase of amplification (log2 10 = 3.3219). The slope of a standard curve of qPCR amplification is commonly used to calculate the efficiency of a qPCR reaction. A qPCR standard curve is graphically represented as a semi-log regression line plot of CT value against log of input nucleic acid. A slope of the standard curve -3.32 demonstrate that the PCR reaction efficiency is 100%. Slopes more negative than -3.32; e.g. -3.8 indicate that the PCR reaction efficiency is less than 100% and slopes more positive than -3.32; e.g. -2.7 indicate possible pipetting errors (Nolan et al., 2013).

In this qPCR assay, a known amount of *Legionella* DNA standard (between 250,000 GU and 25 GU in 6 ul) was used to calculate the efficiency (E) of the qPCR reaction using the formula $E = (10 - 1/slope - 1) \times 100$.

4.3.14.2 Assay limitations

Legionella pneumophila is classified as a Hazard Group 2 organism, which can cause human disease and may be a hazard to laboratory workers as well as other people entering the laboratory. I was therefore instructed to conduct my *Legionella* research in only one laboratory following approval of the risk assessment by the university. RNA extraction, purification and qPCR process were therefore conducted in the same laboratory, resulting in low levels of genomic DNA contamination. However, by taking maximum possible precautions, this contamination was minimised, and I was successful in eliminating this contamination in few of the experiments I conducted at the end of this research project. There are slight variations in amplification (C_T values) of cDNA in some of the experiments with the same concentration of bacterial culture; this variation is likely to be caused by pipetting errors of small volumes. In addition, validation of this assay with environmental samples was not possible due to time constraints.

4.3.15 Result interpretation in this assay

In order to make data interpretation and analysis more understandable, scatter plot is produced in each experiment using either number of cycles and fluorescence from the amplification reaction or CT values and percentage of dilution.

4.3.16 Method development

4.3.16.1 Experiment 1

In this experiment, RNA was extracted from a *Legionella* lenticules using Qiagen RNeasy Mini Kit (50) (Refer 4.3.7 - 4.3.7.2), Ref. No. 74104, QIAGEN GmbH, Germany and cDNA was synthesised from purified RNA using Invitrogen superscript cDNA synthesis kit supplied by Thermofisher Scientific, UK (Refer 4.3.10.1). TaqMan master mix was prepared as shown in 4.3.11. The synthesised cDNA was amplified using the 23S primers. Five different protocols were needed in this experiment and each protocol required different kits and reagents (Refer 4.3.7 - 4.3.7.2). The following materials were required to carry out all the protocols: Sterile RNase-free pipet tips, suitably sized tubes and micro-centrifuge or centrifuge with appropriate rotors, disposable gloves, vortexer and shaker–incubator.

4.3.16.2 Experiment 2

Aim of this experiment was to determine the effectiveness of heat killing step to kill *Legionella.* This experiment was conducted to compare amplification reactions from cDNA synthesised from RNA extracted from live (viable) and heat killed (confirmed by culture analysis) *Legionella* lenticules. RNA extraction and purification procedures were same as in Experiment-1 (Refer 4.3.7 - 4.3.7.2). However, a different DNA elimination kit (QIAGEN) was used for gDNA elimination and cDNA synthesis (Refer 4.3.10.2). This protocol change was introduced due to presence of gDNA contamination identified with NRT samples in Experiment-1.

4.3.16.2.1 Heat killing and amplification of *Legionella*.

Two *Legionella* lenticules were dissolved separately in 400µl culture medium for each (2 x 400) as explained in experiment -1, and labelled as 'sample A' and 'sample B'. Sample A was heated on a hotplate at 80°C for one hour and then left at room temperature (20°C) for two hours to allow the RNA to degrade. RNAprotect Bacteria Reagent was added to Sample B and RNA extraction was carried out as described in Experiment 1. The RNA pellets were stored at -20°C until needed. After the completion of two hours of wait, RNAprotect Bacteria Reagent was also added to Sample A, followed by RNA extraction (Refer 4.3.7.1). RNA purification was undertaken simultaneously for both samples (Refer 4.3.7.2). Genomic DNA elimination and cDNA synthesis was carried out simultaneously using QIAGEN DNA elimination kit (Refer 4.3.10.2).

TaqMan master mix was freshly prepared for 13 wells as explained in 4.3.11; and all the PCR procedures were same as in Experiment 1 and the samples were amplified in triplicate.

4.3.16.3 Experiment 3

Aim of this experiment was to look at (i) the extent to which genomic DNA from a full lenticule (live and dead) could interfere with the qPCR if not removed and (ii) how well genomic DNA is removed. Three separate lenticules were used in this experiment. One for DNA extraction from live *Legionella*, one for DNA extraction from a completely heat killed *Legionella* and the third one for cDNA synthesis and extraction from completely heat killed *Legionella*. Heat killing, RNA extraction, purification, and cDNA synthesis was carried out as described in Experiment 2. However, a new protocol was trialled for genomic DNA elimination in the third lenticule due to the persisting nature of genomic DNA contamination following RNA extraction (Refer 4.3.10.3). This is the first experiment involving DNA extraction in this research and was carried out using QIAamp DNA extraction MiniKit (50), Ref. No. 5130 (Refer 4.3.8).

4.3.16.3.1 Sample preparation for DNA and RNA extraction

Three Legionella lenticules were dissolved in 400µl culture medium in 1.5 ml tubes as described in Experiment 4, and labelled as Sample' A, B and C. Sample A and B was used for DNA extraction and Sample C was used for RNA extraction. Sample A was used for DNA extraction from live Legionella, sample B was used for DNA extraction from completely heat killed Legionella and sample C was used for RNA extraction and cDNA synthesis from completely heat killed *Legionella*. Two water baths were heated: one to 56°C and the other to 70°C. Buffer AE was equilibrated to room temperature for elution and buffers AW1 and AW2 have been prepared by adding ethanol as per shown on the bottle in the kit. DNA was extracted from sample A and B using the method outlined in 4.3.8. The DNA pellets were not diluted for PCR amplification. All other procedures for PCR amplification were as described in Experiment 1, including master mix preparation. The cDNA synthesised from RNA extracted from completely heat killed Legionella lenticule (plus any residual genomic DNA in the sample; if dead, there should theoretically not be any cDNA) was also amplified with DNA extracted from full lenticule (live Legionella) and completely heat killed Legionella lenticule for comparative study purpose.

In this experiment, a different protocol was tested for genomic DNA elimination in Sample C (Refer 4.3.10.3), but cDNA synthesis was undertaken as described in Experiment 2.

4.3.16.4 Experiment 4

This experiment was primarily aimed at establishing a relationship between cDNA amplification curves (C_T values) and colony forming units per litre (cfu/L) reported in conventional culture methods used for diagnosing *Legionella* bacteria in water samples. The RNA extraction, purification, genomic DNA elimination and cDNA synthesis was performed as described in Experiment 3. Two full *Legionella* lenticules were used in this experiment for RNA extraction; one for total (100%) live detection and the other for preparing five different dilutions as 50%, 25%, 12.5% and 5%. The RNA extracted
from lenticule (full live) and the dilutions series were amplified separately due to the persisting nature of gDNA contamination. In addition, the amplification of dilution series was also aimed to identify the lower detection limit of cDNA amplification. Another set of samples were prepared in the same dilution (all in triplicate) for standard culture analysis in a UKAS accredited laboratory (Refer Chapter 3.2.4) for comparing the results of both qPCR and gold standard culture.

4.3.16.4.1 Preparation of dilution series for qPCR

Two *Legionella* lenticules were dissolved in 400µl Ringer's solution as described in Experiment 1 and labelled as Sample A and B. Sample A was used for full live detection and Sample B was used to prepare 5 dilutions of bacterial culture as 50%, 25%, 12.5%, 5% and 1%; i.e. 200 µl bacterial culture, 100µl bacterial culture plus 100µl deionised water (DW) made 200µl, 50µl bacterial culture plus 150µl DW, 20µl bacterial culture plus 180µl DW and 2µl bacterial culture plus 198µl DW respectively. Two volume of RNAprotect Bacteria Reagent was added to one volume of bacteria culture; i.e. pipetted RNAprotect Bacteria Reagent into 2ml tubes as 400µl, 200µl, 100µl, 40µl and 4µl respectively for 50%, 25%, 12.5%, 5% and 0.5% bacterial culture. All other procedures followed were same as described in Experiment 2; allowing for differences in sample number.

Taqman Master Mix was prepared for 38 samples using the kit in the following basic ratio and all the samples were amplified in triplicate.

4.3.16.4.2 Preparation of samples for standard culture analysis.

Six separate samples of 'full lenticule' were prepared by using six *Legionella* lenticules from the same batch as follows:

Three *Legionella* lenticules were dissolved separately in 400µl of Ringers solution as described in Experiment 1. Each bacterial culture was then transferred into a separate 500 ml sterile plastic bottle (supplied by UKAS accredited laboratory for *Legionella* sampling) by pipetting and made up to 500ml by adding deionised water. Three samples were labelled as Sample A, B and C. In addition to these samples, the other three lenticules were used to prepare five dilutions (50%, 25%, 12.5%, 5% and 0.5%) in triplicate were made up in 500ml deionised water. All the samples were stored in

temperature-controlled bags, protected from heat sources and sunlight, during transportation to the laboratory. All eighteen *Legionella* samples in water were then analysed using standard UKAS protocols for *Legionella pneumophila* at a UKAS accredited laboratory (ALS Laboratories Limited) under identical laboratory conditions, within 12 hours of preparation (Ref. Chapter 3, section 3.2.4).

4.3.16.5 **Experiment 5**

This experiment was designed to investigate the source of persisting gDNA contamination identified in Experiments 1-4 and to study the efficiency of qPCR response to a dilution series of cDNA extracted from RNA. In order to avoid all possible sources of gDNA contamination, a separate lab space (isolated from the lab space where RNA extraction and purification had taken place) was used to prepare the master mix and PCR well filling. Furthermore, all the probes/primers, TaqMan Mastermix and RNA/DNA free molecular grade deionised water was newly purchased and unopened until using in this experiment. All other procedures followed were exactly same as in Experiment – 2. The dilution series was of 10 fold 4 dilutions (1, 0.1, 0.01 and 0.001) of bacterial culture.

4.3.16.5.1 qPCR response to a dilution series

One *Legionella* lenticule was dissolved in Ringers solution as described in Experiment 1 and used to prepare 10-fold dilution series 1, 0.1, 0.01 and 0.001 as 1, 2, 3 and 4 respectively and these 4 dilutions of the bacterial culture is shown in Table 4.4.

Table 4.4. Four dilutions (1, 2, 3 and 4) of bacterial culture with proportionateRNAprotect Bacteria Reagent.

	1	2	3	4
Bacterial				
culture (µl)	400	40	40	40
RNAprotect				
Bacteria	800	80	80	80
Reagent				
Deionised				
water (µl)	0	280	280	280

Two volumes of RNAprotect Bacteria Reagent were added to one volume of bacteria culture (see Table 4.4) and left for 2 minutes to allow RNAprotect Bacteria Reagent to work before adding deionised water. In order to eliminate the persisting gDNA contamination in previous experiments, newly purchased unopened molecular grade deionised water was added to the bacterial culture as shown in Table 4.4. Other reagents such as probes/primers and TaqMan Mastermix used was also newly purchased and the Mastermix was prepared in a separate lab space. All other procedures followed were exactly same as in Experiment 2; the only difference being the number of samples used. All the samples were amplified in triplicate.

4.4 Results and discussion



4.4.1 Primer/probe validation output

Figure. 4.5 Amplification of 23S rRNA gene from five samples of standard 10 fold dilutions of *Legionella pneumophila* DNA showing efficient and proportionate amplification of targeted gene (23S rRNA) from DNA confirming the primers/probes are optimal.

Standard 10-fold dilutions of 5 samples of known amount (250,000, 25,000, 2,500, 250 and 25 GU's in 6µl respectively) of *Legionella* pneumophila DNA were amplified by targeting 23S rRNA gene. All the 5 concentrations were amplified successfully and

generated the standard curves as expected (Figure 4.5). This result indicates that the efficiency of primers/probes used in this assay is optimal, and confirmed the successful amplification of targeted 23S rRNA gene.

4.4.2 Inhibition monitoring output

Synthesised cDNA from a full *Legionella* lenticule dilution series (Refer 4.3.16.5.1) was used to perform this experiment. The cDNA samples were amplified in triplicate and the amplification was successful (Figure 4.6). The amplification data (Table 4.5) was used to generate the inhibition plot (Figure 4.7).



Figure 4.6 Amplification curves from 4 samples of 10 fold dilutions of cDNA from one *Legionella* lenticule.

Sample	Ст -1	Ст -2	Ст -3	Average C _T	Sample	Log (sample
				value	quantity	quantity)
1	24.09	23.73	23.51	23.77	1.0000	0.00
2	26.95	26.8	26.62	26.79	0.1000	-1.00
3	30.51	30.68	30.25	30.48	0.0100	-2.00
4	33.47	33.82	34.17	33.82	0.0010	-3.00

Table 4.5Diluted cDNA amplification data used to generate the inhibition plot.



Figure 4.7 Inhibition plot generated from cDNA dilutions demonstrating that no inhibition in this qPCR assay. Dilution factor is 10, slope is -3.382, R² is 0.9986 and efficiency is 97.55%.

Efficiency of qPCR assay is calculated using the formula $E = (10 - 1/slope - 1) \times 100$. The inhibition plot (Figure 4.7) showed 97.55% efficiency, slope - 3.382 and R2 0.9986. A slope -3.3 with 100% efficiency is the clear indication of no inhibition. In this assay, the slope -3.382 with 97.55% efficiency ruled out the possibility of any inhibition (Svec et al., 2015).

4.4.3 **Positive control output**



Figure 4.8 Amplification curves of 4 x 10-fold dilutions of cDNA synthesised from RNA extracted from a *Legionella* lenticule and 4 x 10-fold serial dilutions of a *Legionella pneumophila* DNA positive control 250,000, 25,000, 2500, 250 GU's per 6µl of sample.

Sample		5		4	3	2
Positive control	20	.26	2	24.14	27.32	30.66
Sample quantity	1.0000		0	.1000	0.0100	0.0010
Log (sample	0.	00	-	·1.00	-2.00	-3.00
quantity)						
Sample	CT -1	СТ -2	CT -3	Average CT	Sample	Log (sample
cDNA dilution				value	quantity	quantity)
1	24.09	23.73	23.51	23.77	1.0000	0.00
2	26.95	26.8	26.62	26.79	0.1000	-1.00
3	30.51	30.68	30.25	30.48	0.0100	-2.00
4	33.47	33.82	34.17	33.82	0.0010	-3.00

Table 4.6Four 10-fold dilution series of cDNA and positive control amplificationdata used to generate the Figure 4.8. Dilution series of cDNA was amplified in triplicate.



Figure 4.9 Scatter plot showing efficient amplification of cDNA and the DNA positive control diluted in 10-fold steps. For the positive control, the slope is -3.438, R² is 0.9981 and efficiency is 95.37% demonstrating that the PCR reactions are optimal and no inhibition has occurred. cDNA (green line) is as shown in Figure 4.7.

4.4.4 qPCR assay optimisation

Amplification data of 23S gene from 10-fold dilutions of five dilution series (concentration 250,000, 25,000, 2,500, 250 and 25 GU's in 6μ) of known amount of standard (*Legionella* pneumophila DNA) used for the assay optimisation (Refer 4.4.1). Corresponding amplification data is shown in Table 4.7.

Table 4.7qPCR data of standard curve generated from the amplification of 10-foldfive dilution series of standard *Legionella pneumophila* DNA.

Sample	Ст -1	Ст -2	Ст -3	Average Sample		Log (sample
				C _T value	quantity	quantity)
1	18.90	18.87	19.04	18.93667	1.0000	0.00
2	22.63	21.83	22.16	22.2066	0.1000	-1.00
3	26.24	26.03	25.46	25.91	0.0100	-2.00
4	29.06	29.38	28.68	29.04	0.0010	-3.00
5	33.33	33.33	31.73	32.7866	0.0001	-4.00



Figure 4.10 qPCR standard curve plot of C_T values of 10 fold dilution series of five standard *Legionella* pneumophila DNA samples against log of input nucleic acid showing slope -3.4533, R² 0.9993 with qPCR assay efficiency 94.79%.

qPCR assay optimisation was conducted by amplifying 10 fold dilution series of five standard *Legionella* pneumophila DNA samples (Figure 4.5). 23Sr RNA gene amplification was proportional to the dilution series of standard DNA (Figure 4.10). Amplification data from this experiment (Table 4.7) was used to generate a qPCR standard curve plot of C_T values against log of input nucleic acid is shown in figure 4.11. The slope calculated is -3.4533, R² 0.9993 and the qPCR assay efficiency calculated using the formula E = $(10 - 1/slope - 1) \times 100$ is 94.79%.

4.4.4.1 Assay optimisation including probes/primers

Successful amplification of 23S rRNA gene from standard 10-fold dilutions of known amount of Legionella pneumophila DNA using 23S primers and probes clearly demonstrated that the primers and probes used in this assay are optimal. In addition, successful amplification of cDNA synthesised from RNA dilution series prepared from full Legionella lenticule was with qPCR efficiency of 97.55%. The slope calculated was -3.382 and R² was 0.9986. This slope with 97.55% efficiency indicating that there was no inhibition in this qPCR assay (Svec et al., 2015). Furthermore, amplification of positive control (standard known amount of LP DNA) along with cDNA synthesised from dilution series of RNA demonstrated a slope -3.438, R² 0.9981 and 95.37% efficiency. This slope and efficiency from positive control amplification indicates that the RT reaction and qPCR reactions in this assay are optimal with no inhibition in the PCR process as the acceptable range of qPCR efficiency is between 90 and 110%. (Reyneke et al., 2016). In addition, graph generated from C_T values of 10-fold dilution series of five standard *Legionella pneumophila* DNA samples (Figure 4.10) showed slope -3.4533, R² 0.9993 with qPCR assay efficiency 94.79%. This qPCR efficiency percentage further confirms that the qPCR reactions in this assay are optimal. Many studies have demonstrated that the use of positive controls in qPCR provides a number of advantages such as quality assurance, confirming the functionality of the reaction components, to assess the efficiency of the qPCR assay, to ensure that there is no inhibition taking place, for assessing reaction specificity for genotyping assays and furthermore, it is essential when measuring low copy numbers (Reyneke et al., 2016; Zhang et al., 2016 Svec et al., 2015).

4.4.5 RNA quantification

4.4.5.1 Agarose gel analysis output

Agarose gel analysis for RNA from four concentrations was conducted; but no visible bands were available on the gel due to the insufficient amount of RNA that was extracted from *Legionella* bacteria.

4.4.5.2 Nanodrop concentration check output

Nanodrop concentration check output for four different concentrations of RNA was as follows:

100% - 1.6 ng/ μl 50% - 1.3 ng/ μl 25% - 1.7 ng/ μl 12.5%- 0.5 ng/ μl

The RNA concentration reported by the Nanodrop was not consistent with the initial concentration of bacteria used. Therefore, this data was not used to quantify RNA concentrations in lenticules, but serves as evidence of RNA recovery from lenticule samples.

The purified RNA concentration obtained from Nanodrop was not used to quantifyi RNA due to the apparent inconsistency in quantification (i.e. 100% - 1.6 ng/ μ l, 50%

- 1.3 ng/ μ l , 25% - 1.7 ng/ μ l and 12.5%- 0.5 ng/ μ l). NanoDrop One (Thermofisher, 2017) spectrophotometers were designed to specifically measure absorbance using small sample volumes and can measure absorbance in the wavelength range of 190–840nm and requires only in the range of 0.5–2 μ l of sample for an accurate measurement. However, for RNA, the Nanodrop instrument's lower detection limit is 2ng/ μ l (Wieczorek et al., 2012). In this assay, the purified RNA concentration from *Legionella* bacteria was below the lower detection limit of Nanodrop instrument. Therefore, the Nanodrop output/concentration check was not considered further in this assay, but serves as positive detection only.

4.4.6 Legionella culture enumeration

Standard culture analysis of six *Legionella pneumophila* samples prepared from 6 full lenticules (3 heat killed and 3 untreated) found positive culture of all three untreated (not heated) samples in the range of 8500-10,000 cfu/L, whereas heat killed *Legionella* samples were negative for culture. Thus, the same method was used to prepare the heat killed *Legionella* samples throughout this research.

4.4.7 Results of Experiment 1

The aim of this experiment was to extract RNA from two *Legionella* lenticules using Qiagen RNeasy Mini Kit. The amount of RNA extracted was checked using Nanodrop; however, the concentration level showed by Nanodrop was below the lower quantitative limit of the equipment and was therefore not considered to be reliable. Thus, a number of different experiments were needed to check and ensure that RNA extraction was successful. cDNA was synthesised from purified RNA using Invitrogen Superscript III and then amplified using 23S primers. RNA extraction, purification, genomic DNA elimination procedure, cDNA synthesis and PCR amplification were done simultaneously for both the lenticules.



Figure 4.11a qPCR amplification plots for 23S rRNA gene from RNA extracted from a full *Legionella* lenticule; with and without RT. Green represents the amplification from live RTcDNA, blue represents the NRT amplification (genomic DNA contamination).



Figure 4.11b C_T values of triplicate qPCR samples used for 23S gene amplification from RNA extracted from live lenticule; RT represents the qPCR response to samples in which RNA has converted to cDNA. NRT samples contain RNA without conversion to cDNA. All samples may contain small amounts of genomic DNA.

Figure 4.11a show the amplification curves for 23S gene from RNA extracted from whole *Legionella* lenticule. One full lenticules were used in this experiment and its amplification is expressed in scatter plots as A and B (Figure 4.11b). The cDNA made from RNA extracted from a full lenticule was amplified in triplicate for RT samples. However, there are responses from NRT samples also and this can be resulted from the genomic DNA contamination with NRT samples. The corresponding number of cycles of amplification (C_T) values is shown in Table 4.8.

RT cDNA	NRT
27.15	33.01
27.53	33.98
27.44	34.09

Table 4.8 C_T values corresponding to each amplification curve in experiment-1.

Mean C_T values of the RT amplification cycle for lenticule was 27.37 which was lower than the NRT mean C_T value of 33.69 (a difference of 6.32). In these samples, the 23S gene was amplified from cDNA indicating that 23S rRNA was present in the live sample. However, amplification responses from NRT samples occurred suggesting that a low level of genomic DNA contamination occurred in the samples.

The aim of Experiment-1 was to check the possibility of extracting RNA from Legionella lenticules using the Qiagen RNA extraction kit, synthesise cDNA and amplify it using the 23S primers. The results clearly indicate that the experiment was successful. Furthermore, the results of all remaining experiments 2-5 confirmed that the RNA extraction from live *Legionella* lenticule using Qiagen RNA extraction mini kit is possible and amplification using 23S primers of the resulting cDNA is achievable. The cDNA amplification from full Legionella lenticules in Experiments 1, 2, 4 and 5 shows slight variation as the corresponding mean C_T values are 27.37, 27.38, 22.94 and 23.77 respectively and this could be due to the difference in bacterial concentrations between the lenticules (different lenticules from the same batch), the loss of RNA during the purification and genomic DNA eliminations procedures and possible pipetting errors (Refer section 4.3.10 and 4.3.14.3). Mean of these C_T values (mean C_T values from experiments 1, 2, 4, and 5) is $25.36 (\pm 2.01)$. The lenticules used in these experiments were from the same batch (and should therefore be almost identical in number of bacteria) and quantification of *Legionella* pneumophila bacteria in each lenticule was also carried out using standard culture analysis. The mean concentration of Legionella from three lenticules from the same batch was 4950 cfu/500ml (±676sd). This variation in culture analysis result is also due to small differences in number of bacteria present in each individual lenticule; and cumulative errors introduced to individual samples during the culture process.

My results suggest that the success of experiments in this type will depend to a certain extend on the kits used and methods involved. Several studies have demonstrated that RNA loss can occur during different RNA extraction and purification

methods (Honsvall and Robertson, 2017; Faucher et al., 2010). Another study on reverse transcription and PCR amplification of purified RNA demonstrated that RNA purification using Qiagen columns resulted in improved quality and purity of RNA yields, but resulted in an overall loss of RNA product (Chomczynski and Sacchi, 1987). PCR analysis result also showed that the RNA extracted by QIAGEN-kit was of the highest quality compared to all other extraction kits used (Belder e al., 2016; Nuyts et al., 2001). However, van der Zee and colleagues in Netherlands reported that the columns supplied with the Qiagen extraction kit itself failed to eliminate Legionella genomic DNA contamination. In that study, three different batches of columns were used as supplied in the Qiagen kit. Twenty columns of each batch were tested and with one batch, all 20 columns tested were negative; in contrast, all the columns in the other two batches were contaminated with *Legionella* DNA (van der Zee et al., 2002). This possibility was also addressed by using columns and reagents from different batches in Experiments (QIAGEN RNeasy Protect Bacteria Midi Kit in Experiment 1, QIAGEN QuantiTect Reverse Transcription and DNA elimination kit in Experiments 2-4 and Sigma-Aldrich Total RNA purification kit in Experiments 5 and 6), but the genomic DNA contamination remained unchanged.

4.4.8 Results of Experiment 2

In this experiment, two *Legionella* lenticules were used; one for live detection (Sample B) and the other is heat killed (Sample A). RNA extraction, RNA purification, cDNA synthesis and cDNA amplification were carried out simultaneously to compare the two samples. RNA extraction and purification procedures were as described in Experiment-1, although a different gDNA elimination kit (QIAGEN) was used for genomic DNA elimination and cDNA synthesis due to the low-level amplification (Average CT value 33.69) from NRT samples.



Figure 4. 12a Amplification of cDNA made from RNA extracted from full lenticule (live *Legionella*) and fully heat killed *Legionella* lenticules. Green represents the cDNA amplification, red represents the amplification from heat killed sample (genomic DNA contamination), blue represents the amplification from NRT samples (genomic DNA contamination) and low level responses from master mix and empty wells.

Amplification of cDNA made from RNA extracted from the live *Legionella* lenticule showed early amplification at a mean C_T value of 27.38 (Figure 4.12a). The same process from the fully heat killed *Legionella* lenticule yielded a mean C_T value of 36.01; the difference in mean C_T values between live and dead is 8.63. The corresponding number of amplification cycles is shown in Table 4.9. The difference in these C_T values demonstrates detection of live *Legionella* compared to the amplifications from the heat killed *Legionella* cells. The amplification response from the heat killed cells is of a similar level to the no RT controls (Figure 4.12b), indicating the presence of genomic DNA contamination with the RNA product. These results confirm the detection of RNA from live *Legionella* bacteria. The amplification product detected in the dead cells occurs around the same level as that found in the background control, that the product is most likely contaminating genomic DNA. These results further confirm that the denaturing process employed in this experiment was successful, as heat killed bacteria did not appear to produce measureable levels of RNA.

Full Lenticule – live Legionella (RT) -1	Full Lenticule – live Legionella (NRT) -2	Heat killed <i>Legionella</i> lenticule (RT) -3	Heat killed <i>Legionella</i> lenticule (NRT) -4
27.21	34.61	35.00	37.58
27.41	34.90	35.37	38.13
27.52	35.36	37.67	38.56

Table 4.9 C_T values corresponding to each amplification curve in Experiment-2.



Figure 4.12b. Scatter plot representation of C_T values corresponding to live sample (1), heat killed sample (2) and comparison of genomic DNA contamination amplification with both live and heat killed samples (3) and NRT(4).

In this experiment, a different cDNA synthesis kit (QIAGEN) was used which includes two genomic DNA elimination steps, both in the RNA specific gDNA wipeout step. However, no significant improvement was achieved in eliminating gDNA contamination. The source of this persisting gDNA contamination could be the laboratory conditions where RNA extraction, cDNA synthesis and qPCR amplification is carried out in the same laboratory space (Refer section 4.3.10).

In Experiment- 2, cDNA synthesised from RNA extracted from a full *Legionella* lenticule (live) and a full lenticule (heat killed) was amplified using the 23S primers. Amplification from live sample was similar as in Experiment -1 and the mean of C_T

values from triplicates of live sample is 27.38 whereas with the dead sample it was 36.01. No amplification was expected from the heat killed lenticule sample in Experiment -2. However, there was a low level amplification (mean C_T 36.01) from the heat killed lenticule sample which was close to that seen in the NRT sample in experiment-1. Furthermore, amplification from live lenticules in Experiment -1 and Experiment -2 were almost identical which confirms the result achieved in Experiment -1. In contrast, the similar C_T values observed in heat killed lenticule sample (NRT samples from experiment 1 and 2) confirmed the presence of genomic DNA contamination within RNA samples in both the experiments. This statement is supported by a study report which says negative Reverse Transcription control (NRT) is necessary to include in all RT-qPCR experiments to test for genomic DNA contamination as such control contains all the reaction components except for the reverse transcriptase. RT amplification should not occur in this control, and if any PCR amplification is seen from this control, it would be derived from contaminating genomic DNA (Laurell et al., 2012; Bustin and Nolan, 2004).

The different DNA elimination protocol used in Experiment-2 did not lower the genomic DNA contamination. The results from Experiment-2 indicated that there was no RNA present in the heat killed sample; and the culture analysis results of three separate samples are also supporting this finding as no *Legionella* was detected from heat killed *Legionella* samples analysed in UKAS accredited laboratory using standard protocol (Refer Chapter 3, section 3.2.4) and there by confirming that (i) the heat killing method was successful in killing the *Legionella* that was present in the lenticule and (ii) RNA extraction and amplification method employed was also effective. However, the consistent lower level amplification from heat killed samples as well as in NRT samples suggests that genomic DNA contamination is persistent with RNA, and is present in almost similar level in all experiments.

Although sources of contamination are unclear, genomic DNA contamination in RNA samples is known to occur from external sources, including dust particles carrying bacteria and moulds. In addition, laboratory equipment, plasticware and other consumables such as reagents and deionised water can become the source of contamination when shared. In order to eliminate the possibility of contamination from the laboratory, all possible precautions were taken, such as more frequent changing of gloves, cleaning of work area using commercially available RNase removal solution, and the use of sterile disposable polypropylene tubes and pipette tips while carrying out all

these experiments. A study carried out in United States to compare three different methods of RNA extraction from Gram-positive bacteria: i) An acid–phenol extraction protocol ii) The "RNeasy mini kit" from QIAGEN iii) The "SV Total RNA Isolation System" from Promega reported that the QIAGEN-kit produced the greatest amount of RNA with the highest purity (Nuyts et al., 2001). Another possibility of this genomic contamination can be the laboratory conditions as all the protocols in the entire assay (RNA extraction, purification, cDNA synthesis and qPCR process) was carried out in the same lab space, though it is not recommended (Refer section 4.3.14.3).

4.4.9 Results of Experiment 3

The aim of this experiment was to compare the PCR amplification of genomic DNA extracted from a live *Legionella* lenticule, genomic DNA extracted from a completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule and cDNA synthesised from RNA extracted from a completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule. Three separate lenticules were used in this experiment as one for genomic DNA extraction from live *Legionella* lenticule, the other for genomic DNA extraction from completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule and the third one for RNA extraction from completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule. In this experiment (only for the third lenticule; RNA extraction from completely heat killed sample) a different genomic DNA extraction, purification, and cDNA synthesis was carried out exactly same as in Experiment 2. The QIAamp DNA extraction kit (see Section 4.3.8) was used for genomic DNA extraction from live and completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule.

In this experiment three samples were amplified for comparative study as genomic DNA extracted from a fully live *Legionella* lenticule, genomic DNA extracted from a completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule as well as cDNA produced from RNA extracted from a completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule. Amplification plots showed almost similar amplification for total genomic DNA concentration in fully live and fully heat killed *Legionella* lenticules as expected due to the presence of similar numbers of bacteria regardless of viability. In addition, amplification of cDNA synthesized from RNA extracted from completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule showing only lower level of amplification as there should be no RNA or cDNA present in this sample (Figure 5.14a). However, the lower level response is likely a consequence of incomplete

removal of gDNA by DNAse treatment. This experiment further confirms that RNA extraction and cDNA amplification achieved in previous experiments (Experiments 1 and 2) is successful. In contrast, as described in previous results, low level amplification showing from the sample of completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule is due to the persistent gDNA contamination even after RNA purification and gDNA digestion or elimination treatments.



Figure 4.13a Amplification plots showing successful extraction and amplification of genomic DNA from full live *Legionella* lenticule and completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule along with amplification of cDNA synthesized from RNA extracted from completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule, further confirming that the RNA extraction is successful.

The C_T values corresponding to each of the amplification and their mean are given in (Table 4.10). In this experiment, triplicates (technical replicates) of each sample produced almost consistent curves (C_T values) and the C_T value for RT in the heat killed lenticule was similar to genomic DNA contamination is also similar as in previous experiments.

Table 4.10 The C_T values corresponding to each of the amplification and their mean values with NRT amplification values for comparison.

Sample	Full live L	egionella	Full he	at killed	Full heat killed		
description	lenticule		Legionell	a lenticule	Legionella lenticule		
	DNA		D	NA	cI	cDNA	
	RT	NRT	RT	NRT	RT	NRT	
C _T 1	25.96	32.18	26.63	32.45	32.15	32.10	
Ст2	26.26	32.43	26.53	32.10	32.45	32.47	
СтЗ	26.70	22.24	2672	22 4 5	22.02	22.05	
	20.79	32.24	20.75	32.43	32.93	32.95	
Meen							
Mean	26.33	32.28	26.63	32.33	32.51	32.50	



Figure 4.13b Scatterplot representations of C_T values obtained from the RT amplification of total genomic DNA from full *Legionella* lenticule (Live), completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule and cDNA produced from completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule. 1 and 3 are DNA RT samples, 5 is cDNA RT sample and 2, 4 and 6 are corresponding NRT samples. This plot clearly demonstrating that the heat killed *Legionella* sample does not contain any RNA, but the amplification produced is from the similar level of gDNA contamination that is present in all NRT samples.

The mean C_T values of genomic DNA amplification from full live *Legionella* lenticule and completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule is 26.33 and 26.63 respectively. The difference of mean in these two values is 0.3 which is unlikely to be significantly different; although the same C_T values were expecting for these amplifications (Figure 4.13a). Experimental error during genomic DNA extraction and purification may have caused for this slight difference in C_T values. Amplification of cDNA produced from completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule (Mean C_T values of RT cDNA 32.51 and NRT cDNA 32.50) shows almost similar level of amplification which is caused by the presence of genomic DNA contamination as described in previous experiments (Figure 4.13b). Despite of this negligible variation in C_T values and low level of genomic DNA contamination, the results from this experiment further confirms that the methods used for extracting RNA, cDNA synthesis and cDNA amplification in Experiments 1and 2 is successful.

4.4.9.1 Amplification differentiates the concentration of DNA and RNA

The results from Experiment-3 showed similar levels of DNA amplification from fully live and completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticules. This was expected as both live and dead samples would contain similar numbers of *Legionella* bacteria. Low level RT amplification in completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticules suggests gDNA may occur in RNA samples despite DNAse treatment.

The mean C_T values of DNA recovered from a full lenticule (live *Legionella*) and a completely heat killed *Legionella* lenticule were 26.33 and 26.63, respectively (mean C_T value of 26.48(±0.15sd). Several studies on nucleic acid have demonstrated that the concentration of DNA in a bacterial cell is identical regardless of their viability (Cangelosi and Meschke, 2014; Barbau-Piednoir et al., 2014); therefore, the result obtained from Experiment -3(almost similar amplification of DNA extracted from full live and full heat killed *Legionella* lenticule) is to be expected. Furthermore, the mean C_T value of total RNA concentration in a fully heat killed *Legionella* lenticule was 32.51 although no amplification was expected from this sample due to the absence of RNA in the sample. However, the mean C_T value of all NRT samples, two DNA samples and one cDNA sample was 32.44(±0.07sd) indicating the presence of a low and consistent amount of level of persisting genomic DNA contamination in all samples.

this study confirms that the apparent low level amplification of cDNA synthesized from RNA extracted from heat killed *Legionella* lenticules in all the experiments is most likely a consequence of persisting genomic DNA contamination. In addition, these results further confirm that RNA extraction from live *Legionella* in lenticules is successful, and that the amplification of cDNA from live *Legionella* lenticules exceeds that which occurs due to contamination by gDNA.

4.4.10 Results of Experiment 4

Aim of this experiment was to establish a relationship between cDNA amplification curves (C_T values) and standard culture analysis results, colony forming units per litre (cfu/L). The RNA extraction, purification, genomic DNA elimination and cDNA synthesis was exactly same as described in Experiment -3. Two full *Legionella* lenticules were used in this experiment for RNA extraction; one for total (100%) live detection and the other for preparing five different dilutions as 50%, 25%, 12.5%, 5% and 0.5%. The RNA extracted from full lenticule (live *Legionella*) and the dilution series were amplified separately to minimise the overlapping of cDNA amplification curves of dilution series with gDNA amplification. In addition, 18 samples were prepared in the same dilution (all in triplicate) using six full *Legionella* lenticules for standard culture analysis and sent to a UKAS accredited laboratory for standard culture analysis (Refer Chapter 3.2.4). PCR amplification results were compared with gold standard culture analysis results.

4.4.10.1 Comparison of C_T values with culture analysis results (cfu/L)

Experiment -4 was mainly aimed to find out two important factors in this assay; firstly what is the lower detection limit of cDNA amplification and the secondly to compare culture analysis results of the RNA dilution series with C_T values corresponding to the same dilution series. The mean of standard culture analysis result of three full (100%) *Legionella* lenticules was 9900 cfu/L (±1353sd). In addition, the culture analysis results of three different dilutions, (50%, 25%, and 12.5%) were 5000cfu/L (±360sd), 2166cfu/L (±208sd) and 566cfu/L (±208sd). Culture analysis was unable to detect any

Legionella at 5% and 1% dilution suggesting that the culture method used here could not detect *Legionella* in 500ml samples at concentrations lower than 500cfu/L.

The mean C_T values of cDNA amplification for full lenticule (100%) and dilution series, 50%, 25%, 12.5% and 5% was 22.94, 30.26, 31.54, 33.12 and 35.89, respectively. A comparison of standard culture analysis results and C_T values of the similar dilution series were carried out as 9900 cfu/L \simeq 22.94, 5000cfu/L \simeq 30.26, 2166cfu/L \simeq 31.54 and 566cfu/L \simeq 33.12 as shown in the figure 4.14. The C_T value for 12.5% dilution was 35.89, but culture analysis for corresponding dilution was non-detected. A linear relationship is observed in standard culture analysis; proportionate reduction in *Legionella* count (cfu/L) as dilution increases from 100% to 25% (Figure 4.14) and a similar trend was also observed in cDNA amplification from the same dilution series (Figure 4.14).



Figure 4.14 A Linear relationship between the number of *Legionella* analysed by standard culture analysis (cfu/L) in dilution series 100%, 50%, 25% and 12.5% and amplification of cDNA extracted from RNA of the similar dilution series.

PCR amplification was successful for cDNA made from 10% dilution series; although it was at the same level of genomic DNA contamination, so that it is impossible to distinguish the signal due to the cDNA. On the basis of this results presented, it is estimated that in the event of successful elimination of genomic DNA contamination from RNA yield, amplification of cDNA from 1% dilution also could be identified; and thus the lower detection limit can be established. In contrast standard culture analysis was unable to

detect any *Legionella* even in 10% dilution. It is widely understood that this is one of the major unreliability factors in culture diagnostic procedure as it struggles to detect lower concentrations of bacteria in environmental samples (Cunha et al., 2016). In a comparative study on *Legionella* diagnostic procedures such as conventional culture analysis, real time PCR, viability labelling and immune-detection (solid-phase cytometry) demonstrated that culture analysis failed to detect lower concentration of *Legionella* bacteria (>100cfu/L) as well as VBNC *Legionella*. Furthermore, this study also examined the amplification of DNA from dead bacterial cells resulting in overestimation of the presence of bacteria by real time PCR techniques (Scaturro et al., 2016).

Conventional culture diagnostic procedure for *Legionella* cannot detect lower concentration as well as VBNC *Legionella* and real time PCR based on DNA amplification detects viable and non-viable *Legionella* from environmental samples. A recent study from the UK also reported that there is a serious data gap in understanding how to use data from *Legionella* analysis using qPCR (Collins et al., 2017). But, this laboratory based assay on the amplification of synthesised cDNA from RNA extracted from live *Legionella* confirms that live detection of *Legionella* is possible and it can be applied in environmental water sample analysis without detecting non-viable cells. This method would be of great advantage in interpretation and understanding of qPCR techniques for *Legionella* control.

Total six cDNA samples were synthesised from RNA extracted from full lenticule (live *Legionella*) and five different dilutions were prepared. All samples were amplified in triplicate and the PCR amplification result was proportionate to the bacteria culture dilution series up to 5%; however, amplification corresponding to 0.5% RNA dilution was not detected. The amplification curve from 5% shows a C_T at approximately the same level of amplification from the genomic DNA contamination and it is therefore difficult to identify (Figure 4.15). Otherwards, the signal from the cDNA is swamped by the contamination at this level. In this experiment, all the dilution triplicates produced consistent amplification (Figure 4.15) but, later amplification from NRT and master mix as seen in figure 4.15 is caused by persisting genomic DNA contamination. This amplification did not significantly affect the quality of the experiment; although the 5% dilution amplification curve was overcrowded with these curves. The C_T values corresponding to each dilution with the mean values are given in Table 4.11.



Figure 4.15 Amplification of cDNA synthesised from RNA extracted from dilution series 50%, 25%, 12.5%, 5% and 0.5% from full live *Legionella* lenticule showing the proportionate reduction in amplification.

Table 4.11The CT values corresponding to 100% (full live Legionella) and each RNA dilution along with mean CT values.

The C_T values produced from 100% cDNA concentration, 50% cDNA concentration, 25% cDNA concentration, 12.5% cDNA concentration and 5% cDNA concentration is differed but, one of the triplicates did not amplify from 25%. Therefore, the mean value is calculated from two of the C_T values produced. In the case of 12.5% and 5% dilution, all the triplicates were amplified as shown in the Table 4.11. The C_T value of NRT also differed proportionately up to 12.5% dilution; NRT amplification from 5% dilution was almost similar to that of 12.5% dilution and 0.5% dilution was not amplified at all.

Concentration	Full len	ticule	50	%	2	5%	12.	5%	5	%	0	.5%
	(100	%)										
	RT	NRT	RT	NRT	RT	NRT	RT	NRT	RT	NRT	RT	NRT
	23.19	32.90	30.20	36.92	31.44	38.66	33.31	39.22	35.54	39.81	-	-
	23.01	32.44	30.09	36.78	31.64	38.80	32.89	38.99	36.24	-	-	-
	22.64	32.78	30.49	37.01	-	38.79	33.16	39.61	35.90	39.92	-	-
Mean												
	22.94	32.70	30.26	36.90	31.54	38.75	33.12	39.27	35.89	39.86	-	-



Figure 4.16 Scatter plot representation of amplification of cDNA (mean C_T) synthesised from RNA extracted from full lenticule (Live *Legionella* (100%) and dilution series 50%, 25%, 12.5%, and 5% from full lenticule (live *Legionella*) showing the proportionate reduction in amplification.

One full *Legionella* lenticule and five dilutions (all in triplicate) were analysed in UKAS accredited laboratory 'ALS Global' by using standard culture methods to establish a quantitative relationship with C_T curves. The results received from the laboratory are given in Table 4.12.

Sample description	Legionella	Mean	Mean	
	pneumophila	(cfu/500ml)	(cfu/L)	
	(cfu/500ml)		Calculated	
Full lenticule sample (100%) - A	4250			
(100%) - B	5600	4950	9900	
(100%) - C	5000			
50% - 1	2650			
50% - 2	2300	2500	5000	
50% - 3	2550			
25% - 1	1050			
25% -2	1000	1083	2166	
25% -3	1200			
12.5% - 1	200			
12.5% -2	400	283	566	
12.5% -3	250			
5% - 1	Not detected			
5% -2	Not detected	-	-	
5% -3	Not detected			
0.5% - 1	Not detected			
0.5% -2	Not detected		-	
0.5% -3	Not detected			

Table 4.12 Full *Legionella* lenticule and dilution series 100%, 50%, 25%, 12.5%, 5% and 0.5% culture analysis results received from UKAS accredited laboratory with the mean of triplicates.

Standard culture analysis showed a full *Legionella* lenticule dissolved in 500ml deionised water contains live *Legionella* pneumophila concentration of 9900cfu/L (mean of three *Legionella* lenticule results); in addition, 100%, 50%, 25% and 12.5% dilution showed 9900cfu/L, 5000cfu/L, 2166cfu/L and 566cfu/L, respectively and 12.5% and 0.5% showed as non-detected. This culture result was compared with corresponding qPCR amplification plots (Figure 4.16). Standard culture analysis could not detect the bacteria count in 5% and 0.5% dilutions; in contrast, 5% dilution was clearly detected and amplified in qPCR, although amplification of 0.5% dilution was not clearly visible as this is mixed with the amplification from persisting genomic DNA contamination or swamped by the contamination.



Figure 4.17 Comparison of culture analysis results with qPCR amplification plots from RNA extracted from full lenticule (100% live *Legionella*) 'A', and dilution series 50%, 25%, 12.5% and 5% 'B'. Black curves in 'A' and 'B' represents the gDNA amplification from NRT samples.

4.4.11 Results of Experiment 5

This experiment was designed to investigate the source of gDNA contamination as well as to confirm the qPCR response to a dilution series, i.e. to ensure that a proportionate increase in RNA dilution resulted in a proportionate reduction in amplification of cDNA.



Figure 4.18a Amplification of cDNA from RNA extracted from a bacteria culture of 10 fold dilution series 1, 0.1, 0.01 and 0.001 as 1,2,3 and 4 respectively in triplicate. Plot shows no gDNA contamination from any of the wells as well as proportionate increase in C_T values with increase in bacteria culture dilution.

Sample	С _т -1	Ст -2	Ст -3	Average C _T	Sample	Log (sample
				value	quantity	quantity)
1	24.09	23.73	23.51	23.77	1.0000	0.00
2	26.95	26.8	26.62	26.79	0.1000	-1.00
3	30.51	30.68	30.25	30.48	0.0100	-2.00
4	33.47	33.82	34.17	33.82	0.0010	-3.00

Table 4.13 qPCR amplification data of four 10 fold dilution series of cDNA with mean C_T values used to generate the scatter plot.

This purpose of this experiment was to investigate the source of persisting gDNA contamination identified in Experiments 1-4, and to study the efficiency of the qPCR response to a dilution series of cDNA extracted from RNA. This experiment showed no gDNA contamination from any of the qPCR wells including master mix. This was the first experiment in this assay without any gDNA amplification occurring in the NRT samples. The gDNA contamination was persisting in all previous experiments even after implementing maximum precautionary measures including the use of different gDNA contamination in previous experiments was either from the lab space used for RNA extraction or from the old stock reagents such as primers/probes, TaqMan master mix and deionised water.

The entire triplicate produced consistent amplification and C_T values proportionate to dilution series (Figure 4.18A). This amplification further confirmed the successful extraction of RNA from live *Legionella* cells (Figure 4.18A). The amplification cycle of each dilution and their mean C_T values was consistent with the proportionate reduction in concentration of synthesised cDNA (Table 4.13). Furthermore, a linear relationship was also observed in cDNA amplification depending on the concentration of each dilution series as the concentration decreases, the C_T values increases proportionately (Figure 4.18B). In this experiment, the dilution factor is 10, the slope calculated is -3.382, R² is 0.9986. The efficiency of the qPCR assay is calculated using the formula $E = (10 - 1/slope - 1) \times 100$ and found to be 97.55%. Any qPCR assay with 97.55% efficiency is considered as robust and the data generated is reliable.



Figure 4.18b Scatter plot generated from the cDNA dilution amplification data demonstrating a linear relationship with C_T values and increase in dilution. Samples 1, 2, 3 and 4 are log sample quantity 0, -1, -2 and -3 respectively).

The results from experiments 4 and 5 showed that cDNA amplification was proportionate to the dilution of RNA and viability of the bacteria. In Experiment 4, the dilution series was in percentage; the mean of C_T values corresponding to dilution series 100%, 50%, 25% and 12.5% was 22.94, 30.26, 31.54 and 33.12, respectively (Table 4.11). The mean of CT values corresponding to 10 fold dilution series (1, 0.1, 0.01 and 0.001) in Experiment 5 was 23.77, 26.79, 30.48 and 33.82 (Table 4.13), respectively. These CT values clearly show a proportionate reduction in amplification of cDNA, indicating the amplification is proportional to the RNA concentration in each sample. Various studies on DNA amplification using PCR have demonstrated that CT values are proportionate to the concentration of genomic DNA templates (O'donnell et al., 2016; Zhong et al., 2016). Indeed a linear relationship between DNA amplification cycles (CT values) and concentration of DNA templates is observed (Lv et al., 2016; Gudnason et al., 2007).



Figure 4.19 Linear correlations between C_T values and sample RNA concentration. C_T values increases as RNA concentration decreases in Experiment 5.

Experiment-5 showed a linear relationship with RNA concentration and PCR amplification (C_T) values (Figure 4.19). The slope was calculated from the scatter plot generated from corresponding PCR data; with dilution factor 10, the slope is -3.382, R² is 0.9986 and efficiency is 97.55%. A slope and efficiency in this range indicates that the assay is reliable (Svec et al., 2015).

A 'SWOT' analysis also has been carried out to assess the strength and weakness of this assay (Table 4.14).

Table 4.14. SWOT analysis of the PCR assay based on the cDNA amplification from RNAextracted from live *Legionella* bacteria.

Strength	Weaknesses
 Live Legionella detection is possible. Do not detect non-viable Legionella cells. Detects VBNC Legionella bacteria Detects lower concentrations of Legionella bacteria compared to conventional culture analysis. No risk of underestimation of bacterial population as in culture analysis. No overestimation of bacterial population as in current real time PCR technique. Accurate result can be available in 3-4 hours' time. Delay in between water sampling and remedial action implementation can be avoided. 	 Genomic DNA contamination can affect the quantification. Lower detection limit could not be identified due to the presence of genomic DNA contamination. During RNA extraction and purification, there are possibilities for RNA loss from the samples, which can adversely affect the quantification. Possibility of contamination during RNA extraction and purification. Inhibitors present in the environmental water samples may affect the reaction.
Opportunities	Threats
 Accurate live detection of Legionella bacteria in domestic hot and cold water systems can significantly reduce the risk of Legionnaires' disease. Accurate detection will help the responsible people to take appropriate action to control Legionella; thus a significant reduction can expect in the number of community acquired pneumonia (CAP) cases. Early stage accurate detection of Legionella in water systems can help to take precautionary measures and can avoid frequent disinfection works which can make significant financial savings in terms of Legionella control and water hygiene maintenance. Possibility of the approval from the regulating government authorities such as HSE, DEFRA, EA and private experts. Potential commercial benefit from laboratories in the field of environmental water sample analysis for Legionella worldwide. This live detection assay can be implemented in other areas of micro- biological analysis. 	 Commercial laboratories in the field of <i>Legionella</i> testing may not entertain the new method due to the legal implications in the event of possible failure. Regulating authorities may not support/approve the new method. Building managers may take a negative attitude towards the new method when comparing with the analysis cost of standard culture method.

4.5 Conclusion and recommendation

4.5.1 Conclusion

The results presented in this assay clearly indicate that the live detection of *Legionella* bacteria is possible with real time PCR techniques, although accurate quantification of live bacteria still presents some challenges. This assay confirms that RNA extraction from *Legionella* lenticules using the Qiagen RNA extraction kit, cDNA synthesis and amplification of cDNA using the 23S primers was successful.. Precautions and care must be taken to avoid possible genomic DNA contamination, especially when dealing with primers, probes and TaqMan Mastermix. Further research is needed in setting up the lower detection limit for quantification. Further validation of this method with for detecting live *Legionella* bacteria in real environmental water samples in still needed. However, this method looks promising in the field of *Legionella* control as well as in many other areas of water microbiology.

4.5.2 Future work and Recommendations

- Investigate the sensitivity of the method from 100 cfu/L and below (real world applicability).
- Validate the primers/probes used in this assay with other *Legionella* species to confirm the specificity of the assay to detect all the *Legionella* species.
- Establish the relationship between cfu/L and C_T value more accurately.
- Lenticule standards with accurate levels of bacteria should be developed to support development of a rapid qPCR kit. These could serve as positive control whilst providing quantitative information (cfu/L)
- Investigation will need to identify the possible interfering substances (inhibiting substances) when dealing with real environmental samples and develop methods to get rid of the possible inhibitors.
- Carry out further validation of the method after the above mentioned refinement.

- Carry out the test use of this novel approach to detect live *Legionella* in realworld samples (environmental water samples) and compare it with Gold Standard (culture).
- PCR assay that targets the 23S-5S rRNA intergenic spacer region allows detection of all *Legionella* species and discrimination of *Legionella* pneumophila from other *Legionella* species. The 23S rRNA gene was used as a target to detect all *Legionella* spp., and the mip gene was targeted for the specific detection of L. pneumophila in this multiplex Taqman real-time PCR assay.

CHAPTER FIVE

DEVELOPMENT OF AN EVIDENCE BASED RISK MANAGEMENT MODEL

5.1 Introduction

One of the important steps in Legionella control is to carry out a suitable and detailed Legionella risk assessment in order to then establish a regular monitoring program on the basis of the identified and possible risk factors (HSE, 2013). Qualified and trained individuals carry out the risk assessments using the guidelines BS 8580:2010, after which a decision is made about the nature and extent of the ongoing monitoring programme (HSE, 2013). However, human errors that affect decisions about monitoring occur, and consequently, low and medium risk buildings can mistakenly fall into a high risk category, resulting in a significant increase in monitoring intensity and sampling frequencies. This could add additional financial burdens to building management companies in terms of *Legionella* control. Equally as serious are events where a 'high risk' building is placed into the 'low risk' category, so that water facility users in any particular building face the unabated and hidden threat of Legionnaires disease from their domestic water systems. In order to help address such inconsistencies in decisions about *Legionella* control caused by human errors or subjectivity a standard uniform model (tool) is needed to categorise any building purely on the basis of identified risk factors in terms of *Legionella* control.

Indeed, professional discussions with building managers responsible for water hygiene management and water treatment, and Legionella control experts in the industry, has confirmed this to be a major gap in Legionella control and management; a standard platform based on a statistical model would be of a great advantage in addressing this serious concern. Whilst discussing this data gap with my second supervisor (Professor Xiaohui Liu, Director of The Centre for Intelligent Data Analysis Department of Computer Science, Brunel University London) it became apparent that Principle Component Analysis was the best statistical approach to develop this risk predictive model.
5.2 Aim

The main aim of this research was to integrate existing building monitoring data (including information on *Legionella* status) into a statistical approach known as Principal Component Analysis (PCA) in order to develop an evidence-based risk management system (model) for the better understanding of the risk category of any domestic building in terms of *Legionella* bacteria. If successful, human errors during *Legionella* risk assessments (practioners, responsible personals and industry experts are aware of this human errors, but rarely studied and documented) and can be minimised and decisions related to establishing monitoring programmes can be improved; better protection from Legionnaires disease as well as significant financial savings can be achieved by avoiding unnecessary monitoring and water sampling for domestic water systems. In addition, the impact of changes to building water systems can be modelled for their likely impact on Legionella status prior to work being carried out.

5.3 Methodology

The primary approach was to use routine building monitoring data to identify and rank the common risk factors that could lead to the proliferation and harbouring of *Legionella* bacteria in the domestic water systems, and to integrate these into a risk predictive model. The Risk Predictive Model was developed using a statistical approach known as Principal Component Analysis (PCA). Principal Component Analysis is one of the most frequently used multivariate data analysis methods. It is a projection method as it projects observations from a p-dimensional space with p variables to a k-dimensional space (where k < p) so as to conserve the maximum amount of information from the initial dimensions. PCA dimensions are also called axes or Factors. If the information associated with the first 2 or 3 axes represents a sufficient percentage of the total variability of the scatter plot, the observations could be represented on a 2 or 3-dimensional chart, thus making interpretation much easier. PCA can thus be considered as a Data Mining method as it enables easy extraction of information from large datasets. The study and visualization of the correlations between variables can be used to limit the number of variables to be measured and

these factors can be used in modelling methods such as linear regression, logistic regression or discriminant analysis. PCA enables the visualisation of observations in 2 or 3 dimensional spaces and helps identifying uniform or typical groups of observations (xlstat.com/pca).

PCA aims to present multivariate information in a correlation matrix to highlight the relationship among combinations of variables in a data set. The higher the percentage of variance that the model manages to explain, the more valid the model will be (xlstat.com/pca). The contribution of each composite variable (i.e. a new variable created by combining 2 or more individual variables together - known as a 'component') to the explained variance of the model can be described as a percentage, enabling users to eliminate unwanted variables whilst maintaining the optimal number of components needed for maximum predictive power. However, once the principle components that explain the variance have been established, the percentage contribution of each component to variance becomes somewhat arbitrary (and therefore is not considered in this model), as PCA emphasises the strong patterns, or relationships, in the data (shown in figure 5.0).

Figure 5.0 is an example of PCA plot generated in the study of *Trypanosoma brucei* infections in mice. The black dots represents the number of uninfected mice; blue dots shows the changes after the first day of infection, green dots represents the 3rd day of infection and red dots represents the 4th day of infection. PCA was able to distinguish between the different categories of mice using a common set of variables, thereby enabling categorisation of the infected and non-infected mice on the basis of the input measurements. The same concept was applied in the development of *Legionella* risk predictive model, except instead of mice we are using buildings.



Figure 5.0 Principal component analysis (PCA) plots derived from a study of urinary nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) spectra of mice; pre-infection (black), after 1 day of infection (blue), 3rd day of infection (green) and 4th day of infection (red). Source: Li et al., 2011.

Six main steps were used to develop this basic model as follows:-

5.3.1 Compilation of risk monitoring data

Any building with communal water storage tank(s) or a communal hot water system in the UK comes under HSE's legislation ACOP L8 2013 HSG 274 Part 2(HSG, 2013). In order to comply with this legislation, such buildings must undertake a risk monitoring assessment by an independent qualified engineer. As a part of my profession, I have access to such risk monitoring data from hundreds of London buildings, and randomly selected 180 sites of known *Legionella* status to compile the raw risk monitoring data (data was available for the past 6 years). From these data, I identified 60 infected sites, and therefore randomly selected the same number of non-infected sites for comparison and development of the model.

These data (present as monitoring forms completed by hand) included the age of the building, size, usage, total number of cold water storage tanks, actual cold water storage, actual cold water requirement, percentage of excess water storage, total number of calorifiers, total number of communal showers, status of existing *Legionella* risk assessment (if any), total number of deadlegs in the systems, inspection frequency, temperature monitoring frequency, number of *Legionella* positive results in the past six years, tank's internal condition at the time of positive *Legionella* detection, condition of the thermal insulation of the tank(s) and pipework, water sample temperatures, season of positive results, remedial action used and the re-sampling result. The compiled risk monitoring data is shown in Appendix-1

5.3.2 Data entry

Initially monitoring data from 180 sites was compiled and from these data, I identified 60 infected sites, and randomly selected another 60 non-infected sites for comparison and development of the initial PCA model. Throughout the model development, a number of new sites (of unknown *Legionella* status) were also used to validate the predictiveness of the model, including sites from outside of London to investigate the applicability of the model nationally. Data presented throughout this Chapter can therefore vary in sample size.

The risk monitoring data compiled from the monitoring survey forms were systematically transferred to a spread sheet, and colour coded to identify different usage of the buildings (e.g. Residential, Commercial, and Care Home). Colour coding was also used to gain a more wholistic impression of the compiled monitoring data when split into *Legionella* positive and negative sites. This helped develop impressions and hypotheses about the data, including the likely relative importance of different risk factors to the overall *Legionella* status of the sites.

Table 5. 1a Numerical codes for age of the	building, usage and	d availability o	of the risk
assessment.			

Age of the	Code	Building	Code	Risk	Code
building		category		Assessment	
		(usage)		available	
2000+	1				
1900 - 1999	2	Residential	1	Yes	1
	3	Mix use (2	No	2
1800 - 1899		Residential			
		and			
		commercial)			
Older than 1800	4	Commercial	4	N/A	0
		Care Home	4		

Table 5.1b Numerical codes for temperature monitoring frequency and samplingfrequency.

Temperature Monitoring frequency	Code	Sampling frequency	Code
Monthly	1	Monthly	1
Quarterly	2	Quarterly	2
Half yearly	3	Half yearly	3
Annually	4	Annually	4
N/A	0	N/A	0

Table 5.1c Numerical codes for internal tank(s) condition and thermal insulation of the tanks and pipework.

Tank internal	Code	Thermal insulation of	Code
condition		the tank(s) and	
		pipework	
Visibly clean	1	Satisfactory	1
Corrosion	2	Not satisfactory	2
Sedimentation	3	Pipework not insulated	3
Corrosion and	4	Uninsulated tank	4
sedimentation			
Scale and sedimentation	5	Uninsulated tank and	5
		pipework	
Stagnant water with bio	6	N/A	0
film			
Scale, sedimentation,	7		
and corrosion with bio			
film			
N/A	0		

Occupancy rate (%)	Code	Temperature				
100	0	Hot	Code	Cold	Code	
90-100	1	60	0	<12	0	
80-89	2	58-59	1	12-13	1	
70-79	3	55-58	2	14-16	2	
50-69	4	50-54	3	17-18	3	
<50	5	48-49	4	19-20	4	
		45-47	5	21-24	5	
		<45	6	25+	6	

Table 5.1d Numerical codes for annual occupancy rate and temperature recording during routine inspection visit.

Table 5.1e Numerical codes for seasonality.

Season	Code
December, January and February	1
March and April	2
May and November	3
June and October	4
July, August and September	5

All sites reported with *Legionella* positive results were then sorted so that they appeared as a group at the top of the spread sheet, followed by the non-infected sites. In order to maintain a consistent approach, risk factors (non-numerical data) were numerically coded according to severity (into categorical data), where a value ≤ 1 represents a low risk and higher numbers denote increasing levels of risk with respect to *Legionella* proliferation. These are shown in Appendix-2. The numerical codes assigned are shown in the Tables 5.1a-e. Table 5.1a shows the numerical codes for age of the building, usage and current status of the risk assessment, Table 5.1b shows the numerical codes for temperature monitoring frequency and sampling frequency and Table 5.1c shows numerical codes for internal tank(s) condition and thermal insulation of tank(s) and pipework. Increasing numbers represent a decrease in the health e.g. visibly clean – 1, presence of corrosion -2, presence of sedimentation– 3, presence of corrosion and sedimentation – 4, scale and sedimentation –5, stagnant water with bio film -6, scale, sedimentation, and corrosion with bio film -7.

5.3.3 Identification and ranking of the most common risk factors for *Legionella* contamination/proliferation.

In order to identify and rank the most important risk factors for *Legionella* occurrence within the monitoring data (see Appendix 2) I compared whether the various factors differed statistically between *Legionella* infected and non-infected sites. Out of 180 London sites in the spread sheet -1, 60 sites had *Legionella* positive results during the past six years and these 60 sites were compared against another 60 sites which had never had any reported *Legionella* positive results. A number of different tables (see Appendix- 3) and graphs (e.g. Figure 5.1) were prepared to summarise the data from the infected sites and to identify the contributing factors. The mean and standard deviation of each factor from both categories was calculated and the sum of mean and standard deviation was used to generate the box plots with error bars (e.g. Figure 5.2 and Figure 5.3).



Figure 5.1 Graph prepared from the table comparing the average building occupancy rate (%) >50 and <100 (blue bar) and the total number of *Legionella* positive detection per building (red bar) in the past six years. The minimum occupancy rate documented was 55%, hence the graph shows the occupancy rates between 50 and 100%.



Figure 5.2 Comparison of the annual occupancy rate of *Legionella* detected (n=60) and non-detected (n=60) sites using categorical data (see Table 5.1a) and this was significantly different (P=0.0091) with 95% confidence.



Figure 5.3 Comparison of the age of the buildings from *Legionella* detected (n=60) and non-detected (n=60) sites using categorical data (see Table 1a). Negative sites were on average slightly younger builds than positive sites, but this was not significantly different (P=0.056) with 95% confidence.

Comparative statistics between the infected buildings and non-infected buildings were carried out by calculating the 'p-value' to determine which factors significantly contributed to differences between these two groups. A parametric 't-test' was carried out on quantitative data for each factor to identify the most common risk factors using XLSTAT software. Calculated p-values for the most common risk factors are given below (Table 5.2a). Computed p-values for all these factors are lower than the significance level alpha =0.05, indicating that these parameters differ significantly with 95% confidence between infected and non-infected sites. Calculated p-values for the less common (rarely-contributing factors) are given in (Table 5.2b)

Contributing factor	p-value
Occupancy rate	0.0091
Number of water tanks	0.0005
Number of calorifiers	0.0033
Tank's internal conditions	0.0001
Thermal insulation of the tank(s) and pipework	0.0002
Excess water storage (%)	0.0001
Number of deadlegs	0.0055
Hot water temperature	0.0003
Cold water temperature	0.0001
Seasonality (summer)	0.0001
Number of showerheads	0.0014
Number of <i>Legionella</i> positive detection	0.0042

Table 5.2a Calculated p-value for the most common contributing risk factors.

Table 5.2b Calculated p-value for the less common (rarely-contributing factors) risk factors.

Contributing factor	p-value
Age of the building	0.0860
Usage of the building (Residential, commercial,	0.1010
care home etc.)	
Legionella risk assessment	0.0623
Size of the building	0.2230
Number of TMV's in the building	0.0713
TVC analysis	0.0581

5.3.4 An assessment of the effectiveness of temperature monitoring.

A small comparative study was carried out between sites with effective temperature monitoring regimes in place and sites without effective temperature monitoring (frequency of less than monthly) to determine whether this approach is effective at managing *Legionella*. (It is a normal practice in the industry to carry out the temperature monitoring of hot and cold water systems; daily, weekly, fortnightly, monthly, quarterly or rarely six monthly depending on the risk highlighted in the water system risk assessment carried out in accordance with BS8580:2010. In this assay, monthly (or more frequent) temperature monitoring frequency is considered to be effective temperature monitoring). Ten sites were randomly selected in total; five with effective temperature monitoring (daily to monthly monitoring) and five without effective temperature monitoring (half yearly only). This information was systematically arranged in a table for convenience (Table 5.3).

Table 5.3 Randomly selected sites with regular temperature monitoring in place and	
without regular temperature monitoring in place.	

-								
Building	Age	Size	Occupanc	Number	Number of	LP *	LP	Temperature
No.			y rate (%)	of tanks	calorifiers	positive	detected	monitoring
						results	sample	frequency
1	68	1	85	2	1	2	Cold tap	Half yearly
2	213	4	80	2	3	2	Cold tap	Half yearly
3	76	4	78	2	1	1	Hot tap	Half yearly
4	68	5	72	2	1	2	CWST	Half yearly
5	83	1	90	1	1	0	NA	Half yearly
6	213	12	98	2	2	1	Hot tap	Monthly
7	193	3	95	1	1	0	NA	Weekly
8	73	9	100	4	2	0	NA	Daily
9	73	7	100	3	2	0	NA	Daily
10	7	8	100	2	1	0	NA	Daily

*LP-Legionella pneumophila.

5.3.5 Development of a predictive risk model to determine the likelihood of *Legionella* contamination in buildings.

A predictive risk model for *Legionella* contamination in buildings was developed on the basis of the risk factors identified in the spread sheet, risk ranking and the comparative study of the effectiveness of temperature monitoring. The risk model was developed with the help of the statistical software XLSTAT. Principal Component Analysis (PCA) was carried out with twelve selected variables (identified as important risk factors by statistical comparisons of infected and non-infected sites – described above). Using this approach I then combined various factors together within a range of PCA plots in order to identify the best combination of factors needed to discriminate contaminated sites from non-contaminated sites.

5.3.6 Validation of the predictive risk model with new client buildings of unknown *Legionella* contamination status.

In order to validate the predictiveness of the *Legionella* risk model, 66 site visits to new client buildings in London were undertaken in order to test the ability of the developed model to correctly determine the likely risk (high or low) of *Legionella* contamination. A separate spread sheet was prepared and the site survey data was converted into numerical data as before (Appendix-4). This numerical data was then used to carry out the PCA method in order to categorise the sites into 'high risk' buildings and 'low risk' buildings. Finally, the results of this PCA (i.e. *Legionella* positive or negative) were compared to historical monitoring data (available on site) to determine the accuracy (predictive power) of the developed model.

5.3.7 Validation of the predictive risk model with sites outside of London

In order to validate the risk predictive model with out of London buildings, 9 site visits were carried out in Manchester, Darlington and Nottingham to test the predictive power of the developed model in building water system with different water quality parameters (e.g. water in Darlington buildings was found to be softer compared to water in London buildings). A separate spread sheet was prepared for these properties and the site survey data was converted into numerical data in the same was as for the London buildings (Appendix-5). This numerical data was then used to generate the PCA plot in order to categorise the sites into 'high risk' buildings and 'low risk' buildings. As described in the London building validation, PCA results of these out of London buildings were compared to historical monitoring data (available on site) to determine the accuracy (predictive power) of the developed model which was developed using data from London buildings.

5.4 Results

5.4.1 Risk factors

Most common risk factors for Legionella contamination identified by statistical comparisons were annual occupancy rate, number of water tanks, number of calorifiers, tanks internal condition, thermal insulation of the tanks and pipework, excess water storage, number of deadlegs, hot water temperatures, cold water temperatures, seasonality (especially summer), number of showerheads and number of Legionella positive results. Separate statistical comparison was also carried out for Legionella positive results with hot water system alone and cold water system alone. Factors contributing to *Legionella* positive results in the hot water system were annual occupancy rate, number of calorifiers, number of deadlegs, number of showerheads, number of *Legionella* positive results and water temperatures. In contrast, the factors contributing to Legionella contamination within the cold water system were annual occupancy rate, number of water tanks, tanks internal condition, thermal insulation of the tanks and pipework, excess water storage, number of deadlegs, water temperatures, number of *Legionella* positive results and seasonality (especially summer).

5.4.2 Effectiveness of temperature monitoring

An assessment of the effectiveness of temperature monitoring was carried out for 10 sites of which five had daily/weekly/monthly temperature monitoring and five without daily/weekly/monthly temperature monitoring. One of five sites with regular temperature monitoring, had a single report of a *Legionella* outbreak in last six years (Table 5.5). Of the other five sites without weekly or monthly temperature monitoring, 4 sites had reported *Legionella* positive (total 7) in the last six years (Table 5.4). A summary of this assessment is shown in Figures 5.4a and 5.4b.

Buildin	Age	Size	Occupanc	Number	Number of	LP	LP	Temperature
g No.			y rate (%)	of tanks	calorifiers	positive	detected	monitoring
						results	sample	frequency
1	68	1	85	2	1	2	Cold tap	Half yearly
2	213	4	80	2	3	2	Cold tap	Half yearly
3	76	4	78	2	1	1	Hot tap	Half yearly
4	68	5	72	2	1	2	CWST	Half yearly
5	83	1	90	1	1	0	NA	Half yearly

Table 5.4 Sites without regular temperature monitoring, 7 positive Legionella detections in the past 6 years.

Table 5.5 Sites with regular temperature monitoring, only one positive Legionella detection in the past 6 years.

Buildin	Age	Size	Occupanc	Number	Number of	LP	LP	Temperature
g No.			y rate (%)	of tanks	calorifiers	positive	detected	monitoring
						results	sample	frequency
1	213	12	98	2	2	1	Hot tap	Monthly
2	193	3	95	1	1	0	NA	Weekly
3	73	9	100	4	2	0	NA	Daily
4	73	7	100	3	2	0	NA	Daily
5	7	8	100	2	1	0	NA	Daily







Figure 5.4a shows the percentage of infected and non-infected sites where regular temperature monitoring was in place and figure 5.4b shows the percentage of infected and non-infected sites where regular temperature monitoring was not in place.



5.4.3 Legionella risk predictive model

Figure 5.5 PCA for 60 infected and 60 non-infected sites. Red box represent the infected sites and the green box represent the non-infected sites.

The PCA approach was able to accurately separate buildings into low risk and high risk categories, where all the high risk buildings (*Legionella* positive) are on the right hand side of the Y-axis and all the low risk (negative for *Legionella*) buildings are on the left hand side of the Y-axis. PCA has separated 60 infected sites on the RHS of the Y axis and 60 non-infected sites on the LHS of the Y-axis. Therefore, 100% of the infected sites fell on the RHS of Y-axis and 100% of the non-infected sites fell on the RHS, i.e. all the 60 non-infected sites were correctly identified as being negative being on the LHS of the Y-axis and all of them made a cluster (Figure 5.5).

5.4.4 Validation of the risk model with new client buildings.

The PCA *Legionella* Risk Predictive Model was then applied to 66 new client buildings and the results are shown in (Figure 5.6). As per the PCA, 32 sites were found to be in the high risk category and 34 sites were in the low risk category. Real historical data available from each site confirmed that 32 buildings (building numbers 1-32) had *Legionella* positive detection in the past whereas the remaining 34 (building numbers 33-66) had no previous record of *Legionella* positive detection. Therefore, the *Legionella* Risk Predictive Model has correctly identified all previously contaminated sites as being 'high risk' (100% accurate for contaminated sites) and in the same way the model has correctly identified all non-contaminated sites as being 'low risk' (100% accurate for non-contaminated sites).



Figure 5.6 PCA for 66 new client buildings. Green box represents 34 sites that were previously found to be negative for *Legionella*, whereas the red box represents 32 sites where *Legionella* was reported previously.



Figure 5.7 PCA for 9 new out of London buildings. Green box represent 4 sites that were previously had no *Legionella*, whereas the red box represents 5 sites where *Legionella* positive detection was reported previously.

5.4.5 Validate the application of the risk predictive model with out of London buildings.

The PCA based *Legionella* Risk Predictive Model was applied to 9 new buildings in Manchester, Darlington and Nottingham to test the predictive power of the model in building water system with different water quality parameters compared to water in London buildings and the results are shown in (Figure 5.7). As per the PCA, 5 sites were found to be in the high risk category and 4 sites were in the low risk category. Real historical monitoring data available from each site confirmed that 5 buildings (building numbers 1-5) had *Legionella* positive results in the past whereas the remaining 4 (building numbers 6-9) had no previous record of *Legionella* outbreak. Therefore, the *Legionella* Risk Predictive Model has correctly identified all previously contaminated sites as being 'high risk' (100% accurate for contaminated sites) and all non-contaminated sites as being 'low risk' (100% accurate for non-contaminated sites) regardless of geographical location of water systems and water quality parameters.

5.5 Discussion

5.5.1 Identification of risk factors

Out of 18 selected possible risk factors that can contribute towards Legionella proliferation in domestic water systems, 12 were identified as the most common risk factors using t-test and comparative studies. Mainly buildings can be categorised as residential, commercial, mixed use (residential and commercial) and industrial. Block of flats, apartments, houses and care homes comes under the 'Residential' category. Office complexes, hospitals, schools, universities etc. are considering as 'Commercial' buildings. Industrial units and factories come under the 'Industrial' category (Health Protection Agency, 2009). Out of these three categories, residential buildings, especially residential accommodation, are more susceptible to Legionella infection. The main reason for this is water stagnation within the pipework, which occurs when some of the individual flats/houses within the blocks are unoccupied (Rakic et al., 2011). Water stagnation within this pipework can last up to several months if the owner or occupying tenant is a rare visitor to the UK. In the other categories, there will be somebody responsible for periodically flushing all the outlets and carrying out temperature tests to comply with HSE's ACOP L8 legislation. Thus, the occupancy rate in residential buildings is a major contributing factor for *Legionella* proliferation. The building water storage facility is always designed for a 100% occupancy rate. As the occupancy rate goes down, water becomes stagnant within the storage facility (cold water storage tank and calorifier) as well as within the pipework to the unoccupied flats (Feazel et al., 2009). This was confirmed in a study that was carried out in a newly constructed building by Srivastava and team in 2009. The occupancy rate was only 71% of the original design, and thus led to the water stagnation and heat gain to the cold water system. Legionella serogroup-1 was cultured from the cold water sample (Srivastava et al., 2009).

The number of water tanks, the number of calorifiers and excessive water storage also cause the same effect, as all these lead to water stagnation which eventually encourages *Legionella* proliferation (HSE, 2015). Ciesielski and colleagues carried out a study in four infected hot water storage tanks in a hospital, where two of the tanks were in regular use but other two were not in use. *Legionella* counts were significantly

reduced in the active tanks within a short period of time during usage whereas in the stagnant tanks, the bacterial count had increased significantly (Ciesielski et al., 1984).

A tank's internal condition is another important contributing factor. Sedimentation, scale, corrosion in case of the metal tank, presence of mould and biofilm are the main components affecting the internal condition of the water tanks. Each of these can act as the nutrient for *Legionella* and thus encourage the proliferation (Ohno et al., 2003). During a study in 2009, Declerck found the presence of biofilm can encourage the growth and spreading of *Legionella* bacteria (Declerck, 2010). The number of deadlegs is another contributing factor, as water will be stagnant within the deadlegs enabling sites for *Legionella* proliferation (Springston and Yocavitch, 2017; Yu et al., 2006). Thermal insulation and water temperature is related each other. Thermal insulation to the hot/cold water tanks and pipework prevents the heat exchange with the surroundings. In the case of hot water storage (calorifier), operating temperature could be 60°C. If the calorifier and pipework is fitted with proper thermal insulation, hot water can be delivered to the furthest outlet with almost the same temperature. If the thermal insulation is not appropriate, the water temperature can fall below 50°C due to ambient heat loss during transportation through the pipework (Bagh et al., 2004).

In the case of water tanks, the ambient temperature is a major factor to determine the stored water temperature. If the water storage tank is thermally isolated, it is very unlikely that the stored water temperature will exceed 20°C unless the incoming mains water temperature is above 20°C. In any case, if the water temperature falls in the range of 20-45°C, the water system is considered to be 'high risk'. In the same manner, the season can influence the stored cold water temperature. In summer, mains water temperature is always close to 20°C and the ambient temperature reach up to 30°C. In this case, if the thermal insulation is not appropriate, the stored water temperature could reach as the same as ambient temperature which is in favour of *Legionella* proliferation. Thus, season is a major contributing factor to the *Legionella* proliferation (Doelman, 2012). According to Rakic and colleagues, seasonal changes, especially the approach of summer, can accelerate the proliferation of *Legionella* bacteria within water systems (Rakic et al., 2011).

Showers are one of the major sources of *Legionella* proliferation and also been identified as a route for spreading infectious diseases including Legionnaires' disease (De Filippis et al., 2017; HSE, 2016). Mainly there are two types of showers; mixed showers and electric showers. Mixed showers work by mixing hot and cold water from

separate pipes to generate warm water where the temperature is somewhere in between. Cold water temperature is normally below 20°C and hot water temperature is above 50°C and the mixed water discharging through the showerhead normally fall in the range of 35-40°C (Dimitriadi and Velonakis, 2014). This is an ideal temperature for *Legionella* proliferation. Moreover, scale from the hot water as well as the cold water can easily be deposited within the showerheads and can use as a nutrient for *Legionella* bacteria (GROWTH-PROMOTING, 1998). Another concern is the stagnant water within the showerheads as this water stagnation with favourable temperature can significantly encourage the proliferation of *Legionella* and can accelerate the multiplication if enough nutrients are present. Generally, showers generate plenty of aerosols as infectious microorganisms can spread into the surrounding atmosphere and get contacted with susceptible hosts. In the case of infrequently used showers, this risk increases significantly as the users can directly inhale the concentrated infectious dose of this pathogen while using the shower after the break (Ditommaso et al., 2010).

Electric showers pose a slightly lower risk in terms of *Legionella* compared to mixed showers; however, the showerhead of electric showers also can act as a breeding ground and harbour the Legionella bacteria in the same way as of a mixed shower. Moreover, in both mixed and electric showers, discharging water temperatures are in favour of Legionella and the rate of aerosol generation is also same (Euser et al., 2016; EPA, 2016).

The number of positive *Legionella* detection in any particular building is a clear indication of the potential risk in terms of Legionnaires disease. Most often a *Legionella* outbreak is an after effect of water system non-compliance and possible hidden factors of non-compliance accelerate the frequency of *Legionella* positive results. Thus, the increased number of positive results becomes one of the clear indicators of the potential risk in terms of Legionnaires disease (HPS, 2014).

The less or non-contributing factors for *Legionella* proliferation was also identified using t-test and comparative studies. These are age of the building, building usage, *Legionella* risk assessment, size of the building, total number of TMV's in the building, and TVC analysis of water samples. Calculated p-value for these factors (Table 5.2b) indicated that these parameters do not differ significantly with 95% confidence between infected and non-infected sites. However, a *Legionella* risk assessment

normally highlights the potential risk factors and helps to reduce the risk in terms of *Legionella* proliferation. In contrast, the risk reduction is not dependant on the presence of a *Legionella* risk assessment; rather implementation of the remedial actions recommended in the risk assessment is needed to mitigate the potential risks identified.

5.5.2 Assessment of the effectiveness of temperature monitoring

Sites with regular temperature monitoring were found to be safer than the sites without temperature monitoring. Historical data shows that only one of five sites, i.e. 20% of the total sites had *Legionella* outbreak when regular temperature monitoring was in place. In contrast, 80% of the sites without regular thermal monitoring had *Legionella* positive results. *Legionella* can multiply only in the temperature range of 20-45°C. In the event any water system operating temperature fall in to this range, it can be rectified if there is a regular temperature monitoring regime in place, which will eliminate the possibility of *Legionella* proliferation due to the favourable temperature.

A study on cold water was carried out in a newly commissioned hospital building by Srivastava and team in 2010. Cold water discharging temperature was above 20°C and *Legionella* pneumophila serogroup -1 was detected during outlet sample culture. Increased cold water temperature contributed to this proliferation as the water system was newly commissioned and was free from all other possible contributing factors (Srivastava et al., 2011). Another study by Darelida et al., on hot water in a district general hospital shows that the temperature maintenance and monitoring can effectively control *Legionella* and reduce the possibility of positive Legionella detection (Darelida et al., 2002).

5.5.3 Legionella risk predictive model

On the basis of the significance of the contributing factors, PCA categorically separates the sites into 'high risk' buildings and 'low risk' buildings. Infected buildings are on the RHS of Y-axis and non-infected buildings are on the LHS of Y-axis. Out of 120 buildings, 60 infected buildings fell on the RHS of the Y-axis and 60 non-infected buildings fell on the LHS of the Y-axis which indicates that the *Legionella* risk predictive model is 100% accurate. Among infected sites, most of the parameters were

satisfactory in some of the buildings, however, 2 or 3 contributing factors were not in compliance and PCA was able to identify those non-compliances while distinguishing the sites.

For example, building number 11 has an 85% occupancy rate, 23% excess water storage and has had one *Legionella* outbreak in the past six years. There is no deadleg in this building and all other factors are satisfactory. However, PCA successfully identified this site as 'high risk' category. Similarly, building number 25 has a 100% occupancy rate, no excess water storage; but there was one deadleg and there were three *Legionella* positive results from the showerheads in the past six years. PCA was successful in identifying this building as a high risk building. However, exclusion of this variable (number of past positive results) did not affect the predictive power of the model; for some of the other sites where there was no historical data available but, on the basis of the other contributing factors, the model was successful in predicting the *Legionella* risk in those particular sites. Thus the PCA based *Legionella* risk in terms of *Legionella* bacteria.

Even if the hot and cold water system is operating fully in compliance with the precautionary measures, showerheads need to be considered as a separate system. Hot and cold waters mix together prior to their discharge through the showerhead and this water temperature always will be in favour of *Legionella* proliferation. Moreover, calcium and magnesium precipitates (scale) from the hot water can easily accumulate within the showerheads and this can be the nutrient for *Legionella* bacteria once it has proliferated. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United State of America conducted a study in 45 showerhead sites across United States in 2009 and they concluded that the showerheads present significant potential exposure to *Legionella* pneumophila (Feazel et al., 2009). Showerheads in any buildings need to be treated as a separate system and regular cleaning, de-scaling and flushing is highly necessary (Delia et al., 2007). On the basis of these findings and in comparison with infected and non-infected buildings, the accuracy of the assessment by PCA risk predictive model is 100%.

5.5.4 Validation of the risk predictive model with new client buildings

	Strength		Weaknesses	
1. 2. 3. 4.	High risk buildings can be identified quickly. Once the data is collected, the risk status of buildings can be identified in a single analysis. 100% accuracy in risk determination. High risks buildings can be treated with more care and attention and thus reduce the possibility of <i>Legionella</i> positive results.	1. 2.	Detailed data collection is necessary for the use of this risk predictive model and not all data will be available for some buildings. Data need to be converted into numerical values and this should be uniform. Small error while converting the data into the numerical value can affect the results.	
5.	Water sampling frequency can be reduced or avoided for low risk buildings to save money.	3.	The model is not a replacement for routine monitoring. The presence or absence of	
6.	Human errors present in current risk categorising can be eliminated and better consistency can be achieved in assessing the actual risk of any building.		<i>Legionella</i> cannot be confirmed until water sample analysis has been carried out using current diagnostic methods.	
	Opportunities		Threats	
1. 2.	Current <i>Legionella</i> control method, treating all the buildings in the same way can be altered by giving more attention to the high risk buildings. Thus, significant cost savings can be achieved. Very high possibility of the development of an	1. 2.	Building managers responsible to control <i>Legionella</i> in their premises may not entertain the new method due to the legal implications in the event of possible failure. A minor error in categorising the risk buildings	
	accurate Risk Predictive Model and anybody involved in the <i>Legionella</i> control can use this tool without expert help.	3.	can lead to the <i>Legionella</i> outbreak and serious health impacts. Regulating authorities may not support/approve	
3.	Significant financial savings can be achieved with reduced water sampling frequency and less number of water samples	4.	the new method. Public attitude towards the new method could be negative due to the diversion from the traditional	
4.	Possibility of the development of dedicated software to enable building managers to carry out their own risk assessment more efficiently and accurately.		water sampling method (current industry practice is to carry out water sampling as the part of a routine monitoring program regardless of high risk or low risk building) and the existing	
5.	Possibility of the approval and support from the regulating government authorities and private experts.		fear of Legionnaires' disease.	
6.	Significant commercial benefit from the possible high potential marketing of proposed software in the <i>Legionella</i> control sector worldwide.			
7.	Building managers can assess the possible impacts of remedial work to buildings on <i>Legionella</i> risk before commissioning work.			

Table 5.6 SWOT analysis of the new PCA Legionella risk predictive model

While applying this *Legionella* Risk Predictive Model with 66 new client buildings, 32 sites (buildings numbers 1-32) fell in high risk category and the remaining 34 sites (buildings numbers 33-66) fell in low risk category. On comparing this result with the real historical data available from the site showed that the buildings 1-32 had *Legionella* positive results in the past. This shows that the tool is 100% accurate for contaminated sites; and in the same way, non-infected buildings 33-66 fell into the low risk category which further confirms that the tool is 100% accurate for non-contaminated sites also. A 'SWOT' analysis has been carried out to assess the strength and weakness of the Risk Predictive Model (Table 5.6).

5.6 Conclusions

The PCA *Legionella* Risk Predictive Model shows accuracy and promise in categorising buildings into high and low risk. Risk category of any building in terms of *Legionella* proliferation can be identified in a single analysis and the buildings that fall into high risk category can be monitored with additional care. In addition, the human errors present in current risk assessment can be eliminated and better consistency in Legionella risk assessment can be achieved. However, detailed collection of the historical monitoring data can be practically difficult in some of the buildings (buildings with no/limited historical data) and human expertise may be required in such cases to collect the accurate data to use with the model. More validation from other parts of the world is needed to increase the confidence in the method and achieve a global perspective. There is a high possibility for this model to incorporate into a handheld device (e.g. a mobile app) which may be easy to use for practioners involved in the practical *Legionella* control in the real world.

CHAPTER SIX

GENERAL DISCUSSION

6.1 General discussion

Legionnaires' disease continues to present a serious threat to public health. This is especially true for the immunocompromised elderly population. An increasing number of elderly people (many with immunocompromised) are choosing to live in large privately-owned individual residential complexes Importantly, these people have less protection against Legionnaires' disease compared to people of similar age and health that reside in health care premises or care homes (Totaro et al., 2017; Whiley, 2016). A survey that I undertook of 20 residential complexes from different boroughs in London has confirmed the presence of this vulnerable elderly population who, despite being as susceptible to Legionella as care home residents, are still offered less protection in terms of LD.

Water-borne bacteria, found in cold water storage tanks, are causative agents for various human infections and diseases including Legionnaires' disease. Regular microbiological monitoring of tank water is undertaken as part of the risk management strategy to control pathogenic bacteria including Legionella. I have investigated the appropriateness of water sampling strategies currently used to protect the public from exposure to pathogenic bacteria. Domestic water samples taken from different locations within 15 tanks in London properties between December 2015 and July 2016 were analysed for TVCs, Pseudomonas and Legionella at an accredited laboratory. Despite seasonal differences in water temperature, I found 100% compliance at the ball valve end. 40% of the tanks exceeded the regulatory threshold for temperature at the far end of the tank in the summer months. Consequently, 20% of the tanks surveyed showed significant difference based on microbiological analyses of the water sample taken under the ball valve (n=15 tanks) compared to the far end samples. Typical water samples collected for routine monitoring will underestimate the microbiological status of the water entering the building. Many studies on cold water distribution system have reported that the water distribution system promote colonisation of domestic water with a number of microbial species causing serious risk to public health (McClung et al., 2017; Kulinkina et al., 2016; Kilvington et al., 2004). In order to address this serious concern, I propose that water storage tanks should be redesigned to allow access to the far end of tanks for monitoring purposes, and that water samples used for compliance should be taken at the point at which water is abstracted for use in the building. Implementation of this proposed method will significantly improve the water hygiene and reduce the risk of pathogenic bacterial infections from domestic water systems.

Evidence suggests that current detection methods for *Legionella*, by culture and quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) show large disparities in the detection and quantification of bacteria in water samples, raising concerns about the reliability of measures needed to safeguard public health. Many studies have reported that all the diagnostic methods currently in use for *Legionella* detection are weak and cannot be completely reliable (Polo-López et al., 2017; Peci et al., 2016; Whiley, 2016; Ditommaso et al., 2014). However, some studies have suggested that the use of qPCR with improvements is the best way of monitoring Legionella to protect the public health (Lee et al., 2011). Under this circumstances, development of qPCR based diagnostic method for the live detection of *Legionella* bacteria in water samples will be a milestone in Legionella control and water hygiene management industry. Despite the requirement of further research for result interpretation and establishing a relationship with standard culture analysis (cfu/L), this research was highly successful in live detection and quantification of Legionella bacteria using qPCR techniques. Refinement of this developed method can provide accurate, reliable and rapid quantification of viable bacteria present in any given environmental water samples. Recent studies on the lack of correlation between Legionella diagnostic methods highlights the necessity of an acceptable standardised rapid method for quantification of Legionella bacteria and that will be sufficient for risk assessment and management of this life threating human pathogen (Whiley and Taylor, 2016).

According to the current *Legionella* risk assessment strategy, qualified and trained individuals carry out the risk assessments using the specific guidelines BS 8580:2010. On the basis of identified risk factors during the risk assessment survey, individuals making the decision of risk category of the buildings on their practical experience and establishing a monitoring programme for ongoing maintenance of the water system surveyed (HSE, 2013). There are lots of disparities in this decision making as one individual risk accessor can put a high risk building in low risk category on the basis of his own experience; but at the same time another risk accessor may put the same building in high risk category followed by his own assessment. In my personal experience as a *Legionella* control manager; this is quite normal in the current practice

of *Legionella* risk assessment (personal observation of Aji Peter). However, occurrence of human errors whilst making the decision is normal but, categorising a low risk building into a high risk category would result in a significant intensification of monitoring and water sampling frequencies thereby adding additional financial burdens to building management companies in terms of *Legionella* control. On the other hand, placing a high risk building into the low risk category would put water facility users in hidden threat of Legionnaires disease from their domestic water systems.

The tool developed in this research 'evidence based risk predictive model' showed 100% accuracy in predicting the *Legionella* risk in any building and its validation with 'London buildings' and 'out of London buildings' confirms that it is powerful in any region with different water quality parameters. Therefore, this model can be used as an easy tool and a standard platform for the risk assessment in any domestic water system. Moreover, this model would be of great advantage in eliminating possible human errors when making a decision to categorise the buildings in terms of *Legionella* risk. The possibility of integrating the predictive model into a handheld device (or as an App) would increase its commercial potential as well as providing another 'tool' in the armoury for the *Legionella* control management sector worldwide.

However, there are certain limitations for this model as detailed *Legionella* risk monitoring data is required for the effective prediction by this model, and this may be practically difficult on occasions due to the lack of necessary monitoring data in some buildings. In such cases, expert *Legionella* control practitioners help may be required for the collection of accurate data of any particular building.

CHAPTER SEVEN

CONCLUSIONS, RECOMMENDATIONS AND FUTURE WORKS

7.1 Conclusions

Legionnaires' disease caused by Legionella bacteria remain a serious threat to human health. Discrepancies in quantification of Legionella, non-reliability of microbiological analysis of water samples collected from cold water storage tanks under present water sampling strategy, shortfalls when undertaking a *Legionella* risk assessment, potential long term issues such as climate change and global warming etc. point to the need for more accurate, reliable and rapid standard diagnostic methods to quantify viable Legionella in domestic water systems. Review of the regulatory guidelines of representative sample collection in view of achieving the microbiological status of the entire cold water tank in order to inform risk management strategies is very important to control *Legionella* and maintain water hygiene standards in domestic water systems. Last of all, development of a standard reliable Legionella risk assessment tool is vital for *Legionella* control and management in order to categorise the buildings on the basis of the actual risk factors present in each individual buildings. These three major shortfalls in Legionella control and management have been addressed in my research through development of a reliable and rapid method to detect live Legionella in water samples, the shortcomings of present-day sampling regimens in tackling the microbiological threat of pathogenic bacteria (including Legionella) in cold water storage tank was unveiled, and 'an evidence based risk predictive model' that can predict the Legionella risk in any domestic water system has been developed.

7.2 Recommendations

a. Live detection of *Legionella* bacteria using PCR technique is possible, although accurate quantification of viable bacteria still presents some challenges. However, this assay confirms that RNA extraction from live *Legionella* present in lenticules using the Qiagen RNA extraction kit, cDNA synthesise and amplification of cDNA using the 23S primers was successful.

- b. Typical water samples collected for routine monitoring will underestimate the microbiological status of the water entering the building. Therefore, the water storage tanks should be redesigned to allow access to the far end of tanks for monitoring purposes, and that water samples used for compliance should be taken at the point at which water is abstracted for use in the building. Such measures will be increasingly important in protecting the vulnerable ageing population, especially given the tendency of the elderly to congregate in large residential blocks that fall outside the stringent regulations of hospitals and care homes.
- c. The PCA *Legionella* Risk Predictive Model shows accuracy and promise. More validation from other parts of the world is needed to increase the confidence in the method and achieve a global perspective. There is very high possibility for the development of dedicated software/mobile app to carry out the *Legionella* risk assessment more efficiently and accurately. Significant commercial benefit can be achieved from the possible high potential marketing of proposed software in the global *Legionella* control sectors.

7.3 Future work

- Investigate the sensitivity of the method from 100 cfu/L and below (real world applicability).
- Establish the relationship between cfu/L and C_T value more accurately.
- Lenticule standards with accurate levels of bacteria should be developed to support development of a rapid qPCR kit. These could serve as positive control whilst providing quantitative information (cfu/L)
- Investigate to identify the possible interfering substances (inhibiting substances) and develop methods to get rid of the possible inhibitors.
- Carry out further validation of the method after the above mentioned refinement. Carry out the test use of this novel approach to detect live *Legionella* in real-world samples (environmental water samples) and compare it with Gold Standard (culture)

- More validation of PCA based '*Legionella* Risk Predictive Model' with water system having different water quality parameters from other parts of the world need to be carried out to ensure the predictive power of the model.
- Development of dedicated software/mobile app as tool to carry out the *Legionella* risk assessment.

REFERENCES

Abigail, F, Cantor, P.E, Jae, K and Vaiyavatjamai, P.P (2007). The effects of chlorine on corrosion in drinking water systems: Final report.

Abokifa, A. A., Yang, Y. J., Lo, C. S., Biswas, P (2016). Investigating the role of biofilms in trihalomethane formation in water distribution systems with a multicomponent model. Water research, 104, 208-219.

Abu Khweek, A and Amer, A. O (2018). Factors Mediating Environmental Biofilm Formation by Legionella pneumophila. Frontiers in cellular and infection microbiology, 8, 38.

ACR (2016). Available at : http://www.acrjournal.uk/features/Legionella-an-openand-closed-case Accessed 12 July 2018

Alam, I.A, Sadiq, M (1989). Metal contamination of drinking water from corrosion of distribution pipes. Environmental Pollution, 57, 167-178.

Alberts, B., Johnson, A., Lewis, J., Raff, M., Roberts, K., Walter, P (2002). The structure and function of DNA.

Al-Harbi, A.H., 2003. Faecal coliforms in pond water, sediments and hybrid tilapia Oreochromis niloticus x Oreochromis aureus in Saudi Arabia. Aquaculture Research, 34(7), 517–524.

Al-Homoud, M.S (2005). Performance characteristics and practical applications of common building thermal insulation materials. Building and environment, 40, 353-366.

Allegra, S., Grattard, F., Girardot, F., Riffard, S., Pozzetto, B., Berthelot, P. 2011. "Longitudinal Evaluation of the Efficacy of Heat Treatment Procedures against Legionella spp. in Hospital Water Systems by Using a Flow Cytometric Assay". Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 77: 1268–1275

Allen, M.J., Edberg, S.C. Reasoner, D.J (2004). Heterotrophic plate count bacteria - What is their significance in drinking water? International Journal of Food Microbiology, 92(3), 265–274.

Alsbaiee, A., Smith, B. J., Xiao, L., Ling, Y., Helbling, D. E., Dichtel, W. R (2016). Rapid removal of organic micropollutants from water by a porous β -cyclodextrin polymer. Nature, 529(7585), 190.

Alsehlawi, Z. S., Al-Yasiri, I. K., Fakhriddeen, A. J., Taher, A. A (2016). Antibiotic Susceptibility Patterns of Legionella Pneumophila Isolated from Water Lines of Dental Settings. Smile Dental Journal, 110, 1-2.

Al-Sharif, A. Y (2006). Identification of Legionella bacteria in hot water supply in West Bank's hospitals (Doctoral dissertation, Birzeit University). Available at: http://hdl.handle.net/20.500.11889/1637 Accessed: 23 July 2018. Altinok, I (2004). Toxicity and therapeutic effects of chloramine-T for treating Flavobacterium columnare infection of goldfish. Aquaculture, 239(1), 47-56.

Àlvarez, G., González, M., Isabal, S., Blanc, V., León, R (2013). Method to quantify live and dead cells in multi-species oral biofilm by real-time PCR with propidium monoazide. AMB express, 3, 1.

Anaissie, E. J., Stratton, S. L., Dignani, M. C., Lee, C. K., Summerbell, R. C., Rex, J. H., Walsh, T. J (2003). Pathogenic molds (including Aspergillus species) in hospital water distribution systems: a 3-year prospective study and clinical implications for patients with hematologic malignancies. Blood, 101(7), 2542-2546.

Andrady, A.L, Neal, M.A (2009). Applications and societal benefits of plastics. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 364, 1977-1984.

Andreozzi, E., Barbieri, F., Ottaviani, M. F., Giorgi, L., Bruscolini, F., Manti, A., Pianetti, A (2016). Dendrimers and polyamino-phenolic ligands: activity of new molecules against legionella pneumophila biofilms. Frontiers in microbiology, 7, 289.

Arens, P, Tuschewitzki, G.J,Wollmann, M, Follner, H, Jacobi, H (1995). Indicators for microbiologically induced corrosion of copper pipes in a cold-water plumbing system. Zentralblatt fur Hygiene und Umweltmedizin= International journal of hygiene and environmental medicine, 196, 444-454.

Armon, R, Starosvetzky, J, Arbel, T, & Green, M (1997). Survival of Legionella pneumophila and Salmonella typhimurium in biofilm systems. Water Science and Technology, 35, 293-300.

Armon, R., Laot, N., Lev, O., Shuval, H., Fattal, B (2000). Controlling biofilm formation by hydrogen peroxide and silver combined disinfectant. Water Science and Technology, 42(1-2), 187-192.

Ashbolt, N. J (2015). Microbial contamination of drinking water and human health from community water systems. Current environmental health reports, 2, 95-106.

ASHRAE Guideline, 12 (2000). Minimizing the Risk of Legionellosis Associated with Building Water Systems. American Society of Heating, Refrigerating and Air-Conditioning Engineers, Inc. Available at: https://spxcooling.com/pdf/guide12.pdf Accessed: 17 July 2018.

ASHARE, 2015. Available at: https://www.ashrae.org/technical-resources/standardsand-guidelines/guidance-on-reducing-the-risk-of-legionella Accessed: 5 July 2018.

ASHRAE, 2018. Available at: https://www.ashrae.org/technicalresources/bookstore/ansi-ashrae-standard-188-2018-legionellosis-risk-managementfor-building-water-systems. Accessed: 12 Sept 2018.

Avni, T., Bieber, A., Green, H., Steinmetz, T., Leibovici, L., Paul, M (2016). Diagnostic accuracy of PCR alone and compared to urinary antigen testing for detection of Legionella spp.: a systematic review. Journal of clinical microbiology, 54, 401-411.

Bagh, L.K, Albrechtsen, H.J, Arvin, E and Ovesen, K (2004). Distribution of bacteria in a domestic hot water system in a Danish apartment building. Water Research. 38, 225–235.

Barbau-Piednoir, E., Mahillon, J., Pillyser, J., Coucke, W., Roosens, N. H., Botteldoorn, N (2014). Evaluation of viability-qPCR detection system on viable and dead Salmonella serovar Enteritidis. Journal of microbiological methods, 103, 131-137.

Barbosa, V. L., & Thompson, K. C (2016). Controlling Legionella in a UK hospital using copper and silver ionisation—A case study. Journal of Environmental Chemical Engineering, 4, 3330-3337.

Barko, J.W and Smart, R.M (1986). Sediment-related mechanisms of growth limitation in submersed macrophytes. Ecology, 67(5),1328–1340.

Baron, J. L., Harris, J. K., Holinger, E. P., Duda, S., Stevens, M. J., Robertson, C. E., Stout, J. E (2015). Effect of monochloramine treatment on the microbial ecology of Legionella and associated bacterial populations in a hospital hot water system. Systematic and applied microbiology, 38, 198-205.

Baron, J. L., Peters, T., Shafer, R., MacMurray, B., Stout, J. E (2014). Field evaluation of a new point-of-use faucet filter for preventing exposure to Legionella and other waterborne pathogens in health care facilities. American journal of infection control, 42, 1193-1196.

Barriopedro, D., Fischer, E. M., Luterbacher, J., Trigo, R. M., García-Herrera, R (2011). The hot summer of 2010: redrawing the temperature record map of Europe. Science, 332, 220-224.

Bartram, J (2007). Legionella and the prevention of legionellosis. World Health Organization.

BBC, 2002. Available at: http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/asia-pacific/2205106.stm Accessed: 12 May 2017.

BBC, 2012. Available at: https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-china-16388832 Accessed: 7 Nov 2017.

BBC, 2015. Available at: http://outbreaknewstoday.com/legionnaires-disease-death-reported-in-hong-kong-22-cases-reported-this-year-50786/ Accessed: 7 Nov 2017.

BBC, 2016. Available at: http://outbreaknewstoday.com/legionnaires-disease-cases-in-hong-kong-top-50-12835/ Accessed: 7 Nov 2017.

Beauté, J (2017). Legionnaires' disease in Europe, 2011 to 2015. Eurosurveillance, 22(27).

Beauté, J., Zucs, P., Jong, B. D (2013). Legionnaires' disease in Europe, 2009-2010.

Bédard, E., Boppe, I., Kouamé, S., Martin, P., Pinsonneault, L., Valiquette, L., Prévost, M. (2016). Combination of heat shock and enhanced thermal regime to control the growth of a persistent Legionella pneumophila strain. Pathogens, 5, 35.

Bédard, E., Fey, S., Charron, D., Lalancette, C., Cantin, P., Dolcé, P., Prévost, M (2015). Temperature diagnostic to identify high risk areas and optimize Legionella pneumophila surveillance in hot water distribution systems. Water research, 71, 244-256.

Beer, K. D., Gargano, J. W., Roberts, V. A., Hill, V. R., ison, L. E., Kutty, P. K., Yoder, J. S (2015). Surveillance for waterborne disease outbreaks associated with drinking water—United States, 2011–2012. MMWR. Morbidity and mortality weekly report, 64, 842.

Belder, N., Coskun, Ö., Erdogan, B. D., Ilk, O., Savas, B., Ensari, A., Özdağ, H (2016). From RNA isolation to microarray analysis: comparison of methods in FFPE tissues. Pathology-Research and Practice, 212, 678-685.

Benin, A.L, Benson, R.F, Arnold, K.E, Fiore, A.E, Cook, P.G, Williams, L.K, Fields, B and Besser, R.E (2002). An outbreak of travel-associated Legionnaires disease and Pontiac fever: the need for enhanced surveillance of travel-associated legionellosis in the United States. Journal of Infectious Diseases. 185, 259–261.

Benitez, A. J and Winchell, J. M (2016). Rapid detection and typing of pathogenic nonpneumophila Legionella spp. isolates using a multiplex real-time PCR assay. Diagnostic microbiology and infectious disease, 84, 298-303.

Berjeaud, J. M., Chevalier, S., Schlusselhuber, M., Portier, E., Loiseau, C., Aucher, W., Verdon, J (2016). Legionella pneumophila: the paradox of a highly sensitive opportunistic waterborne pathogen able to persist in the environment. Frontiers in microbiology, 7, 486.

Berlanga, M and Guerrero, R (2016). Living together in biofilms: the microbial cell factory and its biotechnological implications. Microbial cell factories, 15, 165.

Best, M.G, Stout, J.E and Yu, V.L (1985). Ecology of Legionella pneumophila within water distribution systems. Applied Environmental Microbiology. 49, 221-228.

Betancourt, W.Q., Rose, J.B (2004). Drinking water treatment processes for removal of Cryptosporidium and Giardia. Veterinary parasitology. 126: 219–234. pmid:15567586

Biorad, 2006. Available at: http://www.biorad.com/webroot/web/pdf/lsr/literature/Bulletin_5279.pdf Accessed: 2 Dec 2017.

Biorad,2015.Availableat:http://www.bio-rad.com/webroot/web/pdf/lsr/literature/Bulletin 5859.pdfAccessed: 2 Dec 2017.

Biorad, 2017. Available at: http://www.bio-rad.com/en-hk/applications-technologies/what-real-time-pcr-qpcr?ID=LUSO4W8UU Accessed: 2 Dec 2017.

Blanc, D. S., Carrara, P., Zanetti, G., & Francioli, P. (2005). Water disinfection with ozone, copper and silver ions, and temperature increase to control Legionella: seven years of experience in a university teaching hospital. Journal of Hospital Infection, 60(1), 69-72.

Blanca, D. S, Carrarab, P. G, Zanettia, G and Franciolia, P (2005). Water disinfection with ozone, copper and silver ions, and temperature increase to control Legionella: Journal of Hospital Infection. 60, 69–72.

Bleichert, P, Santo, C.E, Hanczaruk, M, Meyer, H, Grass, G (2014). Inactivation of bacterial and viral biothreat agents on metallic copper surfaces. Biometals, 27, 1179-1189.

BLF, 2014. British Lung Foundation. Pneumonia. Available at: http://shop.blf.org.uk/collections/lung-health-information/products/pneumonia Accessed: 1 Aug 2018.

BLF, 2018. Available at: www.blf.org.uk/Information/Pseudomonas Accessed: 5 July 2018

Boamah, D. K., Zhou, G., Ensminger, A. W., O'Connor, T. J (2017). From many hosts, one accidental pathogen: the diverse protozoan hosts of Legionella. Frontiers in cellular and infection microbiology, 7, 477.

Bonetta, S., Pignata, C., Bonetta, S., Meucci, L., Giacosa, D., Marino, E., Carraro, E (2017). Viability of Legionella pneumophila in Water Samples: A Comparison of Propidium Monoazide (PMA) Treatment on Membrane Filters and in Liquid. International journal of environmental research and public health, 14(5), 467.

Boppe, I., Bédard, E., Taillandier, C., Lecellier, D., Nantel-Gauvin, M. A., Villion, M., Prévost, M (2016). Investigative approach to improve hot water system hydraulics through temperature monitoring to reduce building environmental quality hazard associated to Legionella. Building and Environment, 108, 230-239.

Borella, P, Montagna, M.T, Stampi, S, Stancanelli, G, Romano-Spica, V, Triassi, M, Marchesi, I, Bargellini, A, Tatò, A, Napoli, C, Zanetti, F, Leoni, E, Moro, M and Boccia, S (2005). Legionella Contamination in Hot Water of Italian Hotels. Applied Environmental Microbiology. 71, 5805.

Borella, P., Bargellini, A., Marchegiano, P., Vecchi, E., Marchesi, I (2016). Narrative review. Ann Ig, 28, 98-108.

Borella, P., Montagna, M.T., Romano-Spica, V., Stampi, S., Stancanelli, G., Triassi, M., Napoli, C (2004). Legionella infection risk from domestic hot water. Emerging infectious diseases, 10: 457.

Borges, A., Simões, M., Martínez-Murcia, A., Saavedra, M. J (2012). Detection of Legionella spp. in natural and man-made water systems using standard guidelines. Journal of Microbiology Research, 2, 95-102.

Borges, V., Nunes, A., Sampaio, D. A., Vieira, L., Machado, J., Simões, M. J., Gomes, J. P (2016). Legionella pneumophila strain associated with the first evidence of person-toperson transmission of Legionnaires' disease: a unique mosaic genetic backbone. Scientific reports, 6, 26261.

Bothner, P (2016). BEYOND THE WATER HEATER Centralized Storage Water Heaters and Reducing Risk of Legionella throughout the Building Domestic Hot Water Piping System. Available at: www.pvi.com/pdf%20files/Beyond-the-water-heater-111216.pdf?src=industry Accessed 15 July 2018

Bouyer, S, Imbert, C, Rodier, M.H and Hechard, Y (2007). Long-term survival of Legionella pneumophila associated with Acanthamoeba castellanii vesicles. Environmental Microbiology. 9, 1341–1344.

Bowater, R. P (2001). Supercoiled DNA: Structure. eLS, 1-11.

Brahmadathan , K. N (2016). Nucleic Acid Amplification Techniques in the Diagnosis of Infectious Diseases: The Way Forward.

Brandsema, P.S., Euser, S.M., Karagiannis, I., Den, Boer, J.W., Van Der Hoek, W (2014). Summer increase of Legionnaires' disease 2010 in The Netherlands associated with weather conditions and implications for source finding. Epidemiol Infect. 142: 2360–2371. pmid:24576486

Bremer, P.J, Geese, G.G, Drake, B (1992). Atomic force microscopy examination of the topography of a hydrated bacterial biofilm on a copper surface. Current Microbiology, 24, 223-230.

Brooks, T, Osickia, R.A, Springthorpea, V.S, Sattara, S.A, Filiona, L, Abrialb, D and Riffarda, S (2010). Detection and identification of Legionella species from groundwaters. Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health. 1845-1859.

Brown, J, Hort, K and Bouwman, R (2001). Investigation and control of a cluster of cases of Legionnaires' disease in western Sydney. Communicable Diseases Intelligence. 25, 63–66.

Brundrett, G (1994). Complying with the Code of Practice on Legionella. Power Engineering Journal, 8, 289-296.

BS 7592:2008. Sampling for Legionella bacteria in water systems. Code of practice. Available at: http://shop.bsigroup.com/ProductDetail? Accessed: 12 Aug 2018.

Buse, H. Y., Ji, P., Gomez-Alvarez, V., Pruden, A., Edwards, M. A., Ashbolt, N. J (2017). Effect of temperature and colonization of Legionella pneumophila and Vermamoeba vermiformis on bacterial community composition of copper drinking water biofilms. Microbial biotechnology, 10, 773-788.

Bustin, S. A and Nolan, T (2004). Pitfalls of quantitative real-time reverse-transcription polymerase chain reaction. Journal of biomolecular techniques: JBT, 15, 155.

Bustin, S. A. (Ed.) (2010). The PCR revolution: basic technologies and applications. Cambridge University Press.

Bustin, S. A., Benes, V., Garson, J. A., Hellemans, J., Huggett, J., Kubista, M., Vandesompele, J (2009). The MIQE guidelines: minimum information for publication of quantitative real-time PCR experiments. Clinical chemistry, 55, 611-622.

Butler, J. M (2012). Chapter 2—DNA Extraction Methods. Advanced Topics in Forensic DNA Typing. Elsevier. Maryland, 29-47.

Cai, G and Chen, X (2016). Prevention, Diagnosis, and Treatment of Chronic Kidney Diseases in Older Adults: Current Status and Prospective. Journal of Integrative Nephrology and Andrology, 3, 71.

Callizoa, E.F.P, Sierraa, J.D, Pombob, J.M.S, Baquedanoc, C.E and Huertad, B.P (2005). Evaluation of the effectiveness of the Pastormaster method for disinfection of Legionella in a hospital water distribution system. Journal of Hospital Infection. 60, 150-158.
Cameron, R. L., Pollock, K. G. J., Lindsay, D. S. J., Anderson, E (2016). Comparison of Legionella longbeachae and Legionella pneumophila cases in Scotland; implications for diagnosis, treatment and public health response. Journal of medical microbiology, 65, 142-146.

Campos, C., Loret, J. F., Cooper, A. J., Kelly, R. F (2003). Disinfection of domestic water systems for Legionella pneumophila. Journal of Water Supply: Research and Technology-Aqua, 52(5), 341-354.

Cancino-Faure, B., Fisa, R., Alcover, M. M., Jimenez-Marco, T., Riera, C (2016). Detection and quantification of viable and nonviable trypanosoma cruzi parasites by a propidium monoazide real-time polymerase chain reaction assay. The American journal of tropical medicine and hygiene, 94, 1282-1289.

Cangelosi, G. A and Meschke, J. S (2014). Dead or alive: molecular assessment of microbial viability. Applied and environmental microbiology, AEM-01763.

Cao, Y., Griffith, J. F., Dorevitch, S., Weisberg, S. B (2012). Effectiveness of qPCR permutations, internal controls and dilution as means for minimizing the impact of inhibition while measuring Enterococcus in environmental waters. Journal of applied microbiology, 113, 66-75.

Carson, P, Mumford, C (2010). Legionnaires' disease: causation, prevention and control. Loss Prevention Bulletin, 216.

Casini, B, Buzzigoli, A, Cristina, M.L, Spagnolo, A.M, Del Giudice, P, Brusaferro, S,Privitera, G (2014). Long-term effects of hospital water network disinfection on Legionella and other waterborne bacteria in an Italian university hospital. Infection Control & Hospital Epidemiology, 35, 293-299.

CDC, 2010. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/media/pressrel/2010/r100714.htm Accessed: 3 May 2018.

CDC, 2016. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/infectioncontrol/guidelines/disinfection/disinfectionmethods/chemical.html Accessed: 3 May 2018.

CDC, 2018d. Available at: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/legionella/about/history.html</u> Accessed: 21 April 2018.

CDC, 2018. Available at: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/hai/organisms/pseudomonas.html</u> Accessed: 5 July 2018

CDC, 2018c. Available at: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/legionella/about/index.html</u> Accessed: 21 April 2018.

CDC, 2018b. Available at: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/legionella/about/signs-symptoms.html</u> Accessed: 22 April 2018.

CDC, 2018a. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/legionella/wmp/overview/growth-and-spread.html Accessed: 22 April 2018.

Cervia, J. S., Farber, B., Armellino, D., Klocke, J., Bayer, R. L., McAlister, M., Ortolano, G. A (2010). Point-of-use water filtration reduces healthcare-associated infections in bone marrow transplant recipients. Transplant Infectious Disease, 12(3), 238-241.

Chamberlain, A. T., Lehnert, J. D., Berkelman, R. L (2017). The 2015 New York City Legionnaires' Disease Outbreak: A Case Study on a History-Making Outbreak. Journal of Public Health Management and Practice, 23, 410.

Chaudhry, R., Sreenath, K., Arvind, V., Vinayaraj, E. V., Tanu, S (2017). Legionella pneumophila Serogroup 1 in the Water Facilities of a Tertiary Healthcare Center, India. Emerging infectious diseases, 23, 1924.

Chen, L., Zhou, F.,Li, H., Xing, X., Han, X., Wang, Y., Wang, G (2018). Disease characteristics and management of hospitalised adolescents and adults with community-acquired pneumonia in China: a retrospective multicentre survey. BMJ open, 8, e018709.

Chen, N. T and Chang, C. W (2010). Rapid quantification of viable Legionellae in water and biofilm using ethidium monoazide coupled with real-time quantitative PCR. Journal of applied microbiology, 109, 623-634.

Chen, N. T., Chen, M. J., Guo, C. Y., Chen, K. T., Su, H. J (2014). Precipitation increases the occurrence of sporadic legionnaires' disease in Taiwan. PloS one, 9, e114337.

Chen, Y. S., Liu, Y. C., Lee, S. S. J., Tsai, H. C., Wann, S. R., Kao, C. H., ... & Li, C. H. (2005). Abbreviated duration of superheat-and-flush and disinfection of taps for Legionella disinfection: lessons learned from failure. American journal of infection control, 33(10), 606-610.

Chinsembu, K. C and Hakwenye, H (2010). Isolation and serotyping of Legionella pneumophila from Goreangab Dam and hostel shower heads in Namibia. African Journal of Microbiology Research, *4*, 1890-1896.

Cho, M., Chung, H., & Yoon, J. (2003). Disinfection of water containing natural organic matter by using ozone-initiated radical reactions. Applied and environmental microbiology, 69(4), 2284-2291.

Chomczynski, P and Sacchi, N (1987). Single-step method of RNA isolation by acid guanidinium thiocyanate-phenol-chloroform extraction. Analytical biochemistry, 16, 156-159.

Chou, C., Chen, C. A., Tan, P. H., Chen, K. T (2012). Mechanisms for global warming impacts on precipitation frequency and intensity. Journal of Climate, 25, 3291-3306.

Ciesielski, C.A, Blaser, M. J,Wang, W.L (1984). Role of stagnation and obstruction of water flow in isolation of Legionella pneumophila from hospital plumbing. Applied and environmental microbiology, 48, 984-987.

CIPHE, 2017. Available at: https://www.ciphe.org.uk/newsroom/Press_Releases/rise-in-legionnaires-cases Accessed: 3 May 2018.

Clarke, A, Grant, N (2010). The importance of hot water system design in the Passivhaus. In International Passivhaus Conference.

Collier, S. A., Stockman, L. J., Hicks, L. A., Garrison, L. E., Zhou, F. J., Beach, M. J (2012). Direct healthcare costs of selected diseases primarily or partially transmitted by water. Epidemiology & Infection, 140, 2003-2013.

Collins, S., Jorgensen, F., Willis, C., Walker, J (2015). Real-time PCR to supplement gold-standard culture-based detection of Legionella in environmental samples. Journal of applied microbiology, 119(4), 1158-1169.

Collins, S., Stevenson, D., Bennett, A., Walker, J (2017a). Occurrence of Legionella in UK household showers. International journal of hygiene and environmental health, 220(2), 401-406.

Collins, S., Stevenson, D., Walker, J., Bennett, A (2017). Evaluation of Legionella real-time PCR against traditional culture for routine and public health testing of water samples. Journal of applied microbiology, 122(6), 1692-1703.

Conley, L.F, Ceraso, M, Stephenson, T.E, Wolford, R.S, Wadowsky, R.M, McNamara, A.M, Yee, R. B (1985). Effects of metals on Legionella pneumophila growth in drinking water plumbing systems. Applied and environmental microbiology, 50, 1149-1154.

Conza, L., Casati, S., Gaia, V (2013). Detection limits of Legionella pneumophila in environmental samples after co-culture with Acanthamoeba polyphaga. BMC microbiology, 13, 49.

Conza, L., Pagani, S. C., Gaia, V (2013a). Presence of Legionella and free-living amoebae in composts and bioaerosols from composting facilities. PLoS One, 8, e68244.

Correia, A.M, Ferreira, J.S, Borges, V, Nunes, A, Gomes, B, Capucho, R, Guerreiro, M (2016). Probable person-to-person transmission of Legionnaires' disease. New England Journal of Medicine, 374, 497-498.

CPVC, 2017. Available at: https://www.bafsa.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/bsk-pdf-manager/.../BIF8D-1.pdf Accessed: 3 Aug 2018.

Cramer, M (2003). Legionnaires Disease: A Case Study. American Journal of Critical Care. 12, 234-238.

Craun, G. F. (2018). Waterborne Diseases in the US. CRC Press.

Craun, G.F., Brunkard, J.M., Yoder, J.S., Roberts, V.A., Carpenter, J., Wade, T., Roy, S.L (2010). Causes of outbreaks associated with drinking water in the United States from 1971 to 2006. Clin. Microbiol. Rev. 23: 507-528.

CRCAP (2012). Clinical Review - Community-acquired pneumonia By Dr Simon Barry. Available at: <u>http://www.gponline.com/clinical-review-community-acquired-pneumonia/respiratory-system/copd/article/1126412</u> Accessed: 13 June 2018.

Cristovam, E., Almeida, D., Caldeira, D., Ferreira, J. J., Marques, T (2017). Accuracy of diagnostic tests for Legionnaires' disease: a systematic review. Journal of medical microbiology, 66, 485-489.

Critchley, M.M, Cromar, N.J, McClure, N, Fallowfield, H.J (2001). Biofilms and microbially influenced cuprosolvency in domestic copper plumbing systems. Journal of applied microbiology, 91, 646-651.

Critchley, M.M, Cromar, N.J, McClure, N.C,Fallowfield, H.J (2003). The influence of the chemical composition of drinking water on cuprosolvency by biofilm bacteria. Journal of applied microbiology, 94, 501-507.

Cunha, B. A., Burillo, A., Bouza, E (2016). Legionnaires' disease. The Lancet, 387, 376-385.

Dahm, R (2005). Friedrich Miescher and the discovery of DNA. Developmental biology, 278, 274-288.

Darelid, J, Lofgren, S, and Malmvall, E (2002). Control of nosocomial Legionnaires 'disease by keeping the circulating hot water temperature above 55°C: experience from a 10-year surveillance programme in a disctrict general hospital. Journal of Hospital Infection. 50, 213-219.

De Filippis, P., Mozzetti, C., Amicosante, M., D'Alò, G. L., Messina, A., Varrenti, D., Fraietta, R (2017). Occurrence of Legionella in showers of recreational facilities. Journal of water and health, wh2017296.

Decker, B. K., Harris, P. L., Muder, R. R., Hong, J. H., Singh, N., Sonel, A. F., Clancy, C. J (2016). Improving the diagnosis of Legionella pneumonia within a healthcare system through a systematic consultation and testing program. Annals of the American Thoracic Society, 13, 1289-1293.

Declerck, P (2010). Biofilms: the environmental playground of Legionella pneumophila. Environmental Microbiology. 12, 557–566.

Declerck, P, Behetsa, J, Margineanub, A, Hoefa, V, Keersmaeckera, B and Olleviera, F (2009). Replication of Legionella pneumophila in biofilms of water distribution pipes. Microbiological Research. 164, 593–603.

Delgado-Viscogliosi, P, Simonart, T, Parent, V, Marchand, G, Dobbelaere, M, Pierlot, E, Pierzo, V, Menard-Szczebara, F, Gaudard-Ferveur, E, Delabre, K, Delattre, J.M (2005). Rapid Method for Enumeration of Viable Legionella pneumophila and Other Legionella spp. in Water. Applied Environmental Microbiology. 71, 4086–4096.

Delgado-Viscogliosi, P, Solignac, L and Delattre, J.M (2009). Viability PCR, a Culture-Independent Method for Rapid and Selective Quantification of Viable Legionella pneumophila Cells in Environmental Water Samples. Applied Environmental Microbiology.75, 3502-3512.

Delia, S, Laganà, P and Minutoli, E.J (2007). Occurrence of Legionella in beach shower facilities. Preventative Medecine and Hygiene. 48, 114-117.

Díaz-Flores, Á., Montero, J. C., Castro, F. J., Alejandres, E. M., Bayón, C., Solís, I., Rodríguez, G (2015). Comparing methods of determining Legionella spp. in complex water matrices. BMC microbiology, 15, 91.

Diederen, B.M.W (2008). Legionella spp. and Legionnaires' disease. Journal of Infection. 56, 1 – 12.

Dietersdorfer, E., Cervero-Aragó, S., Sommer, R., Kirschner, A. K., Walochnik, J (2016). Optimized methods for Legionella pneumophila release from its Acanthamoeba hosts. BMC microbiology, 16, 74.

Dietrich, A.M, Glindemann, D, Pizarro, F, Gidi, V, Olivares, M, Araya, M, Younos, T (2004). Health and aesthetic impacts of copper corrosion on drinking water. Water science and technology, 49, 55-62.

Dietrich, C., Heuner, K., Brand, B. C., Hacker, J., Steinert, M (2001). Flagellum of Legionella pneumophilapositively affects the early phase of infection of eukaryotic host cells. Infection and immunity, 69, 2116-2122.

Dimitriadi, D., & Velonakis, E (2014). Detection of Legionella spp. from domestic water in the prefecture of Arta, Greece. Journal of pathogens, 2014.

Dingman, C (2017). Dwelling in the Mist, Legionnaires' Disease.

Dissanayake, B. N., Jayawardena, D. E., Senevirathna, C. G., & Gamage, T. M. (2016). Community acquired pneumonia due to Legionella pneumophila in a tertiary care hospital. Sri Lankan Journal of Infectious Diseases, 6(2).

Ditommaso, S, Giacomuzzi, M, Gentile, M, Moiraghi, A. R, & Zotti, C. M (2010). Effective environmental sampling strategies for monitoring Legionella spp contamination in hot water systems. American journal of infection control. 385, 344-349.

Ditommaso, S., Giacomuzzi, M., Ricciardi, E., Zotti, C. M (2015). Viability-qPCR for detecting Legionella: Comparison of two assays based on different amplicon lengths. Molecular and cellular probes, 29, 237-243.

Ditommaso, S., Giacomuzzi, M., Ricciardi, E., Zotti, C. M (2016). Efficacy of a low dose of hydrogen peroxide (peroxy Ag+) for continuous treatment of dental unit water lines: Challenge test with Legionella pneumophila serogroup 1 in a simulated dental unit waterline. International journal of environmental research and public health, 13, 745.

Ditommaso, S., Ricciardi, E., Giacomuzzi, M., Rivera, S. R. A., Ceccarelli, A., Zotti, C. M (2014). Overestimation of the Legionella spp. load in environmental samples by quantitative real-time PCR: pretreatment with propidium monoazide as a tool for the assessment of an association between Legionella concentration and sanitary risk. Diagnostic microbiology and infectious disease, 80, 260-266.

DMME, 2015. Available at: https://www.dmme.virginia.gov/DE/LinkDocuments/HandbookWaterHeating.pdf Accessed: 3 May 2018.

Doelman, J. D. B (2012). Control scale and prevent Legionella. Pollution Engineering. 44, 26-28.

Donaldson, J and Grimes, S (1988). Lifting the scales from our pipes. New Scientist, 117, 43-46.

Donohue, M.J, O'Connell, K., Vesper, S.J, Mistry, J.H, King, D, Kostich, M, Pfaller, S (2014). Widespread molecular detection of Legionella pneumophila serogroup 1 in cold water taps across the United States. Environmental science & technology, 48, 3145-3152.

Douterelo, I., Jackson, M., Solomon, C., Boxall, J (2016). Microbial analysis of in situ biofilm formation in drinking water distribution systems: implications for monitoring and control of drinking water quality. Applied microbiology and biotechnology, 100, 3301-3311.

Dreulle, N (1980). Zinc alloy and galvanization process. U.S. Patent 4, 238,532.

Duruibe, J.O, Ogwuegbu, M. O.C, Egwurugwu, J.N (2007). Heavy metal pollution and human biotoxic effects. International Journal of Physical Sciences, 2, 112-118.

Dusserre, E, Ginevra,C, Hallier-Soulier, S, Vandenesch, F, Festoc, G, Etienne, J, Jarraud, S and Molmeret, M (2008). A PCR-Based Method for Monitoring Legionella pneumophila in Water Samples Detects Viable but Noncultivable Legionellae That Can Recover Their Cultivability. Applied Environmental Microbiology. 74, 4817-4824.

DWI, 2013. Available at: dwi.defra.gov.uk/consumers/advice-leaflets/tanks.pdf. Accessed: 29 Aug 2018.

DWI, 2014. Available at: www.dwi.gov.uk/about/annual-report/2014/index.htm. Accessed: 29 Aug 2018.

DWI, 2016. Available at: http://www.dwi.gov.uk/stakeholders/guidance-and-codes-of-practice/. Accessed: 29 Aug 2018.

DWI,2000.Availableat:http://www.dwi.gov.uk/stakeholders/legislation/ws(fittings)regs1999.pdfAccessed:30th Aug 2018.30th Aug 2018.Accessed:

DWI, 2010. Available at: <u>http://www.welhat.gov.uk/CHttpHandler.ashx?id=3503&p=0</u> Accessed: 30th Aug 2018.

ECDC,2017b. Available at: https://ecdc.europa.eu/sites/portal/files/documents/ELDSNET_2017revised_guidelines_2017-web.pdf. Accessed: 22 April 2018

ECDC, 2011. Available at: ecdc.europa.eu/en/healthtopics/legionnaires.../EWGLI-Technical-Guidelines.pdf

ECDC, 2012 Available at: https://ecdc.europa.eu/sites/portal/.../1202-TED-ELDSNetoperating-procedures.pdf Accessed: 18 Sept 2018

ECDC,2016.Availableat:https://ecdc.europa.eu/sites/portal/files/media/en/publications/Publications/20-Dec-2016-RRA-Legionella-United%20Arab%20Emirates.pdf. Accessed: 3 May 2018.

ECDC, 2017. Available at: https://ecdc.europa.eu/sites/portal/files/documents/AER_for_2015-legionnaires-disease_0.pdf Accessed: 3 May 2018.

ECDC,2017d.Availableat:https://ecdc.europa.eu/sites/portal/files/documents/Legionella%20GuidelinesFinal%20updated%20for%20ECDC%20corrections.pdf Accessed:5 April 2018.

Edberg, S. C. L., Rice, E. W., Karlin, R. J., Allen, M. J (2000). Escherichia coli: the best biological drinking water indicator for public health protection. Journal of Applied Microbiology, 88(S1).

Edelstein, P.H and Christian, L.Ü.C.K (2015). Legionella. In Manual of Clinical Microbiology, Eleventh Edition. American Society of Microbiology, 887-904.

Edwards, C., Eidinger, J., Schiff, A. (2003). Lifelines. Earthquake Spectra, 19(S1), 73-96.

Eisenreich, W and Heuner, K (2016). The life stage-specific pathometabolism of Legionella pneumophila. FEBS letters, 590, 3868-3886.

ELDSNet, 2017. Available at: https://ecdc.europa.eu/en/about-us/partnerships-and-networks/disease-and.../eldsnet Accessed: 2 Aug 2018.

EPA, 2017. Available at: <u>https://www.epa.gov/ground-water-and-drinking-water/legionella</u> Accessed: 23 July 2018.

EPA, 2007. Available at: https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2015-09/documents/2007_05_18_disinfection_tcr_whitepaper_tcr_biofilms.pdf. Accessed: 12 Sept 2018.

EPA, 2015a. Available at: <u>https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2015-10/documents/drafttechlegionellaoct2015.pdf</u> Accessed: 3 May 2018

EPA, 2015. Available at: https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2015-10/documents/legionella-report.pdf. Accessed: 3 May 2018.

EPA, 2016. Available at: https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2016-09/documents/legionella_document_master_september_2016_final.pdf. Accessed: 5 July 2018

EPA, 2016a. Available at: https://www.epa.gov/dwreginfo/basic-information-aboutchloramines-and-drinking-water-disinfection Accessed: 3 May 2018.

EPA,2016a.Availableat:https://iaspub.epa.gov/tdb/pages/treatment/treatmentOverview.do?treatmentProcessId=-1118142891 Accessed: 3 May 2018.

EPA 2016. Available at: https://www.epa.gov/dwreginfo/chloramines-drinking-water. Accessed: 4 August 2018.

Epalle, T., Girardot, F., Allegra, S., Maurice-Blanc, C., Garraud, O., Riffard, S (2015). Viable but not culturable forms of Legionella pneumophila generated after heat shock treatment are infectious for macrophage-like and alveolar epithelial cells after resuscitation on Acanthamoeba polyphaga. Microbial ecology, 69, 215-224.

Erdoğan, H and Arslan, H (2016). Domestically Acquired Legionnaires' Disease: Two Case Reports and a Review of the Pertinent Literature. Balkan medical journal, 33, 350.

Essig, A., von Baum, H., Gonser, T., Haerter, G., Lück, C (2016). Microbiological diagnosis and molecular typing of Legionella strains during an outbreak of legionellosis in Southern Germany. International Journal of Medical Microbiology, 306, 109-114.

Euser, S. M., Diederen, B. M., Bakker, M., Honing, M. L., Bruin, J. P., Brandsema, P. S., Den Boer, J. W (2016). Legionnaires' disease after a campervan holiday: a case report. Journal of travel medicine, 23.

EWGLI,2011.Availableat:http://ecdc.europa.eu/en/activities/surveillance/eldsnet/documents/ewgli-technical-guidelines.pdf.Accessed 2 August 2018

Fabian, J., Zlatanovic, S., Mutz, M., Premke, K (2017). Fungal–bacterial dynamics and their contribution to terrigenous carbon turnover in relation to organic matter quality. The ISME journal, 11, 415.

Fairey, J. L., Speitel Jr, G. E., Katz, L. E (2007). Monochloramine destruction by GAC—effect of activated carbon type and source water characteristics. Journal-American Water Works Association, 99, 110-120.

Falkinham III, J.O., Hilborn, E.D., Arduino, M.J., Pruden, A., Edwards, M.A (2015). Epidemiology and ecology of opportunistic premise plumbing pathogens: Legionella pneumophila, Mycobacterium avium, and Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Environ Health Perspect. 123:749; pmid:25793551

Farhat, M., Moletta-Denat, M., Frère, J., Onillon, S., Trouilhé, M.C., Robine, E. 2012. "Effects of Disinfection on Legionella spp., Eukarya, and Biofilms in a Hot Water System." Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 78: 6850–6858.

Farnham, A., Alleyne, L., Cimini, D., Balter, S (2014). Legionnaires' disease incidence and risk factors, New York, New York, USA, 2002–2011. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 20: 1795.

Farrell, I.D, Barker, J.E, Miles, E.P, Hutchison, J.G.P(1990). A field study of the survival of Legionella pneumophila in a hospital hot–water system. Epidemiology and infection, 104, 381-387.

Farrell, R. E (2012). RNA methodologies. Epigenetic regulation and epigenomics, 2, 1-37.

Faucher, S. P., Friedlander, G., Livny, J., Margalit, H., Shuman, H. A (2010). Legionella pneumophila 6S RNA optimizes intracellular multiplication. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 200911764.

Feazel, L.M, Baumgartner, L.K, Peterson, K.L, Frank, D.N, Harris, J.K, and Pacea, N.R (2009). Opportunistic pathogens enriched in showerhead biofilms. Microbiology. 106, 16393–16399.

Feldman, C and Anderson, R (2016). Community-acquired pneumonia: still a major burden of disease. Curr Opin Crit Care. 22:477–484. doi: 10.1097/MCC.00000000000340

Ferguson, R (2016). Emerging infectious diseases–1970s. Journal of community hospital internal medicine perspectives, 6, 32662.

FHG, 2014. Available at: http://www.floridahealth.gov/diseases-and-conditions/legionnaires-disease/_documents/gsi-legionella-update-final.pdf Accessed: 2 Aug 2018.

Fields, B.S, Benson, R.F, Besser, R.E (2002). Legionella and Legionnaires' disease: 25 years of investigation. Clinical microbiology reviews, 15, 506-526.

Figueras, M., Borrego, J. J (2010). New perspectives in monitoring drinking water microbial quality. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 7: 4179–4202. pmid:21318002

Fish, K. E., Osborn, A. M., Boxall, J (2016). Characterising and understanding the impact of microbial biofilms and the extracellular polymeric substance (EPS) matrix in

drinking water distribution systems. Environmental science: water research & technology, 2, 614-630.

Fisman, D.N, Lim, S, Wellenius, G.A, Johnson, C.A, Britz, P, Gaskins, M, Maher, J, Mittleman, M.A, Victor Spain, C, Haas, C.N and Newbern, C (2005). It's Not the Heat, It's the Humidity: Wet Weather Increases Legionellosis Risk in the Greater Philadelphia Metropolitan Area. The Journal of Infectious Disease. 192, 2066-2073.

Gamage, S. D., Ambrose, M., Kralovic, S. M., Simbartl, L. A., Roselle, G. A (2018). Legionnaires Disease Surveillance in US Department of Veterans Affairs Medical Facilities and Assessment of Health Care Facility Association. JAMA Network Open, 1, e180230-e180230.

Garcia-Fulgueiras, A, Navarro, C, Fenoll, D (2003). Legionnaires' disease outbreak in Murcia, Spain. Emerging Infectious Disease. 9, 915–921.

Garibyan, L and Avashia, N (2013). Research techniques made simple: polymerase chain reaction (PCR). The Journal of investigative dermatology, 133, e6.

Garrett, T.R., Bhakoo, M, Zhang, Z (2008). Bacterial adhesion and biofilms on surfaces. Progress in Natural Science, 18, 1049-1056.

Garrison, L. E., Kunz, J. M., Cooley, L. A., Moore, M. R., Lucas, C., Schrag, S., Whitney, C. G (2016). Vital signs: deficiencies in environmental control identified in outbreaks of Legionnaires' disease—North America, 2000–2014. American Journal of Transplantation, 16, 3049-3058.

Geary, D. F. (2000). New guidelines on Legionella. Ashrae Journal, 42(9), 44.

Gehr, R., Wagner, M., Veerasubramanian, P., & Payment, P. (2003). Disinfection efficiency of peracetic acid, UV and ozone after enhanced primary treatment of municipal wastewater. Water research, 37(19), 4573-4586.

Giannakis, S., Voumard, M., Grandjean, D., Magnet, A., De Alencastro, L. F., Pulgarin, C (2016). Micropollutant degradation, bacterial inactivation and regrowth risk in wastewater effluents: Influence of the secondary (pre) treatment on the efficiency of Advanced Oxidation Processes. Water research, 102, 505-515.

Giao, M.S, Wilks, S. A, Keevil, C. W (2015). Influence of copper surfaces on biofilm formation by Legionella pneumophila in potable water. Biometals, 28: 329-339.

Gibson, K. E., Schwab, K. J., Spencer, S. K., Borchardt, M. A (2012). Measuring and mitigating inhibition during quantitative real time PCR analysis of viral nucleic acid extracts from large-volume environmental water samples. Water research, 46(13), 4281-4291.

Gillilland, C., Rosenblatt, A. A., McCoy, W. F (2014). HACCP for building water systems. Water Cond. Purif, 56, 40-42.

Glaze, W. H. (1987). Drinking-water treatment with ozone. Environmental science & technology, 21(3), 224-230.

Gobin, I, Newton, P. R, Hartland, E. L, Newton, H. J (2009). Infections caused by non-pneumophila species of Legionella. Rev. Medical Microbiology. 20, 1–11.

Goldberg, D, Collier, P, Fallon, R, Mckay, T, Markwick, T, Wrench, J, Reid, D (1989). Lochgoilhead fever: outbreak of non-pneumonic legionellosis due to Legionella micdadei. The Lancet. 333, 316-318.

Gomez-Alvarez, V., Pfaller, S., Pressman, J. G., Wahman, D. G., Revetta, R. P (2016). Resilience of microbial communities in a simulated drinking water distribution system subjected to disturbances: role of conditionally rare taxa and potential implications for antibiotic-resistant bacteria. Environmental Science: Water Research & Technology, 2, 645-657.

Gomez-Valero, L., Rusniok, C., Rolando, M., Neou, M., Dervins-Ravault, D., Demirtas, J., Jarraud, S. 2014. Comparative analyses of Legionella species identifies genetic features of strains causing Legionnaires' disease. Genome biology, 15: 505.

Goutziana, G, Mouchtouri, V. A, Karanika, M, Kavagias, A, Stathakis, N. E, Gourgoulianis, K, Hadjichristodoulou, C (2008). Legionella species colonization of water distribution systems, pools and air conditioning systems in cruise ships and ferries. BMC Public Health, 8, 390.

Granseth, G., Bhattarai, R., Sylvester, T., Prasai, S., Livar, E (2017). Notes from the field: two cases of Legionnaires' disease in newborns after water births—Arizona, 2016. MMWR. Morbidity and mortality weekly report, 66(22), 590.

Gray, J. R., Glysson, G. D., Turcios, L. M., Schwarz, G. E (2000). Comparability of suspended-sediment concentration and total suspended solids data. US Geological Survey Water-Resources Investigations Report 00-4191, 20.

Green, P.N (1993). Efficacy of biocides on laboratory-generated Legionella biofilms. Applied Microbiology. 17, 158–161.

Greenberg, D., Chiou, C. C., Famigilleti, R., Lee, T. C., Victor, L. Y (2006). Problem pathogens: paediatric legionellosis—implications for improved diagnosis. The Lancet infectious diseases, 6, 529-535.

Greig, J.E, Carnie, J.A and Tallis, G.F (2004). An outbreak of Legionnaires' disease at the Melbourne Aquarium, April 2000: investigation and case–control studies. Medical Journal. 180, 566-572.

Greub, G and Raoult, D (2004). Microorganisms resistant to free-living amoebae. Clinical microbiology reviews, 17, 413-433.

Greub, G.and Raoult, D (2003). Morphology of Legionella pneumophila according to their location within Hartmanella vermiformis. Research in microbiology, 154, 619-621.

GROWTH-PROMOTING, L. E. G. I. O. N. E. L. L. A. (1998, June). Disinfection of water distribution systems for Legionella. In Seminars in respiratory infections. 13, 147-159.

Gruas, C, Alvarez, I, Lara, C, Garcia, C.B, Savva, D.M, Arruga, V (2013). Identification of Legionella spp. in Environmental Water Samples by ScanVIT-Legionella Method in Spain. Indian Journal of Microbiology. 53, 142-148.

Guan, X., Silk, B. J., Li, W., Fleischauer, A. T., Xing, X., Jiang, X., Cohen, A. L (2010). Pneumonia incidence and mortality in Mainland China: systematic review of Chinese and English literature, 1985–2008. PLoS One, 5, e11721.

Gudnason, H., Dufva, M., Bang, D. D., Wolff, A (2007). Comparison of multiple DNA dyes for real-time PCR: effects of dye concentration and sequence composition on DNA amplification and melting temperature. Nucleic acids research, 35, e127.

Guest, J. F and Morris, A (1997). Community-acquired pneumonia: the annual cost to the National Health Service in the UK. European Respiratory Journal, 10, 1530-1534.

Guyard, C and Low, D. E (2011). Legionella infections and travel associated legionellosis. Travel Medicine and Infectious Disease, 9(4), 176-186.

Hajat, S., Vardoulakis, S., Heaviside, C., Eggen, B (2014). Climate change effects on human health: projections of temperature-related mortality for the UK during the 2020s, 2050s and 2080s. J Epidemiol Community Health, 68, 641-648.

Halsby, K. D., Joseph, C. A., Lee, J. V., Wilkinson, P (2014). The relationship between meteorological variables and sporadic cases of Legionnaires' disease in residents of England and Wales. Epidemiology & Infection, 142, 2352-2359.

Hamilton, K. A., Ahmed, W., Palmer, A., Sidhu, J. P. S., Hodgers, L., Toze, S., Haas, C. N (2016). Public health implications of Acanthamoeba and multiple potential opportunistic pathogens in roof-harvested rainwater tanks. Environmental research, 150, 320-327

Haranaga, S, Tateyama, M, Higa, F, Miyagi, K, Akamine, M, Azuma, M, Yara, S, Koide, M and Fujita J (2007). Intravenous Ciprofloxacin versus Erythromycin in the Treatment of Legionella Pneumonia. Internal Medicine. 46, 353-357.

Hartemann, P and Hautemaniere, A (2011). Legionellosis prevention in France. Bundesgesundheitsblatt-Gesundheitsforschung-Gesundheitsschutz, 54(6), 724-727.

Hashmi, H.R.T., Saladi, L., Petersen, F., Khaja, M., Diaz-Fuentes, G (2017). Legionnaires' Disease: Clinicoradiological Comparison of Sporadic Versus Outbreak Cases. Clinical Medicine Insights: Circulatory, Respiratory and Pulmonary Medicine, 11, 1179548417711941.

Health Protection Agency (2009). Legionnaires' disease in residents of England and Wales, nosocomial, travel or community acquired cases. 1980–2008. Available online: http://www.hpa.org.uk/webw/HPAwebStandard/HPAweb_C/1195733748327? (Last viewed 16th August 2015).

Heim, T. H., & Dietrich, A. M. (2007). Sensory aspects and water quality impacts of chlorinated and chloraminated drinking water in contact with HDPE and cPVC pipe. Water research, 41(4), 757-764.

Helbig, J. H., Uldum, S. A., Bernander, S., Lück, P. C., Wewalka, G., Abraham, B., Harrison, T. G (2003). Clinical utility of urinary antigen detection for diagnosis of communityacquired, travel-associated, and nosocomial legionnaires' disease. Journal of clinical microbiology, 41, 838-840. Hellinga, J. R., Garduño, R. A., Kormish, J. D., Tanner, J. R., Khan, D., Buchko, K., Brassinga, A. K. C (2015). Identification of vacuoles containing extraintestinal differentiated forms of Legionella pneumophila in colonized Caenorhabditis elegans soil nematodes. Microbiologyopen, 4, 660-681.

Hicks, L. A., Rose, C. E., Fields, B. S., Drees, M. L., Engel, J. P., Jenkins, P. R., Whitney, C. G (2007). Increased rainfall is associated with increased risk for legionellosis. Epidemiology & Infection, 135, 811-817.

Higuchi, R., Fockler, C., Dollinger, G., Watson, R (1993). Kinetic PCR analysis: real-time monitoring of DNA amplification reactions. Nature Biotechnology, 11(9), 1026-1030.

Hijnen, W. A. M., Beerendonk, E. F., Medema, G. J (2006). Inactivation credit of UV radiation for viruses, bacteria and protozoan (oo) cysts in water: a review. Water research, 40(1), 3-22.

Hines, S. A., Chappie, D. J., Lordo, R. A., Miller, B. D., Janke, R. J., Lindquist, H. A., Taft, S. C (2014). Assessment of relative potential for Legionella species or surrogates inhalation exposure from common water uses. Water research, 56, 203-213.

Honigsbaum, M (2016). Legionnaires' disease: revisiting the puzzle of the century. The Lancet, 388(10043), 456-457.

Hønsvall, B. K and Robertson, L. J (2017). Washed Away; How Not to Lose Your RNA during Isolation. Journal of Biomolecular Techniques: JBT, 28, 75.

HPS, 2014. Available at: https://www.hps.scot.nhs.uk/resourcedocument.aspx?id=2430 Accessed: 15 Aug 2018.

HPS, 2017. Available at: <u>http://www.hps.scot.nhs.uk/ewr/article.aspx</u> Accessed: 3 May 2018.

Hruba, L (2009). The colonization of hot water systems by Legionella. Annals of Agricultural and Environmental Medicine. 16, 115–119.

HSE, 2000. Legionnaires' Disease, Control of Legionella bacteria in water systems. Approved Code of Practice L8. www.hse.gov.uk/pubns/books/l8.htm Accessed: 21 April 2018

HSE, 2002. Potable water and Legionella control. Available at: www.hse.gov.uk/pubns/guidance/oce15.pdf Accessed: 21 April 2018.

HSE, 2011. Available at: www.hse.gov.uk/pubns/guidance/oce15.pdf. Accessed: 29 Aug 2018.

HSE, 2013. Available at: www.hse.gov.uk/legionnaires/assets/docs/hot-cold-legionella-checks.pdf Accessed: 15 July 2018

HSE, 2013a. Available at: www.hse.gov.uk/pubns/books/l8.htm Accessed: 19 April 2018.

HSE, 2014. Available at: http://www.hse.gov.uk/legionnaires/hot-and-cold-water-storage.htm. Accessed: 3 May 2018.

HSE, 2014a. Available at: http://www.hse.gov.uk/foi/internalops/sims/pub_serv/07-12-07/appendix2.htm Accessed: 5 July 2018

HSE, 2015. Available at: http://www.hse.gov.uk/legionnaires/hot-and-cold.htm. Accessed: 21 April 2018.

HSE, 2016. Available at: http://www.hse.gov.uk/healthservices/legionella.htm. Accessed: 22 April 2018.

HSE, 2016a. Available at: http://www.hse.gov.uk/healthservices/legionella.htm. Accessed: 3 May 2018.

HSE Terminology. Available at:http://www.hse.gov.uk/legionnaires/hot-and-cold-terminology.htm Accessed: 3 May 2018.

HSG274Part2, 2014. Available at: http://www.hse.gov.uk/PuBns/priced/hsg274part2.pdf Accessed: 3 May 2018.

HSG, 2014. Available at: http://www.hse.gov.uk/PuBns/priced/hsg274part2.pdf Accessed: 3 May 2018.

HTM, 2016. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/...data/.../DH_HTM_0401_PART_B_acc.pdf. Accessed: 23 July 2018.

Isenman, H.L., Chambers, S.T., Pithie, A.D., MacDonald, S.L., Hegarty, J. M., Fenwick, J. L., Murdoch, D.R (2016). Legionnaires' disease caused by Legionella longbeachae: Clinical features and outcomes of 107 cases from an endemic area. Respirology, 21, 1292-1299.

ISO 19458:2006. Water quality -- Sampling for microbiological analysis. [Internet]. [cited 2017 April 16] Available from: https://www.iso.org/standard/33845.html

Ito, A., Ishida, T., Washio, Y., Yamazaki, A., Tachibana, H (2017). Legionella pneumonia due to non-Legionella pneumophila serogroup 1: usefulness of the six-point scoring system. BMC pulmonary medicine, 17, 211.

Jacquinet, S., Denis, O., Soares, F. V., Schirvel, C (2015). Legionnaires' disease: overview of the situation concerning notification in Wallonia (Belgium) in 2012, a retrospective descriptive study based on a capture-recapture method. Archives of Public Health, 73, 2.

Ji, P., Rhoads, W. J., Edwards, M. A., Pruden, A (2018). Effect of heat shock on hot water plumbing microbiota and Legionella pneumophila control. Microbiome, 6, 30.

Jiang, L., Zheng, S., Chen, Y., Zhou, X., Ma, J., Kang, J., Zhao, L (2016). Seroepidemiology of legionellosis in mainland China. Int J Clin Exp Med, 9, 18004-18011.

Jjemba, P. K., Johnson, W., Bukhari, Z., LeChevallier, M. W (2015). Occurrence and control of Legionella in recycled water systems. Pathogens, 4, 470-502.

Johanssona, L.S, Tullina, C and Lecknerb, B (2003). Particle emissions from biomass combustion in small combustors. Biomass and Bioenergy. 25, 435–446.

Joly, P, Falconnet, P.A, Andre, J, Weill, N, Reyrolle, M, Vandenesch, F, Maurin, M, Etienne, J and Jarraud, S (2006). Quantitative real-time Legionella PCR for environmental water samples: data interpretation. Applied Environmental Microbiology. 72, 2801-2808.

Joseph, C. A., Watson, J. M., Harrison, T. G., Bartlett, C. L. R (1994). Nosocomial legionnaires' disease in England and Wales, 1980–92. Epidemiology & Infection, 112, 329-346.

Joseph, C., Morgan, D., Birtles, R., Pelaz, C., Martín-Bourgón, C., Black, M., Bartlett, C (1996). An international investigation of an outbreak of Legionnaires disease among UK and French tourists. European journal of epidemiology, 12, 215-219.

Kabus, C. S (2017). The induction and function of the transcription factor c-myc in macrophages during pneumococcal pneumonia and legionellosis.

Kao, W. F., Wang, J. T., Sheng, W. H., Chen, Y. C (2017). Community-acquired Legionnaires' disease at a medical center in northern Taiwan. Journal of Microbiology, Immunology and Infection.

Kapperud, G (1982). Enterotoxin production at 4 degrees, 22 degrees, and 37 degrees C and Y. enterocolitica-like bacteria. Acta pathologica, microbiologica, et immunologica Scandinavica.Section B, Microbiology, 90:185–189.

Karagiannis, I., Brandsema, P., Van der Sande, M (2009). Warm, wet weather associated with increased Legionnaires' disease incidence in The Netherlands. Epidemiology & Infection, 137, 181-187.

Kenagy, E., Priest, P. C., Cameron, C. M., Smith, D., Scott, P., Cho, V., Murdoch, D. R (2017). Risk Factors for Legionella longbeachae Legionnaires' Disease, New Zealand. Emerging infectious diseases, 23, 1148.

Kennedy E (2012). Mutability and survival of pseudomonas aeruginosa in multi-species drinking water biofilm communities [Doctoral dissertation]. University of Southampton. Available at:

Khodr, A., Kay, E., Gomez-Valero, L., Ginevra, C., Doublet, P., Buchrieser, C., Jarraud, S (2016). Molecular epidemiology, phylogeny and evolution of Legionella. Infection, genetics and evolution, 43, 108-122.

Kilb, B, Lange, B, Schaule, G, Flemming, H.C and Wingender, J (2003). Contamination of drinking water by coliforms from biofilms grown on rubber-coated valves. International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health. 206, 563–573.

Kilvington, S., Gray, T., Dart, J., Morlet, N., Beeching, J. R., Frazer, D. G., & Matheson, M. (2004). Acanthamoeba keratitis: the role of domestic tap water contamination in the United Kingdom. Investigative ophthalmology & visual science, 45(1), 165-169.

Kim, J., Cho, M., Oh, B., Choi, S., Yoon, J (2004). Control of bacterial growth in water using synthesized inorganic disinfectant. Chemosphere, 55(5), 775-780.

Kima, B.R, Andersona, J.E, Muellera, S.A, Gainesb, W.A and Kendallb, A.M (2002). Literature review-efficacy of various disinfectants against Legionella in water systems. Water Research. 36, 4433–4444.

King, D. N., Donohue, M. J., Vesper, S. J., Villegas, E. N., Ware, M. W., Vogel, M. E., Pfaller, S. (2016). Microbial pathogens in source and treated waters from drinking water treatment plants in the United States and implications for human health. Science of the Total Environment, 562, 987-995.

Kirrage, D, Reynolds, G, Smith, G.E and Olowokure B (2006). Investigation of an outbreak of Legionnaires' disease: Hereford, UK 2003, for the Hereford Legionnaires Outbreak Control Team. Respiratory Medicine. 101, 1639-1644.

Klausen, M., Heydorn, A., Ragas, P., Lambertsen, L., Aaes-Jørgensen, A., Molin, S., Tolker-Nielsen, T (2003). Biofilm formation by Pseudomonas aeruginosa wild type, flagella and type IV pili mutants. Molecular microbiology, 48: 1511-1524.

Konishi, T., Yamashiro, T., Koide, M., Nishizono, A (2006). Influence of temperature on growth of Legionella pneumophila biofilm determined by precise temperature gradient incubator. Journal of bioscience and bioengineering, 101: 478-484.

Korjenic, A, Petránek, V, Zach, J, Hroudová, J (2011). Development and performance evaluation of natural thermal-insulation materials composed of renewable resources. Energy and Buildings, 43, 2518-2523.

Kotze, M. J (2015). Investigating the efficacy of medium pressure UV and hydrogen peroxide as on-farm treatment methods to reduce the microbial load of irrigation water (Doctoral dissertation, Stellenbosch: Stellenbosch University).

Kralik, P and Ricchi, M (2017). A basic guide to real time PCR in microbial diagnostics: Definitions, parameters, and everything. Frontiers in microbiology, 8, 108.

Krojgaard, L.H., Krogfelt, K.A., Albrechtsen, H.J., Uldum, S.A (2011). Cluster of Legionnaires' disease in a newly built block of flats, Denmark, December 2008-January 2009. Eurosurveillance (Online Edition).16: 11-17.

Kruse, E. B., Wehner, A., Wisplinghoff, H (2016). Prevalence and distribution of Legionella spp in potable water systems in Germany, risk factors associated with contamination, and effectiveness of thermal disinfection. American journal of infection control, 44, 470-474.

Kulinkina, A. V., Shinee, E., Herrador, B. R. G., Nygård, K., Schmoll, O (2016). The siTuaTion of waTer-relaTed infecTious diseases in The pan-european region.

Kuroda, Y, Takeuchi, S (2011). Legionnaires' Disease: Environmental Risk Factors. Encyclopaedia of Environmental Health. 448–452.

Kurniawan, A., Hiraki, A., Fukuda, Y., Yamamoto, T (2015). Nutrient ions during biofilm forming process. Procedia Environmental Sciences, 28, 252-257.

Kusnetsov, J., Iivanainen, E., Elomaa, N., Zacheus, O., Martikainen, P. J (2001). Copper and silver ions more effective against legionellae than against mycobacteria in a hospital warm water system. Water Research, 35, 4217-4225.

Lam, M. C., Ang, L. W., Tan, A. L., James, L., Goh, K. T (2011). Epidemiology and control of legionellosis, Singapore. Emerging infectious diseases, 17, 1209.

Laperriere, A., Brassard, R., Moreau, A (1992). U.S. Patent No. 5,168,546. Washington, DC: U.S. Patent and Trademark Office.

Lasheras, A, Boulestreau, H, Rogues, A.M, Ohayon-Courtes, C, Labadie, J.C and Gachie, J.P (2006). Influence of amoebae and physical and chemical characteristic of water on presence and proliferation of Legionella species in hospital water systems. American Journal of Infection Control. 34, 520-525.

Laurell, H., Iacovoni, J. S., Abot, A., Svec, D., Maoret, J. J., Arnal, J. F., Kubista, M (2012). Correction of RT–qPCR data for genomic DNA-derived signals with ValidPrime. Nucleic acids research, 40, e51-e51.

Lautenschlager, K., Boon, N., Wang, Y., Egli, T., Hammes, F (2010). Overnight stagnation of drinking water in household taps induces microbial growth and changes in community composition. Water Res. 44: 4868–4877. pmid:20696451

LDCD, 2016. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/legionnaires-disease-case-definitions. Accessed: 4 Aug 2017.

LDOIT, 2014. Legionnaires' disease outbreak investigation toolbox. Available at: https://legionnaires.ecdc.europa.eu/?pid=107 Accessed 12 Aug 2018.

Le Dantec, C., Duguet, J. P., Montiel, A., Dumoutier, N., Dubrou, S., Vincent, V (2002). Chlorine disinfection of atypical mycobacteria isolated from a water distribution system. Applied and environmental microbiology, 68(3), 1025-1032.

Lee, H.K.H., Taddy, M. Gray, G.A (2010). Selection of a representative sample. Journal of Classification, 27, pp.41–53.

Lee, J. V., Lai, S., Exner, M., Lenz, J., Gaia, V., Casati, S., Scaturro, M (2011). An international trial of quantitative PCR for monitoring Legionella in artificial water systems. Journal of applied microbiology, 110, 1032-1044.

Lee, W. H., Wahman, D. G., Bishop, P. L., & Pressman, J. G. (2011). Free chlorine and monochloramine application to nitrifying biofilm: comparison of biofilm penetration, activity, and viability. Environmental science & technology, 45(4), 1412-1419.

Lehtola, M.J, Meittinen, I.T, Keinanen, M.M, Kekki, T.K, Laine, O, Hirvonen, A, Vartikainen, T and Martikainen, P.J (2004). Microbiology, chemistry and biofilm development in a pilot drinking water distribution system with copper and plastic pipes. Water Research. 38, 3769–3779.

Lettinga, K. D., Verbon, A., Nieuwkerk, P. T., Jonkers, R. E., Gersons, B. P., Prins, J. M., Speelman, P (2002). Health-related quality of life and posttraumatic stress disorder among survivors of an outbreak of Legionnaires disease. Clinical infectious diseases, 35, 11-17.

Lever, M. A., Torti, A., Eickenbusch, P., Michaud, A. B., Šantl-Temkiv, T., Jørgensen, B. B (2015). A modular method for the extraction of DNA and RNA, and the separation of DNA pools from diverse environmental sample types. Frontiers in microbiology, 6, 476.

Li, H., Xin, H., Li, S. F. Y (2015). Multiplex PMA–qPCR Assay with internal amplification control for simultaneous detection of viable Legionella pneumophila, Salmonella

typhimurium, and Staphylococcus aureus in environmental waters. Environmental science & technology, 49, 14249-14256.

Li, J. V., Saric, J., Wang, Y., Utzinger, J., Holmes, E., Balmer, O (2011). Metabonomic investigation of single and multiple strain Trypanosoma brucei brucei infections. The American journal of tropical medicine and hygiene, 84(1), 91-98

Li, M., Liu, Z., Chen, Y., Hai, Y (2016). Characteristics of iron corrosion scales and water quality variations in drinking water distribution systems of different pipe materials. Water research, 106, 593-603.

Lin, Y. E., Stout, J. E., & Victor, L. Y. (2011). Controlling Legionella in hospital drinking water: an evidence-based review of disinfection methods. Infection Control & Hospital Epidemiology, 32(2), 166-173.

Lin, Y.E, and Yu, V.L (2014). Legionnaires' disease in LTC facilities: A hidden threat.

Lin, Y.E, Stout, J.E, Victor, L.Y (2011). Prevention of hospital-acquired legionellosis. Current opinion in infectious diseases, 24, 350-356.

Lin, Y.E, Vidic, R.D, Stout, J.E, McCartney, C.A and Yu, V.L (1998a). Inactivation of Mycobacterium avium by copper and silver ions. Water Research. 32, 1997–2000.

Lipphaus, P., Hammes, F., Kötzsch, S., Green, J., Gillespie, S., Nocker, A (2014). Microbiological tap water profile of a medium-sized building and effect of water stagnation. Environmental technology, 35, 620-628.

Liu, G., Zhang, Y., Knibbe, W. J., Feng, C., Liu, W., Medema, G., van der Meer, W (2017). Potential impacts of changing supply-water quality on drinking water distribution: A review. Water research, 116, 135-148.

Liu, S., Gunawan, C., Barraud, N., Rice, S. A., Harry, E. J., Amal, R (2016). Understanding, monitoring, and controlling biofilm growth in drinking water distribution systems. Environmental science & technology, 50, 8954-8976.

Liu, Z, Stout, J.E, Tedesco, L, Boldin, M, Hwang, C and Yu, V.L (1995). Efficacy of ultraviolet light in preventing Legionella colonization of a hospital water distribution system. Water Research. 29, 2275–2280.

Liu, Z., Lin, Y. E., Stout, J. E., Hwang, C. C., Vidic, R. D., Yu, V. L. (2006). Effect of flow regimes on the presence of Legionella within the biofilm of a model plumbing system. Journal of applied microbiology, 101, 437-442.

Llewellyn, A. C., Lucas, C. E., Roberts, S. E., Brown, E. W., Nayak, B. S., Raphael, B. H., Winchell, J. M (2017). Distribution of Legionella and bacterial community composition among regionally diverse US cooling towers. PloS one, 12, e0189937.

LLUK, 2015. Later Life in the United Kingdom. Available at: https://www.ageuk.org.uk/globalassets/age-uk/documents/reports-and-publications/later_life_uk_factsheet.pdf. Accessed: 4 March 2018.

Lock, K., Millett, C., Heathcock, R., Joseph, C. A., Harrison, T. G., Lee, J. V. Outbreak Control Team (2008). Public health and economic costs of investigating a suspected outbreak of Legionnaires' disease. Epidemiology & Infection, 136, 1306-1314. Loret, J. F., Robert, S., Thomas, V., Levi, Y., Cooper, A. J., McCoy, W. F (2005). Comparison of disinfectants for biofilm, protozoa and Legionella control. Journal of water and health, 3(4), 423-433.

Lv, X. C., Li, Y., Qiu, W. W., Wu, X. Q., Xu, B. X., Liang, Y. T., Ni, L (2016). Development of propidium monoazide combined with real-time quantitative PCR (PMA-qPCR) assays to quantify viable dominant microorganisms responsible for the traditional brewing of Hong Qu glutinous rice wine. Food Control, 66, 69-78.

Lytle, D. A & Liggett, J (2016). Impact of water quality on chlorine demand of corroding copper. Water research, 92, 11-21.

Lytle, D. A and Schock, M. R (2008). Pitting corrosion of copper in waters with high pH and low alkalinity. Journal (American Water Works Association), 100(3), 115-129.

Lytle, D.A, Nadagouda, M.N (2010). A comprehensive investigation of copper pitting corrosion in a drinking water distribution system. Corrosion Science, 52, 1927-1938.

Macfarlane, J. T and Worboys, M (2012). Showers, sweating and suing: Legionnaires' disease and 'new'infections in Britain, 1977–90. Medical history, 56, 72-93.

Maiwald, M.K, Kissel, S, Srimuang, M, von Knebel Doeberitz, and Sonntag,H.G (1994). Comparison of polymerase chain reaction and conventional culture for the detection of Legionellae in hospital water samples. Journal of Applied Bacteriology. 76,216–225.

Manuel, C.M., Nunes, O.C. Melo, L.F (2007). Dynamics of drinking water biofilm in flow/non-flow conditions. Water Research, 41: 551–562.

Marchesi, I., Ferranti, G., Mansi, A., Marcelloni, A. M., Proietto, A. R., Saini, N., Bargellini, A (2016). Control of Legionella contamination and risk of corrosion in hospital water networks following various disinfection procedures. Applied and environmental microbiology, 82, 2959-2965. Chemical disinfection is more powerful

Marois, G., Sabourin, P., Bélanger, A (2018). Implementing dynamics of immigration integration in labor force participation projection in EU28.

Mathys, W., Stanke, J., Harmuth, M., Junge-Mathys, E (2008). Occurrence of Legionella in hot water systems of single-family residences in suburbs of two German cities with special reference to solar and district heating. Int J Hyg Environ Health . 211:179-185.

Maurin, M., Hammer, L., Gestin, B., Timsit, J. F., Rogeaux, O., Delavena, F., Croizé, J (2010). Quantitative real-time PCR tests for diagnostic and prognostic purposes in cases of legionellosis. Clinical Microbiology and Infection, 16, 379-384.

McClung, R. P., Roth, D. M., Vigar, M., Roberts, V. A., Kahler, A. M., Cooley, L. A., Hill, V. R (2017). Waterborne disease outbreaks associated with environmental and undetermined exposures to water—United States, 2013–2014. MMWR. Morbidity and mortality weekly report, 66, 1222.

McClung, R. P., Roth, D. M., Vigar, M., Roberts, V. A., Kahler, A. M., Cooley, L. A., Hill, V. R (2018). Waterborne disease outbreaks associated with environmental and undetermined exposures to water—United States, 2013-2014. American Journal of Transplantation, 18, 262-267.

McDade, J.E, Shepard, C.C, Fraser, D.W, Tsai, T.R, Redus, M.A, Dowdle, W.R (1977). Legionnaires' disease: isolation of a bacterium and demonstration of its role in other respiratory disease. New England Journal of Medicine, 297, 1197-1203.

McGuire, M.J (2013). The Chlorine Revolution: Water Disinfection and the Fight to Save Lives. AWWA: Denver, Colorado.

McKee, A. M., Spear, S. F., Pierson, T. W (2015). The effect of dilution and the use of a post-extraction nucleic acid purification column on the accuracy, precision, and inhibition of environmental DNA samples. Biological Conservation, 183, 70-76.

Mekkour, M., Khalil, E., Driss, B., Tai, J., Cohen, N., De Microbiologie, D., Pasteur, I (2013). Legionella pneumophila: an environmental organism and accidental pathogen. Int J Sci Technol, 2, 187-96.

Mercante, J. W and Winchell, J. M (2015). Current and emerging Legionella diagnostics for laboratory and outbreak investigations. Clinical microbiology reviews, 28, 95-133.

MET, 2008. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/.../0573. pdf. Accessed: 22 April 2018.

Michael, A. J, Cushman, G and Gidlow, B (2009). "Leisure time physical activity differences among older adults from diverse socioeconomic neighbourhoods." Health & place. 482-490.

Michigan, 2018. Available at: https://www.michigan.gov/documents/flintwater/GC_Legionella_ChartBook_FINAL_6 24171_7.pdf. Accessed: 3 May 2018.

Misch, E. A (2016). Legionella: virulence factors and host response. Current opinion in infectious diseases, 29, 280-286.

Moelling, K and Broecker, F (2015). The reverse transcriptase–RNase H: from viruses to antiviral defense. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 1341, 126-135.

Molofsky, A. B and Swanson, M. S (2004). Differentiate to thrive: lessons from the Legionella pneumophila life cycle. Molecular microbiology, 53, 29-40.

Montes, J. C., Hamdani, F., Creus, J., Touzain, S., Correc, O (2014). Impact of chlorinated disinfection on copper corrosion in hot water systems. Applied Surface Science, 314, 686-696.

Morens, D.M, Folkers, G.K, Fauci, A.S (2004). The challenge of emerging and reemerging infectious diseases. Nature, 430, 242-249.

Moritz, M.M, Flemming, H.C and Wingender, J (2010). Integration of Pseudomonas aeruginosa and Legionella pneumophila in drinking water biofilms grown on domestic plumbing materials. International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health. 213, 190–197.

Muramatsu, N and Akiyama, H (2011). Japan: super-aging society preparing for the future. The Gerontologist, 51, 425-432.

Murdoch, D., Chambers, S. T., Priest, P (2018). Treatment and prevention of Legionella infection.

Murray, J.P (1988). A study of the prevention of hot tap water burns. Burns. 14, 185–193.

Musher, D.M and Thorner, A.R (2014). Community-acquired pneumonia. New England Journal of Medicine, 371, 1619-1628.

Nadkarni, M. A., Martin, F. E., Jacques, N. A., Hunter, N (2002). Determination of bacterial load by real-time PCR using a broad-range (universal) probe and primers set. Microbiology, 148, 257-266.

Navarro, E., Serrano-Heras, G., Castaño, M. J., Solera, J (2015). Real-time PCR detection chemistry. Clinica chimica acta, 439, 231-250.

Nazarian, E. J., Bopp, D. J., Saylors, A., Limberger, R. J., Musser, K. A (2008). Design and implementation of a protocol for the detection of Legionella in clinical and environmental samples. Diagnostic microbiology and infectious disease, 62, 125-132.

NCDC, 2008. Available at: ftp://ftp.ncdc.noaa.gov/pub/data/cmb/bamssotc/2008/chapter7.pdf. Accessed: 16 August 2018.

NEB, 2018. Available at: <u>https://www.neb.com/applications/dna-amplification-pcr-and-qpcr/qpcr-and-rt-qpcr/probe-based-qpcr-and-rt-qpcr</u> Accessed: 23 Aug 2018.

Nesterchuk, R and Raisa, J (2012). DETERMINING THE MOST SUITABLE MATERIAL FOR WATER PIPES.

Newton, H. J, Ang, D. K, vanDriel, I. R, Hartland, E. L (2010). Molecular pathogenesis of infections caused by Legionella pneumophila. Clinical Microbiology. 23, 274–298.

Ngeow, Y. F., Suwanjutha, S., Chantarojanasriri, T., Wang, F., Saniel, M., Alejandria, M., Aziah, A. M (2005). An Asian study on the prevalence of atypical respiratory pathogens in community-acquired pneumonia. International Journal of Infectious Diseases, 9, 144-153.

NHS,2014.Pneumonia.Availableat:http://www.nhs.uk/conditions/pneumonia/Pages/Introduction.aspxAccessed:2Aug2018.

NHS,2015.Availableat:http://www.nhsdirect.wales.nhs.uk/encyclopaedia/l/article/legionnairesdiseaseAccessed: 12 Aug 2018.Accessed: 12 Aug 2018.

NHS, 2018. Available at: http://www.wales.nhs.uk/sitesplus/888/legionnaires-disease Accessed: 22 April 2018.

Nocker, A and Camper, A. K (2006). Selective removal of DNA from dead cells of mixed bacterial communities by use of ethidium monoazide. Applied and environmental microbiology, 72(3), 1997-2004.

Nolan, T., Huggett, J., Sanchez, E (2013). Copyright© 2013 LGC.

NRM, 2004. Bacterial biofilms: from the Natural environment to infectious diseases. Nature Reviews Microbiology. 2: 95–108; pmid:15040259

Nuyts, S., Van Mellaert, L., Lambin, P., Anné, J (2001). Efficient isolation of total RNA from Clostridium without DNA contamination. Journal of microbiological methods, 44, 235-238.

O'Toole, G., Kaplan, H.B., Kolter, R (2000). Biofilm formation as microbial development. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 54: 49–79. pmid:11018124

O'donnell, L. E., Smith, K., Williams, C., Nile, C. J., Lappin, D. F., Bradshaw, D., Ramage, G. (2016). Dentures are a reservoir for respiratory pathogens. Journal of Prosthodontics, 25, 99-104.

Ohno, A, Kato, N, Yamada, K, and Yamaguchi, K (2003). Factors influencing survival of Legionella pneumophila serotyp 1 in hot spring water and tap water. Applied Environmental Microbiology. 69, 2540-2547.

Oliva, G., Sahr, T., Buchrieser, C (2018). The life cycle of L. pneumophila: cellular differentiation is linked to virulence and metabolism. Frontiers in cellular and infection microbiology, 8, 3.

ONS, 2014. Office for National Statistics. Changes in the Older Care Home Population at Local Authority Level between 2001 and 2011. Available at: http://www.ons.gov.uk/ons/dcp171776_388099.pdf. Accessed: 22 July 2018.

ONS, 2017. Available at: https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmigration/p opulationestimates/articles/overviewoftheukpopulation/mar2017. Accessed: 19 April 2018.

Ott, S. R., Hauptmeier, B. M., Ernen, C., Lepper, P. M., Nüesch, E., Pletz, M. W., Bauer, T. T (2011). Treatment failure in pneumonia: impact of antibiotic treatment and cost analysis. European respiratory journal, erj00984-2011.

Özen, N. S., Ataman, Ş. T., Emek, M (2017). Exploring the Legionella pneumophila positivity rate in hotel water samples from Antalya, Turkey. Environmental Science and Pollution Research, 24, 12238-12242.

Para, R. A., Fomda, B. A., Jan, R. A., Shah, S., Koul, P. A (2018). Microbial etiology in hospitalized North Indian adults with community-acquired pneumonia. Lung India: Official Organ of Indian Chest Society, 35, 108.

Park, H., Hung, Y. C., Chung, D (2004). Effects of chlorine and pH on efficacy of electrolyzed water for inactivating Escherichia coli O157: H7 and Listeria monocytogenes. International Journal of Food Microbiology, 91(1), 13-18.

Parliament, 2015. Available at: https://www.parliament.uk/business/publications/research/key-issues-for-the-newparliament/value-for-money-in-public-services/the-ageing-population/. Accessed: 20 April 2018. Parr, A, Whitney, E. A, Berkelman, R.L (2015). Legionellosis on the rise: a review of guidelines for prevention in the United States. Journal of Public Health Management and Practice, 21, E17-E26.

Parr, J (2016). Utilizing silver and copper ions for bacterial disinfection and subsequent removal of ions to supply safe drinking water (Doctoral dissertation).

Peci, A., Winter, A. L., Gubbay, J. B (2016). Evaluation and comparison of multiple test methods, including real-time PCR, for Legionella detection in clinical specimens. Frontiers in public health, 4, 175.

Pedahzur, R., Katzenelson, D., Barnea, N., Lev, O., Shuval, H. I., Fattal, B., Ulitzur, S (2000). The efficacy of long-lasting residual drinking water disinfectants based on hydrogen peroxide and silver. Water science and technology, 42(1-2), 293-298.

Pedahzur, R., Shuval, H. I., Ulitzur, S (1997). Silver and hydrogen peroxide as potential drinking water disinfectants: their bactericidal effects and possible modes of action. Water Science and Technology, 35(11-12), 87-93.

Pepper IL., Rusin, P., Quintanar, D.R., Haney, C., Josephson, K.L., Gerba, C.P (2004). Tracking the concentration of heterotrophic plate count bacteria from the source to the consumer's tap. Int J Food Microbiol. 92: 289–295. pmid:15145587

Percival, S. L and Williams, D. W (2014). Legionella. In Microbiology of Waterborne Diseases (Second Edition) (pp. 155-175).

Peto, L., Nadjm, B., Horby, P., Ngan, T. T. D., van Doorn, R., Kinh, N. V., Wertheim, H. F (2014). The bacterial aetiology of adult community-acquired pneumonia in Asia: a systematic review. Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene, 108, 326-337.

Pettersson, R and Rasmussen, F (1999). Daily intake of copper from drinking water among young children in Sweden. Environmental health perspectives, 107(6), 441.

PHE, 2014. Public Health England. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/news/latest-legionnaires-disease-data-published-for-england-and-wales Accessed: 2 Aug 2018.

PHE, 2016. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attach ment_data/file/670640/Legionnaires_disease_in_England_and_Wales_2016.pdf. Accessed: 3 May 2018.

PHE,2016a.Availableat:https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/696376/2016_Annual_Report_final.pdf. Accessed: 22 April 2018.

PHE,2018.Availableat:https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/696361/Legionnaires_Disease_Cases_Clusters_Outbreaks.pdf.Accessed: 16 Sept 2018.

PHE-Dubai, 2017. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attach

ment_data/file/644808/Legionnaires_disease_associated_with_travel_to_Dubai_Sept20 17.pdf Accessed: 21 Aug 2018.

Phin, N., Parry-Ford, F., Harrison, T., Stagg, H. R., Zhang, N., Kumar, K., Abubakar, I (2014). Epidemiology and clinical management of Legionnaires' disease. The Lancet infectious diseases, 14, 1011-1021.

PHO, 2014. Ontario Agency for Health Protection and Promotion (Public Health Ontario). Legionella questions and answers. Available at: https://www.publichealthontario.ca/en/.../Legionella_Questions_Answers_2014.pdf. Accessed: 1 July 2018.

Pierre, D.M., Baron, J., Victor, L. Y., Stout, J. E (2017). Diagnostic testing for Legionnaires' disease. Annals of clinical microbiology and antimicrobials, 16, 59.

Plouffe, J.F, Webster, L.R and Hackman, B (1983). Relationship between colonization of hospital building with Legionella pneumophila and hot water temperatures. Applied Environmental Microbiology . 46, 769–770.

Polo-López, M. I., Castro-Alférez, M., Nahim-Granados, S., Malato, S., Fernandez-Ibanez, P (2017). Legionella jordanis inactivation in water by solar driven processes: EMAqPCR versus culture-based analyses for new mechanistic insights. Catalysis Today, 287, 15-21.

PRB, 2016. Available at: https://www.prb.org/aging-unitedstates-fact-sheet/. Accessed: 16 Sept 2018.

Prest, E. I., Hammes, F., van Loosdrecht, M., Vrouwenvelder, J. S (2016). Biological stability of drinking water: controlling factors, methods, and challenges. Frontiers in Microbiology, 7, 45.

Proctor, C. R and Hammes, F (2015). Drinking water microbiology—from measurement to management. Current opinion in biotechnology, 33, 87-94.

Prussin II, A. J., Schwake, D. O., Marr, L. C (2017). Ten questions concerning the aerosolization and transmission of Legionella in the built environment. Building and environment, 123, 684-695.

Pūle, D (2016). Conventional and Alternative Disinfection Methods of Legionella in Water Distribution Systems–Review. Construction Science, 19(1), 21-26.

Qiagen, 2017. Available at: <u>https://www.qiagen.com/gb/resources/faq?id=afa497a6-5046-47bb-92f0-73338358625e&lang=en</u> Accessed: 03 September 2018.

Qin, K., Struewing, I., Domingo, J. S., Lytle, D., Lu, J (2017). Opportunistic Pathogens and Microbial Communities and Their Associations with Sediment Physical Parameters in Drinking Water Storage Tank Sediments. Pathogens, 6, 54.

Qin, T., Tian, Z., Ren, H., Hu, G., Zhou, H., Lu, J., ... & Shao, Z. (2012). Application of EMAqPCR as a complementary tool for the detection and monitoring of Legionella in different water systems. World Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology, 28(5), 1881-1890. Quan, T. P., Fawcett, N. J., Wrightson, J. M., Finney, J., Wyllie, D., Jeffery, K., Walker, A. S (2016). Increasing burden of community-acquired pneumonia leading to hospitalisation, 1998–2014. Thorax, thorax, 12015.

Quinn, M.J, Sherlock, J.C (1990). The correspondence between UK 'action levels' for lead in blood and in water. Food Additives & Contaminants, 7, 387-424.

Raeven, V. M., Spoorenberg, S. M., Boersma, W. G., van de Garde, E. M., Cannegieter, S. C., Voorn, G. P., van Steenbergen, J. E (2016). Atypical aetiology in patients hospitalised with community-acquired pneumonia is associated with age, gender and season; a data-analysis on four Dutch cohorts. BMC infectious diseases, 16, 299.

Rakić, A (2018). Water Quality Control in the Water Supply System for the Purpose of Preventing Legionnaires' Disease. In Water Challenges of an Urbanizing World. InTech.

Rakic, A, Peric, J, Stambuk-Giljanovic, N, Mikrut, A, Bakavic, A (2011). Legionella species in year-round vs. seasonal accommodation water supply systems. Archives of Industrial Hygiene & Toxicology. 62, 335-341.

Ramsey, C. A., Hewitt, A. D (2005). A methodology for assessing sample representativeness. Environmental Forensics, 6:71-75.

Ream, J. A., Lewis, L. K., Lewis, K. A (2016). Rapid agarose gel electrophoretic mobility shift assay for quantitating protein: RNA interactions. Analytical biochemistry, 511, 36-41.

Reller, L. B., Weinstein, M. P., & Murdoch, D. R (2003). Diagnosis of Legionella infection. Clinical infectious diseases, 36, 64-69.

Reyneke, B., Dobrowsky, P. H., Ndlovu, T., Khan, S., Khan, W (2016). EMA-qPCR to monitor the efficiency of a closed-coupled solar pasteurization system in reducing Legionella contamination of roof-harvested rainwater. Science of the Total Environment, 553, 662-670.

Reynolds, K. A (2016). The Rise of Legionella. Available at: http://www.wcponline.com/2016/07/15/the-rise-of-legionella/ Accessed: 29 Aug 2018.

Reynolds-Clausen, K., Surridge-Talbot, K., Botes, M., Eugene Cloete, T (2018). Bacterial species diversity as an indicator of dibromonitrilopropionamide (DBNPA) biocide efficacy. Water Science and Technology.

Rhoads, W. J (2017). Growth of Opportunistic Pathogens in Domestic Plumbing: Building Standards, System Operation, and Design (Doctoral dissertation, Virginia Tech).

Rhoads, W. J, Pruden, A, Edwards, M.A (2016). Convective mixing in distal pipes exacerbates Legionella pneumophila growth in hot water plumbing. Pathogens, 5, 29.

Rhoads, W. J., Ji, P., Pruden, A., Edwards, M. A (2015). Water heater temperature set point and water use patterns influence Legionella pneumophila and associated microorganisms at the tap. Microbiome, 3, 67.

Ricketts, K. D., Yadav, R., Rota, M. C., Joseph, C. A., & European Working Group for Legionella Infections (2010). Characteristics of reoffending accommodation sites in Europe with clusters of Legionnaires' disease, 2003–2007. Eurosurveillance, 15(40), 19680.

Robertson, A. L and Phillips, A. R (2008). Integrating PCR theory and bioinformatics into a research-oriented primer design exercise. CBE—Life Sciences Education, 7, 89-95.

Rogers, H. R., Norris, M. W., James, H. A (2004). Effects of materials of construction on tastes and odours in drinking water. Reviews in Environmental Science and Biotechnology, 3, 23-32.

Rogers, J, Dowsett, A.B, Dennis, P.J, Lee, J.V and Keevil, C.W (1994). Influence of Plumbing Materials on Biofilm Formation and Growth of Legionella pneumophila in Potable Water Systems. Applied Environmental Microbiology. 60, 1842–1851.

Rohr, U, Senger, M, Selenka, F, Turley, R and Wilhelm, M (1999). Four years of experience with silver-copper ionization for control of Legionella in a German university hospital hot water plumbing system. Clinical Infectious Disease. 29, 507–511.

Roig, J and Rello, J (2003). Legionnaires' disease: a rational approach to therapy. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy, 51, 1119-1129.

Rossi, M and Schettler, T (2000). PVC & healthcare. In Setting Healthcare's Environmental Agenda: Papers and Proceedings from the October 16, 2000 Conference in San Francisco, California, USA.

Ruiz, B., Bauza, J., Benito, J., Pascual, A (2007). Use of ozone for Legionella reduction in water systems. In IOA Conference and Exhibition, Valencia, Spain (pp. 1-7).

Russo, G. T., De Cosmo, S., Viazzi, F., Mirijello, A., Ceriello, A., Guida, P., Fioretto, P (2018). Diabetic kidney disease in the elderly: prevalence and clinical correlates. BMC geriatrics, 18, 38.

Ryu, S., Yang, K., Chun, B. C (2017). Community-acquired Legionnaires' disease in a newly constructed apartment building. Journal of Preventive Medicine and Public Health, 50, 274.

Sabria, M and Victor, L. Y (2002). Hospital-acquired legionellosis: solutions for a preventable infection. The Lancet infectious diseases, 2, 368-373.

Saby, S, Vidal, A, Suty, H (2005). Resistance of Legionella to disinfection in hot water distribution systems. Water science and technology, 52, 15-28.

Sakamoto, R (2015). Legionnaire's disease, weather and climate. Bulletin of the World Health Organization, 93, 435-436.

Salgado, C. D., Sepkowitz, K. A., John, J. F., Cantey, J. R., Attaway, H. H., Freeman, K. D., Schmidt, M. G (2013). Copper surfaces reduce the rate of healthcare-acquired infections in the intensive care unit. Infection Control & Hospital Epidemiology, 34, 479-486.

Sanli-Yurudu, N.O, Kimiran-Erdem, A E, Arslan-Aydogdu, O, Zeybek, Z and Gurun, S (2012). Efficacy of Colloidal Silver-Hydrogen Peroxide and 2-Bromo-2-nitroporopane-1,3-diol Compounds Against Different Serogroups of Legionella pneumophila Strains. Indian Journal of Microbiology. 52, 54–59.

Scaturro, M., Fontana, S., Dell'eva, I., Helfer, F., Marchio, M., Stefanetti, M. V., Cuna, T (2016). A multicenter study of viable PCR using propidium monoazide to detect Legionella in water samples. Diagnostic microbiology and infectious disease, 85, 283-288.

Schettler, T. E. D. (2006). Human exposure to phthalates via consumer products. International journal of andrology, 29(1), 134-139.

Schmidt, M.G, Attaway, H.H, Sharpe, P.A, John, J, Sepkowitz, K. A, Morgan, A, Freeman, K.D (2012). Sustained reduction of microbial burden on common hospital surfaces through introduction of copper. Journal of clinical microbiology, 50, 2217-2223.

Schoch, C., Schnittger, S., Bursch, S., Gerstner, D., Hochhaus, A., Berger, U., Haferlach, T (2002). Comparison of chromosome banding analysis, interphase-and hypermetaphase-FISH, qualitative and quantitative PCR for diagnosis and for follow-up in chronic myeloid leukemia: a study on 350 cases. Leukemia, 16, 53.

Schofield, G.M (1985). A note on the survival of Legionella pneumophila in stagnant tap water. Journal of applied bacteriology, 59, 333-335.

Schrader, C, Schielke, A, Ellerbroek, L and Johne, R (2012), PCR inhibitors – occurrence, properties and removal. Journal of Applied Microbiology. 113, 1014–1026.

Schwake, D. O., Alum, A., Abbaszadegan, M (2015). Impact of environmental factors on Legionella populations in drinking water. Pathogens, 4, 269-282.

Schwake, D. O., Garner, E., Strom, O. R., Pruden, A., Edwards, M. A (2016). Legionella DNA markers in tap water coincident with a spike in Legionnaires' disease in Flint, MI. Environmental Science & Technology Letters, 3, 311-315.

Schwake, O, Alum, A, Abbaszadegan, M (2013). 2013 Water Quality Technology Conference and Exposition, WQTC 2013. In 2013 Water Quality Technology Conference and Exposition, WQTC 2013.

Seenivasan, M. H., Yu, V. L., Muder, R. R (2005). Legionnaires' Disease in Long-Term Care Facilities: Overview and Proposed Solutions. Journal of the American Geriatrics Society, 53, 875-880.

Sharaby, Y., Rodríguez-Martínez, S., Oks, O., Pecellin, M., Mizrahi, H., Peretz, A., Halpern, M (2017). Temperature-dependent growth modeling of environmental and clinical Legionella pneumophila multilocus variable-number tandem-repeat analysis (MLVA) genotypes. Applied and environmental microbiology, 83, e03295-16.

Sharma, L., Losier, A., Tolbert, T., Cruz, C. S. D., Marion, C. R (2017). Pneumonia Updates on Legionella, Chlamydophila, and Mycoplasma Pneumonia. Clinics in chest medicine, 38, 45.

Shih, H. Y and Lin, Y. E (2010). Efficacy of copper-silver ionization in controlling biofilm-and plankton-associated waterborne pathogens. Applied and environmental microbiology, 76, 2032-2035.

Shih, H. Y and Lin, Y. E (2006). Caution on interpretation of Legionella results obtained using real-time PCR for environmental water samples. Applied and environmental microbiology, 72, 6859-6859.

Shin, S and Roy, C. R (2008). Host cell processes that influence the intracellular survival of Legionella pneumophila. Cellular Microbiology. 10, 1209–1220.

Shirasaki, Y., Matsuura, A., Uekusa, M., Ito, Y., Hayashi, T (2016). A study of the properties of chlorine dioxide gas as a fumigant. Experimental animals, 65, 303-310.

Sigma, 2017. Available at: https://www.sigmaaldrich.com/content/dam/sigmaaldrich/docs/Sigma/Brochure/fluorescent_dna_probes.pdf Accessed: 2 May 2018

Simmering, J. E., Polgreen, L. A., Hornick, D. B., Sewell, D. K., & Polgreen, P. M (2017). Weather-dependent risk for Legionnaires' disease, United States. Emerging infectious diseases, 23, 1843.

Skerrett, S. J (2018). Prevention of Health Care–Associated Legionnaires Disease. JAMA Network Open, 1, e180232-e180232.

Slimani, S., Robyns, A., Jarraud, S., Molmeret, M., Dusserre, E., Mazure, C., Ginevra, C (2012). Evaluation of propidium monoazide (PMA) treatment directly on membrane filter for the enumeration of viable but non cultivable Legionella by qPCR. Journal of microbiological methods, 88(2), 319-321.

Smith, C. J and Osborn, A. M (2009). Advantages and limitations of quantitative PCR (Q-PCR)-based approaches in microbial ecology. FEMS microbiology ecology, 67, 6-20.

Soda, E.A., Barskey, A.E., Shah, P.P., Schrag, S., Whitney, C.G., Arduino, M.J., Cooley, L. A (2017). Vital signs: health care–associated Legionnaires' disease surveillance data from 20 states and a large metropolitan area—United States, 2015. American Journal of Transplantation, 17, 2215-2220.

Soderberg., M.A., Rossier, O., Cianciotto, N.P (2004). The type II protein secretion system of Legionella pneumophila promotes growth at low temperatures. J. Bacteriol. 186: 3712–3720. pmid:15175284

Song, J. H., Huh, K., Chung, D. R (2016). Community-acquired pneumonia in the Asia-Pacific region. In Seminars in respiratory and critical care medicine 37, No. 06, 839-854. Thieme Medical Publishers.

Sopena, N, Sabria-Leal, M, Pedro-Botet, M.L, Padilla, E, Dominguez, J, Morera, J and Tudela, P (1998). Comparative Study of the Clinical Presentation of Legionella Pneumonia and Other Community-Acquired Pneumonias. Chest Journal. 113, 5.

Spalekova, M and Bazovska, S (2003). Relation between colonization of hospital water supply by Legionella and risk of infection in patients. Epidemiol Mikrobiol Imunology. 52, 100–104.

Springston, J. P and Yocavitch, L (2017). Existence and control of Legionella bacteria in building water systems: A review. Journal of occupational and environmental hygiene, 14, 124-134.

Srivastava, S, Colville, A, Odgers, M, Laskey, L and Mann, T (2011). Controlling Legionella risk in a newly commissioned hospital building. Journal of Infection Prevention. 12.

Stalter, D., O'Malley, E., Von Gunten, U., Escher, B. I (2016). Fingerprinting the reactive toxicity pathways of 50 drinking water disinfection by-products. Water research, 91, 19-30.

Stojek, N.M, and Dutkiewicz, J (2006). Legionella and other gram-negative bacteria in potable water from various rural and urban sources. Annals of Agricultural and Environmental Medicine. 13, 323-335.

Stoodley, P., Sauer, K., Davies, D. G., Costerton, J. W (2002). Biofilms as complex differentiated communities. Annual Reviews in Microbiology, 56, 187-209.

Storey, M.V., van der Gaag, B., Burns, B.P (2011). Advances in on-line drinking water quality monitoring and early warning systems. Water Res. 45: 741–747. pmid:20851446

Stout, J. E, Yu, V.L, Best, M.G (1985). Ecology of Legionella pneumophila within water distribution systems. Applied and environmental microbiology, 49, 221-228.

Stout, J.E, Lin, Y.S, Goetz, A.M and Muder, R.R (1998). Controlling Legionella in hospital water systems: experience with the superheat-and-flush method and copper–silver ionization. Infection Control Hospital Epidemiology.19, 911–914.

Svec, D., Tichopad, A., Novosadova, V., Pfaffl, M. W., Kubista, M (2015). How good is a PCR efficiency estimate: Recommendations for precise and robust qPCR efficiency assessments. Biomolecular detection and quantification, 3, 9-16.

Swan, S. H. (2008). Environmental phthalate exposure in relation to reproductive outcomes and other health endpoints in humans. Environmental research, 108(2), 177-184.

Ta, A.C, Stout, J.E, Yu, V.L and Wagener, M.M (1995). Comparison of culture methods for monitoring Legionella species in hospital potable water systems and recommendations for standardization of such methods. Journal of Clinical Microbiology. 33, 2118-2123.

Tan, S. C and Yiap, B. C (2009). DNA, RNA, and protein extraction: the past and the present. BioMed Research International, 2009.

Taqman, 2017. Available at: <u>https://www.thermofisher.com/uk/en/home/life-science/pcr/real-time-pcr/real-time-pcr-learning-center/real-time-pcr-basics/why-taqman-assay-design-important.html</u> Accessed: 24th July 2018.

Tateda, K, Deng, J.C, Moore, T.A, Newstead, M.W, Paine, R, Kobayashi, N, Yamaguchi, K and Standiford, T.J (2003). Hyperoxia Mediates Acute Lung Injury and Increased Lethality in Murine Legionella Pneumonia. The Journal of Immunology. 170, 4209-4216.

Taylor, M. J., Bentham, R. H., Ross, K. E (2014). Limitations of using propidium monoazide with qPCR to discriminate between live and dead Legionella in biofilm samples. Microbiology insights, 7, MBI-S17723.

Taylor, R. H., Falkinham, J. O., Norton, C. D., & LeChevallier, M. W. (2000). Chlorine, chloramine, chlorine dioxide, and ozone susceptibility of Mycobacterium avium. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 66(4), 1702-1705.

Temmerman, R, Vervaeren, H, Noseda, B, Boon, N and Verstraete, W (2006). Necrotrophic Growth of Legionella pneumophila. Laboratory of Microbial Ecology and Technology, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium.

Thermofisher, 2016. Available at: https://www.thermofisher.com/uk/en/home/lifescience/pcr/real-time-pcr/real-time-pcr-learning-center/real-time-pcrbasics/absolute-vs-relative-quantification-real-time-pcr.html#1. Accessed: 24 March 2018.

Thermofisher,2017.Available:https://www.thermofisher.com/order/catalog/product/ND-ONE-WAccessed:29August 2018.2018.2018.2018.

Tipple, M. A., Shusterman, N., Bland, L. A., McCarthy, M. A., Favero, M. S., Arduino, M. J., Jarvis, W. R (1990). Illness in hemodialysis patients after exposure to chloramine contaminated dialysate. ASAIO transactions, 37(4), 588-591.

Tkachenko, H., & Grudniewska, J (2016). Effect of chloramine-T disinfection on oxidative stress biomarkers in the gill tissue of grayling (Thymallus thymallus). Труды, 162.

Tofant, A., Vučemilo, M., Pavičić, Ž., Milić, D (2006). The hydrogen peroxide, as a potentially useful slurry disinfectant. Livestock science, 102(3), 243-247.

Tomboulian, P., Schweitzer, L., Mullin, K., Wilson, J., Khiari, D (2004). Materials used in drinking water distribution systems: contribution to taste-and-odor. Water Science and Technology, 49, 219-226.

Toplitsch, D., Platzer, S., Pfeifer, B., Hautz, J., Mascher, F., Kittinger, C (2018). Legionella Detection in Environmental Samples as an Example for Successful Implementation of qPCR. Water, 10, 1012.

Torres, A., Peetermans, W. E., Viegi, G., Blasi, F (2013). Risk factors for communityacquired pneumonia in adults in Europe: a literature review. Thorax, 68, 1057-1065.

Tossa, P., Deloge-Abarkan, M., Zmirou-Navier, D., Hartemann, P., Mathieu, L (2006). Pontiac fever: an operational definition for epidemiological studies. BMC Public Health, 6, 112.

Totaro, M., Valentini, P., Costa, A. L., Frendo, L., Cappello, A., Casini, B., Baggiani, A (2017). Presence of Legionella spp. in Hot Water Networks of Different Italian Residential Buildings: A Three-Year Survey. International journal of environmental research and public health, 14, 1296.

Travis, T.C, Brown, E.W, Peruski, L.F, Siludjai, D, Jorakate, P, Salika, P, Lucas, C.E (2012). Survey of Legionella species found in thai soil. International journal of microbiology, 2012.

Triantafyllidou, S., Lytle, D., Muhlen, C., Swertfeger, J (2016). Copper-silver ionization at a US hospital: Interaction of treated drinking water with plumbing materials, aesthetics and other considerations. Water research, 102, 1-10.

Tronel, H and Hartemann, P (2009). Overview of diagnostic and detection methods for legionellosis and Legionella spp. Letters in applied microbiology, 48, 653-656.

Tsai, T.F, Finn, D.R, Plikaytis, B.D, McCauley, W, Martin, S.M., Fraser, D.W (1979). Legionnaires' Disease: Clinical Features of the Epidemic in Philadelphia. Annals of internal medicine. 90, 509-517.

Turetgen, I., Cotuk, A (2007). Monitoring of biofilm-associated Legionella pneumophila on different substrata in model cooling tower system. Environ. Monit. Assess. 125: 271–279. pmid:17219241

UAE, 2017. Available at: https://travelhealthpro.org.uk/news/206/legionnairesdisease-in-dubai Accessed: 21 Aug 2018

UGCLWP, 2014. Updated Guidelines for the Control of Legionella in Western Pennsylvania. Available at: http://www.achd.net/infectd/pubs/pdf/2014_FINAL_Legionella_Guidelines_for_Weste rn_PA.pdf Accessed: 06 Aug 2018.

UKAS, 2015. Available at: https://www.ukas.com/technicalservices/publications/publications-relating-to-laboratory-accreditation-3/. Accessed: 29 Aug 2018.

Vaccaro, L., Izquierdo, F., Magnet, A., Hurtado, C., Salinas, M. A., Gomes, T. S., Alhambra, A (2016). First Case of Legionnaire's Disease Caused by Legionella anisa in Spain and the Limitations on the Diagnosis of Legionella non-pneumophila Infections. PloS one, 11, e0159726.

Valero, N., de Simón, M., Gallés, P., Izquierdo, N., Arimon, J., González, R., Gómez, A (2017). Street Cleaning Trucks as Potential Sources of Legionella pneumophila. Emerging infectious diseases, 23, 1880.

Valster, R.M, Wullings, B.A, Van-den-Berg, R., Van-der-Kooij, D (2011). Relationships between Free-Living Protozoa, Cultivable Legionella spp., and Water Quality Characteristics in Three Drinking Water Supplies in the Caribbean. Applied Environmental Microbiology. 77, 7321.

van der Kooij, D., Bakker, G. L., Italiaander, R., Veenendaal, H. R., Wullings, B. A (2017). Biofilm composition and threshold concentration for growth of Legionella pneumophila on surfaces exposed to flowing warm tap water without disinfectant. Applied and environmental microbiology, AEM-02737.

van der Zee, A., Peeters, M., de Jong, C., Verbakel, H., Crielaard, J. W., Claas, E. C., Templeton, K. E (2002). Qiagen DNA extraction kits for sample preparation for Legionella PCR are not suitable for diagnostic purposes. Journal of clinical microbiology, 40, 1126-1126.

Van Heijnsbergen, E., van Deursen, A., Bouwknegt, M., Bruin, J. P., de Roda Husman, A. M., Schalk, J. A. C (2016). Presence and persistence of viable, clinically relevant Legionella pneumophila bacteria in garden soil in the Netherlands. Applied and environmental microbiology, AEM-00595.

Vautard, R., Gobiet, A., Sobolowski, S., Kjellström, E., Stegehuis, A., Watkiss, P., Jacob, D (2014). The European climate under a 2 C global warming. Environmental Research Letters, 9, 034006.

Viasus, D., Di Yacovo, S., Garcia-Vidal, C., Verdaguer, R., Manresa, F., Dorca, J., Carratala, J (2013). Community-acquired Legionella pneumophila pneumonia: a single-center experience with 214 hospitalized sporadic cases over 15 years. Medicine, 92(1).

Victor, L.Y, Plouffe, J.F, Pastoris, M.C, Stout, J.E, Schousboe, M, Widmer, A, Chereshsky, A (2002). Distribution of Legionella species and serogroups isolated by culture in patients with sporadic community-acquired legionellosis: an international collaborative survey. Journal of Infectious Diseases. 186, 127-128.

Vidic, R.D, Lin, Y.S, Stout, J.E and Yu, V.L (2002). Negative effect of high pH on biocidal efficacy of copper and silver ions in controlling Legionella pneumophila. Applied Environmental Microbiology. 68, 711–715.

Vikesland, P. J., Ozekin, K., Valentine, R. L (1998). Effect of natural organic matter on monochloramine decomposition: pathway elucidation through the use of mass and redox balances. Environmental science & technology, 32, 1409-1416.

Vincent, M., Hartemann, P., Engels-Deutsch, M (2016). Antimicrobial applications of copper. International journal of hygiene and environmental health, 219, 585-591.

Volker, S., Schreiber, C., Kistemann, T (2016). Modelling characteristics to predict Legionella contamination risk–Surveillance of drinking water plumbing systems and identification of risk areas. International journal of hygiene and environmental health, 219, 101-109.

Waak, M., LaPara, T. M., Halle, C., Hozalski, R. M (2018). Occurrence of Legionella spp. in Water-Main Biofilms from Two Drinking Water Distribution Systems. Environmental science & technology.

Wadowsky, R M, Yee, R.B, Mezmar, L, Wing, E.J, Dowling, J.N (1982). Hot water systems as sources of Legionella pneumophila in hospital and nonhospital plumbing fixtures. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 43, 1104-1110.

Walker, J.T, Dowsett, A.B, Dennis, P.J.L, Keevil, C.W (1991). Continuous culture studies of biofilm associated with copper corrosion. International Biodeterioration, 27, 121-134.

Walraven, N and Chapman, C (2016). The efficacy of various disinfection methods against Legionella pneumophila in water systems A literature review.

Walraven, N., Pool, W., Chapman, C (2016). Efficacy of copper-silver ionisation in controlling Legionella in complex water distribution systems and a cooling tower: Over 5 years of practical experience. Journal of Water Process Engineering, 13, 196-205.

Walter, R. K., Lin, P. H., Edwards, M., Richardson, R. E (2011). Investigation of factors affecting the accumulation of vinyl chloride in polyvinyl chloride piping used in drinking water distribution systems. Water research, 45, 2607-2615.

Wang, X., Li, X., Liu, S., Ren, H., Yang, M., Ke, Y., Chen, Z (2016). Ultrasensitive Detection of Bacteria by Targeting Abundant Transcripts. Scientific reports, 6, 20393.

Warnes, S.L, Caves, V, Keevil, C.W (2012). Mechanism of copper surface toxicity in Escherichia coli 0157: H7 and Salmonella involves immediate membrane depolarization followed by slower rate of DNA destruction which differs from that observed for Gram-positive bacteria. Environmental microbiology, 14, 1730-1743.

Warnes, S.L, Keevil, C.W (2013). Inactivation of norovirus on dry copper alloy surfaces. PloS one, 8, e75017.

Water Research 2015. Available at: www.water-research.net/index.php/water-treatment/water.../uv-disinfection Accessed 20 May 2018

WaterUK,2006.Availableat:http://www.water.org.uk/sites/default/files/documents/Industry%20Guidance/copper.pdfAccessed: 25 June 2018.

Wattanathum, A., Chaoprasong, C., Nunthapisud, P., Chantaratchada, S., Limpairojn, N., Jatakanon, A., Chanthadisai, N (2003). Community-acquired pneumonia in southeast Asia: the microbial differences between ambulatory and hospitalized patients. Chest, 123, 1512-1519.

Werner, D., Valdivia-Garcia, M., Weir, P., Haffey, M (2016). Trihalomethanes formation in point of use surface water disinfection with chlorine or chlorine dioxide tablets. Water and Environment Journal, 30, 271-277.

Westerberg, A (1991). Method for preventing freezing in pipes, and a piping system for carrying out the method. U.S. Patent 5,014,731.

Whiley, H (2016). Legionella risk management and control in potable water systems: Argument for the abolishment of routine testing. International journal of environmental research and public health, 14, 12.

Whiley, H and Taylor, M (2016). Legionella detection by culture and qPCR: comparing apples and oranges. Critical reviews in microbiology, 42, 65-74.

Whiley, H., Bentham, R., Brown, M. H (2017). Legionella persistence in manufactured water systems: Pasteurization potentially selecting for thermal tolerance. Frontiers in microbiology, 8, 1330.

White, P. S., Graham, F. F., Harte, D. J. G., Baker, M. G., Ambrose, C. D., Humphrey, A. R. G (2013). Epidemiological investigation of a Legionnaires' disease outbreak in Christchurch, New Zealand: the value of spatial methods for practical public health. Epidemiology & Infection, 141, 789-799.

WHO, 1997. Available at: Water sampling and analysis. Analysis, Jan/Feb 19, 51–72. Accessed 2 August 2018.

WHO, 2017. Risk factors of ill health among older people. Available at: http://www.euro.who.int/en/health-topics/Life-stages/healthy-ageing/data-and-statistics/risk-factors-of-ill-health-among-older-people Accessed 23 June 2018.

WHO, 2004. Available at: www.who.int/water_sanitation_health/dwq/GDWQ2004web.pdf Accessed 2 August 2018.

WHO, 2006. Available at: www.who.int/water_sanitation_health/bathing/srwe2full.pdf Accessed 20 July 2018

WHO,2007.Availableat:www.who.int/water_sanitation_health/emerging/legionella.pdf.Accessed: 5 July 2018

WHO, 2016. Available at: http://www.who.int/water_sanitation_health/waterquality/guidelines/chemicals/chlorine-dioxide-chlorite-chlorate-backgroundjan17.pdf Accessed 3 May 2018

WHO, 2018. Available at: <u>http://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/legionellosis</u> Accessed: 22 April 2018.

WHO, 2018a. World Health Organization. Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean. Summary report on the meeting on legionnaires' disease among European travellers to Dubai: establishing consensus on a public health event through expert review, Cairo, Egypt, 24-25 January 2018. World Health Organization, Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean.

Wieczorek, D., Delauriere, L., & Schagat, T (2012). Methods of RNA Quality Assessment. Promega Corporation Web site, 1-14. Available from: http://www.promega.co.uk/resources/pubhub/methods-of-rna-quality-assessment/ Accessed 12 June 2018

Worrall, E (2015). Climate change increases risk of Legionnaires Disease. Available at : <u>https://wattsupwiththat.com/2015/09/06/claim-climate-change-increases-risk-of-legionnaires-disease/</u> Accessed: 4 Aug 2018.

WRAS,2015.Availableat:https://www.wras.co.uk/downloads/public_area/publications/general/info_note_coldwater service storage cisterns.pdf/d water service storage cisterns.pdf/Accessed 1 Aug 2018Accessed 1 Aug 2018

www.cdc.gov/ncidod/dbmd/diseaseinfo/legionellosis_g.htm. Centres for Disease Control and Prevention. Legionellosis: Legionnaire's disease and Pontiacfever. Accessed: 3 August 2018.

Xie, Y (2016). Disinfection byproducts in drinking water: Formation, analysis, and control. CRC press.

Xlstat.com/pca, 2017. Available at: <u>https://help.xlstat.com/customer/en/portal/articles/2062222-principal-component-analysis-pca-in-excel?b_id=9283</u> Accessed: 22 Aug 2018.

Xu, Q., Liu, H., Yuan, P., Zhang, X., Chen, Q., Jiang, X., Zhou, Y (2017). Development of a simplified RT-PCR without RNA isolation for rapid detection of RNA viruses in a single small brown planthopper (Laodelphax striatellus Fallén). Virology journal, 14, 90.

Yamamoto, R, Matsuo, Y, Mikoda, M, Asada, Y, Matsushita Electric Industrial Co., Ltd. and Matsushita Reiki Co., Ltd., 1985. Thermal insulator. U.S. Patent 4,529,638.

Yang, X., Li, H., Svendsen, S (2016). Alternative solutions for inhibiting Legionella in domestic hot water systems based on low-temperature district heating. Building services engineering research and technology, 37, 468-478.

Yang, X., Sun, J., Fu, W., Shang, C., Li, Y., Chen, Y., Fang, J (2016a). PPCP degradation by UV/chlorine treatment and its impact on DBP formation potential in real waters. Water research, 98, 309-318.

Yu, J, Kim, D, Lee, T (2010). Microbial diversity in biofilms on water distribution pipes of different materials. Water Science and Technology, 61, 163-171.

Yu, V.L, Liu, Z, Lin, Y.E, Stout, J.E, Hwang, C.C and Vidic, R.D (2006). Effect of flow regimes on the presence of Legionella within the biofilm of a model plumbing system. Journal of Applied Microbiology. 101, 437–442.

Yu, W., Azhdar, B., Andersson, D., Reitberger, T., Hassinen, J., Hjertberg, T., Gedde, U. W (2011). Deterioration of polyethylene pipes exposed to water containing chlorine dioxide. Polymer degradation and stability, 96(5), 790-797.

Zhan, X.Y, Hu, C.H and Zhu, Q.Y (2014). Comparative study on sampling methods for monitoring Legionella species in environmental water. African Journal of Microbiology. 8, 974-985.

Zhang, A. N., Mao, Y., Zhang, T (2016). Development of Quantitative Real-time PCR Assays for Different Clades of "Candidatus Accumulibacter". Scientific reports, 6, 23993.

Zhong, Q., Tian, J., Wang, B., Wang, L (2016). PMA based real-time fluorescent LAMP for detection of Vibrio parahaemolyticus in viable but nonculturable state. Food Control, 63, 230-238.

Zhu, Y. G., Tang, X. D., Lu, Y. T., Zhang, J., Qu, J. M (2018). Contemporary situation of community-acquired pneumonia in China: A systematic review. Journal of translational internal medicine, 6, 26-31.

Zietz, B. P., Dieter, H. H., Lakomek, M., Schneider, H., Keßler-Gaedtke, B., Dunkelberg, H (2003). Epidemiological investigation on chronic copper toxicity to children exposed via the public drinking water supply. Science of the Total Environment, 302(1), 127-144.

Appendix-1

	Approx	Size	Usage	Approximate	No of	No of	Building Name	RA	Remedial	Monitoring Programme
	Year Built			Annual	CWST	Calorifiers			Works	
				Occupancy rate (
				%)						
1	1027	C storous	Pasidential Development	F1	0		40 41 Chaster Cruzza	Vec	NI/A	Temperature menitoring & Compling
1	1937	6 storeys	Residential Development	51 71	0	2	40 – 41 Chester Square	Tes No	N/A Voc	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
	1930	5 storeys		/1	/	3	Frograi Estate, London, NW3 5HG	INU	res	remperature monitoring & Sampling
3	1930's	6 Storeys	Mixed use, Residential and Commercial	75	6	3	28-56 Parkside, London, SW1X 7JP	Yes	N/A	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
4	1945	4 storeys	Residential Development	55	4	4	2-12B Gladstone Court, Anson Road, NW2 4LA	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
5	1900's	4 storeys	Residential Development	78	12	0	Denham Court, 114 Kirkdale, London, SE26 4BE	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
6	1900	7 storeys	Residential Development	72	8	1	14 Cadogan Gardens	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
7	1940's	8 Storeys	Large Residential Development	75	6	3	Arthur Court	Yes	N/A	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		2	Peridential Development	70	0	2	Waverley Court, 34-37 Beaumont Street, London,			
8	1940	2 storeys	Residential Development	79	8	3	W1G 6DH	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
9	2000's	4 storeys	Mixed use, Residential and Commercial	55	9	4	Cross & Pillory House	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
10	2000's	2 storeys	Residential Development	54	4	2	Hampton Court, Hampden Road, London, N10 2HN	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		22	Peridential Development	05						
11	2003	22 storeys	Residential Development	85	11	2	Electron Tower, Blackwall Way,Leamouth, E14 9GW	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		E atomara	Carro Harras	07			Ealing Eventide Homes Ltd, Downhurst, 76 Castlebar			
12	2000's	5 storeys	Care Home	87	16	2	Road, Ealing, W5 2DD	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
13	1800's	4 storeys	Care Home	72	14	2	Wolsley House	08/08/2012	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
14	1940's	8/9 Storeys	Residential Development	75	12	2	One Princes Gate	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
15	1800's	2 storeys	Residential Development	79	10	3	The Lock House	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		0 Charges	largest privately owned block of flats	70	4	2	Du Care Court			
16	1937	8 Storeys	under one roof in Europe	12	4	2	Du Cane Court	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
17	1945	7/8 storeys	Residential Development	61	7	2	Regent Park House, Park Road, London, NW8 7JP	Yes	no	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		Actorous					118A Cholmley Gardens, Fortune Green Road, NW6			Temperature menitoring & Compling
18	1900's	4 storeys	Mixed use, Residential and Commercial	63	6	3	1AA	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
19	1940's	5 storeys	Residential Development	15	3	4	Ashworth Mansions, Elgin Avenue, W9 1JP	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
20	1930's	7 storeys	Residential Development	62	3	4	Cumberland Mansions, London SW5	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		9 storeurs	Large Residential Development	75	20	0	Bryanston Court II, 137 George Street, London, W1H			Temperature menitoring & Compling
21	1800's	a storeys	Large Residential Development	75	30	U	7HD	No	N/A	remperature monitoring & Sampling
22	1920-1930'	5 storeys	Care Home	79	6	4	42 Newstead Road	07/08/2012	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
23	1800's	7 storeys	Residential Development	77	5	2	Cheyne Place	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
24	1940's	8 storeys	Mixed use, Residential and Commercial	55	2	2	86-89 Piccadilly	No	N/A	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		5 storeus	Residential Development	100			The Chambers, 3 Constable Close, Friern Barnet,			Temperature monitoring & Sampling
25	2000's	5 storeys		100	3	3	London,N11 3GW	No	No	
26	1940	5 storeys	Residential Development	55	5	3	Greenwich Heights	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
27	1930	3 Storeys	Residential Development	36	5	3	Bernersmede	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
28	1930	5 storeys	Care Home	15	4	2	146-148 New Cross Road	10/10/2011	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		2/2 Storour	Caro Homo	20	2	-	Tilehurst Lodge, 142 Tilehurst Road, Reading,			Tomporature monitoring & Sampling
29	1800's	2/3 Storeys		20	3	3	Berkshire, RG30 2LX	No	Yes	remperature monitoring & sampling
		2 storeus	Care Home	72	0	1	58 Halls Road Tileburst Reading Porkshire PC20 4EV			Temperature monitoring & Sampling
30	1930's	2 3101 843		12	9	1		No	Yes	
		Single storey	School	82	13	2	Aldwickbury Preparatory School, wheathampstead			Temperature monitoring & Sampling
31	1940's	Single storey		02	10	2	Road Harpenden AL5 1AD	No	Yes	remperature monitoring & sampling

Appendix-1

	Approx	Size	Usage	Approximate	No of	No of	Building Name	RA	Remedial	Monitoring Programme
	Year Built			Annual	CWST	Calorifiers			Works	
				Occupancy rate (
				%)						
27	1900'c	7 storeys	Residential Development	78	14	2	Hillside Court 400 Einsteley Read London NW2 6HO	16 02 2011	no	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
52	1000 5						69-76 Church Crescent Muswell Hill London N10	10.02.2011		
33	1800's	3 storeys	Residential Development	75	21	1	3NF	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
55	1000 3						Whitefriars Nursing & Dementia Home, 9 Dormers		103	
34	1900's	2 storeys	Care Home	78	16	0	Wells Lane, Southall, UB1 3HU	26.04.10	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
35	1900	5 storeys	offices	79	11	3	One Vincent Square, London, SW1P 2PN	24.04.12	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
36	2000's	3 Storeys	Residential Development	62	4	4	Bouton Place, Waterloo Terrace, N1 1TR	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
37	1994	6 Storeys	Residential Development	65	12	5	Meath Crescent, London, E2 0QA	19.11.2010	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
38	1940	4 storeys	Residential Development	10	6	2	Sheridan House, Wincott street ,London, SE11 4NY	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
39	1920	7 storeys	Mixed use, Residential and Commercial	56	7	2	My Base,130 Webber Street, SE1 0QL, london	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
40	1910	3 storeys	Commerical	20	10	1	Kent County Council Library and History Centre	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		7/9 storous	Residential Development	75			Coin Street Neighbourhood Centre, 108 Stamford			Tomperature monitoring & Compling
41	1937	7/8 storeys		75	5	0	Street, South Bank, London SE1 9NH	29.11.11	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		Estorous	Residential Development	70			West Gate House, 661 London Road, Isleworth,			Tomporature monitoring & Sampling
42	1900's	5 storeys	Residential Development	79	4	2	Middlesex, TW7 4AS	No	Yes	remperature monitoring & Sampling
		Actorous	Residential Development							Tomporature monitoring & Sampling
43	1937	4 storeys	Residential Development	22	5	3	Avanti Court, Bittons, Kingston upon Thames, KT1 2AN	Yes	Yes	remperature monitoring & Sampling
		2 Storeus	Residential Development	70			51-55 Marlborough Hill, St.Johns Wood, London, NW8			Tomperature monitoring & Compling
44	1800's	3 Storeys		70	24	6	ONG	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		Actorous	Residential Development	56			Ranelagh Mansions, 319 New Kings Road, London,			Tomperature monitoring & Compling
45	1940's	4 Storeys		50	7	4	SW6 9TJ	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		7 storous	Posidential Development	61			West Bourne Corner, 2 Chepstow Road, London, W2			Tomporature monitoring & Sampling
46	1945	7 storeys		01	6	3	5AH	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
			Residential Development	75			Christchurch House, Christchurch Rd, Lambeth,			Temperature monitoring & Sampling
47	1800's	3 storeys		75	13	3	London, SW2 3UA	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		1 storeys	Residential Development	79						Temperature monitoring & Sampling
48	1994	4 3101093		15	8	4	Emmaus UK, Hill End Lane, St Albans, Herts, AL4 OFE	No	Yes	
49	1940	6 Storeys	Residential Development	70	30	0	Cathcart House	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
50	1920	4 storeys	Residential Development	20	6	4	Shepherd House	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
51	1930	6 storeys	Residential Development	71	3	2	21/22 Queensgate Gardens	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
52	1900's	2 storeys	Residential Development	75	7	2	41/43 Cadogan Square	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
53	1800's	4 storeys	Residential Development	78	8	2	26/27 Egerton Crescent	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
54	1930's	6 Storeys	Residential Development	85	4	2	Ashburn House	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
55	1945	3 Storeys	Residential Development	70	4	2	63-72 Harvard Court	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
56	1800's	4 storeys	Residential Development	72	6	2	73-82 Harvard Court	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
57	2000's	7 storeys	Industial Development (Factory)	75	10	2	Henkel Ltd	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
58	1994	7-9 storeys	Residential Development	55	3	2	Oyster Wharf	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
59	1920	2 storeys	Residential Development	60	7	2	21/23 Cadogen Gardens, London, SW3 2EW	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
60	1900	5 storeys	Residential Development	72	5	3	Hylton House,34 The Ridgway, Sutton, SM2 5JU	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
61	1930	4 storeys	Commercial	92	2	2	J&P, 16 Hanover Street, London, W1S 1YL	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
III		3 Storeys	Residential Development	98						Temperature monitoring & Sampling
62	1900's	5 Storeys		50	3	1	Gladbeck Heights, 5 Gladback Way, Enfield, EN2 7FG	Yes	Yes	remperature monitoring & sampling
63	1937	4 storeys	Residential Development	100	2	0	City Gate home	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
	Approx Year Built	Size	Usage	Approximate Annual	No of CWST	No of Calorifiers	Building Name	RA	Remedial Works	Monitoring Programme
----	----------------------	---	-------------------------	-----------------------	---------------	----------------------	--	---------------	-------------------	-----------------------------------
	Tear Balle			Occupancy rate (civor	culormers			Works	
				%)						
64	1800's	7 storeys	Residential Development	91	4	0	Cline Road, Bounds Green, N11 2ND	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
65	1930's	3 storeys	Residential Development	95	1	0	Chase Court	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
66	1945	4 storeys	Residential Development	100	2	0	Heath Rise, Kersfield Road, London, SW15 3HF	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
67	920-1930'	2/3 Storeys	Hospital	91	3	0	Marie Stopes, Brixton Hill	No		Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		7 storeys	Residential Development	95			Woodlands Gate, Woodlands Way, Putney, London,			Temperature monitoring & Sampling
68	1800's	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		50	2	1	SW15 2SY	10.11.11.	Yes	
		7 storevs	Residential Development	98		_	New Hurlingham Court, Ranelagh Gardens, London			Temperature monitoring & Sampling
69	1800's				3	2	SW3 3UR	No	Yes	
70	1900's	7 storeys	Residential Development	97	2	2	Arundel Mansions, Kelverdon Road, SW6 5BS	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
71	1900	7 storeys	Residential Development	100	2	2	Cameret Court	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
							kenilworth Court,34A Kenilworth court			
		7 storeys	Residential Development	90			Lower Richmond Road			Temperature monitoring & Sampling
72	1900's				3	0	London SW15 1EN	Working on it	Yes	
73	1994	3 Storeys	Residential Development	95	2	2	Hamilton House	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
74	1940	2 storeys	Residential Development	93	1	1	Rider House, 121 High Road, Loughton, IG10 4LT	01.03.13	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
75	1920	8 Storeys	Hospital	98	2	1	MS-Central London	30.11.11	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
76	1900	3 Storeys	Residential Development	95	3	1	1 Conway Street. Fitzroy Square. London. W1T 6LP.	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
77	1930	4 storeys	Hospital	97	2	0	MS-Reading	18.04.12		Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		7 storous	Residential Development	OF	2		B R Maunder Taylor LVT Appointed Manager			Tomporature monitoring & Sampling
78	1900's	7 storeys		35	3	1	(Courtenay House)	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		7-9 storevs	Residential Development	85						Temperature monitoring & Sampling
79	1937	/ 5 5001075			3	2	Tenby Mansions, 12-22 Nottingham Street, London.	No	Yes	
80	1930's	2 storeys	Residential Development	80	2	2	Flat M, 49 Willington Street, London, WC2E 7BN	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
81	1940's	5 storeys	Residential Development	95	2	1	Buckingham Lodge	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		4 storeys	Residential Development	92			Chessington Lodge, Regents Park Road, London, N3			Temperature monitoring & Sampling
82	1945	1 storeys		52	8	1	ЗАА	Yes	Yes	
		7 storeys	Residential Development	100			Church Garth, St Johns Grove, Islington, London, N19			Temperature monitoring & Sampling
83	1800's	7 5001045		100	3	1	5RN	No	Yes	
84	1937	7 storeys	Residential Development	91	3	1	Highgate Edge	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
85	1800's	7 storeys	Residential Development	98	2	0	Noblefield Heights	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
86	1930's	7 storeys	Residential Development	100	2	2	The Pantiles	Yes	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		6 storeys	Residential Development	93		1	Western Beach Apartments, 36 Hanover Avenue, E16	Tem		Temperature monitoring & Sampling
87	1945				2	-	1DZ.	No Yes		
88	1800's	6 storeys	Residential Development	95	2	1	Palace Court, 250 Finchley Road, NN3 6DN	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
89	1800's	6 storeys	Commercial	100	2	1	Redhill Chambers	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling

	Approx Year Built	Size	Usage	Approximate Annual Occupancy rate (No of CWST	No of Calorifiers	Building Name	RA	Remedial Works	Monitoring Programme
				%)						
90	1900's	6 storeys	Residential Development	88	8	0	Northways Flats, CollegeCrescent ,London,NW3 5DR	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
91	1900	6 storeys	Residential Development	95	2	1	Collingwood Court, Queens Road, London, NW4 2HE	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
92	1900's	11 Storeys	Residential Development	98	4	0	Highstone Mansions	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
93	1994	5 storeys	Residential Development	100	1	2	14 Hyde Park Gardens, London W2 2LU	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
94	1940	4 storeys	Residential Development	95	2	2	79-85 Hackney Road, London, E2 8EU	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
95	1937	7 storeys	Residential Development	96	3	0	87-91,Hackney Road, London, E2 8ET	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
96	1800's	5 storeys	Residential Development	91	2	1	14-16 Long Street, London, E2 8HQ	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
97	1930's	Single storey	Industial Development (Factory)	100	3	2	Platt Industrial Estate, 1-10 Mill Place, Platt, Sevenoaks, Kent, TN15 8TB	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
98	1940's	7 storeys	Commercial	94	2	2	109 Uxbridge Road	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
99	1945	7 storeys	Residential Development	100	2	2	The Eadmund-68- 70 Brighton Road	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
100	2003	22 storeys	Residential Development	91	6	0	Proton Tower, Blackwall Way,Leamouth, E14 9GW	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
101	2003	22 storeys	Residential Development	90	2	2	Neotron Tower, Blackwall Way,Leamouth, E14 9GW	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
102	2003	22 storeys	Residential Development	95	1	1	Switch House, Blackwall Way, Leamouth, E14 9GW	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
103	1900's	2 storeys	Residential Development	93	2	0	Fallow Gate, 451 High Road, Finchley,London, N12 0AF	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
104	1994	7 storeys	Residential Development	97	3	2	Regency Apartments, Montaigne Close, Regency Street, London, SW1P 4BB	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
105	1940	9 storeys	Residential Development	98	2	2	Regency Apartments, Montaigne Close, Regency Street, London, SW1P 4BB	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
106	1920	6 storeys	Residential Development	81	3	1	Heron Court	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
107	1900	6 storeys	Residential Development	85	3	2	Dorset Court, 18-21 Dorset Street	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
108	1930	6 storeys	Residential Development	98	2	2	Rosemary Lodge Care Home	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
109	1900's	6 storeys	Residential Development	92	2	1	Trinity Court, 254 Gray's Inn Road, London, WC1X 8JX	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
110	1937	6 storeys	Residential Development	92	8	1	Priors Lodge	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
111	1800's	6 storeys	Residential Development	97	3	1	The Reach	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
112	1930's	8 storeys	Residential Development	98	3	1	1-18 Beechwood Hall, regents Park, London, N3 3AT	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
113	1945	5 storeys	Residential Development	100	2	0	Stone House	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
114	1800's	4 storeys	Residential Development	91	2	0	92 Wilton Road	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
115	1937	7 storeys	Residential Development	90	2	1	Ashford Court	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
116	1800's	7 storeys	Residential Development	93	2	1	Hillbrow(Parkgate Aspen), Richmond Hill, Richmond, Surrey, TW10 6BH	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
117	1940's	7 storeys	Residential Development	95	2	1	Sherwood Court, Seymour Place, W1H 5TH	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
118	1945	8 storeys	Residential Development	100	3	2	Crescent Court	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
119	1800's	6 storeys	Residential Development	98	2	0	Brunswick Mansions, 8 Handel Street, London, WC1N 1PE	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
120	1800's	6 storeys	Residential Development	100	2	0	Highpoint	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
121	1900's	4 storeys	Residential Development	100	2	1	4 Belgrave Square, London, SW1X 8PH	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
122	1900	3 Storeys	Residential Development	95	3	3	The Horizon, 2 Navigation Street, Leicester, LE1 3UJ	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling

	Approx	Size	Usage	Approximate	No of	No of	Building Name	RA	Remedial	Monitoring Programme
	Year Built			Annual	CWST	Calorifiers			Works	
				Occupancy rate (
				%)						
		4 storeys	Residential Development	95	2	2	Claydon House,Holders Hill Road, London,NW4 1LS			Temperature monitoring & Sampling
123	1900's							No	Yes	
		7 stores	Residential Development	100	2	1	Molasses House, Clove Hitch Quay,			Tomporature monitoring & Compling
124	2000's	7 storeys	Residential Development	100	3	1	Wandsworth,London, SW11 3TN	No	Yes	remperature monitoring & Sampling
125	1994	3 storeys	Residential Development	100	18	2	Conal Court	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
126	1920	4 storeys	Residential Development	100	5	1	Minerva Lodge	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
127	1900	7 storeys	Residential Development	100	17	2	Babington Court	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
128	1930	2/3 Storeys	Residential Development	90	6	2	Eaton House	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
129	1900's	7 storeys	Residential Development	90	4	1	Chestnuts	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
130	1937	7 storeys	Commercial	100	2	3	RMG House-EN11 0DR	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
131	1800's	7 storeys	Residential Development	100	3	3	31 Plympton Street, London, NW8 8AB	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		3 storeys	Residential Development	97	2	2	Sandhurst Court (Flats 1 - 57), Acre Lane, London,			Temperature monitoring & Sampling
132	1930's	5 500 C y 5		57	2	2	SW2 5TX	No	No	
133	1940's	2 storeys	Residential Development	95	3	3	Hampton 55 (Teddington) MCL	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		5 storeys	Residential Development	100	2	2	St. Mary Abbots Court, Warwick Gardens, London,			Temperature monitoring & Sampling
134	1945	5 51010 95		100	2	2	W14 8RA	No	No	
		7 storeys	Residential Development	100		3	Antilles Bay Apartments, 3 Lawn House Close,			Temperature monitoring & Sampling
135	2000's	7 Storeys		100	2	5	Docklands, London E14	No	No	
136	1994	3 storeys	Residential Development	100	2	2	9-11 Broadwick Street	Yes	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		2 storeys	Residential Development	95	6	3	Bear Pit Apartments, New Globe Walk, London, SE1			Temperature monitoring & Sampling
137	1940	2 3101 8 93	Residential Development	55	0	5	9DR	No	Yes	
138	1920	5 storeys	Residential Development	95	2	2	West End Court, Priory Road, London, NW6 3NU	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
		4 storevs	Residential Development	100		з				Temperature monitoring & Sampling
139	1900	+ 5torey5		100	2	5	85 Robins Court, Kings Avenue, Clapham, SW4 8EE.	Yes	No	
			Residential Development	100		з	Cedar Lodge-Jubilee Heights.Exeter Road, Kilburn,			Temperature monitoring & Sampling
140	1900's	6 Storeys		100	8	,	London, NW2 3UL	No	No	
141	1937	4 storeys	Residential Development	100	3	2	Cocharane Close	Yes	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
142	1800's	7 storeys	Residential Development	100	3	1	Moorcroft	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
143	1930's	3 storeys	Residential Development	98	2	1	27 lexham gardens, london, W8 5JJ	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
144	1940's	5 storeys	Residential Development	100	2	1	104 Fitzjohns Avenue, London, NW3 6NT	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
145	1800's	7/8 storeys	Residential Development	100	2	1	Water Dale Manor House	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
146	2000's	2 storeys	Care Home	100	2	1	1 Friendly Street	19/09/2011	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
147	1994	Single storey	Care Home	95	6	1	10 Friendly Street	19/09/2011	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
148	1940	Single storey	Care Home	100	1	1	10 Hindmands Road	19/09/2011	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
149	1920	3 storeys	Care Home	100	2	1	114-118 Friern Road	30/07/2012	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
150	1900	2 storeys	Care Home	100	2	1	130-136 Sydenham Road	07/08/2011	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
151	1900's	3 storeys	Care Home	100	6	1	155-157 Asaph Road	19/09/2011	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
152	1937	2 storeys	Care Home	100	1	1	2-3 Townley Road	30/07/2012	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
153	1800's	5 storeys	Care Home	95	2	1	26 Liverpool Grove	19/09/2011	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
154	1940's	2 storeys	Care Home	100	8	1	27 Siddons Road	11/07/2012	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
155	1945	5 storeys	Care Home	100	3	1	272 Stanstead Road	11/07/2012	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
156	1800's	2 storeys	Care Home	100	3	1	38 Queens Road	31/07/2012	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
157	1800's	3 storeys	Care Home	100	2	1	47 Montem Road	19/09/2012	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling

	Approx	Size	Usage	Approximate	No of	No of	Building Name	RA	Remedial	Monitoring Programme
	Year Built			Annual	CWST	Calorifiers			Works	
				Occupancy rate (
				%)						
158	1800's	2 storeys	Care Home	100	3	1	54 Vancouver Road	11/07/2012	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
159	1900's	5 storeys	Care Home	98	2	1	63 Finland Street	29/09/2011	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
160	1900	3 storeys	Care Home	100	2	1	67 Medora Road	09/10/2011	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
161	1900's	4 storeys	Care Home	95	6	1	7 Ratcliff Close	19/09/2011	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
162	2000's	6 Storeys	Care Home	100	1	1	71-73 Dunton Road	22/04/2010	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
163	1994	8 Storeys	Care Home	100	2	1	75 Woodcote Road	08/08/2012	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
164	1940	3 Storeys	Care Home	100	1	1	87 Friern Road	30/07/2012	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
165	1920	4 storeys	Care Home	95	2	1	Aspinden Woods	07/08/2012	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
166	1900	7 storeys	Care Home	95	4	1	Joe Richards House	19/09/2011	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
167	1930	7-9 storeys	Care Home	95	2	1	Mary Secole Court	12/04/2013	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
168	1900's	2 storeys	Care Home	95	2	1	Park Court	20/05/2013	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
169	1937	2 storeys	Care Home	100	2	1	Parkspring	14/05/2013	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
170	1800's	5 storeys	Care Home	95	2	1	Patrick Court	12/04/2013	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
171	1930's	4 storeys	Care Home	100	2	1	Priory Court	13/05/2013	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
172	1940's	3 Storeys	Care Home	100	2	1	Reader House	13/05/2013	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
173	1945	4 storeys	Care Home	95	2	1	Rosia & Dryad House	14/05/2013	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
174	1937	6 Storeys	Commercial	100	2	2	60 Gresham Street, London, EC2V 7BB	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
175	1800's	8 Storeys	Commercial	95	4	2	11 Berkeley Street, London, W1J 8DS	25/04/2013	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
176	1930's	3 Storeys	Commercial	100	2	2	17c Curzon Street, London, W1J 5HU	25/04/2013	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
177	1940's	4 storeys	Commercial	70	2	2	40 Gracechurch Street, London, EC3V 0BT	26/02/2013	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
178	1945	7 storeys	Residential Development	100	2	1	15 Cromwell Road, London	No	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
179	1800's	7-9 storeys	Residential Development	100	2	2	63-65 Hamilton Terrace, London	Yes	Yes	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
180	1940's	2 storeys	Residential Development	100	2	3	Hampton 50 (Teddington) MCL	No	No	Temperature monitoring & Sampling
			Colour code							
			Commercial							
			Residential Development							
			Care Home							
			Mixed use, Residential and Commercial							
			School							
			Hospital							
					-					

Temperature	No. of	No. of	Sampling	Tank(s) internal conditon at the time of out	Thermal insulation of the tanks	Total Tank(s) actual	Maximum requirement of	Maximum requirement of	No. of
Monitoring	Samples	communal	Frequency	break	and pipeworks	approximate	stored water @ 150 litres	stored water @ 50 litres	deadlegs in
Frequency		showers				Storage capacity in	per person for 24 hours	per person for 24 hours	the system
						litres	consumption (Residential)	consumption	
Monthly	4	2	Twice Annually	Corrosion and sedimentation	Uninsulated tank	23	11,340	(Commercial)	1
Monthly	15	1	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with bio film	Pipework not insulated	28	36,000		4
Half yearly	8	1	Twice Annually	Sedimentation	Pipework not insulated	14	21,600		1
Half yearly	5	2	Twice Annually	Scale and sedimentation	Uninsulated tank and pipework	40	14,400		4
Half yearly	3	3	Twice Annually	Corrosion	Pipework not insulated	0	17,280		1
Monthly	6	3	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with bio film	N/A	60	63,000		1
Half yearly	9	3	Twice Annually	Corrosion and sedimentation	N/A	14	114,750		2
Monthly	10	2	Twice Annually	Scale and sedimentation	Uninsulated tank and pipework	4	10,800		2
Half yearly	5	1	Twice Annually	Corrosion and sedimentation	N/A	49	4,425		1
Half yearly	12	1	Twice Annually	Sedimentation	Pipework not insulated	16	18,900		4
Half yearly	5	1	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	Satisfactory	23	67,000		0
Half yearly	8	1	Twice Annually	Corrosion	Satisfactory	13	12,000		2
Half yearly	9	1	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with bio film	N/A	15	5,400		1
Half yearly	4	1	Twice Annually	Corrosion	Uninsulated tank	27	12,930		1
Half yearly	4	1	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with bio film	Pipework not insulated	13	12,240		4
Monthly	14	1	Monthly	Stagnant water with bio film	Uninsulated tank	53	219,555		2
Quarterly	3	2	Twice Annually	Corrosion	N/A	14	126,000		2
Half yearly	31	1	Annually	Scale and sedimentation	N/A	26	9,450		1
Half yearly	4	1	Twice Annually	Sedimentation	N/A	15	17,550		4
Half yearly	26	1	Twice Annually	Scale and sedimentation	Pipework not insulated	68	12,960		2
Monthly	9	2	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with bio film	Satisfactory	66	46,000		4
Half yearly	7	1	Twice Annually	Scale, sedimentation, and corrosion with bio fi	Uninsulated tank	21	5700		4
Half yearly	5	1	Twice Annually	Scale and sedimentation	Uninsulated tank	12	11,970		2
Monthly	3	1	Quarterly	Stagnant water with bio film	Pipework not insulated	40	13,250		1
Half yearly	5	6	Twice Annually	Sedimentation	Pipework not insulated	0	30,650		1
Half yearly	9	2	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with bio film	Pipework not insulated	37	19,125		2
Half yearly	5	1	Twice Annually	Scale and sedimentation	N/A	29	7,290		2
Half yearly	5	1	I wice Annually	Corrosion and sedimentation	Uninsulated tank and pipework	18	7,650		4
Quarterly	7	2	Twice Annually	Sedimentation	Uninsulated tank and pipework	23	18,900		1
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with bio film	N/A	28	67,000		4
Half yearly	5	0	Monthly	Corrosion and sedimentation	Satisfactory	14	12000	2,000	1

Temperature	No. of	No. of	Sampling	Tank(s) internal conditon at the time of out	Thermal insulation of the tanks	Total Tank(s) actual	Maximum requirement of	Maximum requirement of	No. of
Monitoring	Samples	communal	Frequency	break	and pipeworks	approximate	stored water @ 150 litres	stored water @ 50 litres	deadlegs in
Frequency		showers				Storage capacity in	per person for 24 hours	per person for 24 hours	the system
						litres	consumption (Residential)	consumption	
								(Commercial)	
Quarterly	2	1	Twice Annually	Scale and sedimentation	N/A	40	5,400		4
Quarterly	2	2	Twice Annually	Sedimentation	Satisfactory	22	12,930		1
Half yearly	4	1	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with bio film	Uninsulated tank	60	12,240		1
Half yearly	4	1	Quarterly	Sedimentation	Uninsulated tank	13	219,555	4,250	2
Half yearly	7	4	Twice Annually	Scale and sedimentation	Pipework not insulated	10	126,000		2
Half yearly	7	1	Quarterly	Sedimentation	Uninsulated tank	49	17,280		1
Half yearly	5	1	Twice Annually	Sedimentation	Uninsulated tank and pipework	16	63,000		4
Monthly	4	1	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	Uninsulated tank	23	114,750		2
Monthly	8	1	Quarterly	Visibly clean	Uninsulated tank and pipework	13	10800	1,900	2
Quarterly	7	1	Quarterly	Stagnant water with bio film	Pipework not insulated	15	4,425		1
Half yearly	3	1	Twice Annually	Corrosion	Uninsulated tank and pipework	27	18,900		1
Half yearly	5	1	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with bio film	N/A	13	67,000		4
Half yearly	3	1	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with bio film	Uninsulated tank and pipework	53	14,400		2
Quarterly	4	2	Twice Annually	Sedimentation	Pipework not insulated	14	17,280		2
Half yearly	3	1	Twice Annually	Scale and sedimentation	Pipework not insulated	26	63,000		1
Half yearly	7	1	Twice Annually	Sedimentation	Not Satisfactory	15	114,750		4
Half yearly	4	1	Twice Annually	Corrosion	Satisfactory	68	10,800		2
Half yearly	2	1	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with bio film	Uninsulated tank	66	4,425		4
Half yearly	5	1	Twice Annually	Scale, sedimentation, and corrosion with bio fi	N/A	21	18,900		4
Half yearly	4	1	Twice Annually	Scale and sedimentation	Uninsulated tank and pipework	20	67,000		2
Half yearly	4	1	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with bio film	Uninsulated tank and pipework	40	4,425		1
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Sedimentation	Uninsulated tank	20	18,900		2
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with bio film	Uninsulated tank	37	67,000		2
Half yearly	2	0	Twice Annually	Scale and sedimentation	Uninsulated tank and pipework	29	12,000		2
Half yearly	3	1	Twice Annually	Sedimentation	N/A	30	5,400		4
Monthly	8	1	Twice Annually	Sedimentation	Uninsulated tank and pipework	13	12930	5,000	2
Monthly	9	1	quarterly	Stagnant water with bio film	N/A	15	12,240		1
Half yearly	8	1	Twice Annually	Corrosion and sedimentation	N/A	27	10,800		1
Half yearly	6	1	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with bio film	N/A	2	36,000		4
quarterly	4	0	quarterly	Corrosion	Satisfactory	4		2,000	3
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	0	4860		1
Half yearly	5	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	N/A	4	7,200		1

Temperature Monitoring	No. of Samples	No. of communal	Sampling Frequency	Tank(s) internal conditon at the time of out break	Thermal insulation of the tanks and pipeworks	Total Tank(s) actual approximate	Maximum requirement of stored water @ 150 litres	Maximum requirement of stored water @ 50 litres	No. of deadlegs in
Frequency		showers				litres	consumption (Residential)	consumption	the system
Quarterly	3	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	N/A	0	12,600		2
Half yearly	3	0	Twice Annually	Corrosion	N/A	14	5,400		1
Half yearly	5	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	N/A	6	14,400		1
Monthly	9	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	0		2,500	1
Half yearly	3	0	Twice Annually	Corrosion	N/A	0	18,900		1
Half yearly	3	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	2	37,800		2
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	0	18,900		2
Half yearly	9	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	2	44,100		1
Half yearly	7	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	Satisfactory	14	18,900		2
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	12	5,400		1
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	0	3,600		1
quarterly	8	0	quarterly	Visibly clean	N/A	11		3,000	1
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	N/A	3		1,500	2
Monthly	5	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	Satisfactory	10		2,500	1
Half yearly	10	0	Twice Annually	Corrosion	N/A	0	25,200		1
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Corrosion	N/A	0	29,300		1
Half yearly	6	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	Satisfactory	0	3,600		2
Quarterly	11	0	Annually	Visibly Clean	Satisfactory	0	9,000		2
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	N/A	0	23,040		1
Half yearly	6	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	N/A	0	12,600		1
Half yearly	5	0	Annually	Scale and sedimentation	N/A	0	12,600		1
Half yearly	6	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	N/A	0	25,200		1
Monthly	5	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	Satisfactory	0	9,450		1
Half yearly	7	0	Twice Annually	Corrosion	N/A	0	10,800		1
Half yearly	3	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	N/A	0	16,200		1
Half yearly	4	0	Annually	0	Satisfactory	4		4500	3

Temperature	No. of	No. of	Sampling	Tank(s) internal conditon at the time of out	Thermal insulation of the tanks	Total Tank(s) actual	Maximum requirement of	Maximum requirement of	No. of
Monitoring	Samples	communal	Frequency	break	and pipeworks	approximate	stored water @ 150 litres	stored water @ 50 litres	deadlegs in
Frequency		showers				Storage capacity in	per person for 24 hours	per person for 24 hours	the system
						litres	consumption (Residential)	consumption	
								(Commercial)	
Half yearly	6	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	N/A	0	15,120		1
Half yearly	6	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	4	16,200		1
Half yearly	5	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	N/A	0	19,800		2
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Corrosion	N/A	4	9,000		1
Half yearly	3	0	Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	6	6,840		1
Half yearly	4	0	Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	0	9,400		1
Half yearly	6	0	Annually	Corrosion	N/A	0	9,000		1
Half yearly	3	0	Annually	Visibly clean	N/A	2	N/A		2
Monthly	4	0	quarterly	Visibly Clean	N/A	0		3,500	2
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	2	12,600		1
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	Satisfactory	9	39,600		2
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	0	39,600		1
Half yearly	3	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	0	39,600		1
Half yearly	3	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	N/A	5	3,420		1
Monthly	7	0	monthly	Visibly clean	N/A	3	12,600		2
Monthly	4	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	Satisfactory	5	32,400		1
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Corrosion	N/A	0	16,200		1
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Corrossion	N/A	0	10,800		1
Monthly	3	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	Satisfactory	0	10,800		2
Monthly	3	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	Satisfactory	0	10,800		2
Monthly	4	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	0	10,200		1
Half yearly	6	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	0	10,800		1
Half yearly	6	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	N/A	0	11,600		1
Half yearly	3	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	N/A	0	9,000		1
Half yearly	3	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	Satisfactory	0	7,200		1
Half yearly	5	0	Twice Annually	Corrosion	N/A	0	12,600		1
Half yearly	3	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	N/A	0	12,600		1
Half yearly	10	0	Twice Annually	Corrosion	N/A	0	12,600		1
Half yearly	3	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	4	12,800		2
Half yearly	5	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	0	10,600		2
Quarterly	5	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	N/A	2	10,800		1
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	Pipework not insulated	5,000	7,200		
Half yearly	6	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	Pipework not insulated	4,000	5,100		1

Temperature	No. of	No. of	Sampling	Tank(s) internal conditon at the time of out	Thermal insulation of the tanks	Total Tank(s) actual	Maximum requirement of	Maximum requirement of	No. of
Monitoring	Samples	communal	Frequency	break	and pipeworks	approximate	stored water @ 150 litres	stored water @ 50 litres	deadlegs in
Frequency		showers				Storage capacity in	per person for 24 hours	per person for 24 hours	the system
						litres	consumption (Residential)	consumption	
								(Commercial)	
Half yearly			Annually	Visibly clean	Pipework not insulated	6,000	6,800		
	4	0							
Half yearly	5	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	Satisfactory	12,000	12,600		
Half yearly	20	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	Satisfactory	5,600	8,100		
Half yearly	7	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	Satisfactory	4,000	6,800		
Half yearly	19	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	Satisfactory	18,000	14,400		
Half yearly	7	0	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	Pipework not insulated	15,000	9,720		
Half yearly	7	1	Twice Annually	Corroded	Pipework not insulated	32,000	22,680		
Monthly	5	0	Twice Annually	Sedimentation	Satisfactory	6,000		5,500	1
Half yearly	5	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	Satisfactory	10,000	12,600		
Half yearly	5	1	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	Satisfactory	8,000	7,800		
Half yearly	6	1	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	Pipework not insulated	6,000	6,840		2
Monthly	4	0	Twice Annually	Corroded	Satisfactory	8,000	9,000		
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Sedimentation	Satisfactory	12,000	12,600		
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually	Visibly clean	Pipework not insulated	6,000	5,400		
Half yearly	9	0	Twice Annually		Pipework not insulated	12,000	10,260		
Half yearly	3	0	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	8,000	8,500		
Half yearly	5	0	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	8,000	7,200		
Half yearly	11	0	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	18,000	21,600		
Half yearly	5	0	Twice Annually		Pipework not insulated	6,000	7,200		
Half yearly	5	0	Twice Annually		Pipework not insulated	20,000	25,200		
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	4,000	5,300		2
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	16,000	18,000		
Half yearly	5	1	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	20,000	25,200		
Half yearly	6	2	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	1000	1500		
Half yearly	10	2	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with oily film	Pipework not insulated	3,600	2,850		1
Half yearly	5	2	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	1500	1500		
Half yearly	5	2	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	2000	3000		
Half yearly	5	2	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	2000	2250		
Half yearly	9	2	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	1800	2700		
Half yearly	5	3	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	1000	1800		
Half yearly	6	3	Twice Annually		Pipework not insulated	5000	7800		1
Half yearly	13	3	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	2	3000		
Half yearly	7	2	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	3,000	3,750		
Half yearly	7	2	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	3,000	3,000		
Half yearly	7	3	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	4,000	4500		

Temperature	No. of	No. of	Sampling	Tank(s) internal conditon at the time of out	Thermal insulation of the tanks	Total Tank(s) actual	Maximum requirement of	Maximum requirement of	No. of
Monitoring	Samples	communal	Frequency	break	and pipeworks	approximate	stored water @ 150 litres	stored water @ 50 litres	deadlegs in
Frequency		showers				Storage capacity in	per person for 24 hours	per person for 24 hours	the system
						litres	consumption (Residential)	consumption	
								(Commercial)	
Half yearly	8	3	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	3000	3,600		
Half yearly	7	3	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	4,000	5,880		1
Half yearly	7	4	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	3,000	3,600		
Half yearly	12	4	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with oily film	Tank not insulated properly	9,000	5,400		
Half yearly	7	3	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	6,000	7,200		
Half yearly	8	4	Twice Annually		Pipework not insulated	8,000	9,600		
Half yearly	6	3	Annually		Satisfactory	4,000	3,600		
Half yearly	7	3	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	4,000	4,560		
Half yearly	9	3	Twice Annually		Pipework not insulated	8,000	7,980		
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	8,000	11,400		1
Half yearly	9	5	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	3,000	2,700		
Half yearly	10	6	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	2,000	2,400		
Half yearly	9	5	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with oily film	Tank not insulated properly	8,000	7,125		
Half yearly	9	5	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	6,000	6,000		
Half yearly	9	5	Twice Annually		Tank not insulated properly	4,000	3,600		
Half yearly	8	4	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	4,000	4,560		
Half yearly	7	3	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	2,000		1,500	
Half yearly	8	2	Twice Annually		Satisfactory	7,000		5,700	
Half yearly	6	2	Twice Annually		Tank not insulated properly	3,000		2,250	
Half yearly	6	1	Twice Annually	Stagnant water with oily film	Satisfactory	4,000		1,400	
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually		Tank not insulated properly	18,000	25,200		
Half yearly	4	0	Twice Annually		Pipework not insulated	14,000	30,000		1
Half yearly	6	1	Twice Annually	Visibly Clean	Pipework not insulated	6000	6840		2

Number of Legionella Outbreak(s)	Legionella detected samples	Sample temperature in Degree Celcious H - Hot, C - Cold	Season of outbreaks	High TVC Count	Remediation Method Used	Resampling Result
Yes - Legionella (SG1) -1	Hot tap -2 and CWST-1	H - 49, C - 20	June		Chlorination	Legionella Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0	CWST -3	H- 60 C - 19	May		Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0	CWST - 2 and Hot tap -1	C - 20 and H - 60	November	Yes - TVC EST1458	Chlorination of cold water tank feeding calorifiers	Legionella and TVC Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0	Hot tap - 4	H - 60 C-23	November			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	Cold -1	H-53 C - 23	0		Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 2	Hot tap - 2	H - 52 C -22	May - November		Chlorination of cold water tank feeding calorifiers	Legionella and TVC Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	Hot tap - 2	H - 48 C- 15	0		Pasteurisation	Legionella Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 2	Hot tap - 2	H - 48 C-14	0		Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) -1	Hot tap - 2	H - 49 C- 20	March		Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	Hot tap -2	H - 46 C- 23	May		Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	CWST-1	H-48 C-15	March		Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0	Shower	H-49 C- 17	0		Chlorination of cold water tank feeding calorifiers	Legionella and TVC Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0	Hot tap -2 and Showers -2	H - 60 C-19	June			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	Hot tap -3 and CWST -3	H - 54, C 17	0		Chlorination of Hot Water System	Legionella Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) -0	Hot tap - 1	H -53 C-22	November		Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) -0	Hot -1 and Cold -1	H - 48 C - 19	Мау	Yes - TVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) -0	CWST -2	H-49 C-20	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) -0	CWST -2	H-52 C- 23	Мау		Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) -0	Hot tap -2 and Cold tap -1	H - 53 and C - 20	March		Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	Hot tap -1 and CWST -1	H -50, C - 11	0	Yes - TVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	Hot tap -1 and CWST -1	H - 60 and C - 18	April		Pasteurisation	Legionella Not Detected
Yes Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	Showers -2 and CWST -1	H- 48 C- 10	May	Yes - TVC >10000	Chlorination	TVC Not Detected
Yes Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	Hot tap -3, Cold tap -1 and CWST -2	H-53 C-15	0			
Yes Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	Hot tap -5 and CWST- 1	H - 54 - 57 and C - 21	November		Chlorine Dioxide	Legionella Not Detected
Yes Legionella (SG2-14) - 6	Showerhead -6	H - 55 C- 8	January		Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes Legionella (SG2-14) - 2	Hot tap -6	H - 60 C-23	November	Yes - TVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	
Yes Legionella (SG2-14) -1	Hot tap -1 and CWST -1	H - 60 and C - 24	May		Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes Legionella (SG2-14) -1	CWST -2	H-56 C- 12	0		Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 2	Cold -1	H- 49 C- 23	June			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0	Hot tap-2	H - 60 C- 19	Мау			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0	Hot tap - 2	H - 59 C- 20	November			

Number of Legionella Outbreak(s)	Legionella detected samples	Sample temperature in Degree	Season of outbreaks	High TVC Count	Remediation Method Used	Resampling Result
		Celcious H - Hot, C - Cold				
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	Hot tap - 2	H - 59 C-22	May			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 2	Hot tap - 2	H - 45 C -9	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 2	Hot tap -2	H - 49 C-20	May			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 2	Cold tap -1 and CWST-1	H-48 C-13	January	Yes - TVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 2	Shower	H-52 C-12	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) -1	Hot tap -2 and Showers -2	H - 52 C- 20	March			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) -1	Hot tap -3 and CWST -3	H - 46 C- 20	May			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) -1	Hot tap - 1	H -49 C- 15	April			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) -1	Hot -1 and Cold -1	H - 48 C - 5	0	Yes - TVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	Not Detected
				Ves - TVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) -0	CWST -2	H-52 C-15	October	163-1VC 1811K3 >10000		Not Detected
	CINCE 2					
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	CWST -2	H- 53 C-5	U			
Ves - Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	Showers -2 and CWST -1	H-48 C-22	May			
			lvidy			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0	Hot tap -3, Cold tap -1 and CWST -2	H -49 C-18	November			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	Hot tap -5 and CWST- 1	H-48 C- 6	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 2	Hot tap -6	H -52 C- 22	May- November			
			A de velo			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	HOT TAP -6	H - 53 C- 20	March			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	Hot tap -1 and CWST -1	H - 48 C-10	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0	CWST -2	H-60 C-19	April	Yes - TVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	Cold -1	H-48 C- 15	May			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0	Hot tap - 2	H - 52 C-8	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	Hot tap - 2	H - 53 C-23	November			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 3	Hot tap - 2	H - 52 C-13	December, January, Feb	Yes - TVC EST7542	Chlorination	TVC Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0	Hot tap - 2	H - 52 C-23	May			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 3	Hot tap -2	H - 48 C- 20	May- November			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) -1	Cold tap -1 and CWST-1	H-49 C- 5	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) -1	Hot tap - 2	H -46 C-8	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) -2	Hot tap - 2	H - 49 C-15	June. October			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) -2	Hot tap - 2	H - 48 C-12	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 1	Hot tap -2	H -49 C-23	May			
0		H-60 C-11	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		11 60 6 12		Yes - TVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	Not Detected
			0			
162 - regionelia (202-14) - 0		U-00 C-10	0			

Number of Legionella Outbreak(s)	Legionella detected samples	Sample temperature in Degree Celcious H - Hot, C - Cold	Season of outbreaks	High TVC Count	Remediation Method Used	Resampling Result
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-5	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-8	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-7	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-5	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-12	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-8	0	Yes - TVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-6	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-10	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-6	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-5	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-9	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-11	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-12	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-5	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-4	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-2	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-6	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-8	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-10	0	Yes - TVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-12	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-59 C-10	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 1		H-60 C-8	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-9	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-7	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-5	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-11	0			

Number of Legionella Outbreak(s)	Legionella detected samples	Sample temperature in Degree Celcious H - Hot, C - Cold	Season of outbreaks	High TVC Count	Remediation Method Used	Resampling Result
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-12	0	Yes - TVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-5	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-8	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-10	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-7	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-12	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-5	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-59 C-8	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H60- C -5	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-8	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-6	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-9	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-11	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-12	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-4	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-5	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 4		H-60 C-8	0	Yes - TVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	Not Detected
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-10	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-12	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-6	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-5	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-8	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-9	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 2		H-60 C-11	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-5	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-6	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-9	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-5	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-7	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 1		H-58 C-5	0			
Yes - Legionella (SG2-14) - 0		H-60 C-12				

Number of Legionella Outbreak(s)	Legionella detected samples	Sample temperature in Degree	Season of outbreaks	High TVC Count	Remediation Method Used	Resampling Result
		Celcious H - Hot, C - Cold				
				Ver TVC Techer 10000	Chile Street in a	
				Yes - IVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	
				Yes - IVC Tanks >10000	Chiorination	
				Yes - TVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	Not Detected

Number of Legionella Outbreak(s)	Legionella detected samples	Sample temperature in Degree Celcious H - Hot, C - Cold	Season of outbreaks	High TVC Count	Remediation Method Used	Resampling Result
				Yes - TVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	Not Detected
				Yes - TVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	Not Detected
				Yes - TVC Tanks >10000	Chlorination	Not Detected

Bldg No.	Occupancy rate	No. of water tanks	No. of calorifiers	Tank's internal conditions	Thermal insulation	Excess water storage (%)
1	4	8	5	4	4	23
2	3	7	3	6	3	28
3	3	6	3	3	3	14
4	4	4	4	5	5	40
5	3	12	0	2	3	0
6	3	8	1	6	7	60
7	3	6	3	4	6	14
8	3	8	3	5	5	4
9	4	9	4	4	8	49
10	4	4	2	3	3	16
11	2	11	2	1	1	23
12	2	16	2	2	1	13
13	3	14	2	6	0	15
14	3	12	2	2	4	27
15	3	10	3	6	3	13
16	3	4	2	6	4	53
17	4	7	2	2	7	14
18	4	6	3	5	6	26
19	5	3	4	3	6	15
20	4	3	4	5	3	68
21	3	30	0	6	1	66
22	3	6	4	7	4	21
23	3	5	2	5	4	12
24	4	2	2	6	3	40
25	0	3	3	3	3	0
26	4	5	3	6	3	37
27	5	5	3	5	6	29
28	5	4	2	4	5	18
29	5	3	5	3	5	23
30	3	9	1	6	9	28
31	2	13	2	4	1	14
32	3	14	2	5	0	40

Bldg No.	Occupancy rate	No. of water tanks	No. of calorifiers	Tank's internal conditions	Thermal insulation	Excess water storage (%)
33	3	21	1	4	1	22
34	3	16	0	6	4	60
35	3	11	3	3	4	13
36	4	4	4	5	3	10
37	4	12	5	3	4	49
38	5	6	2	3	5	16
39	4	7	2	1	4	23
40	5	10	1	1	5	13
41	3	5	0	6	3	15
42	3	4	2	2	5	27
43	4	5	3	6	6	13
44	3	24	6	6	5	53
45	4	7	4	3	3	14
46	4	6	3	5	3	26
47	3	13	3	3	2	15
48	3	8	4	2	1	68
49	3	30	0	6	4	66
50	5	6	4	7	6	21
51	3	3	2	5	5	20
52	3	7	2	6	5	40
53	3	8	2	3	4	20
54	2	4	2	6	4	37
55	3	4	2	5	5	29
56	3	6	2	3	6	30
57	3	10	2	3	5	13
58	4	3	2	6	8	15
59	4	7	2	4	9	27
60	3	5	3	6	11	2
61	1	2	2	2	1	4
62	1	3	1	1	0	0
63	1	2	0	1	0	4
64	1	4	0	1	0	0

Bldg No.	Occupancy rate	No. of water tanks	No. of calorifiers	Tank's internal conditions	Thermal insulation	Excess water storage (%)
65	1	1	0	2	0	14
66	1	2	0	1	0	6
67	1	3	0	1	0	0
68	1	2	1	2	0	0
69	1	3	2	1	0	2
70	1	2	2	1	0	0
71	1	2	2	1	0	2
72	1	3	0	1	1	14
73	1	2	2	1	0	12
74	1	1	1	1	0	0
75	1	2	1	1	0	11
76	1	3	1	1	0	3
77	' 1	2	0	1	1	10
78	1	3	1	2	0	0
79	2	3	2	2	0	0
80	2	2	2	1	1	0
81	1	2	1	1	1	0
82	. 1	8	1	1	0	0
83	1	3	1	1	0	0
84	- 1	3	1	5	0	0
85	1	2	0	1	0	0
86	1	2	2	1	1	0
87	1	2	1	2	0	0
88	1	2	1	1	0	0
89	1	2	1	0	1	4
90	2	8	0	1	0	0
91	1	2	1	1	0	4
92	1	4	0	1	0	0
93	1	1	2	2	0	4
94	1	2	2	1	0	6
95	1	3	0	1	0	0
96	1	2	1	2	0	0

Bldg No.	Occupancy rate	No. of water tanks	No. of calorifiers	Tank's internal conditions	Thermal insulation	Excess water storage (%)
97	1	3	2	1	0	2
98	1	2	2	1	0	0
99	1	2	2	1	0	2
100	1	6	0	1	1	9
101	1	2	2	1	0	0
102	1	1	1	1	0	0
103	1	2	0	1	0	5
104	1	3	2	1	0	3
105	1	2	2	1	1	5
106	2	3	1	2	0	0
107	2	3	2	2	0	Ō
108	1	2	2	1	1	0
109	1	2	1	1	1	0
110	1	8	1	1	0	0
111	1	3	1	1	0	Ô
112	1	3	1	1	0	0
113	1	2	0	1	0	0
114	1	2	0	1	1	0
115	1	2	1	2	0	0
116	1	2	1	1	0	0
117	1	2	1	2	0	0
118	1	3	2	1	0	4
119	1	2	0	1	0	0
120	1	2	0	1	0	2

Number of deadlegs	Hot water temperature	Cold water temperature	Seasonality	No. of showerheads	No. of <i>Legionella</i> outbreaks
1	4	4	4	2	1
4	0	4	3	1	0
1	0	4	3	1	0
4	0	5	3	2	0
1	3	5	0	3	1
1	3	5	3	3	2
2	4	2	0	3	1
2	4	2	0	2	2
1	4	4	2	1	1
4	5	5	3	1	1
0	4	2	2	1	1
2	4	3	0	1	0
1	0	4	4	1	0
1	3	3	0	1	1
4	3	5	3	1	0
2	4	4	3	1	0
2	4	4	0	2	0
1	3	5	3	1	0
4	3	4	2	1	0
2	3	0	0	1	1
4	0	3	2	2	1
4	4	0	3	1	1
2	3	2	0	1	0
1	3	5	3	1	0
1	2	0	1	6	6
2	0	5	3	2	0
2	0	5	3	1	3
4	3	1	0	1	1
1	4	5	4	2	1
4	0	4	3	0	1
1	1	4	3	0	1
4	1	5	3	1	1

Number of deadlegs	Hot water temperature	Cold water temperature	Seasonality	No. of showerheads	No. of <i>Legionella</i> outbreaks
1	5	0	0	2	2
1	4	4	3	1	2
2	4	1	1	1	2
2	3	1	0	4	1
1	3	4	2	1	1
4	5	4	3	1	1
2	4	2	2	1	1
2	4	0	0	1	1
1	3	2	4	1	0
1	3	0	0	1	1
4	4	5	3	1	1
2	4	3	3	1	0
2	4	0	0	2	1
1	3	5	3	1	2
4	3	4	2	1	1
2	4	0	0	1	1
4	0	4	2	1	0
4	4	2	3	1	1
2	3	0	0	1	0
1	3	5	3	1	1
2	3	1	1	0	3
2	3	5	3	0	0
2	4	4	3	0	3
4	4	0	0	1	1
2	5	0	0	1	1
1	4	2	4	1	2
1	4	1	0	1	2
4	4	5	3	1	1
3	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
2	0	0	0	0	0

Number of deadlegs	Hot water temperature	Cold water temperature	Seasonality	No. of showerheads	No. of <i>Legionella</i> outbreaks
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
2	0	0	0	0	0
2	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
2	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
2	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
2	0	0	0	0	0
2	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	1	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	1
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
3	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
2	0	0	0	0	1
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0

Number of deadlegs	Hot water temperature	Cold water temperature	Seasonality	No. of showerheads	No. of <i>Legionella</i> outbreaks
2	1	0	0	0	0
2	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
2	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
2	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	4
1	0	0	0	0	0
2	0	0	0	0	0
2	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	2
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
2	0	0	0	0	0
2	1	0	0	0	1
1	0	0	0	0	0

Table: 1

Legionella outbreak: Possible contributed factors to the outbreak

Bldg	Age	Usage	Occup	Excess	No. of	Sample	Sample	Sampling	Total	Tank's	Thermal
No.			-ancy	Water	dead	Detected	Tempe-	Month	number of	Internal	Insulation
			Rate	Storage	legs	(H/C -	rature		outbreaks in	condition	
			(%)	(%)		tap/WT/	(s)		6 years		
						Shower)					
1	1937	Res	70	23	2	H,C	51, 18	OCT-APR	2	Sediment	S
2	1945	Res	100	28	0	WT	17, 19	FEB-AUG	2	Water Stagnation	NS
3	1900	Res	85	14	1	С Тар	18	JUN	1	Clean	S
4	1930	Res	70	40	0	WT	18-22	FEB-AUG	3	Sediment & scale	NS
5	1900	Mix	75	N A	2	WT	16	APR	2	Water Stagnation	NS
6	1930	Mix	60	60	0	WT, H-tap	16,18,	FEB-AUG	3	Corrosion & oily	NS
							52			film	
7	2000	Care	100	NA	1	Shower	NA	JUN-DEC	3	Clean	NS
		Home									
8	1900	Res	100	NA	1	H-2	47, 51	MAY-NOV	2	Clean	S
9	1937	Res	70	49	0	H-2, WT	55, 20	JAN- JUL	3	Water stagnation	S
										& oily film	
10	1940	Res	75	16	1	H-2	56, 54	FEB-AUG	2	Clean	NS
11	1940	Res	80	23	2	H-2	55	MAR-SEP	2	Sediment & scale	NS
12	1940	Res	65	13	1	H-2, C	53,20	NOV-MAY	3	Clean	S
13	1800	Res	65	15	0	H-3,C-1,	47-50,	DEC-JUN	6	Corrosion	NS
						WT-2	20,				
							19,18				
14	2000	Mix	75	27	0	H-2	57, 55	JAN- JUL	2	Sediment & scale	NS
15	1800	Res	85	13	0	Н	53	JAN	1	Clean	NS
16	1940	Mix	35	53	0	H-5, WT-1	54-57,	NOV-AUG	6	Water stagnation	S
							21			& oily film	

Bldg	Age	Usage	Occup	Excess	No. of	Sample	Sample	Sampling	Total	Tank's	Thermal
No.			-ancy	Water	dead	Detected	Tempe-	Month	number of	Internal	Insulation
			Rate	Storage	legs	(H/C -	rature		outbreaks in	condition	
			(%)	(%)		tap/WT/	(s)		6 years		
						Shower)					
17	2000	Res	70	14	0	H-2	51,53	JAN-JUL	2	Clean	NS
18	2003	Res	85	26	1	C-1, WT -1	16,11	SEP-MAR	2	Water stagnation	S
										& oily film	
19	2000	Res	90	15	1	H-6	55-58	JAN-JUL	6	Clean	S
20	1940	Res	25	68	0	H-3, WT-3	54-55,	DEC-JUN	6	Water stagnation	NS
							17-22			& oily film	
21	1930	Res	60	66	3	H-1,WT-1	50, 18	FEB-AUG	2	Water stagnation	N S
										& oily film	
22	1940	Res	85	21	0	H-6	52-56	APR-OCT	6	Clean	NS
23	1800	Res	80	NA	0	H-1, WT -	56, 22	JUN-DEC	2	Sediment & scale	S
						1					
24	1930	Res	90	40	2	H-1, WT-1	56, 18	MAY-NOV	2	Corrosion	NS
25	1945	Res	70	20	1	H-4	54-58	NOV-MAY	4	Clean	NS
26	1930	Care	85	37	0	WT-2	22,14	JUN-DEC	2	Water stagnation	NS
		Home								& oily film	
27	1920	Care	95	29	0	Shower-2,	20	JUN-DEC	3	Sediment & scale	NS
		Home				WT-1					
28	1800	Care	85	NA	1	H-2,	54, 56	NOV-MAY	4	Clean	NS
		Home				Shower -2					

Table: 2

Outbreak in buildings with 100% Occupancy

Bldg. No.	Age	Usage	Occup- ancy Rate (%)	Excess Water Storage (%)	No. of dead legs	Sample Detected (H/C - tap/WT/	Sample Tempe- rature (s)	Sampling Month	Total number of outbreaks	Tank's Internal condition	Thermal Insulation
						Shower)			in 6 years		
1	1945	Res	100	28	0	WT	17, 19	FEB-AUG	2	Water	NS
										Stagnation	
2	2000	Care	100	NA	1	Shower	NA	JUN-DEC	3	Clean	NS
		Home									
3	1900	Res	100	NA	1	H-2	47, 51	MAY-	2	Clean	S
								NOV			

Table: 3

Outbreak in buildings with occupancy rate 50< and 100>

Bldg. No.	Age	Usage	Occup-	Excess	No. of	Sample	Sample	Sampling	Total	Tank's	Thermal
_	_	_	ancy	Water	dead	Detected	Tempe-	Month	number	Internal	Insulation
			Rate (%)	Storage	legs	(H/C -	rature		of	condition	
				(%)		tap/WT/	(s)		outbreaks		
						Shower)			in 6 years		
1	1937	Res	70	23	2	H,C	51, 18	OCT-APR	2	Sediment	S
2	1900	Res	85	14	1	С Тар	18	JUN	1	Clean	S
3	1930	Res	70	40	0	WT	18-22	FEB-AUG	3	Sediment	NS
										& scale	
4	1900	Mix	75	N A	2	WT	16	APR	2	Water	NS
										Stagnation	
5	1930	Mix	60	60	0	WT, H-	16,18, 52	FEB-AUG	3	Corrosion	NS
						tap				& oily film	
6	1937	Res	70	49	0	H-2, WT	55, 20	JAN- JUL	3	Water	S
										stagnation	
										& oily film	
7	1940	Res	75	16	1	H-2	56, 54	FEB-AUG	2	Clean	NS
8	1940	Res	80	23	2	H-2	55	MAR-SEP	2	Sediment	NS
										& scale	
9	1940	Res	65	13	1	H-2, C	53,20	NOV-	3	Clean	S
								MAY			
10	1800	Res	65	15	0	H-3,C-1,	47-50,	DEC-JUN	6	Corrosion	NS
						WT-2	20, 19,18				
11	2000	Mix	75	27	0	H-2	57, 55	JAN- JUL	2	Sediment	NS
										& scale	
12	1800	Res	85	13	0	Н	53	JAN	1	Clean	NS
13	2000	Res	70	14	0	H-2	51,53	JAN-JUL	2	Clean	NS

14	2003	Res	85	26	1	C-1, WT -	16,11	SEP-MAR	2	Water stagnation	S
						-				& oily film	
15	2000	Res	90	15	1	H-6	55-58	JAN-JUL	6	Clean	S
16	1930	Res	60	66	3	H-1,WT-	50, 18	FEB-AUG	2	Water	N S
						1				stagnation	
										& oily film	
17	1940	Res	85	21	0	H-6	52-56	APR-OCT	6	Clean	NS
18	1800	Res	80	NA	0	H-1, WT -	56, 22	JUN-DEC	2	Sediment	S
						1				& scale	
19	1930	Res	90	40	2	H-1, WT-	56, 18	MAY-	2	Corrosion	NS
						1		NOV			
20	1945	Res	70	20	1	H-4	54-58	NOV-	4	Clean	NS
								MAY			
21	1930	Care	85	37	0	WT-2	22,14	JUN-DEC	2	Water	NS
		Home								stagnation	
										& oily film	
22	1920	Care	95	29	0	Shower-	20	JUN-DEC	3	Sediment	NS
		Home				2, WT-1				& scale	
23	1800	Care	85	NA	1	H-2,	54, 56	NOV-	4	Clean	NS
		Home				Shower -		MAY			
						2					

Table: 4

Outbreak in buildings with occupancy rate 50>

Bldg. No.	Age	Usage	Occup-	Excess	No. of	Sample	Sample	Sampling	Total	Tank's	Thermal
			ancy	Water	dead	Detected	Tempe-	Month	number	Internal	Insulation
			Rate (%)	Storage	legs	(H/C -	rature		of	condition	
				(%)		tap/WT/	(s)		outbreaks		
						Shower)			in 6 years		
1	1940	Res	25	68	0	H-3, WT-	54-55,	DEC-JUN	6	Water	NS
						3	17-22			stagnation	
										& oily film	
2	1940	Mix	35	53	0	H-5, WT-	54-57,	NOV-AUG	6	Water	S
						1	21			stagnation	
										& oily film	

Table: 5

Outbreak on the basis of building usage - Mix Use (Residential and commercial)

Bldg. No.	Age	Usage	Occup- ancy Rate (%)	Excess Water Storage (%)	No. of dead legs	Sample Detected (H/C - tap/WT/ Shower)	Sample Tempe- rature (s)	Sampling Month	Total number of outbreaks in 6 years	Tank's Internal condition	Thermal Insulation
1	1900	Mix	75	N A	2	WT	16	APR	2	Water Stagnation	NS
2	1930	Mix	60	60	0	WT, H- tap	16,18, 52	FEB-AUG	3	Corrosion & oily film	NS
3	2000	Mix	75	27	0	H-2	57, 55	JAN- JUL	2	Sediment & scale	NS

Table: 6

Outbreak on the basis of building usage - Care Home

Bldg. No.	Age	Usage	Occup- ancy Rate (%)	Excess Water Storage (%)	No. of dead legs	Sample Detected (H/C - tap/WT/ Shower)	Sample Tempe- rature (s)	Sampling Month	Total number of outbreaks in 6 years	Tank's Internal condition	Thermal Insulation
1	2000	Care Home	100	NA	1	Shower	NA	JUN-DEC	3	Clean	NS
2	1930	Care Home	85	37	0	WT-2	22,14	JUN-DEC	2	Water stagnation & oily film	NS
3	1920	Care Home	95	29	0	Shower- 2, WT-1	20	JUN-DEC	3	Sediment & scale	NS
4	1800	Care Home	85	NA	1	H-2, Shower - 2	54, 56	NOV- MAY	4	Clean	NS

Table: 7

Legionella outbreak: Sites with up to 25% Excess water storage

Bldg. No.	Age	Usage	Occup- ancy Rate (%)	Excess Water Storage (%)	No. of dead legs	Sample Detected (H/C - tap/WT/ Shower)	Sample Tempe- rature (s)	Sampling Month	Total number of outbreaks in 6 years	Tank's Internal condition	Thermal Insulation
1	1937	Res	70	23	2	H,C	51, 18	OCT-APR	2	Sediment	S
2	1900	Res	85	14	1	С Тар	18	JUN	1	Clean	S
3	1940	Res	75	16	1	H-2	56, 54	FEB-AUG	2	Clean	NS
4	1940	Res	80	23	2	H-2	55	MAR-SEP	2	Sediment & scale	NS
5	1940	Res	65	13	1	H-2, C	53,20	NOV- MAY	3	Clean	S
6	1800	Res	65	15	0	H-3,C-1, WT-2	47-50, 20, 19,18	DEC-JUN	6	Corrosion	NS
7	1800	Res	85	13	0	Н	53	JAN	1	Clean	NS
8	2000	Res	70	14	0	H-2	51,53	JAN-JUL	2	Clean	NS
9	2000	Res	90	15	1	H-6	55-58	JAN-JUL	6	Clean	S
10	1940	Res	85	21	0	H-6	52-56	APR-OCT	6	Clean	NS
11	1945	Res	70	20	1	H-4	54-58	NOV- MAY	4	Clean	NS

Bldg No.	Occupancy rate	No. of water tanks	No. of calorifiers	Tank's internal conditions	Thermal insulation	Excess water storage (%)
1	4	8	5	2	4	31
2	2	4	4	6	2	18
3	3	3	2	6	6	24
4	4	14	2	0	0	50
5	4	5	3	1	5	10
6	4	5	2	6	1	40
7	5	6	3	4	6	5
8	3	8	2	5	7	17
9	3	4	2	6	9	19
10	5	5	3	4	4	44
11	4	4	4	5	0	43
12	4	4	5	3	3	30
13	5	3	0	4	1	18
14	4	2	2	6	8	23
15	4	6	3	5	3	11
16	5	24	2	5	3	18
17	5	7	2	5	1	22
18	4	6	3	5	0	45
19	4	3	3	5	2	10
20	3	5	1	5	4	42
21	5	30	0	4	2	5
22	4	6	4	2	0	17
23	4	3	2	3	6	19
24	5	4	2	2	2	44
25	5	3	3	2	3	20
26	4	13	4	1	6	31
27	4	9	1	2	1	29
28	4	3	3	2	1	0
29	4	2	2	3	1	4
30	5	8	3	3	0	0
31	3	9	2	1	7	14
32	2	4	0	4	4	10
33	0	1	2	2	0	14

34	1	2	2	1	0	6
35	1	3	0	1	0	0
36	1	2	1	2	0	0
37	1	3	2	1	0	12
38	1	2	2	1	0	0
39	1	2	2	1	0	2
40	2	2	3	1	1	14
41	1	2	2	1	0	0
42	1	1	1	1	0	0
43	1	2	3	1	0	11
44	1	3	2	1	0	3
45	1	2	2	1	1	10
46	2	3	1	2	0	0
47	1	3	2	2	0	0
48	1	2	2	1	1	0
49	2	2	1	1	1	0
50	1	8	1	1	0	0
51	1	3	1	1	0	0
52	1	3	1	0	0	0
53	1	2	0	0	0	0
54	1	2	3	0	1	0
55	2	2	1	2	0	0
56	1	2	1	1	0	Ō
57	1	2	2	0	1	0
58	2	2	2	0	1	0
59	1	2	0	1	1	0
60	1	1	2	1	0	0
61	1	1	1	1	0	0
62	1	1	0	0	2	0
63	1	2	0	1	0	0
64	2	2	1	0	0	0
65	1	3	2	0	0	0
66	1	4	0	1	0	0

Number of deadlegs	Hot water temperature	Cold water temperature	Seasonality	No. of showerheads	No. of Legionella outbreaks
4	2	5	4	5	3
4	2	0	4	4	2
3	1	1	5	4	2
4	3	1	5	5	2
4	2	5	0	5	1
5	3	1	4	3	1
2	2	4	0	4	1
2	2	4	0	5	3
1	3	0	5	4	3
4	6	0	5	4	3
2	1	3	4	0	4
2	2	4	0	0	2
1	2	0	4	4	1
1	6	5	1	0	2
4	6	3	5	3	1
2	2	4	4	3	0
2	6	3	5	0	0
1	2	0	5	3	1
4	2	1	5	2	1
3	4	5	4	2	3
4	2	4	5	2	3
4	3	3	5	3	2
2	2	5	0	0	0
5	6	1	3	3	2
2	3	5	0	1	3
4	2	5	2	3	0
2	3	4	3	3	3
5	4	4	3	0	2
5	0	2	0	1	4
5	0	2	5	2	2
4	0	3	4	5	2
5	0	0	3	5	3
1	0	0	0	0	0
Appendix- 4

	1		0	()	(D	()	(D
	1		0	()	(D	()	(D
	1		0	()	(D	()	(D
	2		0	()	(C	()	(D
:	2		0	()	()	()	(D
	1		0	()	()	()		D
	2		0	()	(D	()	(D
:	1		0	()	(כ	()	(D
	1		0	()	()	()	(D
	1		0	()	(כ	()	(D
	2		0	1	L	(C	()		1
	1		0	()	()	()	(D
	1		0	()	()	()	(D
	1		0	()	()	()	(C
	2		0	()	()	()	()
	2		0	()	()	()		1
	1		0	()	()	()	()
	1		0	()	()	())
	1		0	()	()	())
	1		0	()	()	()		2
	1		0	()	()	())
	1		0	()	()	()	1)
	1	(0	()	()	()	()
	2	(0	()	()	()		1
	1	(0	()	()	()	()
	1	(0	()	()	()	()
	1	(0	()	()	()	(C
	2	(0	()	()	()		2
	2		0	()	()	()	()
	1	(0	()	()	()	()
	1	(0	()	()	()	()
	1	(0	1	L	()	()	()
(C	(0	()	()	()	(D

Appendix- 5

Bldg No.	Occupancy rate	No. of water tanks	No. of calorifiers	Tank's internal conditions	Thermal insulation	Excess water storage (%)
1	2	3	4	2	6	9
2	2	5	5	3	4	4
3	4	4	4	4	5	0
4	4	4	4	5	3	3
5	5	4	14	2	0	0
6	1	2	2	1	1	0
7	1	1	1	1	1	0
8	1	1	1	1	0	0
9	1	2	1	1	0	0

Appendix- 5

Number of deadlegs	Hot water temperature	Cold water temperature	Seasonality	No. of showerheads	No. of Legionella outbreaks
12	1	3	0	5	4
21	4	6	0	5	4
6	2	1	3	4	0
5	2	2	4	0	0
13	4	3	1	5	5
4	0	0	0	0	0
2	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0